

## UNIVERSITY<sup>OF</sup> BIRMINGHAM

## **University of Birmingham Research Archive**

## e-theses repository

This unpublished thesis/dissertation is copyright of the author and/or third parties. The intellectual property rights of the author or third parties in respect of this work are as defined by The Copyright Designs and Patents Act 1988 or as modified by any successor legislation.

Any use made of information contained in this thesis/dissertation must be in accordance with that legislation and must be properly acknowledged. Further distribution or reproduction in any format is prohibited without the permission of the copyright holder.

# CD28 COSTIMULATION IN T CELLS: REQUIREMENTS, OUTCOMES AND REGULATION

ZOE LOUISE BRIGGS

Thesis submitted for the degree of DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

School of Immunity and Infection

College of Medical and Dental Sciences

University of Birmingham

#### ABSTRACT

The costimulatory receptor CD28 and its inhibitory counterpart CTLA-4 share the same ligands and comprise a crucial checkpoint in T cell activation. We previously described a novel mechanism of CTLA-4 function, whereby CTLA-4 removes its ligands from antigen presenting cells by trans-endocytosis. This reduces the availability of costimulatory ligands for CD28 engagement and thereby regulates T cell activation. The main aims of this project were to study the mechanism of trans-endocytosis and its use by other regulatory T cell receptors, and to begin to examine the functional implications of reducing the availability of costimulatory molecules for CD4 T cell responses.

Surprisingly, it was found that the YVKM motif required for CTLA-4 endocytosis is not essential for trans-endocytosis. Unexpectedly, it was revealed that PD-1 and OX40 can also internalise their ligands, although perhaps not via the same mechanism as CTLA-4 transendocytosis. It was also shown that altering the availability of CD28 ligands affects the extent of T cell proliferation, suggesting that CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis can finely tune the T cell response. Furthermore, it was observed that CD28 costimulation is not always required for T cell activation and proliferation, but CD28 engagement is required for the optimal upregulation of a number of effector proteins and for  $T_H2$  cytokine production. Interestingly, T cells activated in the absence of CD28 signalling were not classically anergic. Strikingly, it was also found that memory T cells are dependent on CD28 costimulation.

These findings regarding the mechanism of CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis, CD4 T cell requirements for costimulation and the outcomes of CD28 blockade may hopefully lead to the design of more specific and effective therapies for autoimmunity, cancer and transplant rejection.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Many thanks to my supervisor David M. Sansom for his invaluable guidance and support throughout my time at Birmingham. Thank you to everyone in the Sansom lab, especially Omar Qureshi and Louisa Jeffery for all their help and advice, I couldn't have done it without them. Also many thanks to the Wellcome Trust for generously supporting me in this project. I would like to say a special thank you to my parents for their continued support and encouragement. And last but definitely not least, a huge thank you to my husband Ben for keeping me sane (or thereabouts) and always believing in me.

## CONTENTS

1		1
	1.1 Immune system	1
	1.2 T cell antigen recognition	2
	1.3 TCR signalling and immune synapse formation	4
	1.4 CD4 T cell differentiation	8
	1.5 Costimulatory pathways	. 12
	1.6 CD28 signalling and function	. 14
	1.7 T cell anergy	. 17
	1.8 CD28, mTOR and anergy	. 18
	1.9 Regulatory T cells	. 19
	1.10 Negative regulation of T cells by CTLA-4	. 22
	1.11 Cell intrinsic models of CTLA-4 function	. 23
	1.12 Cell extrinsic models of CTLA-4 function	. 25
	1.13 Trans-endocytosis and trogocytosis in the immune system	. 25
	1.14 CD28/CTLA-4 family proteins: ICOS and PD-1	. 29
	1.15 Quantity of costimulatory ligands required for T cell stimulation	. 31
	1.16 CD80 and CD86: What is the difference?	. 32
	1.17 CD28-independent T cell responses	. 35
	1.18 Memory T cells and their costimulatory requirements	. 37
	1.19 The requirements and outcomes of T cell activation depend on the type of antigen presenting cell	. 38
	1.20 Aims	. 41
2	METHODS	. 43
	2.1 Experimental plan	. 43
	2.2 Cloning of genes into Tet-inducible expression vector	. 43
	2.3 Generation of GFP fusion proteins	. 46

	2.4 CHO cell culture	47
	2.5 CHO cell protein expression analysis	47
	2.6 Cell transfection and selection	48
	2.7 Tet-inducible system	49
	2.8 Determining protein molecule number from antibody fluorescence intensity	49
	2.9 Protein localisation by confocal microscopy	51
	2.10 Endocytosis assay	51
	2.11 Trans-endocytosis assay by flow cytometry	52
	2.12 Trans-endocytosis assay by confocal microscopy	52
	2.13 Isolation of T cells from whole blood	53
	2.14 T cell proliferation assay	54
	2.15 T cell restimulation assay	55
	2.16 T cell surface and total protein staining	55
	2.17 Intracellular cytokine staining	56
	2.18 Measuring transferrin uptake	57
	2.19 Measurement of cytokine production by multiplex bead immunoassay	57
	2.20 Flow cytometry and data analysis	57
	2.21 Statistical analysis and data processing	58
3 F	METHODS FOR STUDYING CTLA-4 TRANS-ENDOCYTOSIS AND ITS USE BY ELATED RECEPTORS	63
	3.1 Characterisation of cell lines expressing coinhibitory or costimulatory receptors	63
	3.2 Establishing a flow cytometry assay for analysing trans-endocytosis	66
	3.3 CD80 is captured more efficiently by CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis than CD86	72
	3.4 A CTLA-4 variant that is expressed at the cell surface and not rapidly internalised c still capture ligand by trans-endocytosis	an 77
	3.5 CTLA-4 does not capture LICOS by trans-endocytosis	80
	3.6 Ammonium chloride, bafilomycin A and chloroquine are all effective inhibitors of lysosomal degradation useful for studying trans-endocytosis	85
	3.7 CD2 is not capable of trans-endocytosis	85

8.8 PD-1 internalises both its ligands	88
3.9 An unrelated costimulatory molecule OX40 also internalises its ligand	88
8.10 Discussion	94
3.10.1 The YVKM motif required for clathrin-mediated endocytosis is not essential fo CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis	r 95
3.10.2 CD80 is captured more efficiently by trans-endocytosis than CD86	96
3.10.3 CD28 does not capture ligand by trans-endocytosis	97
3.10.4 PD-1-expressing cells internalise PD-L1 and PD-L2	99
3.10.5 OX40-expressing cells acquire OX40L	. 102
3.10.6 Summary	. 103
INVESTIGATING CD4 T CELL REQUIREMENTS FOR CD28 COSTIMULATION	. 104
1.1 CD28 costimulation is required to initiate and maintain a T cell response	. 104
2 Generating inducible cell lines and optimising their use	. 106
.3 CD80 is the more potent CD28 ligand	. 108
4.4 TCR signal strength and costimulatory cell number determine the level of CD28 costimulation required	. 115
I.5 CD80 and CD86 differentially control the T cell response	. 119
l.6 Discussion	. 124
4.6.1 Reducing the availability of costimulatory ligands incrementally reduces T cell proliferation	. 124
4.6.2 CD28 costimulation is required to initiate and maintain T cell proliferation	. 125
4.6.3 Comparing the potency and function of CD80 and CD86	. 128
4.6.4 The sum of TCR and CD28 signalling combined controls T cell activation	. 131
4.6.5 T cells seem to integrate signals from multiple APC	. 133
4.6.6 Summary	. 135
STUDIES ON THE OUTCOMES OF LIMITING CD28 COSTIMULATION	. 137
5.1 CD28 costimulation is not always required for T cell activation and proliferation	. 137
5.2 CD28 costimulation is required for T cells to acquire an effector phenotype	. 139
5.3 TCR signalling and CD28 signalling are not redundant	. 152
	<ul> <li>3.8 PD-1 internalises both its ligands</li></ul>

	5.4 CD28 costimulation influences T cell differentiation	156
	5.5 Lack of CD28 costimulation does not lead to anergy	161
	5.6 IL-2 dependent and IL-2 independent functions of CD28	171
	5.7 Memory T cells are more CD28 dependent than naive T cells	174
	5.8 Discussion	179
	5.8.1 Investigating the role of CD28 in FoxP3 expression	180
	5.8.2 The requirement for CD28 costimulation varies between individuals	181
	5.8.3 TCR and CD28 signalling are synergistic	183
	5.8.4 mTOR and IL-2 mediate some but not all functions of CD28 costimulation	184
	5.8.5 A lack of CD28 costimulation is not sufficient to induce T cell anergy	185
	5.8.6 Memory T cells also require CD28 costimulation	187
	5.8.7 Summary	189
6	FINAL DISCUSSION	190
	6.1 Background	190
	6.2 Clathrin-mediated endocytosis is not essential for CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis	191
	6.3 Altering the availability of CD28 ligands finely controls T cell proliferation	191
	6.4 T cells that do not receive CD28 costimulation can escape anergy and death	192
	6.5 Memory T cells require CD28 costimulation	193
	6.6 Therapies that target more specific proteins or cell populations could improve drug efficacy and safety	193
	6.7 Costimulatory requirements vary between individuals: Biomarkers to stratify patients and tailored treatments may improve disease outcome	s 194
	6.8 Future perspectives	195
	6.9 Final summary	196
7	APPENDIX	197
8	8 REFERENCES	200

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 TCR structure and interaction with antigen:MHC
Figure 1.2 TCR signalling5
Figure 1.3 Immune synapse7
Figure 1.4 Naive T cells can differentiate into a variety of different lineages depending on the cytokine milieu
Figure 1.5 Two-signal model of T cell activation13
Figure 1.6 TCR and CD28 signalling pathways15
Figure 1.7 CD28-mTOR signalling20
Figure 1.8 Trans-endocytosis26
Figure 1.9 The CD28 family
Figure 2.1 Tet-On system50
Figure 2.2 Gating strategies for flow cytometric analysis60
Figure 3.1 CTLA-4 is mainly located in intracellular vesicles whereas CD28, CD2 and PD-1 are located predominantly at the cell surface
Figure 3.2 CTLA-4 is rapidly internalised from the cell surface whereas PD-1 is a stable membrane protein
Figure 3.3 Trans-endocytosis of CTLA-4 and CD80 was measured by flow cytometry67
Figure 3.4 CTLA-4 captures ligand by trans-endocytosis which is time dependent and leads to ligand degradation
Figure 3.5 CTLA-4 internalises ligand via trans-endocytosis whereas CD28 only transfers ligand to the cell surface by trogocytosis70
Figure 3.6 CTLA-4 removes ligand molecules by trans-endocytosis while CD28 does not71
Figure 3.7 CD80 is captured more efficiently than CD86 via CTLA-4-mediated trans- endocytosis
Figure 3.8 CD28 cannot capture either of its ligands by trans-endocytosis74
Figure 3.9 Comparing the trans-endocytosis of CD80 and CD8675
Figure 3.10 CTLA-4 ligands are targeted to intracellular vesicles during trans-endocytosis .76
Figure 3.11 CD80 is more readily captured by trans-endocytosis than CD8678

Figure 3.12 Mutation of the tyrosine in the YVKM motif in the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 to AVKM results in a cell surface protein with limited endocytic activity
Figure 3.13 Clathrin-mediated endocytosis is not essential for trans-endocytosis
Figure 3.14 The CTLA-4 YVKM motif improves the efficiency of trans-endocytosis
Figure 3.15 CTLA-4 does not internalise LICOS by trans-endocytosis
Figure 3.16 LICOS does not interact with CD28 or CTLA-4
Figure 3.17 Using different inhibitors of lysosomal degradation to study trans-endocytosis86
Figure 3.18 CD2 does not remove ligand by trans-endocytosis
Figure 3.19 PD-1 internalises PD-L1 and PD-L290
Figure 3.20 Internalised PD-1 ligands are present in intracellular vesicles and targeted for lysosomal degradation
Figure 3.21 Mouse OX40 internalises its ligand92
Figure 3.22 Mouse OX40 can remove its ligand by trans-endocytosis
Figure 4.1 Restricting the availability of CD28 costimulation impairs the initiation and maintenance of T cell expansion
Figure 4.2 Optimising and validating the use of Tet-On cells to stimulate T cell responses 107
Figure 4.3 CD80 and CD86 expression was induced by doxycycline in a dose-dependent manner
Figure 4.4 The number of ligand molecules per cell was calculated using antibody-binding beads
Figure 4.5 Calculating the threshold number of costimulatory ligands required to initiate T cell proliferation
Figure 4.6 Analysing the effects of changing the number of CD80 molecules compared to CD86
Figure 4.7 CD80 is the more potent costimulatory ligand during T cell activation 114
Figure 4.8 Increasing the TCR signal reduces the number of costimulatory ligands required for T cell proliferation
Figure 4.9 The number of cells providing costimulation is relevant to the T cell response 118
Figure 4.10 CD28 costimulation via CD86 causes T cells to divide further
Figure 4.11 CD28 costimulation via CD80 and CD86 results in comparable protein expression profiles
Figure 4.12 CD80 and CD86 may differentially direct T cell lineage commitment

Figure 5.1 CD28 costimulation is not required for T cell proliferation
Figure 5.2 CD80 and CD86 are expressed on T cells activated in the presence of CD28 costimulation
Figure 5.3 Upregulation of early activation markers CD25 and CD69 is CD28 independent but maximal CD40L expression requires CD28 costimulation
Figure 5.4 T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation upregulate CD45RO but do not downregulate CD45RA
Figure 5.5 T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation do not downregulate naive T cell markers
Figure 5.6 ICOS upregulation is impaired in the absence of CD28 costimulation 145
Figure 5.7 OX40 expression is CD28 dependent 146
Figure 5.8 CTLA-4 expression is CD28 dependent 147
Figure 5.9 The level of CD71 expression and consequently the amount of transferrin uptake are limited in the absence of CD28 costimulation
Figure 5.10 CD28 costimulation is required for activation of the mTOR pathway 150
Figure 5.11 CD28 expression is regulated by TCR and CD28 signalling
Figure 5.12 Protein expression is still largely CD28-dependent when T cells are stimulated with antigen
Figure 5.13 Antigen-stimulated T cells do not efficiently downregulate naive T cell markers in the absence of CD28 costimulation
Figure 5.14 The combined strength of TCR and CD28 stimulation controls T cell proliferation 155
Figure 5.15 Increasing TCR stimulation cannot compensate for lack of CD28 costimulation to rescue the upregulation of effector proteins
Figure 5.16 TCR and CD28 signalling are synergistic
Figure 5.17 Induced Treg development requires CD28 costimulation
Figure 5.18 CD28 costimulation enhances IL-2, IFNy and IL-21 production
Figure 5.19 T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation secrete more IL-10 but IL-17 production is impaired
Figure 5.20 CD28 costimulation strongly increases the production of $T_H^2$ cytokines
Figure 5.21 T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation do not become anergic

Figure 5.22 Restimulated T cells that did not receive CD28 costimulation in their primary stimulation upregulate effector T cell receptors
Figure 5.23 Restimulated T cells that did not receive CD28 costimulation in their primary stimulation downregulate naive T cell markers
Figure 5.24 T cells that are stimulated twice using CD3 antibody without CD28 costimulation are not induced to die
Figure 5.25 IL-2 can rescue the proliferation of T cells restimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation but not ICOS upregulation
Figure 5.26 IL-2 only partially rescues the downregulation of naive T cell markers by T cells restimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation
Figure 5.27 IL-2 can compensate for lack of CD28 costimulation to promote naive T cell proliferation but not CD45RA downregulation
Figure 5.28 IL-2 cannot rescue CD71 or OX40 upregulation by naive T cells in the absence of CD28 costimulation
Figure 5.29 Memory T cells are CD28 dependent
Figure 5.30 Antigen-stimulated memory T cells are more CD28 dependent than naive T cells
Figure 5.31 Memory T cells require CD28 costimulation for effector molecule expression . 178

### LIST OF TABLES

Fable 2.1 Antibodies    61
----------------------------

### ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

- ABC = antibody binding capacity
- AKT = protein kinase B (PKB)
- AP-1 = activator protein 1
- AP-2 = adaptor protein 2
- APC = antigen presenting cells
- Bcl-xL = B cell lymphoma-extra large
- BSA = bovine serum albumin
- Cbl-b = Casitas B-lineage lymphoma
- CCR7 = chemokine receptor 7
- CD = cluster of differentiation
- CHO = Chinese hamster ovary
- CSK = C-terminal SRC kinase
- CTLA-4 = cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4
- CTV = cell trace violet
- CXCR5 = chemokine receptor 5
- DC = dendritic cells
- EDTA = ethylenediamine tetra-acetic acid
- Egr = early growth response protein
- FACS = fluorescence activated cell sorting
- FoxP3 = forkhead box P3
- Fyn = proto-oncogene tyrosine-protein kinase
- GADS = GRB2-related adaptor protein
- GFP = green fluorescent protein
- GRAIL = gene related to anergy in lymphocytes
- GRB2 = growth factor receptor bound protein 2
- ICOS = inducible T cell costimulator
- IFN = interferon
- IL = interleukin
- ICAM = intercellular adhesion molecule
- IP<sub>3</sub> = inositol-1,4,5-triphosphate
- ITAM = immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif
- Itch = itchy homologue E3 ubiquitin protein ligase
- ITK = interleukin 2-inducible T cell kinase

iTreg = induced Treg

- LAT = linker for activation of T cells
- LBPA = lysobisphosphatidic acid
- Lck = lymphocyte-specific protein tyrosine kinase
- LFA = lymphocyte function-associated antigen
- Lyp = lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase
- MACS = magnetic-activated cell separation
- MAPK = mitogen-activated protein kinase
- MFI = mean fluorescence intensity
- MHC = major histocompatibility complex
- mTOR = mammalian target of rapamycin
- NFAT = nuclear factor of activated T cells
- NFkB = nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells
- PAG = phosphprotein associated with glycosphingolipid-enriched microdomains
- PBMC = peripheral blood mononuclear cells
- PBS = phosphate buffered saline
- PCR = polymerase chain reaction
- PD-1 = programmed cell death protein 1
- PDK1 = phosphoinositide-dependent kinase 1
- PI3K = phosphoinositide 3-kinase
- PIP<sub>2</sub> = phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate
- $PKC\theta = protein kinase C-theta$
- PLCγ1 = phospholipase C-gamma 1
- PMA = phorbol myristate acetate
- PTPN22 = protein tyrosine phosphatase non-receptor type 22 (also known as Lyp)
- Ras = rat sarcoma (GTPase)
- RPMI = Roswell Park Memorial Institute
- rtTA = reverse transactivator protein
- RORyt = RAR-related orphan receptor gamma 2
- SD = standard deviation
- SEM = standard error of the mean
- SLP76 = SH2 domain-containing leukocyte protein of 76kDa
- T-bet = T-box transcription factor TBX21
- Tet = tetracycline
- TCR = T cell receptor

 $TGF\beta$  = transforming growth factor-beta

 $T_H = T$  helper

- $TNF\alpha$  = tumour necrosis factor-alpha
- TRE = tetracycline response element

Treg = regulatory T cell

ZAP70 = zeta-chain-associated protein kinase-70

#### **1 INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1 Immune system

The immune system is comprised of many types of highly specialised cells that act together to defend the body against a wide range of pathogenic microorganisms and parasites. There are two main stages of an immune response (Chaplin, 2010). Initially, a rapid innate response is triggered when immune cells recognise common pathogen-associated molecular patterns such as generic bacterial proteins and viral DNA or RNA. This non-specific response involves several cell types including granulocytes, that release cytotoxic substances to kill microbes or infected cells, and phagocytes that ingest and destroy microbes. Phagocytes break down the proteins they ingest and present them as peptides on their cell surface. Recognition of specific foreign peptides (also called antigens) by other cells initiates the adaptive immune response which produces long-lived memory cells that will provide immunity against subsequent encounters with the same antigen.

The adaptive immune response involves two types of lymphocyte - T cells and B cells. T cells are divided into two main groups according to the co-receptor they express. CD8 T cells are largely responsible for the destruction of virally-infected cells while CD4 T cells produce cytokines that promote phagocytosis and provide help for B cell activation. Activated B cells secrete antigen-specific antibodies that either directly neutralise pathogens or label them as targets for destruction by other cells. The specificity of the adaptive immune response makes it more efficient and limits unwanted tissue damage. However, ironically, the random gene rearrangement necessary to produce the diversity of receptors required to recognise all possible pathogens can result in the generation of cells that recognise self peptides. Self-reactive lymphocytes can cause autoimmune disease where chronic inflammation leads to the destruction of host tissues (Davidson and Diamond, 2001; Ohashi, 2002). Therefore the immune system needs to be carefully regulated in order to allow effective responses against

infections while preventing autoimmunity. This project focuses on the regulation of CD4 T cells, in particular the characteristics and functions of the costimulatory molecules CD28 and CTLA-4 and related receptors. This chapter provides an overview of CD4 T cell biology then focuses on the current understanding of the roles of CD28 and CTLA-4 and their ligands followed by an outline of the main aims of this project.

#### 1.2 T cell antigen recognition

Antigens must be presented in a certain way in order to be recognised by T cells, that is, they must be bound to a major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecule. MHC molecules are cell surface glycoproteins, of which there are two classes (Bonilla and Oettgen, 2010). MHC class I molecules are expressed by all nucleated cell types. They present peptides that are derived from intracellular pathogens, especially viruses, and are recognised by the CD8 co-receptor. MHC class II molecules are only expressed by activated professional antigen presenting cells (APC) including B cells, dendritic cells (DC), monocytes and macrophages. MHC class II molecules display peptides derived from ingested pathogens to CD4 T cells. APC are activated by danger signals induced by bacterial proteins such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS) or by products of damaged cells (Matzinger, 2002). Activated APC not only present antigen to T cells but also provide additional stimulatory signals required for full T cell activation. APC and lymphocytes are brought into close contact in specialised lymphoid tissues and organs such as lymph nodes and the spleen in order for antigen surveillance and closer interactions to occur.

T cells recognise and bind antigen:MHC complexes via their T cell receptor (TCR) (**figure 1.1**). Unique TCR are created by genetic recombination of a number of possible variants for each TCR region. This occurs during T cell development in the thymus and results in the expression of a distinct TCR by every T cell. A positive selection process ensures that the TCR can recognise MHC molecules and then a process of negative selection deletes T cells



Figure 1.1 TCR structure and interaction with antigen:MHC. The TCR (red) is comprised of one  $\alpha$  and one  $\beta$  chain and a CD3 complex which comprises two  $\zeta$  chains, two  $\epsilon$  chains, one  $\delta$  chain and one  $\gamma$  chain. The  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  chains of the TCR bind their specific antigen (blue oval) while the co-receptor CD4 (orange) binds the MHC molecule (blue). This causes the phosphorylation of ITAMS (green) in the cytoplasmic tails of the CD3 chains.

whose TCR binds strongly to self peptides expressed by thymic medullary epithelial cells (Klein et al., 2009). Previously it was believed that a single TCR was specific for a single peptide antigen (Bonilla and Oettgen, 2010). However it is now appreciated that there are not enough T cells in the human body to recognise all the possible antigenic peptides if each TCR only recognises a single peptide sequence. In fact it has been found that a single TCR can recognise many different peptides in the context of a single MHC and this cross-reactivity allows less than 10<sup>8</sup> TCR to recognise a much greater number of peptides (Wooldridge et al., 2012; Sewell, 2012). Thymic selection should prevent the release of autoreactive cells into the periphery, however cells with low affinity for self antigens can escape and TCR cross-reactivity with foreign and self peptides may facilitate the development of autoimmune disease. Therefore further regulatory checkpoints are required in the periphery to avoid autoreactive T cell responses.

#### 1.3 TCR signalling and immune synapse formation

The TCR of conventional T cells comprises of antigen-specific  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  chains and a CD3 complex (Wucherpfennig et al., 2010). TCR signalling occurs upon antigen recognition by the TCR and simultaneous binding of the co-receptor CD4 to MHC. The signalling cascade begins with the phosphorylation of immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAM) in the cytosolic domains of the CD3 chains by kinases Lck and Fyn, which are associated with CD4 and CD3 respectively. This initiates the recruitment, phosphorylation and activation of Zap70, which in turn activates the linker for activation of T cells (LAT). LAT recruits other kinases and molecules which mediate downstream signalling pathways leading to the activation of transcription factors such as NFAT that regulate genes controlling proliferation and differentiation (**figure 1.2**) (Brownlie and Zamoyska, 2013). TCR signalling via LAT also enhances cell adhesion by increasing the affinity of the integrin LFA-1 for its ligand ICAM-1. Additionally TCR signalling initiates actin polymerisation for the cytoskeletal remodelling required for signalling complex formation and immune synapse formation.



**Figure 1.2 TCR signalling**. Upon TCR (red) binding to antigen:MHC,(blue) the ITAMs (green) within the CD3 chains of the TCR complex are phosphorylated (yellow) by kinases Lck and Fyn, which are associated with CD4 (orange) and CD3 respectively. This allows Zap70 to be recruited and in turn phosphorylated and activated so it can recruit and phosphorylate the linker for activation of T cells (LAT). LAT recruits molecules such as SLP76, ITK, GADS, GRB2 and Vav to form a signalosome complex to mediate downstream signalling pathways (not shown). LAT also recruits PLCγ1 which hydrolyses PIP<sub>2</sub> to produce IP<sub>3</sub>. IP<sub>3</sub> causes the release of calcium, which activates calcineurin, which activates the transcription factor NFAT. NFAT translocates to the nucleus and drives the transcription of genes associated with cell cycle progression and differentiation. TCR signalling is negatively regulated by phosphatases CD45 and PTPN22 which dephosphorylate the activating tyrosine residue of Lck to inactivate Lck. CSK also regulates Lck by phosphorylating an inhibitory tyrosine residue within Lck. CSK is recruited by PAG then binds to PTPN22.

An immune synapse forms at the area of contact between a T cell and APC. It has an organised structure with different molecules located in distinct regions (figure 1.3) (Monks et al., 1998; Huppa and Davis, 2003; Fooksman et al., 2010; Dustin et al., 2010; Rodriguez-Fernandez et al., 2010; Alarcon et al., 2011). Initially upon antigen binding TCR molecules form microclusters where TCR, Zap70 and LAT molecules are brought into close proximity to initiate proximal TCR signalling. Upon prolonged signalling TCR molecules translocate to a central supramolecular activation cluster (cSMAC) in the centre of the immune synapse. The cSMAC is surrounded by a region called the peripheral (p)SMAC which consists of a ring of adhesion molecules such as LFA-1. Around the pSMAC a distal (d)SMAC is formed comprising large proteins such as CD45. Generally smaller molecules are found at the centre of the immune synapse while large molecules are found around the edge, therefore it has been proposed that synapse formation is driven by molecule size (Burroughs and Wulfing, 2002). Conveniently, the immune synapse brings the TCR and Lck into close proximity and moves the inhibitory phosphatase CD45 away. Notably the type of immune synapse differs depending on the type of APC involved. The classic bull's eye pattern consisting of the three SMAC regions is characteristic of T cell-B cell interactions while T cell-DC contacts consist of multifocal synapses where TCR molecules cluster at multiple sites at the cell interface (Brossard et al., 2005). These multifocal immune synapses with DC are usually more transient, lasting only minutes as opposed to hours.

The function of the immune synapse has been controversial. Traditionally it was believed that synapse formation was necessary for prolonged TCR signalling and full T cell activation. However active Zap70 and Lck are often only detected in association with the TCR during the first 15-30 minutes following antigen encounter, before mature synapse formation (Lee et al., 2002). Indeed, tyrosine phosphorylated proteins are not found in the cSMAC of T cells activated with a strong agonist, although they are present in the cSMAC upon T cell stimulation with a weak agonist (Cemerski et al., 2008), suggesting that the immune synapse



**Figure 1.3 Immune synapse**. Upon TCR signalling following recognition of specific peptide:MHC presented by an APC, cell surface receptors, filamentous actin and lipids polarise towards one end of the T cell (represented by arrows) to form an immune synapse at the area of contact between the T cell and APC (red box). A flat interface forms between the two cells where receptors and signalling molecules localise into distinct regions called supramolecular activation clusters (SMAC). TCR molecules translocate into the middle of the central (c)SMAC surrounded by CD28 and PKC0. Around this the peripheral (p)SMAC forms comprising CD4, Lck and adhesion molecules LFA-1 and CD2. Large proteins such as CD43, CD44 and CD45 are excluded into the distal (d)SMAC.

may enhance or sustain TCR signalling in the context of weak antigen stimulation. More recent research has shown that within the cSMAC TCR molecules accumulate at the core while CD28 and PKCθ exist around the edge of the cSMAC, which is where signalling occurs (Tseng et al., 2008; Yokosuka et al., 2008). So the immune synapse is possibly not essential for T cell activation, but does help coordinate signalling molecules. Immune synapse formation is important for cell adhesion and promoting a long stable contact with an APC to allow the T cell to survey the range and amount of antigen presented by the APC (Dustin et al., 2010).

It is now appreciated that the immune synapse may actually play a role in TCR downregulation as the ubiquitin ligase CbI-b and the multi-vesicular body marker LBPA are localised in the cSMAC with TCR molecules (Vardhana et al., 2010), indicative of active degradation and internalisation. Consistent with this, it has been shown that TCR molecules are continuously migrating from the dSMAC to the cSMAC, where they lose their association with other signalling molecules (Varma et al., 2006). It is also believed that the immune synapse may form to allow targeted cytokine release to and from both the T cell and APC to drive differentiation (see **section 1.4 CD4 T cell differentiation**). The IFN $\gamma$  receptor has been found to localise preferentially to the immune synapse (Maldonado et al., 2004), suggesting that immune synapse formation could drive T<sub>H</sub>1 differentiation. Additionally, the cell polarisation that occurs with immune synapse formation may promote asymmetric cell division, which can influence T cell differentiation and memory formation (Chang et al., 2007).

#### 1.4 CD4 T cell differentiation

Upon T cell stimulation many transcriptional pathways are activated to drive the expression of proteins required for full activation, proliferation, effector functions and lineage commitment (Shipkova and Wieland, 2012). Early markers of T cell activation include the

interleukin (IL)-2 receptor alpha chain (CD25), CD69 and CD40-ligand (CD40L). CD25 and CD69 are involved in the initiation of T cell proliferation and CD40L is important for macrophage and B cell activation (Minami et al., 1993; Testi et al., 1989; van Kooten and Banchereau, 2000). Upregulation of the transferrin receptor CD71 is also important for the transport of iron into the cell to support the increase in metabolism required for T cell activation and expansion (Ponka and Lok, 1999). Numerous costimulatory molecules such as inducible costimulatory molecule (ICOS), cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4), programmed cell death protein-1 (PD-1), and OX40 are also upregulated, which have important regulatory and effector functions as described later (Bakdash et al., 2013).

In addition to the protein upregulation associated with T cell activation, many proteins are downregulated upon activation. T cells that have never encountered their specific antigen in the periphery are termed "naive" and they express naive T cell markers that make them easy to identify, which are downregulated on activated "effector" T cells. One way to distinguish naive and effector/memory T cells is based on which CD45 isoform they express. CD45 is a protein tyrosine phosphatase that plays a crucial role in T cell activation and different isoforms of its extracellular domain exist (Altin and Sloan, 1997). Naive T cells express CD45RA, which is the longest isoform, whereas effector T cells express CD45RO, which is the shortest (Clement, 1992). As well as the naive T cell marker CD45RA, homing receptors that are required by naive cells to enter secondary lymphoid tissues via high endothelial venules, such as CD62L and CCR7, are downregulated on effector cells (Picker et al., 1990; Sallusto et al., 1998). Another naive T cell marker is the costimulatory molecule CD27, which is expressed at low levels by naive T cells and is initially upregulated upon T cell activation, but its expression is eventually turned off in effector cells (de Jong et al., 1991; Hintzen et al., 1993).

CD4 T cells carry out many effector functions. For example they secrete intercellular signalling molecules called cytokines to help activate other immune cells. Therefore they are often referred to as T helper ( $T_H$ ) cells. Activated  $T_H$  cells differentiate into various subtypes depending on their environment.  $T_H$  cell subtypes differ in their expression of transcription factors and each secrete of a particular range of cytokines (figure 1.4) (Zhu et al., 2010). The best characterised phenotypes are  $T_H1$  and  $T_H2$ . IL-12 induces the development of  $T_H1$ cells, which express the transcription factor T-bet and produce large amounts of IL-2 and IFN-y. T<sub>H</sub>1 cells promote cell-mediated immune responses via macrophage activation and CD8 T cell proliferation. On the other hand, IL-4 promotes differentiation towards the  $T_{H2}$ phenotype where cells express the transcription factor GATA-3 and secrete mostly IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13, which are involved in antibody and allergic responses. Additional T<sub>H</sub> cell subtypes have also been established including  $T_{H}17$  cells which express the transcription factor RORyt and produce IL-17 and IL-22. T<sub>H</sub>17 cells are usually involved in responses against bacterial infections by helping to recruit neutrophils and they are also associated with autoimmunity (Maddur et al., 2012). Another specialised subset of CD4 T cells are follicular T helper cells  $(T_{FH})$ , which express the transcription factor Bcl6 and are distinguished by their expression of CXCR5, PD-1, ICOS and IL-21 (Crotty, 2011). T<sub>FH</sub> are required for the formation of germinal centres and subsequently the differentiation of B cells into antibody-producing plasma cells. It is also now believed that regulatory T cells (Treg) can be derived from peripheral CD4 T cells, which are referred to as induced Treg (iTreg) to distinguish them from natural Treg generated in the thymus. iTregs inhibit effector T cell expansion via both cell contactmediated mechanisms and the secretion of anti-inflammatory cytokines such as TGF-β and IL-10 (Schmitt and Williams, 2013). Normally a single effector phenotype is predominant in a T cell response. However in order for T cells to terminally differentiate they must first receive all the necessary stimuli and become fully activated. TCR signalling alone is not usually sufficient for full T cell activation. A costimulatory signal is typically required in addition to



Figure 1.4 Naive T cells can differentiate into a variety of different lineages depending on the cytokine milieu. The cytokines that promote differentiation into each phenotype are indicated next to the arrows. The classification given to each subset is indicated in bold and the transcription factor which acts as the master regulator for each subset is also shown. The main cytokines produced by each cell type are shown. antigen recognition in order to carefully control T cell activation. This is known as the twosignal model of T cell activation (**figure 1.5**).

#### 1.5 Costimulatory pathways

The concept that a second signal is required for T cell activation was originally proposed by Lafferty and Woolnough (1977). This mechanism of positive regulation ensures that T cells are only activated in the presence of professional APC. This reduces the chance of a T cell being activated by self-peptides because costimulatory ligands are mainly expressed by APC activated by pathogen-induced danger signals and not by non-immune cells. There are several known costimulatory receptors that can stimulate naive T cells including CD28, CD2, LFA-1, CD81 and CD44. CD2 and its ligand LFA-3 are adhesion molecules responsible for promoting strong interactions between T cells and APC and they are also known to provide costimulation for T cell activation (Bierer et al., 1988; Green et al., 2000). Some reports suggest that CD2 enhances TCR signalling by promoting lipid raft aggregation to bring TCR molecules and signalling complexes into close proximity (Mestas and Hughes, 2001). Others suggest that CD2 can also directly induce activation signals (Kaizuka et al., 2009; Skanland et al., 2014). Another adhesion molecule LFA-1 and its ligand ICAM-1 can also provide a costimulatory signal to promote T cell activation (Van Seventer et al., 1990; Dubey et al., 1995). Alternatively, the tetraspanin molecule CD81 is also capable of costimulation (Sagi et al., 2012). There is no known ligand for CD81 but this receptor is believed to induce signal transduction through association with CD4 in tetraspanin-enriched microdomains (Yanez-Mo et al., 2009). Alternatively, CD44 is constitutively associated with the tyrosine kinases Lck and Fyn. Engagement of CD44 by hyaluronic acid promotes the recruitment of phosphokinases to amplify TCR signalling leading to T cell activation and proliferation (Foger et al., 2000). CD44 also rearranges the cytoskeleton to promote receptor clustering and enhance signal transduction (Foger et al., 2001). These receptors may enhance TCR



**Figure 1.5 Two-signal model of T cell activation**. Signal one is initiated when the TCR recognises is specific antigen presented by MHC. The costimulatory second signal is provided by CD28 when it engages CD80 or CD86 expressed by APC. When the combined strengths of signals one and two reach a critical threshold T cells become fully activated. CTLA-4 binds the same ligands as CD28 and inhibits T cell activation.

signalling to a lesser or greater extent, however CD28 is considered to be the primary and most potent costimulatory receptor (Wingren et al., 1995; Salomon and Bluestone, 2001).

#### 1.6 CD28 signalling and function

CD28 is constitutively expressed by T cells and binds two ligands CD80 (B7-1) and CD86 (B7-2) which are expressed by APC. The importance of costimulatory CD28 signalling is demonstrated in CD28-deficient mice, which display poor T cell responses characterised by reduced T cell proliferation and IL-2 production, resulting in impaired germinal centre formation and reduced antibody production (Shahinian et al., 1993; Lucas et al., 1995; Ferguson et al., 1996). CD28 receptor signalling appears to augment TCR signalling and also activate additional signalling pathways (figure 1.6). CD28 costimulation decreases the threshold number of TCR that are required to be engaged for T cell activation (Viola and Lanzavecchia, 1996; Manz et al., 2011) and enhances TCR signalling capacity by increasing or sustaining the phosphorylation of substrates involved in early TCR signalling events such as ZAP70 (Tuosto and Acuto, 1998), Lck (Holdorf et al., 2002) and PLCy1 (Michel et al., 2001). CD28 signalling activates several pathways, including that of phosphatidylinositol 3kinase (PI3K) (Pages et al., 1994), which activates the protein kinases AKT and PDK1 (Parry et al., 1997; Park et al., 2009). CD28 is also responsible for the recruitment and activation of protein kinase C (PKC0) and Carma1 (Yokosuka et al., 2008; Sanchez-Lockhart et al., 2008; Liang et al., 2013), which in concert with AKT and PDK1 activate the transcription factor nuclear factor-κB (NF-κB) (Park et al., 2009; Coudronniere et al., 2000). NF-κB controls the upregulation of genes required for cell cycle progression and survival (Khoshnan et al., 2000; Wan and DeGregori, 2003; Jones et al., 2002). CD28 signalling also leads to the activation of nuclear factor of activated T cells (NFAT) (Michel et al., 2000) and activator protein 1 (AP-1) (Rincon and Flavell, 1994), which are transcription factors that control cell proliferation, death and differentiation. CD28 signalling is integrated with signals from environmental cues, such as the cytokine milieu and the availability of nutrients, via the protein kinase mTOR, which



**Figure 1.6 TCR and CD28 signalling pathways**. This figure shows a simplified representation of some of the signalling pathways downstream of the TCR and CD28. The green arrows show CD28-dependent pathways and the bold black arrows show pathways amplified by CD28 activity. CD28 enhances TCR signalling by increasing Lck and Zap70 phosphorylation. CD28 ligation activates the PI3K pathway which activates AKT and PDK1. CD28 is also essential for PKCθ recruitment and activation which acts in concert with AKT and PDK1 to activate the transcription factor NF-κB which controls cell survival. CD28 is also required for Ras/MAPK signalling which activates AP-1. Without CD28 signalling and AP-1 activation, NFAT upregulates ubiquitin ligases which inhibit PKCθ and PLCγ1 leading to T cell anergy. Activation of both NFAT and AP-1 promotes T cell proliferation and differentiation.

prevents T cell anergy and enables full T cell activation, as described shortly (Zheng et al., 2009; Powell et al., 1999; Colombetti et al., 2006). Although the signalling pathways downstream of CD28 have been described in some detail, this is still a very active area of research and ongoing studies are continually adding to our understanding of these molecular pathways. Furthermore, the signalling motifs within the cytoplasmic tail of CD28 remain to be fully defined (Pagan et al., 2012; Ogawa et al., 2013; Boomer et al., 2014).

There are numerous functional outcomes of CD28 signalling. CD28 costimulation enhances T cell proliferation and cytokine production (Linsley et al., 1991a; Thompson et al., 1989). In particular, CD28 costimulation is required for optimal production of the growth factor IL-2 (Jenkins et al., 1991; Fraser et al., 1991). IL-2 acts in an autocrine and paracrine fashion to enhance T cell proliferation and differentiation (Smith, 1988; Brennan et al., 1997; Malek et al., 2001). Some evidence suggests that IL-2 does not directly control T cell division but instead promotes T cell survival (Ganusov et al., 2007). Notably CD28 can control cell cycle progression independently of IL-2 (Appleman et al., 2000; Lumsden et al., 2003). CD28 signalling also triggers the expression of a second wave of receptors, including ICOS, CTLA-4 and OX40 (McAdam et al., 2000; Finn et al., 1997; Walker et al., 1999). ICOS is another costimulatory molecule that enhances cytokine production by activated T cells (McAdam et al., 2000). In contrast CTLA-4 negatively regulates the T cell response and its function in relation to CD28 is the central theme of this project so will be described in detail shortly. OX40 enhances T cell expansion and survival and promotes the development of memory T cells (Croft et al., 2009). OX40 also upregulates the expression of CXCR5, which directs the migration of CD4 T cells to B cell follicles where they provide help for antibody responses (Walker et al., 2000).

Another important function of CD28 is to promote the upregulation of the metabolic machinery required for T cell activation, such as the translocation of the glucose transporter

GLUT1 to the cell surface (Frauwirth et al., 2002; Jacobs et al., 2008). CD28 costimulation also plays an important role in T cell survival, as it upregulates the expression of survival factors such as IL-2, upregulates the production of anti-apoptotic proteins such as Bcl-xL (Boise et al., 1995), and represses the expression of the pro-apoptotic transcription factor p73 (Wan and DeGregori, 2003). CD28 also prevents Fas-mediated apoptosis by reducing Fas-ligand expression, increasing the expression of c-FLICE inhibitory protein and disrupting the formation of the death-inducing signalling complex (Kirchhoff et al., 2000; Jones et al., 2002). CD28 may also be important in the formation of the immune synapse (Viola et al., 1999). Indeed, it has recently been suggested that CD28 costimulation is required for actin remodelling, which in turn is required for full T cell activation (Tan et al., 2013). Additionally, there is evidence that CD28 signalling may bias towards a T<sub>H</sub>2 response (Rulifson et al., 1997; Lenschow et al., 1996; Smeets et al., 2012; Rudulier et al., 2014). By regulating all these factors, CD28 plays an important role in producing an optimal T cell response. Dissecting the CD28 motifs and signalling pathways responsible for each of these distinct functions is an active area of research (Miller et al., 2009).

#### 1.7 T cell anergy

T cell anergy is a state of hyporesponsiveness induced following incomplete T cell activation due to a lack of costimulation or recognition of a low affinity antigen (Schwartz, 2003; Choi and Schwartz, 2007). Therefore anergy is a mechanism of peripheral tolerance to avoid responses against self antigens (Adler et al., 2000; Huang et al., 2003). Upon restimulation anergic T cells are unable to proliferate or produce IL-2 and have impaired effector function but they are not induced to die (Hargreaves et al., 1997). T cells can become anergic whether or not they divided following their initial stimulation (Wells et al., 2001) and anergic cells are unable to respond upon restimulation even if costimulation is provided (Lumsden et al., 2003; Mittrucker et al., 1996; Zheng et al., 2009). Clonal anergy is the best described form of anergy, which is caused by sustained calcium signalling downstream of TCR

stimulation. Calcium mobilisation activates calcineurin and the transcription factor NFAT. Calcineurin increases the transcription of E3 ubiquitin ligases GRAIL, Itch and CbI-b, which degrade proteins required for T cell activation such as PKC0 and PLCy1 (Heissmeyer et al., 2004). In the absence of CD28 costimulation NFAT activates an alternative transcriptional program to the one induced in concert with AP-1. CD28 signalling normally activates the Ras/MAPK pathway which activates AP-1 (Su et al., 1994; Janardhan et al., 2011). Without AP-1, NFAT induces anergy via another transcription factor Egr (Bandyopadhyay et al., 2007). NFAT and Egr2/3 upregulate GRAIL and CbI-b and inhibit T cell activation (Soto-Nieves et al., 2009; Macian et al., 2002; Safford et al., 2005). Egr2 also upregulates diacylglycerol kinase which inhibits the Ras/MAPK/AP-1 pathway (Zheng et al., 2012), which may explain the maintenance of anergy despite the subsequent provision of costimulation (Fields et al., 1996). In addition, CD28 normally prevents anergy by inhibiting a number of regulatory proteins: PTEN, a negative regulator of PI3K signalling (Buckler et al., 2006); p27<sup>kip1</sup> which inhibits T cell proliferation and effector function (Rowell et al., 2005); and Ikaros which represses IL-2 gene expression (Thomas et al., 2007). Another type of anergy known as adaptive tolerance or in vivo anergy is also caused by insufficient costimulation. This involves a block in tyrosine kinase activation leading to the inhibition of calcium mobilisation and a lack of PLCy1 activation (Schwartz, 2003). This causes stunted proliferation of naive T cells and prevents all effector function. However, defining an unresponsive state as either clonal anergy or adaptive tolerance is an over simplification. There seem to be several distinct forms of anergy caused by various molecular mechanisms that require further investigation in order to fully understand all the pathways leading to immune tolerance (Choi and Schwartz, 2007).

#### 1.8 CD28, mTOR and anergy

The mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathway plays an important role in controlling the fate of T cells. mTOR is a serine/threonine kinase which integrates signals from

costimulatory receptors, hormones, cytokines and amino acids and promotes full T cell activation if sufficient signals are received (figure 1.7). In essence, mTOR assesses the availability of nutrients such as iron and glucose, which are required to fuel the high metabolic demands of T cell activation. Without the necessary energy resources or costimulatory signals, mTOR is not activated and T cell anergy is induced (Cobbold et al., 2009; Zheng et al., 2009). Numerous studies have demonstrated that mTOR activity is essential for anergy avoidance (Powell et al., 1999; Zheng et al., 2009; Zheng et al., 2007). In the presence of the necessary signals, activation of mTOR activates programs to prevent apoptosis, initiate ribosome biogenesis, induce RNA translation and promote cell cycle progression (Delgoffe and Powell, 2009). Therefore mTOR acts downstream of CD28 to prevent anergy induction. For example, mTOR is required for CD28-mediated upregulation of the transferrin receptor CD71 (Edinger and Thompson, 2002), which is necessary for full T cell activation (Zheng et al., 2007), and failure to upregulate CD71 is associated with anergy (Zheng et al., 2009). Other outcomes of CD28 signalling are also implemented via mTOR. For example mTOR coordinates CD28-mediated  $T_{H2}$  differentiation (Yang et al., 2013). IL-2 receptor signalling also activates the AKT-mTOR pathway leading to the translation of otubain-1, which degrades GRAIL and allows T cell proliferation (Lin et al., 2009). Therefore CD28 activates mTOR both directly and indirectly via IL-2 signalling (Colombetti et al., 2006). Given its important role in mediating CD28 signalling, mTOR represents a crucial regulatory checkpoint in T cell activation.

#### 1.9 Regulatory T cells

Autoreactive T cells are controlled not only by anergy induction due to insufficient CD28 or mTOR signalling, but also by specialised regulatory T cells (Tregs) which play a critical role in maintaining peripheral tolerance (Sakaguchi et al., 2008). Natural Tregs (nTregs) derived from the thymus are the best characterised Tregs. CD28 costimulation is required for their


**Figure 1.7 CD28-mTOR signalling**. CD28 and IL-2 signalling activate the PI3K-AKT pathway, which leads to the activation of mTOR complex 1 (mTORC1). Stimuli from environmental factors such as nutrients also activate mTORC1. This leads to the phosphorylation of its substrates S6 kinase and 4E-BP1, which regulate various functions resulting in the promotion of T cell growth. The pathway leading to mTORC2 activation is less well understood but mTORC2 is known to enhance AKT phosphorylation and stimulate actin remodelling.

development, homeostasis and function (Salomon et al., 2000; Tai et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2013; Liang et al., 2013) and they express the transcription factor FoxP3 which is required for Treg development (Hori et al., 2003; Fontenot et al., 2003b). Mutations in FoxP3 cause a loss of Treg function and consequently result in autoimmune disease, such as type 1 diabetes in *scurfy* mice and immunodysregulation polyendocrinopathy enteropathy X-linked syndrome (IPEX) in humans (Brunkow et al., 2001; Bennett et al., 2001). Tregs constitutively express the IL-2 receptor alpha chain CD25 and require IL-2 signalling to maintain homeostasis (Fontenot et al., 2005). Tregs use a variety of mechanisms to suppress effector T cell responses: aggregating around APC to out-compete naive or effector T cells for APC interaction; down-modulating costimulatory molecules on DC to prevent further T cell activation; secreting immunosuppressive cytokines IL-10, TGF- $\beta$  and IL-35; and cell contact-dependent killing using granzymes or perforin (Shevach, 2009). Tregs constitutively express the inhibitory receptor CTLA-4 which plays a key role in Treg function (Read et al., 2000; Takahashi et al., 2000; Wing et al., 2008). The mechanism of action of CTLA-4 has been a controversial issue for many years and will be discussed presently.

Tregs can also be derived from peripheral naive CD4 T cells and are so-called induced Tregs (iTregs). iTregs can be divided into FoxP3<sup>+</sup> and FoxP3<sup>-</sup> subsets. FoxP3<sup>+</sup> iTreg are induced in the presence of TGF-β and to an extent have a similar phenotype and function to nTregs (Chen et al., 2003; Yadav et al., 2013). FoxP3<sup>-</sup> suppressive CD4 T cells, referred to as T regulatory type 1 (Tr1) cells or IL-10-secreting T cells, are derived from naive CD4 T cells rendered anergic due to chronic antigenic stimulation in the presence of IL-10 or due to a lack of CD28 costimulation (Groux et al., 1997; Buer et al., 1998; Lombardi et al., 1994; Koenen and Joosten, 2000; Boussiotis et al., 2000; Sundstedt et al., 2003; Levings et al., 2005; Gabrysova and Wraith, 2010). In addition, Tr1 cells have recently been shown to be induced by a defined subset of IL-10-producing tolerogenic DC (Gregori et al., 2010). It is not clear whether the IL-10-producing CD4 T cells described in these studies all belong to the

same population because some differences in phenotype were observed. However they are defined as Tr1 cells by their shared ability to suppress the activation of neighbouring CD4 T cells by the production of IL-10 (Roncarolo et al., 2006). IL-10 suppresses T cells by acting both directly on T cells by suppressing their IL-2 and TNF- $\alpha$  production leading to anergy, and indirectly by downregulating costimulatory molecule expression and pro-inflammatory cytokine production by APC (Groux et al., 1996; Ng et al., 2013). The discovery of these different types of Tregs demonstrates the diversity and importance of mechanisms of peripheral tolerance.

#### 1.10 Negative regulation of T cells by CTLA-4

An important molecule involved in the negative regulation of T cells is the inhibitory receptor CTLA-4. A lack of CTLA-4 in mice results in fatal autoimmunity caused by uncontrolled selfreactive T cells (Tivol et al., 1995; Waterhouse et al., 1995). In humans CTLA-4 polymorphisms are associated with rheumatoid arthritis (Li et al., 2012), type I diabetes (Chen et al., 2013) and other autoimmune diseases (Ueda et al., 2003; Fernandez-Mestre et al., 2009). CTLA-4 is expressed by activated CD4 T cells and Tregs (Krummel and Allison, 1995; Brunet et al., 1987; Read et al., 2000; Takahashi et al., 2000) and binds the same ligands (CD80 and CD86) as CD28 (Linsley et al., 1991b). CTLA-4 is induced on activated T cells in a CD28-dependent manner and reaches optimal expression by day three (Alegre et al., 1996). CTLA-4 plays a role in the inhibition of T cell proliferation and IL-2 production (Walunas et al., 1996), and thereby contributes to the termination of an immune response. On the other hand, Tregs constitutively express CTLA-4 and are therefore able to prevent the initiation of aberrant responses. As the CD28/CTLA-4 pathway controls the initiation and termination of T cell responses, it is targeted therapeutically to reduce autoimmunity and transplant rejection and to encourage anti-tumour immunity. For example, a soluble fusion protein called abatacept consisting of the extracellular domain of CTLA-4 and an IgG Fc domain (CTLA-4-Ig), which binds to CD80/86 thereby blocking CD28 costimulation, is used

to treat autoimmune diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (Linsley and Nadler, 2009; Podojil and Miller, 2013). Similarly a higher affinity CTLA-4-Ig molecule belatacept has more recently been approved for the treatment of kidney transplant patients (Wojciechowski and Vincenti, 2012).

# 1.11 Cell intrinsic models of CTLA-4 function

Several mechanisms of action have been proposed for CTLA-4, the simplest being that CTLA-4 inhibits T cell activation by out-competing CD28 for ligand binding and therefore preventing CD28-dependent T cell activation. This theory is supported by the fact that CD80 and CD86 bind to CTLA-4 with much greater avidity than to CD28 (Greene et al., 1996; van der Merwe et al., 1997; Collins et al., 2002; Jansson et al., 2005). CTLA-4 has also been shown to cluster in particular regions within the immunological synapse where it competes with CD28 and inhibits CD28-dependent recruitment of PKC-θ (Yokosuka et al., 2010). Another hypothesis is that CTLA-4 inhibits T cell activation by producing an intracellular negative signal that overrides activating signals. In support of this, it has been shown that PI3K associates with the cytoplasmic domain of CTLA-4 (Schneider et al., 1995; Bradshaw et al., 1997; Zhang and Allison, 1997). Phosphatases SHP-1, SHP-2 and PP2A have also been shown to bind CTLA-4 (Chuang et al., 2000; Marengere et al., 1996; Zhang and Allison, 1997; Teft et al., 2009). CTLA-4 may recruit these phosphatases to inhibit membraneproximal TCR signalling (Lee et al., 1998; Guntermann and Alexander, 2002). However it is unlikely that CTLA-4 activates a downstream signalling pathway with inhibitory outcomes because PI3K is associated with stimulatory pathways and the significance of PP2A binding CTLA-4 remains controversial. Some reports suggest that this interaction facilitates CTLA-4mediated inhibition of AKT (Parry et al., 2005), whereas others have found that PP2A represses CTLA-4 function (Baroja et al., 2002). In fact Teft et al. (2009) showed that the CTLA-4-PP2A interaction was not required for T cell inhibition but that CD28 expression was required for inhibition, indicating that CTLA-4 functions by directly suppressing CD28 function as opposed to creating independent negative signals. In short, a downstream signalling pathway originating from CTLA-4 has not yet been elucidated. Furthermore a cell intrinsic inhibitory signal via CTLA-4 cannot easily explain the cell extrinsic suppressive function of Tregs.

The models of ligand competition and negative signalling are based on CTLA-4 functioning at the cell surface. However CTLA-4 is mainly intracellular and its cell surface expression is only transient and very low due to rapid endocytosis and continual intracellular trafficking (Leung et al., 1995; Alegre et al., 1996; Linsley et al., 1996; Mead et al., 2005; Qureshi et al., 2012). Upon T cell stimulation CTLA-4 cell surface expression is upregulated by trafficking of CTLA-4-containing vesicles to the plasma membrane (Linsley et al., 1996; lida et al., 2000) via a chaperone called the TCR-interacting molecule (TRIM) (Valk et al., 2006). Although there is a substantial increase in exocytosis of CTLA-4 during T cell activation, there is actually only a small increase in the steady state levels of surface CTLA-4 (Mead et al., 2005). The majority of CTLA-4 expression is still intracellular (lida et al., 2000), indicating that increased exocytosis is also accompanied by continued endocytosis (Linsley et al., 1996; Mead et al., 2005). CTLA-4 is internalised by clathrin-dependent endocytosis (Mead et al., 2005), which is mediated by a region in the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 containing a YVKM motif that is recognised by the clathrin adaptor complex AP-2 (Bradshaw et al., 1997; Shiratori et al., 1997; Zhang and Allison, 1997). Once internalised, CTLA-4 is either rapidly degraded in lysosomes (Alegre et al., 1996; Egen and Allison, 2002; lida et al., 2000; Schneider et al., 1999; Oki et al., 1999) or it accumulates in a perinuclear compartment where it is resistant to degradation, from which it may be recycled back to the plasma membrane (Linsley et al., 1996; Mead et al., 2005). The intracellular nature of CTLA-4 suggests that its primary function is not as a cell membrane signalling molecule. Indeed, Bradshaw et al. (1997) suggested that PI3K may be involved in regulating CTLA-4 trafficking not signalling.

# 1.12 Cell extrinsic models of CTLA-4 function

Studies using mixed chimeras have shown that CTLA-4<sup>+</sup> T cells can regulate the responses of CTLA-4-deficient T cells, which demonstrates that CTLA-4 functions extrinsically (Bachmann et al., 1999; Homann et al., 2006). More recently it has been confirmed that CTLA-4 functions in a cell extrinsic manner via both effector T cells and Tregs (Friedline et al., 2009; Wang et al., 2012; Corse and Allison, 2012). One proposed cell extrinsic mechanism of CTLA-4 is that CTLA-4 interaction with CD80/86 on APC upregulates indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) expression, causing increased tryptophan catabolism (Grohmann et al., 2002; Fallarino et al., 2003). The conversion of tryptophan, an amino acid essential for T cell proliferation, into pro-apoptotic metabolites that delete certain T cell subsets, leads to the inhibition of T cell responses (Fallarino et al., 2002). Alternatively, it was recently published by our laboratory that CTLA-4 can function extrinsically by removing CD80 and CD86 from APC by trans-endocytosis to reduce their capacity to provide costimulation to T cells (figure 1.8) (Qureshi et al., 2011). In short, CTLA-4 acts like a molecular hoover, ripping its ligands from APC in an endocytic process where the entire receptor-ligand complex is internalised so that fewer ligands are available to interact with CD28. Upon internalisation, ligand is degraded while CTLA-4 is recycled back to the cell surface to capture more ligand, which provides an explanation for the continual intracellular trafficking of CTLA-4. Trans-endocytosis if therefore consistent with the cell biology of CTLA-4 and explains the cell extrinsic function of CTLA-4.

#### 1.13 Trans-endocytosis and trogocytosis in the immune system

In support of the model of trans-endocytosis as the mechanism of CTLA-4 function, it has been reported that Tregs can reduce the expression of CD80 and CD86 on DC in a contactdependent manner (Cederborn et al., 2000; Vendetti et al., 2000; Grundstrom et al., 2003). More recently it was demonstrated that this requires CTLA-4 and impairs the ability of the DC



**Figure 1.8 Trans-endocytosis**. **(A)** Schematic representation of trans-endocytosis. CD80/86 expressed on an APC binds CTLA-4 expressed by an effector T cell or Treg. CTLA-4 and bound ligand are internalised via trans-endocytosis into endocytic vesicles. Internalised proteins are degraded in lysosomal compartments. As a result the APC has reduced CD80/86 expression so there are not enough ligands available to engage CD28. Therefore costimulation is not provided to other T cells, which prevents their activation. **(B)** Cells expressing CD86-GFP (blue) were incubated with untransfected control cells or cells expressing CTLA-4 (red) than analysed by confocal microscopy. Left: CD86-GFP was expressed on the cell surface. Right: CD86-GFP was internalised by CTLA-4-expressing cells. to stimulate CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cell proliferation (Oderup et al., 2006; Wing et al., 2008; Onishi et al., 2008). Oderup et al. showed that proliferation was restored in the presence of CD28 antibody, confirming that the lack of response was due to insufficient CD28 costimulation. Consistent with this, their stimulation of T cells using latex beads coated with anti-CD3 and varying amounts of CD80/86 showed that reducing the availability of CD80/86 reduced the proliferative response. Furthermore, Treg-mediated suppression was more effective when fewer costimulatory ligands were available, which has also been demonstrated by others (Ermann et al., 2001; George et al., 2003). Altogether these findings demonstrate that reducing the availability of costimulatory ligands is functionally relevant. Additionally it has been shown that Treg cell contact-dependent suppression requires the formation of Treg aggregates on DC to allow sustained Treg-DC interaction (Onishi et al., 2008). This suggests that CTLA-4-mediated Treg function crucially involves prolonged contact with DC rather than effector T cells, which implies that the model of CTLA-4 removing costimulatory ligands from DC by trans-endocytosis is a viable and important regulatory mechanism.

A role for trans-endocytosis in the immune system is not a novel concept. For example, interactions between CD47 (expressed by T cells) and its counterpart SHPS-1 (expressed by DC) provide costimulation for T cell activation (Tomizawa et al., 2007). Trans-endocytosis of CD47 and SHPS-1 can occur in either direction and is believed to regulate their function (Kusakari et al., 2008). The trans-endocytosis of other endocytic proteins and their counterparts has also been described. For example the extracellular domain of the Notch receptor is removed upon interaction with its ligand and internalised by the ligand-expressing cell via trans-endocytosis (Parks et al., 2000; Nichols et al., 2007). This process is required for Notch receptor signalling, which is essential for regulating the transcription of proteins involved in many cellular processes during embryonic development. Also the sevenless transmembrane tyrosine kinase receptor, responsible for directing cell fate during Drosophila retinal development, internalises its ligand the bride of sevenless by trans-endocytosis

(Cagan et al., 1992). Similarly, bi-directional trans-endocytosis of ephrinB ligand:EphB receptor complexes has been defined as a mechanism to terminate cell adhesion and promote contact-mediated repulsion of neurons (Zimmer et al., 2003; Marston et al., 2003).

In general the transfer of proteins between immune cells is very common, but this is mainly via trogocytosis which is a very different process to trans-endocytosis. Trans-endocytosis involves the transfer and internalisation of a specific ligand upon encounter with its cognate receptor and the captured proteins are transferred from the donor cell directly into intracellular vesicles via endocytosis (Kusakari et al., 2008). On the other hand, trogocytosis involves the transfer of plasma membrane fragments between cells triggered by receptorligand interactions at intercellular contacts such as the immune synapse (Joly and Hudrisier, 2003; Davis, 2007). In trogocytosis proteins are transferred to the recipient cell surface via cell membrane exchange and only later internalised and degraded (Huang et al., 1999; Hwang et al., 2000; Williams et al., 2007). Many mechanisms for trogocytosis have been proposed including protein uprooting, transfer of enclosed membrane bodies or vesicles, intercellular membrane fusion creating membrane bridges, and membrane nanotubules (Davis, 2007; Ahmed and Xiang, 2011). There are many reports of protein transfer between APC and lymphocytes by trogocytosis, including the acquisition of peptide:MHC and costimulatory ligands from APC by T cells (Hwang et al., 2000; Hudrisier et al., 2007). For example independent reports have shown the transfer of CD80 to the cell membrane of CD4 T cells in a CD28-dependent manner where CD80 acquisition was increased upon TCR engagement and in correlation with the level of CD80 expression by the APC (Sabzevari et al., 2001; Tatari-Calderone et al., 2002). It remains controversial whether the transfer of MHC and costimulatory molecules from APC to T cells by trogocytosis has any functional significance (Ahmed and Xiang, 2011). Some reports suggest that acquisition of these proteins by T cells allows them to sustain their own activation (Zhou et al., 2005), while others indicate that T cells with acquired peptide:MHC and CD80 can extrinsically stimulate

naive T cells (Game et al., 2005). Alternatively, this process may terminate T cell responses (Tsang et al., 2003), or trogocytosis may simply have evolved as a means of intercellular communication or to share resources (Joly and Hudrisier, 2003). While the molecular mechanisms of both trogocytosis and trans-endocytosis remain to be fully elucidated, they are clearly distinct mechanisms of intercellular protein transfer which can easily be distinguished from one another.

# 1.14 CD28/CTLA-4 family proteins: ICOS and PD-1

Other members of the immunoglobulin superfamily that are related to CD28 and CTLA-4 include ICOS and PD-1 (**figure 1.9**). ICOS is not constitutively expressed by T cells but is upregulated upon T cell activation in response to TCR and CD28 signalling (McAdam et al., 2000). There is only one known ligand for ICOS (LICOS also known as B7-H2) and upon ligand interaction ICOS activates the PI3K-AKT pathway leading to the activation of transcription factors NFAT and c-Maf (Nurieva et al., 2007). ICOS is a costimulatory receptor whose function overlaps with CD28 to promote T cell differentiation and enhance effector cell function, including the production of cytokines, especially IL-4 (Hutloff et al., 1999; Dong et al., 2001a). ICOS costimulation is also important for germinal centre formation as it promotes the development of  $T_{FH}$  which regulate germinal centre B cell differentiation (Dong et al., 2001b; Akiba et al., 2005). Interestingly, LICOS has been shown to interact with CD28 and CTLA-4 and appears to provide effective costimulation via CD28 but is not as efficient as CD80 (Yao et al., 2011). The consequences of CTLA-4-LICOS interactions remain to be explored.

PD-1 on the other hand, like CTLA-4, plays an inhibitory role in T cell activation and is crucial for maintaining tolerance as shown by the development of autoimmunity in PD-1-deficient mice (Zhang et al., 2006; Nishimura et al., 1999). PD-1 is expressed at low levels on resting T cells and B cells and is upregulated further upon activation (Agata et al., 1996). PD-1



**Figure 1.9 The CD28 family**. The subgroup of receptors within the immunoglobulin superfamily that are closely related to CD28 are shown. ICOS and CD28 have stimulatory effects on T cell activation while CTLA-4 and PD-1 are inhibitory. Solid arrows represent known receptor-ligand interactions. Dashed arrows indicate putative interactions. CD80 and PD-L1 are also reported to interact with each other.

shares 23% homology with CTLA-4, but unlike CTLA-4 contains an immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif (ITIM) and immunoreceptor tyrosine-based switch motif (ITSM) in its cytoplasmic tail for intracellular signalling (Shinohara et al., 1994; Okazaki et al., 2001). PD-1 engagement leads to tyrosine phosphorylation and activation of SHP-2 which inhibits membrane-proximal TCR signalling and blocks AKT and Ras signalling pathways (Latchman et al., 2001; Patsoukis et al., 2012). In the presence of low antigen concentrations and CD28 signalling, PD-1 inhibits T cell proliferation and cytokine production (Freeman et al., 2000; Latchman et al., 2001). In the presence of high antigen concentrations, PD-1 engagement cannot inhibit T cell proliferation but can still limit cytokine production (Latchman et al., 2001). PD-1 also promotes peripheral Treg development, maintains FoxP3 expression and enhances the suppressive activity of iTregs (Francisco et al., 2009). PD-1 binds two ligands, PD-L1 (B7-H1) and PD-L2 (B7-DC), which have different expression patterns (Freeman et al., 2000; Latchman et al., 2001). PD-L1 is expressed not only by APC, but also by T cells including Tregs, and in non-lymphoid tissues such as heart and lung. In contrast, PD-L2 expression is mainly limited to DC and monocytes. Incidentally, the expression of PD-1 ligands and also LICOS in both lymphoid and non-lymphoid tissues suggests that ICOS and PD-1 play an important role in peripheral tolerance (Swallow et al., 1999; Freeman et al., 2000). Although ICOS and PD-1 are known to be signalling receptors expressed at the cell surface like CD28 (Hutloff et al., 1999; Sheppard et al., 2004), it is worth investigating whether they are able to use trans-endocytosis as an alternative mechanism of action, especially PD-1 which plays a similar role to CTLA-4 in T cell regulation and tolerance.

#### 1.15 Quantity of costimulatory ligands required for T cell stimulation

The model of CTLA-4 removing its ligands from APC by trans-endocytosis to prevent CD28 costimulation predicts that there is a minimum number of ligands required for effective costimulation and that changing CD80/86 expression levels has a measurable impact on the T cell response. It is uncertain whether costimulation works in an "all or nothing" manner,

where there is a threshold at which CD80/86 levels change from being insufficient to sufficient for T cell activation, or whether costimulation can be provided in a graded manner where increasing levels of CD80 or CD86 create a response curve where partial or slower T cell responses can occur. Measurement of T cell proliferation in response to a range of CD80 expression levels has shown there is a threshold CD80 expression level that must be reached before T cell proliferation occurs, which is dependent on antigen type and concentration (Murtaza et al., 1999; Chen et al., 2000). The reported responses seemed to be graded according to CD80 expression level, but this is still a relatively unexplored area of T cell activation and the requirements for CD86 remain unknown. Therefore one of the aims of this project was to use an inducible expression system to study the effect of altering the number of costimulatory ligands on CD4 T cell responses, in order to further understand the requirements for CD28 costimulation and the relevance of CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis.

#### 1.16 CD80 and CD86: What is the difference?

It is currently unclear why there are two different ligands for CD28 and CTLA-4. CD80 and CD86 have surprisingly different structural and biochemical characteristics. For instance, CD80 and CD86 have only 26% amino acid identity (Freeman et al., 1993) and CD80 molecules form dimers, while CD86 is monomeric (Ikemizu et al., 2000). CD80 binds CD28 and CTLA-4 with higher affinity than CD86, although CD80 has a stronger bias towards CTLA-4 interactions rather than CD28, so relative to CTLA-4 binding, CD86 binds CD28 more effectively (Collins et al., 2002; Linsley et al., 1994). This suggests that CD80 could be the more potent costimulatory molecule, but that in the presence of CTLA-4, CD86 may in fact be the more dominant CD28 ligand (Pentcheva-Hoang et al., 2004; Jansson et al., 2005). The two ligands also have different expression patterns. CD86 is constitutively expressed by most APC and its expression is rapidly upregulated upon activation, unlike CD80, which is only expressed upon APC activation and is upregulated at a slower rate and

to much lower levels than CD86 (Lenschow et al., 1993). This pattern of expression indicates that CD86 may be more important in the initial stages of T cell activation.

It is unclear whether there is any functional difference between CD80 and CD86. Consistent with the hypothesis that CD86 is the more effective CD28 ligand, CD86 deficiency has been shown to reduce cytokine production more dramatically than CD80 deficiency (Schweitzer et al., 1997). It has also been demonstrated that CD86 blockade inhibits naive T cell proliferation and effector function more than blocking CD80 (Manickasingham et al., 1998). Similarly, CD86-deficient mice were shown to be more immuno-compromised than CD80deficient mice (Borriello et al., 1997). In support of this, Mark et al. (2000) showed that costimulation via CD86 more potently induced an allergic T cell response than CD80. In addition, others have reported that disease severity was more significantly reduced in CD86deficient non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice compared to CD80-deficient animals, suggesting that CD86 plays a more dominant role in disease onset and progression than CD80 (Girvin et al., 2000). Interestingly, despite having reduced tissue infiltration, CD80-deficient mice actually displayed increased T cell proliferation. This suggests that while CD80 does contribute to the migration of T cells to the site of inflammation, CD80 may be more important for negatively regulating T cell responses than stimulating them. However other studies report contradicting data suggesting that CD80 is the more important or potent CD28 ligand (Fleischer et al., 1996; Olsson et al., 1998; Fields et al., 1998).

There is also debate as to whether CD80 and CD86 can differentially direct T cell differentiation. Some studies have shown that blocking one ligand at a time can alternatively exacerbate or attenuate disease, which suggests that CD80 and/or CD86 can skew a T cell response towards a particular phenotype. For example, in the NOD mouse model, where disease is driven by autoreactive  $T_H1$  cells, treatment with anti-CD86 blocking antibody prevented disease development, whereas anti-CD80 treatment accelerated disease

development, suggesting that CD86 generates a T<sub>H</sub>1 response whereas CD80 may favour T<sub>H</sub>2 differentiation (Lenschow et al., 1995). However the opposite was found using the mouse model of experimental allergic encephalomyelitis, which is also driven by autoreactive T<sub>H</sub>1 cells. In this case, anti-CD80 blocking antibody increased IL-4 production and reduced disease incidence, while blocking CD86 increased IFN-y production and increased disease severity (Kuchroo et al., 1995). This suggests that CD80 promotes  $T_{H}$ 1 differentiation while CD86 favours  $T_{H2}$  differentiation. Similarly, a recent study found that a lack of CD80 was associated with increased IL-4 production and ameliorated Streptococcus-induced arthritis, whereas a lack of CD86 exacerbated disease (Puliti et al., 2010). In another T<sub>H</sub>1-driven disease model CD80 deficiency reduced disease while CD86 deficiency increased disease, again indicating that CD80 preferentially drives  $T_H1$  responses while CD86 favours  $T_H2$ differentiation (Odobasic et al., 2005). More recently the same group showed that in a mouse model of arthritis, CD80 costimulation reduced IL-4 production, while CD86 increased IL-17 production (Odobasic et al., 2008). Inhibition of CD86 was more effective at reducing disease severity than CD80 blockade, which could indicate that CD86 is the more potent CD28 ligand, or that the ability of CD86 to promote  $T_H 17$  responses makes it more pathogenic.

In contrast, there are also studies showing that CD80 and CD86 both stimulate  $T_H1$  and  $T_H2$  responses with no particular bias (Fields et al., 1998; Schweitzer et al., 1997). Other studies show no difference in the magnitude or phenotype of the T cell response following CD28 costimulation via CD80 compared to CD86, suggesting both ligands have identical roles and are therefore redundant (Levine et al., 1995; Lanier et al., 1995; Natesan et al., 1996; Greenwald et al., 1997; Lespagnard et al., 1998; Vasilevko et al., 2002; Bhatt et al., 2013). So it remains uncertain whether there are quantitative or qualitative differences between CD80 and CD86 costimulation. However the evolution of two different ligands for CD28 and CTLA-4 that vary considerably in their structure and relative avidities for their receptors strongly suggests they have non-redundant roles. Nevertheless CD80 and CD86 both bind

the same regions of CD28 and CTLA-4, which both contain the MYPPPY ligand-binding amino acid motif, suggesting that engagement by either ligand would have the same biological consequences for each receptor. Indeed, ligation of CD28 by both CD80 and CD86 leads to the recruitment of PI3K (Ghiotto-Ragueneau et al., 1996), suggesting they stimulate the same downstream transcriptional programs. However there are conflicting data regarding the relative potency of the two ligands in activating PI3K, so it remains unclear whether they produce quantitatively different signals (Ghiotto-Ragueneau et al., 1996; Slavik et al., 1999). The suggested differences in functional outcomes of CD80 and CD86 may be due to the different times at which they are expressed and the combination of other stimulatory molecules with which they are expressed. Also the affinities of CD80 and CD86 for CD28 are different so the duration of CD28 signalling may differ with each ligand, resulting in different response sizes. The disparity in results between studies is probably due to the use of different experimental methods and complex animal models. A simple model where CD80 and CD86 can be compared under identical conditions and at equal levels would allow a fair comparison. Another aim of this project was to use an inducible expression system to control the levels of CD80 and CD86 and compare their functional capabilities.

## 1.17 CD28-independent T cell responses

While it is clear that CD28 costimulation has many important functions, as shown by CD28 deficient mice (Shahinian et al., 1993; Lucas et al., 1995; Ferguson et al., 1996), animals lacking CD28 still survive and can reject tissue grafts and resist infection (Brown et al., 1996; Kawai et al., 1996; Honstettre et al., 2006; Hogan et al., 2001). This indicates that there are CD28-independent costimulatory pathways and raises questions about which CD28 functions are essential and which are redundant, and whether there are differences in the phenotype or long term fate of T cells stimulated with and without CD28 costimulation. While in some cases CD28 knockout mice cannot produce T cells responses (Khoruts et al., 1998; Kearney et al., 1995; Saha et al., 1996), it has been demonstrated in numerous

studies that some T cells in CD28-deficient mice can still respond, although proliferation rate and IL-2 production are often lower than normal (Shahinian et al., 1993; Lucas et al., 1995; Green et al., 1994; Ding and Shevach, 1996). Others have shown that T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation can start proliferating as normal but often cease to proliferate after 2-4 days and do not survive long term (Sperling et al., 1996; Lumsden et al., 2003; Nurieva et al., 2006; Mittrucker et al., 1996). Several studies have shown that CD28independent T cell activation requires a high affinity TCR antigen or a high dose of antigen (Lucas et al., 1995; Lumsden et al., 2003; Bachmann et al., 1996; Dubey et al., 1995). Crosslinking the TCR with immobilised anti-TCR/CD3 also elicits a normal proliferative T cell response in the absence of CD28 (Green et al., 1994; Cassell, 2001). However upon restimulation, the secondary T cell response is frequently reduced (Green et al., 1994) or cells are unresponsive (Mittrucker et al., 1996), suggesting that T cells may be primed in the absence of CD28 costimulation but that ultimately they are anergic and are unlikely to produce efficient effector or memory responses. Indeed, T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation display impaired cytokine production (Thompson et al., 1989) and increased expression of E3 ubiquitin ligases, which are characteristic of T cell anergy (Nurieva et al., 2006).

However it is important to note that many of the studies showing CD28-independent responses *in vivo* only related to CD8 T cells (Kundig et al., 1996; Bachmann et al., 1996; Goldstein et al., 1998; Szot et al., 2001). Only about 50% of CD8 T cells express CD28, in contrast to nearly all CD4 T cells (Boucher et al., 1998), which indicates that these two subsets may use different costimulatory pathways. Also, most studies have been done in mice, which may have different costimulatory requirements to humans. Furthermore, most studies have only looked at early T cell proliferation and IL-2 production and not the effector phenotype or function or the long term fate of T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation. Therefore another aim of this project was to study the outcome of CD28-

independent T cell stimulation in human cells. These studies were additionally intended to put the role of CTLA-4-ligand trans-endocytosis into context to understand its functional significance.

# 1.18 Memory T cells and their costimulatory requirements

Memory T cells, which develop following T cell activation and survive after the response has been resolved, are long-lived and provide lasting immunity against their specific antigen by responding rapidly to control and eliminate subsequent infections before symptoms manifest (Garcia et al., 1999). There are currently two defined subsets of memory T cells. Central memory T cells express CD62L and CCR7 to enter lymphoid tissues while effector memory T cells lack these molecules and survey non-lymphoid tissues (Sallusto et al., 1999). While it is clear that naive T cells require CD28 costimulation to produce an optimal response, the costimulatory requirements of memory T cells remain controversial. A number of early studies suggested that memory T cells do not require costimulation (Luqman and Bottomly, 1992; Croft et al., 1994; London et al., 2000). This concept was supported by evidence that memory T cells have higher affinity for antigen and require less antigen for activation (Sallusto et al., 1999; Savage et al., 1999; Busch and Pamer, 1999; Rogers et al., 2000; Kumar et al., 2011; Richer et al., 2013), which implies that less costimulation would be required. In addition, memory T cells are more resistant to suppression by Tregs (Afzali et al., 2011). However more recent reports have shown that both naive and memory T cells are dependent on CD28 costimulation (Fuse et al., 2011; Ndejembi et al., 2006; Sallusto et al., 1999; Garcia et al., 2004; Borowski et al., 2007; Garidou et al., 2009). The contradictory evidence probably reflects the fact that the costimulatory requirements of T cells, including memory cells, depend on the quality and quantity of antigen. For example, one study showed that a secondary response to attenuated Salmonella required CD28 engagement but a response against a cloned Salmonella antigen did not, suggesting that the type of antigen dictates the costimulation requirements (Garcia et al., 2004). In addition, the costimulatory

requirements of memory T cells may depend on their activation status and history. For example it has been found that memory T cells in vaccinated individuals required CD28 costimulation for a recall response, but that recently activated T cells did not require costimulation to respond (Yi-qun et al., 1996). Similarly it has been shown that central memory T cells require CD28 costimulation for effective proliferation and cytokine production while effector memory cells in the target tissue are CD28 independent (Fontenot et al., 2003a; Teijaro et al., 2009; Bottcher et al., 2013). Memory T cells may be activated without CD28 costimulation in some contexts because they are maintained in the G<sub>1</sub> phase of the cell cycle through CD27 and 4-1BB costimulation so they can respond efficiently to antigen without CD28 costimulation, unless they have been deprived of contact with DC, in which case they are more dependent on costimulation upon antigen encounter (Allam et al., 2009). Furthermore, the costimulatory requirements for a memory response may depend on the amount and duration of antigen exposure during the primary response in which the memory cells were generated (Floyd et al., 2011). Overall, the emerging importance of CD28 costimulation for memory T cell responses prompts further investigation into the relative costimulatory requirements of naive and memory CD4 T cells.

# 1.19 The requirements and outcomes of T cell activation depend on the type of antigen presenting cell

When investigating T cell activation and differentiation it is also important to consider the variation between different types of APC. DC, B cells, monocytes and macrophages differ in many of their characteristics, including costimulatory molecule expression, which may influence CD28-dependency and T cell fate. For example APC have different levels of MHC molecule expression: Monocytes and naive B cells express low levels of MHC; mature B cells, macrophages and immature DC express intermediate levels; and mature DC express high levels (Hart, 1997). This may affect how much antigen they can present, and therefore the strength of the stimulus they can provide and how many additional signals may be

required for T cell activation. Furthermore, the shape of the APC can affect its ability to make contact with and present antigen to T cells. For example monocytes and naive B cells are small and round with limited ruffles so they only make contact with T cells by chance. Activated B cells have a greater capacity than naive B cells to stimulate T cells, but DC have by far the best T cell priming ability due to their diverse shapes and dynamic filopodia and dendrites which they use for making contact with T cells (Gunzer et al., 2000; Gunzer et al., 2004). Once contact has been made, DC have an active tubulin-driven transport system to concentrate the presentation of MHC:peptide at the DC-T cell interface (Boes et al., 2002), which may partly explain why DC don't need more structured long-lasting immune synapses like B cells. Also, DC form stronger interactions with T cells than B cells or macrophages, which causes increased calcium mobilisation and more TCR and PKC0 molecules to translocate to the immune synapse, which results in greater T cell proliferation and cytokine production (Rothoeft et al., 2003; Lim et al., 2012). Different types of APC also express different repertoires and amounts of costimulatory molecules and chemokines, which determine what type of T cell they can attract, and also how that T cell may differentiate. Consistent with all these differences between APC, some studies have shown that while B cells can activate memory T cells, they have little or no capacity to prime naive T cells, whereas DC can stimulate both naive and memory T cells (Ronchese and Hausmann, 1993; Cassell and Schwartz, 1994). Therefore naive and memory T cells may largely be activated by different types of APC, which could explain the possible variation in their costimulatory requirements. Additionally, different APC present different types of antigen, which may determine the costimulatory requirements and T cell fate. For example DC can activate T cells with processed and presented antigen-immunoglobulin IgG complexes but macrophages and B cells cannot (de Jong et al., 2006). In terms of T cell differentiation, DC induce IL-4- and IFNy-producing T cells whereas macrophages mostly induce IL-4-producing T cells (Rothoeft et al., 2003). Similarly B cells preferentially induce T cells to produce IL-4 (Macaulay et al., 1997). Alternatively B cells may cause naive T cells to differentiate into

Tregs upon prolonged contact (Reichardt et al., 2007). In summary, while CD28 costimulation appears to be important for T cell activation by both DC and B cells (Lim et al., 2012), a T cells requirement for CD28 may depend on the context of the APC.

# 1.20 Aims

Our laboratory established a novel mechanism for CTLA-4, whereby CTLA-4 captures its ligands CD80 and CD86 from APC by trans-endocytosis. One aim of this project was to enhance our understanding of this process and to investigate whether related receptors can also remove their ligands by trans-endocytosis:

# 1) Study the use of trans-endocytosis by regulatory T cell receptors

- Develop a flow cytometry assay to study the trans-endocytosis of CTLA-4 and its ligands and to distinguish trans-endocytosis from trogocytosis
- Determine whether CD80 and CD86 undergo trans-endocytosis equivalently
- Investigate whether other proteins are able to remove their ligands by transendocytosis

The removal of costimulatory ligands from APC by CTLA-4 reduces their capacity to provide CD28 costimulation to T cells and therefore inhibits T cell activation. This generates the prediction that there is a minimum number of costimulatory ligands required for T cell activation. The second aim of this project was to test this prediction:

# 2) Study the requirements for T cell costimulation

- Quantify the number of costimulatory ligand molecules required for T cell activation and determine whether changing the amount of costimulation has a graded or ungraded effect on the T cell response
- Investigate the context in which costimulation is required and in what time frame costimulation must be provided
- Compare CD80 and CD86 function quantitatively and qualitatively

Finally, CD28 costimulation is traditionally believed to be crucial for an effective T cell response. However CD28-independent T cell activation is reported to occur, although the functionality of these T cells remains to be fully analysed. The outcomes of restricting CD28 costimulation are of particular interest since the discovery that CTLA-4 removes the ligands it shares with CD28 from APC by trans-endocytosis. Therefore the third aim of this project was to explore the consequences of limiting CD28 costimulation:

# 3) Examine the outcomes of CD28 costimulation for CD4 T cell responses

- Study the fate of T cells activated independently of CD28
- Investigate whether T cells can avoid anergy without CD28 costimulation
- Compare the requirements of naive and memory T cells for costimulation

# 2 METHODS

# 2.1 Experimental plan

As outlined in **section 1.20** the first aim of this project was to study the use of transendocytosis by regulatory T cell receptors. In order to study trans-endocytosis, CHO cells were transfected with the human gene for the receptor of interest or with DNA encoding a ligand-GFP fusion protein (**sections 2.3-2.6** and **sections 2.8-2.10**). Trans-endocytosis could therefore be measured by ligand-GFP acquisition by receptor-expressing cells using flow cytometry of confocal microscopy (**sections 2.11-2.12**).

Another aim of this project was to quantify the number of costimulatory ligand molecules required for T cell activation. In order to determine the level of CD28 ligand required for T cell activation, a Tet-inducible expression system was used to express different amounts of CD80 or CD86 on CHO cells (**section 2.2** and **sections 2.4-2.8**). These cells were used with anti-CD3 to stimulate T cells. The T cell response to different levels of CD28 ligand was assessed by measuring T cell proliferation, protein expression or cytokine production (**sections 2.13-2.20**).

The third aim of this project was to examine the outcomes of CD28 costimulation by comparing the fates of T cells stimulated with and without CD28 costimulation. In order to activate T cells in the absence of CD28 costimulation, T cells required strong TCR signalling which was provided by cells expressing the Fcγ receptor II cross-linking anti-CD3 on the T cell surface.

# 2.2 Cloning of genes into Tet-inducible expression vector

pTRE3G plasmid DNA (Clontech) was transformed into Subcloning Efficiency DH5α Competent Cells (Invitrogen) according to the supplier's instructions. Transformed bacteria were grown on agar plates containing 100µg/ml ampicillin (Sigma-Aldrich) (1.5% select agar (Sigma-Aldrich) in Circlegrow (MP Biomedicals)). To amplify and purify the plasmid DNA, a single bacterial colony was used to inoculate Circlegrow broth containing 100µg/ml ampicillin, which was shaken at 37°C overnight. Plasmid DNA was purified using the QIAprep spin miniprep kit (QIAGEN) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Primers were designed to amplify human CD80 or CD86 coding sequences from plasmid DNA and to add flanking restriction sites to allow cloning into the pTRE3G vector. Primers were purchased from Eurofins MWG Operon.

Primers:

CD80 forward: CCC GCC GGA **GTC GAC** GAA GCC <u>ATG</u> GGC CAC ACA CGG AGG CAG CD80 reverse: CCC GCG TAC **GGA TCC** ACA CTG <u>TTA</u> TAC AGG GCG TAC ACT TTC CD86 forward: CCC GCC GGA **GTC GAC** TGC ACT <u>ATG</u> GGA CTG AGT AAC ATT CTC CD86 reverse: CCC GCG TAC **GAT ATC** CTT TAA <u>TTA</u> AAA ACA TGT ATC ACT TTT **GTC GAC** = Sal I restriction site **GGA TCC** = BamHI restriction site **GAT ATC** = EcoRV restriction site <u>ATG</u> = start codon <u>TTA</u> = stop codon

CD80 and CD86 genes (see **appendix** for sequences) were amplified from full length wild type DNA (CD80 cDNA was cloned previously in our laboratory and CD86 cDNA was a gift from L. Lanier (Azuma et al., 1993a)) by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) using 5ng/µl DNA, 2.5mM dNTPs (Fermentas), 5mM MgCl<sub>2</sub> (Bioline), 10µM forward primer, 10µM reverse primer and 2.5u *Pfu* polymerase (Fermentas). PCR was carried out according to the following cycles (optimised by Claire Manzotti in our laboratory) using a Peltier thermal cycler PTC-225 (MJ Research): 95°C 5 minutes

95°C 1 minute

55°C 1 minute  $\rightarrow$  25 cycles

72°C 1.5 minutes

72°C 10 minutes

PCR product size was verified by agarose gel electrophoresis where ~100ng DNA mixed with loading dye (Promega) was loaded per well alongside ~100ng DNA ladder (New England BioLabs) in a 1% agarose (Geneflow) gel containing SYBR safe DNA gel stain (Invitrogen) which was submerged in TAE buffer (Geneflow) and 100V applied for 70-80 minutes. PCR products were purified using a QIAquick PCR purification kit (QIAGEN) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Total PCR product and 7.4µg pTRE3G DNA were digested with restriction enzymes Sall and BamHI or Sall and EcoRV (Promega) at 37°C for 3 hours. Digested DNA fragment sizes were verified by agarose gel electrophoresis (using 1.5% Seakem GTG agarose) then insert DNA was purified using a QIAquick PCR purification kit (QIAGEN) according to the manufacturer's instructions, while plasmid DNA was gel extracted and purified using a QIAquick gel extraction kit. Genes of interest were inserted into pTRE3G using T4 DNA ligase (Fermentas) according to the manufacturer's instructions.  $3\mu$ I of the ligation reaction was used to transform Subcloning Efficiency DH5 $\alpha$ Competent Cells according to the manufacturer's instructions. Bacterial colonies grown on ampicillin (100µg/ml) agar plates were screened for plasmid DNA containing an insert of the correct size by direct colony PCR using primers specific for sequences flanking the vector cloning site followed by gel electrophoresis.

#### Vector-specific primers:

pTRE3G forward: CTC CCT ATC AGT GAT AGA GAA CGT pTRE3G reverse: TAT TAC CGC CTT TGA GTG AGC TGA

Plasmid DNA from positive colonies was purified using the QIAprep spin miniprep kit (QIAGEN) according to the manufacturer's instructions. DNA was fully sequenced by Eurofins MWG Operon. A larger volume of more concentrated plasmid DNA (maxiprep) was prepared from the bacterial colony or culture grown for miniprep using a PureLink HiPure plasmid filter purification kit (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

## 2.3 Generation of GFP fusion proteins

Genes of interest (human LICOS, LFA-3, PD-L1, PD-L2) (see **appendix** for sequences) were amplified by PCR (LICOS cDNA was a gift from S. Davis and PD-L1/PD-L2 cDNA were previously cloned by M. Liu in our laboratory) according to the method in **section 2.1** to add flanking restriction sites (BgIII and SaII) and mutate the stop codon. Restriction sites were chosen that were in the cloning site of plasmid pEGFP-N3 (Invitrogen) and in frame with the start codon of the GFP coding sequence. Genes of interest were cloned into pEGFP-N3 using the same methods as those described in **section 2.1** for cloning CD80 and CD86 into pTRE3G except that DNA was amplified using TOP10 chemically competent *E. coli* (Invitrogen) which were selected using 50µg/ml kanamycin (Sigma-Aldrich).

Primers:

LICOS forward: CGC GCG **AGA TCT** CGC ACC <u>ATG</u> CGG CTG GGC AGT C LICOS reverse: CGC GCG **GTC GAC** CTC CGG TCC AAC GTG GCC AGT G PD-L1 forward: CGC GCG **AGA TCT** CGC AAG <u>ATG</u> AGG ATA TTT GCT G PD-L1 reverse: CGC GCG **GTC GAC** GCT GGA TGA CGT CTC CTC CAA PD-L2 forward: CGC GCG **AGA TCT** CAG AAC <u>ATG</u> ATC TTC CTC CTG CTA PD-L2 reverse: CGC GCG **GTC GAC** ACA GGT TAA GAT AGC ACT GTT CAC LFA-3 forward: CGC GCG **AGA TCT** CGA GCC <u>ATG</u> GTT GCT GGG AGC G LFA-3 reverse: CGC GCG **GTC GAC** TCT TCT CAA TAA AAG AAC ATT CAT **AGA TCT** = Bglll restriction site **GTC GAC** = Sall restriction site pEGFP-N3 forward: GGC GGT AGG CGT GTA CGG TGG G pEGFP-N3 reverse: GGA CAA GCT CGA CCT GCC GC

## 2.4 CHO cell culture

CHO cells were cultured in vented 75 cm<sup>2</sup> tissue culture flasks with Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) (Invitrogen) containing 10% fetal bovine serum (BioSera), 2mM Lglutamine (Sigma-Aldrich) and 1% penicillin and streptomycin (Invitrogen) in a humidified incubator at 37°C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. When the cells reached ~90% confluency, the culture medium was removed and cells were washed with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) (prepared using tablets from Oxoid) then incubated at 37°C with 0.05% trypsin-EDTA (Invitrogen) for up to 5 minutes. Trypsin was quenched by adding 5 volumes of culture medium. ~10% of the cells were retained to continue cell culture and fresh culture medium was added to a total volume of 10 ml. Remaining cells were used for experimentation.

#### 2.5 CHO cell protein expression analysis

~0.2x10<sup>6</sup> cells were re-suspended in ~100µl culture medium and incubated with the appropriate antibody (see **table 2.1**) at 4°C for 30 minutes. Cells were washed in PBS (all washes involve centrifugation at 490g for 5 minutes and removal of the supernatant unless stated otherwise) then re-suspended in ~1ml PBS and analysed by flow cytometry using a DakoCytomation CyAn<sub>ADP</sub> device (Beckman Coulter). Data was collected using Summit v4.3 software (Beckman Coulter) and analysed using FlowJo v8.5.3 (Treestar). Un-transfected

CHO cells were used as negative control samples, which were treated in the same way and incubated with the same antibodies as the test samples.

# 2.6 Cell transfection and selection

To make cell lines expressing FcR, CD2, PD-1 and GFP fusion proteins, ~2x10<sup>6</sup> CHO cells were transfected with 2-3µg of plasmid DNA using an Amaxa nucleofector device (Lonza Cologne AG) with Cell Line Nucleofector Kit T for CHO-K1 cells [ATCC] and program U-23 for high transfection efficiency according to the manufacturer's instructions. (Human CD2 and PD-1 DNA sequences had already been cloned into expression vector pcDNA3.1 (Invitrogen) in our laboratory by M. Liu and FcR cDNA was a gift from J. Allen and was cloned into expression vector pCR3.1 (Invitrogen) by D. Sansom). Transfected cells were selected for by antibody staining followed by either fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) using a BD FACSAria cell sorter, or incubation with sheep anti-mouse IgG-coated magnetic Dynabeads (Invitrogen) to positively select cells using a magnet. Stable cell lines were established by culturing cells with 250-500µg/ml geneticin (Invitrogen). Protein expression levels were kept as similar as possible for all receptor-expressing cell lines and all ligand-GFP-expressing cell lines. Mouse OX40L-GFP and mOX40 CHO cell lines were generated by Omar Qureshi. The AVKM CTLA-4 CHO cell line was created by Satdip Kaur as previously described (Qureshi et al., 2012). CD28, wild type CTLA-4, CD80-GFP and CD86-GFP CHO cell lines already existed in the laboratory, generated as previously described (Qureshi et al., 2011).

To make Tet-inducible cell lines, CHO cells already expressing a Tet-On regulatory plasmid (purchased from Clontech) were co-transfected by nucleofection (as above) with ~1.5µg pTRE3G containing CD80- or CD86-coding DNA and 0.25µg pcDNA3.1 (Invitrogen) containing a hygromycin resistance cassette. Cells were selected as above by FACS or magnetic cell sorting then stable cell lines were grown in DMEM containing 10% tetracycline-free fetal bovine serum (BioSera), 2mM L-glutamine, 1% penicillin and streptomycin,

1.2mg/ml hygromycin (Invitrogen) and 100µg/ml geneticin. Tet-On cells were incubated with 1µg/ml doxycycline (Sigma-Aldrich) for two days prior to sorting to induce expression of selectable protein. Stable but heterogeneous inducible cell lines were diluted and grown in 96 well plates to produce colonies of cells cloned from a single cell. Where only a single colony grew per well the cells were expanded and tested for their homogeneity in protein expression and their responsiveness to different doses of doxycycline. One clone of each cell line was chosen that expressed the protein of interest in a dose-dependent manner at a wide range of levels.

# 2.7 Tet-inducible system

**Figure 2.1** shows how the Tet system regulates protein expression. A range of cell densities, doxycycline concentrations and treatment times were tested to establish a protocol for inducing optimum protein expression at a range of levels. The final working protocol that was used for inducing cells with which to stimulate T cells was as follows. ~1.5x10<sup>6</sup> cells in a 4ml volume of culture medium were added per 25cm<sup>2</sup> culture flask. Serial dilution of doxycycline in culture medium produced 5x working concentrations of 5000, 1000, 500, 375 and 250ng/ml. Adding 1ml doxycycline dilution per flask gave final concentration of 1000, 200, 100, 75 or 50ng/ml doxycycline. Cells were incubated at 37°C for 42-48 hours. Cells were dissociated using trypsin and washed, then the number of protein molecules expressed per cell was determined as described in the following section.

#### 2.8 Determining protein molecule number from antibody fluorescence intensity

Quantum Simply Cellular microspheres (Bangs Laboratories) with known numbers of antibody binding sites were used to calculate the antibody binding capacity (ABC) of cells and thus the number of protein molecules per cell. These tools were used to determine the number of costimulatory ligands induced on Tet-On cells and to accurately compare the cell surface expression levels of different receptors being tested for their ability to remove their



**Figure 2.1 Tet-On system**. The reverse transactivator protein (rtTA) is encoded by a regulatory plasmid. In the absence of doxycycline gene transcription for the response plasmid is switched off but when doxycycline binds to the rtTA it can bind the tetracycline response element (TRE) upstream of the gene of interest and drive transcription in a dosedependent manner.

ligands by trans-endocytosis. One drop of each of four samples of microspheres with different ABC were added to 100µl culture medium in separate FACS tubes. 4µl antibody was added per sample except one sample of microspheres were left unstained to determine background fluorescence. Samples were incubated on ice for 30 minutes then washed in PBS. Cells were stained in the same way. All samples were analysed by flow cytometry on the same day on the same instrument using the same settings. The mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) measured for the microspheres was plotted against the ABC to produce a standard curve from which the number of surface protein molecules per cell could be derived using the measured MFI (**figure 4.4**).

# 2.9 Protein localisation by confocal microscopy

CHO cells were seeded in a chamber slide and incubated at 37°C for 6 hours to allow them to adhere to the bottom of the slide. Fluorescently-labelled antibody was added directly to the chambers and incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes before observation by confocal microscopy. Imaging was performed using a Zeiss LSM 780 inverted laser scanning confocal microscope and images were processed using ImageJ v1.440 (Wayne Rasband, NIH).

## 2.10 Endocytosis assay

1x10<sup>6</sup> CHO cells were labelled in a volume of 300µl of culture medium with 3µl fluorescentlylabelled primary antibody (CTLA-4-PE, CD28-PE, PD-1-APC or CD2-APC) on ice for 30 minutes. Cells were washed in ice cold culture medium then re-suspended in 250µl fresh ice cold culture medium. 50µl of cell suspension was transferred to each of five FACS tubes on ice. Cells were incubated at 37°C for 0, 1, 5, 15 or 30 minutes then returned to 4°C. Cells were labelled with an appropriate anti-mouse secondary antibody on ice for 30 minutes. Each cell line was also stained with primary and secondary antibodies alone on ice. Cells were washed in ice cold culture medium and then re-suspended in ice cold PBS and kept at 4°C until analysis by flow cytometry. All flow cytometry was performed using a

DakoCytomation CyAn<sub>ADP</sub> device. Data was collected using Summit v4.3 software and analysed using FlowJo v8.5.3.

#### 2.11 Trans-endocytosis assay by flow cytometry

CHO cells expressing ligand-GFP fusion proteins were incubated with 1µM Cell Trace Far Red DDAO-SE (Invitrogen) for 10 minutes at room temperature or 5µM Cell Trace Violet (CTV) (Invitrogen) for 20 minutes at 37°C then washed in culture medium. 100,000 unlabelled receptor-expressing cells were added per FACS tube then labelled ligand-GFPexpressing cells were added at the specified ratio. Where specified, cells were incubated with 10-40mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl (Sigma-Aldrich), 25nM bafilomycin A (Sigma-Aldrich) or 100µM chloroquine (Sigma-Aldrich). Cells were incubated in a volume of 400µl in a water bath at 37°C for 1-6 hours as specified then put on ice. Cells were vortexed, antibody was added to label ligand or GFP molecules present on the cell surface, then cells were aspirated up and down to separate them and incubated on ice for 30 minutes. Cells were washed and resuspended in PBS then kept on ice while analysed by flow cytometry. Cells were aspirated up and down immediately before analysis to separate cells.

# 2.12 Trans-endocytosis assay by confocal microscopy

CHO cells expressing ligand-GFP fusion proteins were incubated with 5µM CTV for 20 minutes at 37°C while receptor-expressing CHO cells were incubated with 1µM Cell Trace Far Red for 10 minutes at room temperature. All cells were washed in culture medium then ~750,000 of each cell type were added per well in a glass bottom 24 well plate and incubated in the presence or absence of 10mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 3-6 hours. Cells were observed by confocal microscopy. Imaging was performed using a Zeiss LSM 780 inverted laser scanning confocal microscope using a 100x oil immersion objective with excitation at 488nm, 543nm and 633nm. Constant laser powers and acquisition parameters were maintained throughout individual experiments. Data were analysed using ImageJ.

#### 2.13 Isolation of T cells from whole blood

Blood from leukocyte cones purchased from the National Blood Service (Birmingham) was diluted five times with PBS and 25ml was layered onto 15ml Ficoll Pague PLUS (GE healthcare) then centrifuged at 1060g (2200 rpm) for 25 minutes without a brake. The buffy coat containing peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) was recovered using a Pasteur pipette. PBMCs were re-suspended in 50ml PBS and centrifuged at 1060g for 10 minutes. PBMCs were washed again in 50ml PBS with centrifugation at 260g (1100 rpm) for 5 minutes. Two further washes, the first in 50ml PBS and the second in 50ml MACS buffer (2mM EDTA, 0.5% BSA in PBS), were performed with centrifugation at 490g (1500 rpm) for 5 minutes. PBMCs were re-suspended in MACS buffer at 100x10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml and transferred to a 15ml Falcon tube. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were negatively selected as follows: EasySep™ CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cell enrichment cocktail (StemCell Technologies) was added at 50µl/ml. After 10 minutes at room temperature, magnetic particles were added at 100µl/ml and left for 5 minutes. MACS buffer was added to a total volume of 8ml and the tube placed into an EasySep<sup>™</sup> magnet for 5 minutes. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were poured into a fresh tube by gently inverting the magnet, while magnetically labelled unwanted cells remained in the tube. The magnetic cell removal step was repeated for higher purity, then CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were washed once in PBS with centrifugation at 490 g for 5 minutes and re-suspended in PBS or RPMI 1640 culture medium containing 10% FBS, 2mM L-glutamine and 1% penicillin and streptomycin (herein referred to as RPMI). Cell purity was consistently >97% as determined by antibody labelling and flow cytometry. For some experiments (where specified) naïve and memory T cells were subsequently isolated from the CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> fraction by negative selection using EasySep<sup>™</sup> naïve or memory CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell enrichment kits (StemCell Technologies) according to the manufacturer's instructions. For naive T cell enrichment unwanted cells are targeted for removal with Tetrameric Antibody Complexes recognizing CD8, CD14, CD16, CD19, CD20, CD36, CD56, CD66b, CD123, TCRy/o, glycophorin A and

dextran-coated magnetic particles. CD45RO<sup>+</sup> cells are targeted for removal with a biotinylated anti-CD45RO antibody and a bispecific Tetrameric Antibody Complex that recognizes biotin and dextran. For memory T cell enrichment unwanted cells are targeted for removal with Tetrameric Antibody Complexes recognizing CD8, CD14, CD16, CD19, CD20, CD36, CD45RA, CD56, CD123, TCRγ/δ, glycophorin A and dextran-coated magnetic particles.

# 2.14 T cell proliferation assay

All washes involved centrifugation at 490g for 5 minutes.

Purified T cells were re-suspended in PBS at  $\sim 5x10^6$  cells/ml and labelled by incubating with 5µM CTV for 20 minutes at 37°C. Labelling was stopped by adding 20ml RPMI containing 10% FBS. After 5 minutes cells were washed once in PBS then re-suspended in RPMI at  $2x10^6$  cells/ml. Cells were used immediately or left at 37°C overnight.

CHO cells were fixed by re-suspending 3-4x10<sup>6</sup> cells in 1ml 0.025% glutaraldehyde (Sigma-Aldrich) for 2-3 minutes, agitating gently. 10ml culture medium was added to neutralise the glutaraldehyde then cells were washed twice in PBS. CHO cells were re-suspended in RPMI and used immediately or stored at 4°C overnight.

T cell proliferation assays were carried out in round bottom 96 well culture plates. 0.1x10<sup>6</sup> CTV-labelled T cells and 0.02x10<sup>6</sup> CHO cells were added per well to give a CHO:T cell ratio of 1:5 (for all experiments in chapter five) or different numbers of CHO cells were added as specified. T cells were cultured in a 200µl volume of RPMI with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 (clone OKT) (unless otherwise specified) or 0.25-250ng/ml TSST-1 (Sigma-Aldrich) and 20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig (Abatacept, Bristol-Myers Squibb) and/or 200U/ml IL-2 (Peprotech) where specified.

contaminating APCs and to use as unstimulated controls. Cells were incubated at 37°C for 5 days. Cells were transferred to FACS tubes and washed in 1ml PBS. Cells were stained as necessary (refer to section 2.15) then washed and re-suspended in 400µl PBS. To determine the total number of T cells per culture, 7µl AccuCheck counting beads (Invitrogen) were added before analysis by flow cytometry.

#### 2.15 T cell restimulation assay

CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were labelled with 2.5 $\mu$ M CFSE (Molecular Probes) for 10 minutes at room temperature then cells were washed in 10ml RPMI followed by a wash in PBS. Cells were re-suspended in RPMI for culture. ~0.5x10<sup>6</sup> CFSE-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells and ~0.1x10<sup>6</sup> glutaraldehyde fixed CHO cells with 1 $\mu$ g/ml anti-CD3 were cultured in a 1ml volume per well in a 24 well plate at 37°C for 7-8 days. Cells cultured in the same conditions were combined and washed in PBS. Responding T cells were purified by FACS by sorting for all cells that had diluted CFSE fluorescence. Secondary stimulations were set up according to the T cell proliferation assay in the previous section.

#### 2.16 T cell surface and total protein staining

Experiments were set up as for the T cell proliferation assay (section 2.13). Cells were incubated at 37°C for two or five days as indicated. Cells were transferred to FACS tubes and washed in 1ml PBS by centrifugation. For surface protein staining, cells were resuspended in the residual volume after washing then 25µl of pre-prepared antibody cocktail diluted in PBS with 2% goat serum (Sigma-Aldrich) was added per tube (see **table 2.1** for final antibody volumes per sample). Cells were incubated at 4°C for 30 then washed in 1ml PBS. All stained cells were re-suspended in 400µl PBS and where appropriate 7µl counting beads were added. Samples were kept on ice until analysis by flow cytometry. As a negative control, stimulated T cells were incubated with isotype control antibodies for each
fluorochrome conjugate at 4°C for 30 minutes. Single antibody stains were also performed for each fluorochrome in order to compensate multi-colour samples.

For intracellular (total) protein staining of FoxP3, once cells had undergone surface staining and been washed, cells were re-suspended in 500µl fixation/permeabilisation buffer (eBioscience), which was made by mixing concentrate and diluent at a 1:3 ratio. Cells were incubated at 4°C for 1 hour then washed in 1ml PBS. Cells were washed again with 1ml 1x permeabilisation buffer (eBioscience) then re-suspended in the residual volume of permeabilisation buffer. 1µl FoxP3 antibody was added then cells were incubated at 4°C for 45 minutes. Cells were washed in 1ml 1x permeabilisation buffer then washed in 1ml PBS. Cells were re-suspended in PBS and analysed by flow cytometry.

For intracellular (total) staining of pSTAT5 and pS6, cells were re-suspended in 1ml PBS then 1ml 6% formaldehyde (Acros) was added. Cells were incubated at 37°C for 10 minutes, pelleted by centrifugation, re-suspended in the residual volume and put on ice. 1ml ice cold methanol (Fisher Scientific) was added and cells were incubated on ice for 10 minutes. Cells were washed with 2ml 0.5% BSA (Acros) in PBS then washed again in 1ml 0.5% BSA. Cells were left at room temperature for 10 minutes for the BSA to block non-specific protein interactions then 25µl pre-prepared antibody cocktail diluted in PBS with 2% goat serum was added and incubated at room temperature for 30 minutes. Cells were washed once in 0.5% BSA and again in PBS then re-suspended in PBS for analysis by flow cytometry.

#### 2.17 Intracellular cytokine staining

After two days in culture T cells were either treated with 10µg/ml brefeldin A (Sigma-Aldrich) for 5-15 hours, or they were restimulated with 0.5µM phorbol myristate acetate (PMA) (Sigma-Aldrich) and 0.1mg/ml ionomycin (Sigma-Aldrich) for 5 hours and treated with 10µg/ml brefeldin A for the final 3.5 hours. Cells were transferred to FACS tubes and washed

56

in PBS. Cells were fixed in 3% paraformaldehyde (Sigma-Aldrich) at room temperature for 10 minutes then washed in PBS. Cells were permeabilised with 0.1% saponin (Acros) in PBS, pelleted by centrifugation, re-suspended in 75µl 2% goat serum in saponin and left at room temperature for 15 minutes to block non-specific protein interactions. 25µl pre-prepared antibody cocktail diluted in PBS with 2% goat serum was added and cells were incubated at room temperature for 40 minutes. Cells were washed once in saponin and twice in PBS before being re-suspended in PBS and analysed by flow cytometry.

### 2.18 Measuring transferrin uptake

Transferrin from human serum conjugated to Alexa Fluor 488 (Invitrogen) was diluted in RPMI to 1mg/ml then 1µl was added per well containing a 200µl volume to give a final concentration of 5µg/ml. Cells were incubated at 37°C for five days then washed and analysed by flow cytometry.

# 2.19 Measurement of cytokine production by multiplex bead immunoassay

T cell cultures were set up according to the T cell proliferation assay (**section 2.14**). Culture supernatants were collected on day five and stored at -20°C until analysis. A double dilution of half of each sample was made and every sample was processed in duplicate (one replicate half the concentration of the other). Cytokines were labelled using a human cytokine 25-plex antibody bead kit in a 96 well plate format (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Cytokine concentration was measured by immunofluorescence detected using a Bio-Plex 200 (Bio-Rad) and calculated by Bio-Plex Manager 6.1 software.

# 2.20 Flow cytometry and data analysis

All flow cytometry was performed using a DakoCytomation CyAn<sub>ADP</sub> device. For all flow cytometry experiments at least 10,000 events for the cells of interest were collected or as many as possible. Data was collected using Summit v4.3 software and analysed using

FlowJo v8.5.3 software. The gating strategies used for flow cytometry analysis are shown in figure 2.2. For experiments using solely CHO cells, the live CHO cells were gated first according to forward and side scatter to exclude dead cells and then singlets were gated based upon pulse width to exclude aggregated cells before analysis the cells of interest, such as the GFP expression of donors and recipients in trans-endocytosis assays (figure 2.2A). Similarly for T cell studies the live T cells were gated first, followed by singlets, then CHO cells were excluded by gating out APC<sup>high</sup>APC-Cy7<sup>high</sup> cells (glutaraldehyde fixed CHO cells are highly auto-fluorescent) (figure 2.2B). Then either the whole T cell population was analysed to determine proliferation or protein expression, or only responding T cells (T cells that had divided at least once) were analysed as specified. Responders were gated based on dilution of CTV fluorescence to exclude non-activated T cells and then just their protein expression was analysed. The percentage of T cells that committed to divide was calculated based on CTV dilution using the Proliferation platform in FlowJo. The proliferation index (average number of divisions made by cells that entered cell cycle) was also determined by the Proliferation platform in FlowJo. The absolute number of T cells was determined using AccuCheck counting beads which were identified by forward and side scatter. 7µl of beads (containing 7000 beads) were added per sample. Using the ratio of beads to T cells and the known total number of beads, the total number of T cells that were present in the whole sample was calculated as follows: Total number of T cells = number of T cells collected / number of beads collected x 7000.

### 2.21 Statistical analysis and data processing

GraphPad Prism 6 software was used to calculate all the statistics including the mean, standard deviation (SD) and standard error of the mean (SEM). The non-parametric Wilcoxon matched-pair signed rank test or the paired t test was used to determine statistically significant differences between conditions. To calculate the minimum number of costimulatory ligands required to initiate T cell proliferation or protein upregulation in chapter 4, the average number of ligand molecules was plotted as log(x) against the parameter of interest using a function in Prism to transform the x values. Only data values >0 were included. Then Prism software was used to fit a line with linear regression to the graph and the number of ligands required to initiate proliferation or protein expression was interpolated from where the line intercepted the x axis at y=0.



**Figure 2.2 Gating strategies for flow cytometric analysis**. Flow cytometry data was analysed using FlowJo software. **(A)** Live CHO cells were gated according to forward (FS) and side scatter (SS) to exclude dead cells. Singlets were gated based on pulse width to exclude cell aggregates. Live single cells were analysed as appropriate; for example donors and recipients were gated for trans-endocytosis assays. **(B)** Live T cells were gated based on FS and SS. Singlets were gated based on pulse width to exclude cell aggregates. CHO cells were excluded by gating out APC<sup>high</sup>APC-Cy7<sup>high</sup> cells. Responders (T cells that were activated and proliferating) were gated based on CTV dilution. Responders were analysed for protein expression, here FITC<sup>+</sup> cells are gated as an example.

# Table 2.1 Antibodies

The manufacturer and volume used per sample are listed for all antibodies used, which are anti-human unless otherwise stated.

Antibody	Volume per	Manufacturer	Catalogue
	sample		number
CCR7-PeCy7	2µl	BioLegend	353226
CD127-PeCy7	1µl	eBioscience	25-1278-42
CD2-APC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	560642
CD25-FITC	1.5µl	BD Pharmingen	345796
CD27-FITC	1.5µl	BD Pharmingen	555440
CD28-APC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	559770
CD28-PE	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555729
CD30-PE	2µl	eBioscience	12-0309-42
CD4-PE	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555347
CD4-APC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555349
CD40L-PE (CD154)	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555700
CD45RA-PE	2µl	<b>BD</b> Pharmingen	555489
CD45RA-FITC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555488
CD45RO-FITC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555492
CD62L-APC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	559772
CD69-APC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555533
CD71-APC	2µl	<b>BD</b> Pharmingen	551374
CD80-PE	2µl	BD Pharmingen	557227
CD80-FITC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	557226
CD86-PE	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555658
CD86-APC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555660
CD86-FITC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555657
CTLA-4-APC (CD152)	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555855
CTLA-4-PE (CD152)	1µl	BD Pharmingen	555853
FcR-APC (CD32)	2µl	BD Pharmingen	559769
HLA-DR-APC	2µl	BD Pharmingen	559866
IFNy-Alexa Fluor 488	1µl	eBioscience	53-7319-42
IgG-Alexa Fluor 555 (Donkey Anti-mouse)	1µI	Invitrogen	A31570
IgG-Alexa Fluor 647 (Chicken Anti-mouse)	1µI	Invitrogen	A21463
IL-2-APC	1µl	eBioscience	17-7029-82
IL-4-PeCy7	1µl	eBioscience	25-7049-82
IL-10-PE	5µl	BD Pharmingen	559337
IL-17-PE	0.5µl	eBioscience	12-7178-42
IL-21-Alexa Fluor 647	1.5µl	BD Pharmingen	560493
Foxp3-APC	1 µl	eBioscience	17-4776-42
GFP-APC	2µl	R&D systems	IC4240A
ICOS-PE (CD278)	3 µl	BD Pharmingen	557802
LFA-3-PE (CD58)	2µl	BD Pharmingen	340295
LICOS-PE (B7-H2)	2µl	BD Pharmingen	552502
OX40-PE (CD134)	2µl	BD Pharmingen	555838

Antibody	Volume per sample	Manufacturer	Catalogue number
OX40-APC (Anti-mouse)	2µl	eBioscience	17-1341-80
OX40L-PE (Anti-mouse)	2µl	eBioscience	12-5905-82
PD-1-APC (CD279)	2µl	BD Pharmingen	558694
PD-L1-PE (B7-H1)	2µl	BD Pharmingen	557924
PD-L2-APC (B7-DC)	2µl	BD Pharmingen	557926
Phospho-S6-Alexa Fluor 647	0.5µl	Cell Signaling Tech	4851S
TCR Vβ2-PE	2µl	Beckman Coulter	PN IM2213
Phospho-STAT5-Alexa Fluor 488	1µl	Cell Signaling Tech	3939S
ΤΝFα-e450	1µl	eBioscience	48-7349-42

# 3 METHODS FOR STUDYING CTLA-4 TRANS-ENDOCYTOSIS AND ITS USE BY RELATED RECEPTORS

#### 3.1 Characterisation of cell lines expressing coinhibitory or costimulatory receptors

Following the demonstration that CTLA-4 can remove its ligands from opposing cells by trans-endocytosis (Qureshi et al., 2011), the primary aim of the studies in this chapter was to determine whether related proteins also have this ability. Closely related members of the immunoglobulin superfamily include the costimulatory receptors CD28, ICOS and CD2, and another coinhibitory receptor PD-1. In order to study these receptors in a simple and convenient manner, stable CHO cell lines expressing the human form of these proteins were developed. Unfortunately ICOS protein could not be expressed no matter which DNA construct, expression vector, transfection method or cell line was used so the study of this protein was not ultimately pursued.

Once the cell lines were generated and stably expressed the protein of interest, basic characteristics of the proteins were assessed. Firstly the localisation of CTLA-4, CD28, CD2 and PD-1 was compared by confocal microscopy (**figure 3.1**). As expected CTLA-4 was located almost exclusively in intracellular vesicles, while CD28, CD2 and PD-1 were expressed predominantly at the plasma membrane. Next, protein internalisation from the cell surface was measured by flow cytometry (**figure 3.2**). More than 50% of CTLA-4 molecules were removed from the cell surface within five minutes, indicative of rapid endocytosis. In contrast CD28 and CD2 were internalised at a much slower rate and PD-1 was not internalised at all. Taken together these data show that CTLA-4 is an endocytic protein mainly located intracellularly, whereas CD28, CD2 and PD-1 are predominantly plasma membrane proteins.



**Figure 3.1 CTLA-4 is mainly located in intracellular vesicles whereas CD28, CD2 and PD-1 are located predominantly at the cell surface**. Transfected CHO cells were stained using fluorescently-labelled antibodies at 37°C for 30 minutes then cells were observed by confocal microscopy. Images are representative of at least four micrographs.



**Figure 3.2 CTLA-4 is rapidly internalised from the cell surface whereas PD-1 is a stable membrane protein**. Transfected CHO cells were incubated with fluorescently-labelled 1° antibody at 4°C to label protein at the cell surface. Cells were raised to 37°C for 0-30 minutes to allow protein internalisation. Cells were then incubated with fluorescently-labelled 2° antibody at 4°C to co-stain protein labelled with 1° antibody that remained at the cell surface. Cells were analysed by flow cytometry. (**A**) Plots show 1° antibody fluorescence against 2° antibody fluorescence. All time points for each protein are overlaid. A decrease in 2° antibody fluorescence (left shift) as time increases indicates a reduction in protein expression at the cell surface over time. (**B**) Graph shows the amount of protein remaining at the cell surface over time as measured by 2° antibody MFI shown as a percentage of the MFI at 0 minutes. Data are representative of two independent experiments.

Having established basic characteristics of the receptors of interest, the next objective was to determine whether they could remove their ligands by trans-endocytosis. In order to locate ligand easily, CHO cell lines expressing ligand-GFP fusion proteins were generated with the GFP tag located on the cytoplasmic domain. Although ICOS-expressing cells could not be produced LICOS-GFP cells were still generated to test the reported interactions of LICOS with CTLA-4 and CD28 (Yao et al., 2011). Before using these cells it was verified that GFP fluorescence and ligand expression were directly correlated so that localisation and measurement of GFP could be used to identify and quantify ligand protein.

#### 3.2 Establishing a flow cytometry assay for analysing trans-endocytosis

An experimental method needed to be established that would allow the analysis of large numbers of cells simultaneously. Therefore flow cytometry was used to measure ligand-GFP acquisition by receptor-expressing cells (recipients). Ligand-GFP expressing cells (donors) were additionally labelled with a cell trace dye (far red or violet) to distinguish them from the recipients which may subsequently acquire GFP. Blank (un-transfected) cells were also incubated with donors as a negative control, which were used to set the gates for data analysis. **Figure 3.3** shows an example of CD80 trans-endocytosis by CTLA-4. This reveals the acquisition of CD80-GFP by over 50% of CTLA-4-expressing cells (middle panel) and a distinct population of donor cells with reduced CD80-GFP expression compared to the control. Additionally an inhibitor of lysosomal degradation, ammonium chloride (NH<sub>4</sub>Cl), was used to prevent the degradation of internalised proteins. This increased the number of recipients that could be detected as having acquired CD80-GFP. These data illustrate the basic hallmarks of trans-endocytosis.

Trans-endocytosis is a continuous process because once CTLA-4-ligand complexes have been internalised either both proteins are targeted for degradation or CTLA-4 is recycled back to the plasma membrane to capture more ligand (Qureshi et al., 2011). Therefore an

66



Figure 3.3 Trans-endocytosis of CTLA-4 and CD80 was measured by flow cytometry. Far red-labelled CHO CD80-GFP cells (donors) were incubated with blank or CTLA-4expressing cells (recipients) at a 1:1 ratio +/- 10mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 3 hours then analysed by flow cytometry. Plots show GFP fluorescence against far red fluorescence. Recipients are gated into GFP<sup>-</sup> and GFP<sup>+</sup> populations and the percentage of GFP<sup>+</sup> recipients is shown. increasing amount of ligand is captured over time. This is clearly demonstrated in **figure 3.4**, which shows the number of CTLA-4-expressing cells that acquired CD80 increased significantly between one and six hours. The amount of ligand acquired by each cell also increased as shown by the greater recipient GFP fluorescence over time. **Figure 3.4B** shows the total amount of CD80 removed from donor cells as the product of the percentage of recipients that acquired ligand and the average amount of ligand each cell acquired (GFP MFI). Again NH<sub>4</sub>Cl increased the amount of CD80 detected on CTLA-4 recipients by preventing ligand degradation (not statistically significant). On the other hand, although CD80-GFP was transferred to CD28-expressing cells, the amount of ligand was through a single event after which no further ligand was captured. Furthermore, NH<sub>4</sub>Cl did not increase the amount of ligand detected on CD28-expressing cells. Taken together these results indicate that CD28 does not capture ligand by trans-endocytosis because CD80 was not accumulated over time or targeted to lysosomal pathways. These data demonstrate ways to distinguish between trans-endocytosis and trogocytosis.

In addition a further means to differentiate between trans-endocytosis and trogocytosis was tested. To determine whether CD80 acquired by CD28-expressing cells was still present on the recipient cell surface rather than internalised, ligand was detected by antibody staining at 4°C (**figure 3.5**). Indeed the majority of ligand acquired by CD28-expressing cells was detected at the cell surface, indicating that ligand was acquired by trogocytosis and not internalised by trans-endocytosis. In contrast very little CD80 remained at the cell surface of CTLA-4-expressing cells showing that ligand was readily internalised by trans-endocytosis. These data demonstrate that ligand transfer to CD28-expressing cells is due to trogocytosis and that trans-endocytosis is specific to CTLA-4. Using this method ligand acquisition by trogocytosis could be excluded from the analysis in order to exclusively measure ligand internalisation by trans-endocytosis. **Figure 3.6A** shows the gating strategy used to quantify

68



**Figure 3.4 CTLA-4 captures ligand by trans-endocytosis which is time dependent and leads to ligand degradation**. Violet-labelled CHO CD80-GFP cells were incubated with CTLA-4- or CD28-expressing cells at a 1:1 ratio +/- 10mM NH<sub>4</sub>CI at 37°C for 0-6 hours then analysed by flow cytometry. Data are representative of five independent experiments. (A) Plots show GFP fluorescence for recipient cells (violet negative) only. GFP<sup>+</sup> cells are gated and the percentage of GFP<sup>+</sup> recipients is shown. (B) Graphs show the mean (+SD) product of the percentage of recipient experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined using the paired t test \*P<0.05.



**Figure 3.5 CTLA-4 internalises ligand via trans-endocytosis whereas CD28 only transfers ligand to the cell surface by trogocytosis**. Violet-labelled CD80-GFP cells were incubated with CTLA-4- or CD28-expressing cells at a 1:1 ratio +/- 10mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 0-6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with CD80-PE antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. Data are representative of five independent experiments. (**A**) Plots show recipient cells only (gated on lack of violet fluorescence). Plots show CD80 labelled on the cell surface (PE fluorescence) against GFP fluorescence. GFP<sup>+</sup> cells are gated and divided into PE<sup>+</sup> and PE<sup>-</sup> populations. The percentage of GFP<sup>+</sup> recipients with internalised ligand (not labelled on the cell surface) is shown. (**B**) Graphs show the mean (+SD) percentage of acquired GFP that was internalised using data from five independent experiments.



Figure 3.6 CTLA-4 removes ligand molecules by trans-endocytosis while CD28 does not. Violet-labelled CD80-GFP cells were incubated with CTLA-4- or CD28-expressing cells +/- 10mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 0-6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with CD80-PE antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Gating strategy for analysis of trans-endocytosis using 4h incubation with NH<sub>4</sub>Cl as an example. Headings refer to the cells gated in pink. Each plot shows the gated cells from the previous plot. The percentage of recipients with internalised GFP is shown in the right hand panels (frequency of grandparent). The dashed line in the left hand panels divides GFP<sup>-</sup> and GFP<sup>+</sup> cells for reference. (B) Graphs show the mean (+SD) product of the percentage of recipients that internalised GFP and the GFP MFI of the GFP<sup>+</sup> recipients using data from five independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined using the paired t test \*P<0.05 \*\*P<0.01. trans-endocytosis. Recipients with ligand present on the cell surface were excluded (middle panels) so only ligand internalisation would be shown (right panels). The percentage shown in the GFP<sup>+</sup> gate is the frequency of the grandparent population, which represents the percentage of all recipients that internalised ligand by trans-endocytosis. **Figure 3.6B** shows the quantitation of trans-endocytosis. In contrast to the results shown in **figure 3.4**, which show global GFP acquisition, the capture of CD80 by CD28 was substantially lower than by CTLA-4 when only internalised ligand was taken into account. Taken together, the data presented here show that CTLA-4 has the ability to remove and internalise its ligands by trans-endocytosis but that CD28 does not do this. These experiments therefore established a robust method for measuring trans-endocytosis and distinguishing this process from trogocytosis.

#### 3.3 CD80 is captured more efficiently by CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis than CD86

Once a protocol for studying trans-endocytosis by flow cytometry had been established the relative capture of the two ligands CD80 and CD86 by CTLA-4-mediated trans-endocytosis was compared. Donor cells were present in excess to allow the maximum proportion of recipients to capture ligand. It was found that more cells acquired CD80 than CD86 and more CD80 protein was internalised per cell than CD86 (**figures 3.7 and 3.9**) (although there were not enough replicates for this difference to reach statistical significance). This indicates that CD80 is removed more efficiently by trans-endocytosis than CD86. In the presence of excess donors the accumulation of ligand by recipients in the presence of NH<sub>4</sub>Cl was very high. As expected, neither ligand was internalised to a great extent by CD28 (**figures 3.8 and 3.9**), indicating that CD28 does not perform trans-endocytosis.

In order to visualise trans-endocytosis and verify these results using a different approach, cells were observed by confocal microscopy (**figure 3.10**). The trans-endocytosis of CTLA-4 and CD86 was clearly visible. Numerous GFP-containing vesicles were present inside CTLA-



**Figure 3.7 CD80 is captured more efficiently than CD86 via CTLA-4-mediated transendocytosis**. Violet-labelled ligand-GFP cells were incubated with CTLA-4-expressing cells at a 4:1 ratio +/- 40mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 0-6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with PE-conjugated ligand-specific antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. Plots show recipients excluding those with ligand on their cell surface. GFP<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. The percentage of all recipients with internalised GFP is shown. Data are representative of three independent experiments.



Figure 3.8 CD28 cannot capture either of its ligands by trans-endocytosis. Violetlabelled ligand-GFP cells were incubated with CD28-expressing cells at a 4:1 ratio +/- 40mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 0-6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with PEconjugated ligand-specific antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. Plots show recipients excluding those with ligand on their cell surface. GFP<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. The percentage of all recipients with internalised GFP is shown. Data are representative of three independent experiments.



Figure 3.9 Comparing the trans-endocytosis of CD80 and CD86. Violet-labelled ligand-GFP cells were incubated with CTLA-4- or CD28-expressing cells at a 4:1 ratio +/- 40mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 0-6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with PEconjugated ligand-specific antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. Graphs show the mean (+SEM) product of the percentage of recipients that internalised GFP and the GFP MFI of the GFP<sup>+</sup> recipients using data from three independent experiments. (A) Each receptor-ligand pair shown separately. (B) Graphs directly compare CD80 and CD86 internalisation for each receptor. There were not enough replicates for the data to reach statistical significance (NS) according to the t test.



# **Figure 3.10 CTLA-4 ligands are targeted to intracellular vesicles during transendocytosis**. Violet-labelled CD86-GFP cells were incubated with far red-labelled receptorexpressing cells or blank cells at a 1:1 ratio in the presence of 10mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 3 hours then analysed by confocal microscopy. Images are representative of at least 150 cells observed over two independent experiments. Images of CD86-GFP cells with blank cells are representative of all ligand-GFP with blank cell controls which were included in all experiments but omitted from subsequent figures for simplicity.

4-expressing cells (red) and no CD86-GFP remained on the donor cells (violet). In contrast, no CD86-GFP was seen inside CD28-expressing cells and CD86-GFP was visible on the plasma membrane of donor cells. Receptor-ligand interactions were evident by the accumulation of CD86-GFP at cell-cell contacts. A comparison of the two CTLA-4 ligands in the absence of NH<sub>4</sub>Cl showed a trend for more cells internalising CD80 than CD86 (figure **3.11**) (although this difference was not statistically significant). In the presence of NH<sub>4</sub>Cl the average number of cells that acquired CD80 and CD86 was similar (although the difference between the two ligands was statistically significant because the standard deviation was not high). Consistent with the general trend also shown by flow cytometry (figures 3.7 and 3.9) that trans-endocytosis of CD80 is more efficient than CD86, no CD80 remained on the plasma membrane of donor cells whereas a few donors still possessed CD86 (figure 3.11A). In contrast, most donors in the presence of CD28-expressing cells still expressed ligand, and ligand was rarely internalised by CD28-expressing cells, with the exception of CD80 in the presence of NH<sub>4</sub>Cl. However the frequency of CD28-expressing cells that acquired CD80 was less than frequency of CTLA-4 recipients. Ligand transfer was receptor-specific because none was seen upon contact with un-transfected blank cells (figure 3.10).

# 3.4 A CTLA-4 variant that is expressed at the cell surface and not rapidly internalised can still capture ligand by trans-endocytosis

In order to investigate whether the constitutive endocytosis of CTLA-4 is necessary for transendocytosis, a CTLA-4 mutant which is expressed at the cell surface and undergoes minimal endocytosis was also studied. It is known that the YVKM motif in the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 is the binding site for the clathrin adaptor complex AP-2 which is required for clathrin-mediated endocytosis (Zhang and Allison, 1997). The tyrosine residue in this motif was mutated to produce an AVKM CTLA-4 variant. Unlike wild type CTLA-4, this variant protein was expressed mainly at the cell surface and not internalised to a great extent (**figure 3.12**). Surprisingly however the AVKM CTLA-4 variant was able to capture CD80 and CD86

77



Figure 3.11 CD80 is more readily captured by trans-endocytosis than CD86. Violetlabelled ligand-GFP cells were incubated with far red-labelled receptor-expressing cells at a 1:1 ratio +/- 10mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 6 hours then analysed by confocal microscopy. (A) Each image is representative of at least 16 micrographs collected over two independent experiments. (B) Graphs show the mean (+SD) percentage of recipients with ligand-GFPcontaining vesicles within them. For each condition a total of 380-600 cells were analysed from two independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined using the t test \*\*P<0.01 \*\*\*\*P<0.0001 NS=not significant.



Figure 3.12 Mutation of the tyrosine in the YVKM motif in the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 to AVKM results in a cell surface protein with limited endocytic activity. (A) Cells were incubated with fluorescently-labelled CTLA-4 antibody at 37°C then imaged by confocal microscopy. Images are representative of three micrographs. (B-C) Cells were incubated with fluorescently-labelled 1° antibody at 4°C to label protein at the cell surface. Cells were raised to 37°C for 0-30 minutes to allow protein internalisation. Cells were then incubated with fluorescently-labelled 2° antibody at 4°C to co-stain protein labelled with 1° antibody that remained at the cell surface. Cells were analysed by flow cytometry. Data are representative of two independent experiments. (B) Plots show 1° antibody fluorescence against 2° antibody fluorescence. All time points for each protein are overlaid. A decrease in 2° antibody fluorescence (left shift) as time increases indicates a reduction in protein expression at the cell surface over time. (C) Graph shows the amount of protein remaining at the cell surface over time as measured by 2° antibody MFI shown as a percentage of the MFI at 0 minutes. by trans-endocytosis (**figures 3.13 and 3.14A**). Consistent with trans-endocytosis, the amount of ligand detected in recipients increased in the presence of NH<sub>4</sub>Cl and the amount of ligand internalised increased over time. On average CD80 was captured more efficiently than CD86, as with wild type CTLA-4, although the difference between the two ligands was not as great (and did not reach statistical significance).

A comparison of the rate of trans-endocytosis by wild type and AVKM variant CTLA-4 revealed that the internalisation of CD86 was similar for both forms of CTLA-4 (**figure 3.14B**). Although the initial rate of internalisation of CD80 was similar for both CTLA-4 variants, the maximum amount of ligand acquisition was higher by wild type CTLA-4 (although this difference did not reach statistical significance). Both the frequency of cells that internalised ligand and most noticeably the amount of ligand acquired was considerably greater with wild type CTLA-4 compared to the AVKM variant (refer to **figure 3.7** and **figure 3.13**). This suggests that the YVKM motif increases the efficiency of trans-endocytosis, but that clathrin-mediated endocytosis is not essential, which indicates that alternative pathways can also direct trans-endocytosis.

#### 3.5 CTLA-4 does not capture LICOS by trans-endocytosis

A recent report showed that LICOS (ICOS ligand) also interacts with CD28 and CTLA-4 (Yao et al., 2011), therefore the trans-endocytosis of LICOS was tested by flow cytometry. It was found that no LICOS protein was transferred by either receptor (**figure 3.15**). Furthermore, imaging by confocal microscopy indicated that CTLA-4 and CD28 did not interact effectively with LICOS because the ligand did not accumulate at cell-cell contacts (**figure 3.16**). In fact others have shown that LICOS only binds CD28 and CTLA-4 at 25°C and not at the physiological temperature of 37°C (Brodie et al., 2000). Ultimately these results suggest that LICOS is not an obvious natural ligand of CTLA-4 and demonstrate that trans-endocytosis only occurs upon very specific receptor-ligand binding.







**Figure 3.14 The CTLA-4 YVKM motif improves the efficiency of trans-endocytosis**. Violet-labelled ligand-GFP cells were incubated with wild type or AVKM CTLA-4-expressing cells at a 4:1 ratio +/- 40mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 0-6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with PE-conjugated ligand-specific antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Graphs show the mean (+SEM) product of the percentage of AVKM recipients that internalised GFP and the GFP MFI of the GFP<sup>+</sup> recipients using data from three independent experiments. The differences between CD80 and CD86 did not reach statistical significance. (B) Graphs show the mean product of the percentage of recipients that internalised GFP and the GFP MFI of the GFP<sup>+</sup> recipients using data from three independent experiments. The differences between CD80 and CD86 did not reach statistical significance. (B) Graphs show the mean product of the data from three independent experiments comparing wild type and AVKM CTLA-4. The differences between CD80 and CD86 did not reach statistical significance.



**Figure 3.15 CTLA-4 does not internalise LICOS by trans-endocytosis**. Violet-labelled LICOS-GFP cells were incubated with CD28- or CTLA-4-expressing cells at a 1:1 ratio +/-10mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 1, 3 or 6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with PE-conjugated ligand-specific antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. Plots show recipients excluding those with ligand on their cell surface. GFP<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. The percentage of all recipients with internalised GFP is shown. Data are representative of three independent experiments.



Figure 3.16 LICOS does not interact with CD28 or CTLA-4. Violet-labelled LICOS-GFP cells were incubated with far red-labelled receptor-expressing cells at a 1:1 ratio +/- 10mM  $NH_4CI$  at 37°C for 6 hours then analysed by confocal microscopy. Each image is representative of at least 16 micrographs collected over two independent experiments.

# 3.6 Ammonium chloride, bafilomycin A and chloroquine are all effective inhibitors of lysosomal degradation useful for studying trans-endocytosis

Other inhibitors of lysosomal degradation were tested that may be useful for future studies with primary T cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*. NH<sub>4</sub>Cl was used routinely due to its low cost, however bafilomycin A is more appropriate for use with primary T cells, and chloroquine could be used *in vivo* as it has been used therapeutically. Comparative studies showed that the percentage of CTLA-4 recipients that internalised CD80 and CD86 was similar in the presence of NH<sub>4</sub>Cl, chloroquine and bafilomycin A (**figure 3.17**). Although the initial rate of trans-endocytosis and the maximum percentage of CTLA-4-expressing cells that internalised ligand was greater in the presence of bafilomycin A compared to other inhibitors, this may simply have been due to a more effective dose. In the future a range of inhibitor concentrations should be tested. Nonetheless, all three inhibitors prevented protein degradation to reveal comparable levels of trans-endocytosis, so they would all be suitable and useful for future studies.

### 3.7 CD2 is not capable of trans-endocytosis

Following the study of trans-endocytosis by CTLA-4, related receptors were then investigated. CD2 is another member of the immunoglobulin superfamily but unlike CD28, CTLA-4, ICOS and PD-1 it contains two immunoglobulin domains rather than only one. CD2 functions as both a costimulatory receptor and an adhesion molecule upon interaction with its ligand LFA-3. CD2-expressing cells were analysed by flow cytometry and confocal microscopy and despite being expressed at higher levels than CD28 or CTLA-4, the CD2 receptor did not capture its ligand LFA-3 by trans-endocytosis (**figure 3.18**). This was not due to a lack of receptor-ligand interactions because accumulation of LFA-3-GFP could be seen at points of contact with CD2-expressing cells. Finding instances where transendocytosis does not occur improves our understanding of the process because that means this mechanism is restricted to particular proteins and their specific ligands, and is not a



# Figure 3.17 Using different inhibitors of lysosomal degradation to study trans-

**endocytosis**. Violet-labelled ligand-GFP cells were incubated with CTLA-4-expressing cells at a 4:1 ratio at 37°C for 0-6 hours either untreated or in the presence of 40mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl or 25nM bafilomycin A or 100 $\mu$ M chloroquine. Cells were then put on ice, disaggregated and labelled with ligand-specific antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes before analysis by flow cytometry. Graphs show the mean percentage of total recipients that internalised ligand-GFP using data from three independent experiments.



**Figure 3.18 CD2 does not remove ligand by trans-endocytosis**. (A) Violet-labelled LFA-3-GFP cells were incubated with CD2-expressing cells at a 4:1 ratio +/- 40mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 0-6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with LFA-3-PE antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. Plots show recipients excluding those with ligand on their cell surface. GFP<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. The percentage of all recipients with internalised GFP is shown. Data are representative of three independent experiments. (B) Violet-labelled LFA-3-GFP cells were incubated with far red-labelled CD2-expressing cells at a 1:1 ratio +/- 10mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 6 hours then analysed by confocal microscopy. Each image is representative of at least 16 micrographs collected over two independent experiments. seemingly generic phenomenon like trogocytosis. These results indicate that transendocytosis is not a common function of multiple receptors on T cells and that there are specific requirements for trans-endocytosis.

# 3.8 PD-1 internalises both its ligands

Next PD-1 was studied, which is another inhibitory receptor like CTLA-4. Interestingly it was found that PD-1 internalised both its ligands (**figure 3.19**), although the number of recipients that internalised GFP and the amount they acquired did not increase over time, suggesting that ligand acquisition by PD-1 utilises a different mechanism to CTLA-4. Yet NH<sub>4</sub>Cl did increase the amount of internalised ligand detected, and in the absence of any lysosomal inhibitors the amount of internalised ligand decreased over time, indicating that PD-1 ligands were targeted to degradation pathways. Imaging by confocal microscopy confirmed that PD-L1 and PD-L2 were both located in intracellular vesicles in PD-1-expressing cells (**figure 3.20**). Whilst initially surprising considering that PD-1 is a plasma membrane protein with known signalling functions, these data show that PD-1 can also internalise its ligands. Although whether this occurs by the same mechanism as CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis or a different mechanism is unclear at present.

#### 3.9 An unrelated costimulatory molecule OX40 also internalises its ligand

Since starting this project a colleague observed that the mouse ortholog of OX40 could also remove its ligand from opposing cells therefore I also assessed OX40 in my assays. Flow cytometric analysis of mOX40L acquisition by mOX40-expressing cells revealed that the majority of cells internalise ligand (**figure 3.21**). Like PD-1, more internalised ligand was detected in the presence of NH<sub>4</sub>Cl and the amount of internalised ligand detected decreased over time in the absence of NH<sub>4</sub>Cl, but the amount of ligand acquired did not increase over time. Imaging by confocal microscopy showed that a very high proportion of mOX40-expressing cells captured and internalised ligand (**figure 3.22**). These results suggest that

88

ligand internalisation may not be restricted to CTLA-4 and that in fact both coinhibitory and costimulatory receptors belonging to different protein families may have this ability. Overall these studies reveal that the removal of ligand from opposing cells by PD-1 and OX40 is a major feature of these receptors, although the functional significance and the mechanisms involved are uncertain and require further investigation.



**Figure 3.19 PD-1 internalises PD-L1 and PD-L2**. Violet-labelled ligand-GFP cells were incubated with PD-1-expressing cells at a 4:1 ratio +/- 40mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 0-6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with fluorescently-labelled ligand-specific antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. Plots show recipients excluding those with ligand on their cell surface. The percentage of all recipients with internalised GFP is shown. Data are representative of three independent experiments.



Figure 3.20 Internalised PD-1 ligands are present in intracellular vesicles and targeted for lysosomal degradation. (A) Violet-labelled ligand-GFP cells were incubated with PD-1- expressing cells at a 4:1 ratio +/- 40mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 0-6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with fluorescently-labelled ligand-specific antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. Graphs show the mean (+SEM) product of the percentage of recipients that internalised GFP and the GFP MFI of the GFP<sup>+</sup> recipients using data from three independent experiments. (B-C) Violet-labelled ligand-GFP cells were incubated with far red-labelled PD-1-expressing cells at a 1:1 ratio +/- 10mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 6 hours then analysed by confocal microscopy. (B) Each image is representative of at least 24 micrographs collected over three independent experiments. (C) Graph shows the mean (+SEM) percentage of recipients with ligand-GFP-containing vesicles within them using data from three independent experiments. A total of 550-730 cells were analysed for each condition. Statistically significant differences between data were determined using the paired t test \*P<0.05 \*\*P<0.01 \*\*\*\*P<0.0001.


Figure 3.21 Mouse OX40 internalises its ligand. Violet-labelled mOX40L-GFP cells were incubated with mOX40-expressing cells at a 4:1 ratio +/- 40mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 0-6 hours then put on ice. Cells were disaggregated and labelled with mOX40L-PE antibody at 4°C for 30 minutes then analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Plots show recipients excluding those with ligand on their cell surface. GFP<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. The percentage of all recipients with internalised GFP is shown. Data are representative of three independent experiments. (B) Graphs show the mean (+SEM) product of the percentage of recipients that internalised GFP and the GFP MFI of the GFP<sup>+</sup> recipients using data from three independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined using the paired t test \*P<0.05.



Figure 3.22 Mouse OX40 can remove its ligand by trans-endocytosis. Violet-labelled mOX40L-GFP cells were incubated with far red-labelled mOX40-expressing cells at a 1:1 ratio +/- 10mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl at 37°C for 6 hours then analysed by confocal microscopy. (A) Each image is representative of at least 24 micrographs taken over three independent experiments. (B) Graph shows the mean (+SD) percentage of recipients with ligand-GFP-containing vesicles within them using data from three independent experiments. A total of 525-545 cells were analysed for each condition. Statistically significant differences between data were determined using the t test \*\*\*\*P<0.0001.

### 3.10 Discussion

This project evolved from the discovery that CTLA-4 captures and internalises its ligands from APC by trans-endocytosis. During this process the entire ligand molecule is removed from the donor cell and the receptor-ligand complex is internalised via endocytic pathways and transported within intracellular vesicles before lysosomal degradation (Qureshi et al., 2011). The principle aims of the studies in this chapter were to establish a flow cytometry assay to measure trans-endocytosis, to continue to investigate the mechanism of transendocytosis via CTLA-4, and to explore the possible use of trans-endocytosis by other receptors. With regards to the first objective, it was demonstrated that trans-endocytosis could reproducibly be measured quickly and easily by analysing ligand-GFP acquisition by recipient cells using the high throughput method of flow cytometry. Trans-endocytosis was characterised by an increase in ligand acquisition over time and by the ability of lysosomal inhibitors to increase ligand detection. This reflects the cell biology of CTLA-4, which undergoes continual intracellular trafficking (Linsley et al., 1996; Mead et al., 2005; Qureshi et al., 2012). CTLA-4 is either recycled back to the plasma membrane to potentially engage other ligand molecules, or the receptor is targeted to lysosomal degradation along with its ligand. These features distinguish trans-endocytosis from trogocytosis, which is a process whereby plasma membrane fragments are transferred between cells (Joly and Hudrisier, 2003; Davis, 2007). During trogocytosis the initial transfer of proteins is to the cell surface only, then transferred proteins may subsequently be internalised and degraded. In contrast, trans-endocytosis involves direct protein internalisation. Therefore antibody labelling of ligands present on the cell surface was performed as an additional way to differentiate transendocytosis and trogocytosis. In addition, confocal microscopy was used for visual confirmation of ligand internalisation. Together, use of flow cytometry and confocal microscopy allowed the analysis of a large population of cells and visualisation of transendocytosis to produce both reproducible and reliable data.

# 3.10.1 The YVKM motif required for clathrin-mediated endocytosis is not essential for CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis

Understanding the molecular mechanism of trans-endocytosis may improve our understanding of T cell regulation and facilitate the identification of disease pathways and potential therapeutic targets. Initially it was predicted that the constitutive endocytosis of CTLA-4 and the process of trans-endocytosis use the same machinery and pathways. The YVKM motif in the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 is the binding site of AP-2 and is therefore important for its clathrin-mediated endocytosis (Zhang and Allison, 1997). Indeed, a CTLA-4 variant with the tyrosine residue in this motif substituted for an alanine displayed limited endocytosis and was therefore highly expressed at the plasma membrane. Somewhat surprisingly the AVKM CTLA-4 variant was still able to capture ligand by trans-endocytosis, albeit less efficiently than wild type CTLA-4. This suggests that clathrin-mediated endocytosis is not essential for ligand trans-endocytosis and that other pathways can provide an alternative route for ligand internalisation. However it must be noted that the cell surface expression levels of wild type and AVKM variant CTLA-4 were very different and the amount of protein able to engage ligand is likely to affect the rate of trans-endocytosis. The amount of AVKM variant CTLA-4 at the plasma membrane was much greater than wild type CTLA-4, which may have increased the ability of cells expressing the variant to capture ligand. The data may therefore exaggerate the efficiency of AVKM variant CTLA-4 at trans-endocytosis compared to wild type CTLA-4, so inhibiting clathrin-mediated endocytosis may have a more severe impact on trans-endocytosis than the data suggest. This may also explain why the mutation appeared to have little effect on CD86 acquisition. Nonetheless other studies carried out in our laboratory, which controlled for differences in protein expression, were consistent with these findings that the YVKM motif is beneficial but not critical for ligand acquisition by CTLA-4. Interestingly, CTLA-4 with this tyrosine residue substitution is still relatively functional in vivo (Masteller et al., 2000). Furthermore, CTLA-4 lacking its entire cytoplasmic domain does not cause mice to develop lymphoproliferative disease to the same

extent as CTLA-4 knockout, suggesting that the suppressive function of CTLA-4 does not completely require elements within the cytoplasmic tail (Masteller et al., 2000; Takahashi et al., 2005). In fact a recent study has suggested that the extracellular domain of CTLA-4 is sufficient for Treg suppression of effector T cells (Tai et al., 2012). Although mice with tailless CTLA-4 do not develop fatal autoimmunity, they do have abnormal numbers of activated T cells which are skewed towards the  $T_{H2}$  lineage making them vulnerable to particular infections (Masteller et al., 2000). Also, mutation of the tyrosine in the YVKM motif reduces the suppressive activity of Tregs (Stumpf et al., 2014). These studies suggest that CTLA-4 may be able to exert some function solely via its extracellular domain, but the cytoplasmic domain may be required for full regulatory function. Consistent with this, our laboratory has found that the trans-endocytosis of CD80 is not completely inhibited by deletion of the CTLA-4 cytoplasmic tail (Qureshi et al., manuscript in preparation). Overall the current data show that clathrin-mediated endocytosis of CTLA-4 is not essential for ligand trans-endocytosis and that the regions of CTLA-4 that control trans-endocytosis remain to be elucidated.

#### 3.10.2 CD80 is captured more efficiently by trans-endocytosis than CD86

Another interesting finding was that CD80 appeared to be captured more efficiently than CD86. Unfortunately this result was not statistically significant despite the fact that the average amount of CD86 captured by CTLA-4 was half the average amount of CD80 internalised by trans-endocytosis as measured by flow cytometry. This was likely due to the low number of replicate experiments (n=3) and the wide standard deviation, which could be due to variation in ligand expression on different days, although every effort was made to maintain consistent and comparable ligand expression levels between cell lines and experiments. Similarly, the difference in CD80 and CD86 internalisation seen by confocal microscopy was not statistically significant as these results were the average of only two experiments. In one experiment CD80 trans-endocytosis was higher than CD86, but in the other it was lower. A repeat of these experiments would have been beneficial to determine

which of these results was reproducible. Overall this data and unpublished data of others in the lab (Omar Qureshi) support the conclusion that CD80 is captured by trans-endocytosis more efficiently than CD86. This may be due to their different structures and binding properties. CTLA-4 has much higher affinity for CD80 than CD86, and both CD80 and CTLA-4 form bivalent dimers, whereas CD86 is monomeric (Collins et al., 2002). Therefore CTLA-4 can bind twice as many CD80 molecules as it can CD86 molecules, so theoretically twice as much CD80 could be internalised via a given number of CTLA-4 molecules compared to CD86. It is also possible that CD80 and CD86 are internalised via different mechanisms. Indeed, mutation of both tyrosine residues and all lysine residues within the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 prevents the internalisation of CD86 but CD80 trans-endocytosis cannot be completely inhibited, suggesting that alternative mechanisms may exist for the acquisition of CD80 (Qureshi et al., manuscript in preparation). Further investigation revealed that CD80-CTLA-4 interactions (but not CD86-CTLA-4) can cause the formation of tubular membrane protrusions that precede intracellular vesicle formation without the need for active cellular machinery. It is known that high density protein clustering can cause membrane deformation and tubule formation is required for vesicle formation (Stachowiak et al., 2010). Thus one possibility is that the bivalent nature of both CD80 and CTLA-4 dimers means that they can accumulate to form a lattice structure (Jansson et al., 2005), which might drive membrane invagination leading to trans-endocytosis. Ultimately it appears that the different structures and binding characteristics of CD80 and CD86 seem to determine how well they are captured by CTLA-4.

#### 3.10.3 CD28 does not capture ligand by trans-endocytosis

Overall my data showed very effective capture of ligand by CTLA-4 but limited ligand internalisation via CD28. This was expected considering the contrasting cellular localisation and opposing functional outcomes of the two receptors. However, surprisingly, observations by confocal microscopy revealed a proportion of CD28-expressing cells with intracellular vesicles containing CD80 in the presence of the lysosomal inhibitor NH<sub>4</sub>Cl. Importantly, the percentage of CD28-expressing cells that acquired CD80 was still lower than the proportion of CTLA-4-expressing cells that did so. Taking all of the available data into account, it seems most likely that CD80 was internalised with CD28 following plasma membrane transfer by trogocytosis. It is known that CD80 can be transferred via CD28 to naive T cells by trogocytosis and that proteins transferred in this way are subsequently internalised for degradation (Hwang et al., 2000; Hudrisier et al., 2007). The amount of ligand acquired by CD28-expressing cells may have been more than expected via trogocytosis but CD28 is not a completely stable surface protein, it is subject to endocytosis as shown by my studies and others (Cefai et al., 1998; Badour et al., 2007). Therefore associated ligand internalisation following transfer by trogocytosis may be accelerated by CD28 endocytosis. It has even been suggested that iTreas can capture CD80/86 by trogocytosis independently of CD28 and CTLA-4 (Gu et al., 2012). It is plausible that the high expression of CD28 and CD80 in these cell lines enabled the exchange of a greater amount of protein than usual by trogocytosis, which then accumulated in lysosomal compartments due to the presence of NH<sub>4</sub>CI. Live imaging would be helpful in future studies in order to confirm this, as this would show whether ligand internalisation occurred actively during intercellular interactions (transendocytosis) or whether ligand was only transferred to the recipient cell surface as the cells parted and was only internalised later (trogocytosis). Additionally, it may be possible to distinguish between these processes more confidently by fixation of the donor cells. It has been shown that acquisition of HLA-DR1, CD80 and CD86 via trogocytosis is inhibited by fixation of the APC, suggesting this process requires membrane fluidity (Game et al., 2005). On the other hand trans-endocytosis is not inhibited even if the donor cells are fixed (my unpublished observations) therefore the simple method of fixing donor cells may provide a way to resolve these issues in the future.

#### 3.10.4 PD-1-expressing cells internalise PD-L1 and PD-L2

Intriguingly the studies presented here have shown that PD-1 is able to internalise its ligands. In contrast to CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis, the number of PD-1-expressing cells that internalised ligand and the amount they acquired did not increase over time, suggesting that ligand acquisition by PD-1 may not occur by trans-endocytosis, but by a different mechanism to CTLA-4. Indeed the amount of ligand internalised by PD-1-expressing cells decreased over time in the absence of NH<sub>4</sub>CI, suggesting that the rate of ligand capture declines over time or that PD-1 ligands were degraded more rapidly than CTLA-4 ligands because different pathways are involved. Alternatively it is possible that PD-1 and its ligands were internalised by trans-endocytosis but ligand acquisition did not increase over time because PD-1 was not recycled back to plasma membrane. However it was not expected that PD-1 would be capable of trans-endocytosis because unlike CTLA-4, PD-1 is expressed predominantly at the cell surface and does not appear to be endocytic. Although as already discussed, receptor endocytosis may not be a prerequisite for trans-endocytosis. Also PD-1 has lower affinity for its ligands than CTLA-4 (Youngnak et al., 2003; Cheng et al., 2013) and PD-1 and its ligands are monomeric (Zhang et al., 2004; Lazar-Molnar et al., 2008). Therefore the interaction between PD-1 and its ligands was not expected to be strong enough to remove ligand molecules from opposing cells. Also, although CD80 and CD86 downregulation has been reported on DC in the presence of Tregs in many independent studies, no difference in PD-L1 or PD-L2 expression could be seen on iTreg-conditioned DC (DiPaolo et al., 2007). Instead PD-1 ligand may have been transferred by trogocytosis followed by internalisation. Indeed, transfer of PD-L1 from APC and tumour cells to CD8 T cells via trogocytosis has been reported (Gary et al., 2012). The acquired ligand enabled these T cells to trigger apoptosis in neighbouring PD-1-expressing cells, which the authors proposed could be a novel regulatory mechanism. Yet it is unclear by what mechanism ligand was transferred in my studies because although PD-1 ligands were not detected on the surface of recipient cells, suggesting ligand was not transferred by trogocytosis, there was no increase in ligand

acquisition over time which is characteristic of trans-endocytosis. Live imaging will therefore be required to explore the internalisation of PD-1 ligands further.

While the mechanism of ligand acquisition by PD-1-expressing cells remains to be defined, the functional significance of PD-1 ligand transfer is also unclear. Trans-endocytosis is consistent with the functional characteristics of CTLA-4, but there is not an obvious role for PD-1 trans-endocytosis. PD-1 and CTLA-4 are both negative regulators of T cell activation which inhibit T cell proliferation and cytokine production (Freeman et al., 2000; Latchman et al., 2001; Chemnitz et al., 2004; Walunas et al., 1996). This is highlighted by the development of autoimmunity in CTLA-4- and PD-1-deficient mice, although the phenotype is much more severe in CTLA-4 knockout mice which die within a few weeks after birth (Nishimura et al., 1999; Tivol et al., 1995; Waterhouse et al., 1995). It has been reported that both proteins suppress T cell responses by inhibiting glucose uptake and AKT phosphorylation (Parry et al., 2005). Therefore they do seem to have some similar functions but importantly they have different functional motifs. PD-1 contains a tyrosine-based ITSM motif which is a binding site for SHP-1 and SHP-2 and is required for PD-1-mediated inhibition of PI3K-AKT pathways (Chemnitz et al., 2004; Parry et al., 2005). While PD-1 appears to regulate signalling pathways, a signalling mechanism for CTLA-4 is less well defined. Consistent with this, PD-1 was found to suppress significantly more TCR/CD28induced changes in gene transcription than CTLA-4, supporting a role for PD-1 in regulating intracellular events while CTLA-4 prevents the initiation of CD28 signalling by sequestering ligands (Parry et al., 2005). However a more recent study showed that neither CTLA-4 nor PD-1 influenced many TCR-induced transcriptional changes, suggesting that neither receptor has significant intracellular signalling functions and that they may use similar inhibitory mechanisms such as ligand competition or removal (Wakamatsu et al., 2013). Thus, whilst reports are inconsistent with each other, it is possible that CTLA-4 and PD-1 share some functional similarities.

Although our current understanding of the structure and function of PD-1 does not explain the internalisation of PD-1 and its ligands by trans-endocytosis, there are a few possible explanations for the internalisation of PD-1 ligands. Given its similarities with CTLA-4, the most logical reason for PD-1 to capture its ligands by trans-endocytosis would be if there were a second receptor for the two ligands PD-L1 and PD-L2 that is stimulatory. Thus PD-1 could inhibit T cell activation by ligand sequestration, in a similar fashion to the CD28/CTLA-4 system. Some early studies suggested that PD-L1 and PD-L2 can provide costimulation to T cells to enhance proliferation, although these studies used ligand-lg fusion proteins which may have actually blocked PD-1 and prevented inhibition via this receptor rather than trigger stimulatory signals (Dong et al., 1999; Tseng et al., 2001; Tamura et al., 2001). Yet in vivo studies using DC from PD-L2 knockout mice showed they had reduced ability to stimulate T cell responses, again suggesting that PD-L2 can provide costimulation (Shin et al., 2003; Shin et al., 2005). Furthermore, this group showed that PD-L2-Ig stimulated PD-1-deficient T cells, supporting the concept that a second receptor exists for PD-L2 that has a stimulatory function. Consistent with this, PD-L2-expressing tumour cells triggered T cell responses leading to tumour rejection, including when only PD-1-deficient T cells were used (Liu et al., 2003). Moreover, PD-L1 and PD-L2 mutants unable to bind PD-1 were able to stimulate T cell proliferation (Wang et al., 2003). However numerous studies have been unable to replicate these findings (Pfistershammer et al., 2006; Brown et al., 2003). Overall it still seems unlikely that PD-1 removes its ligands as part of its inhibitory function.

Alternatively PD-1 may capture its ligands to negatively regulate its own function to put a brake on T cell inhibition and Treg development. In fact the trans-endocytosis of CD47 and SHPS-1 is believed to negatively regulate their function (Kusakari et al., 2008). The downregulation of PD-1 and its ligands may be necessary to eliminate persistent infections. For example, PD-1 is highly expressed on exhausted T cells in mice with chronic LCMV

infection but blockade of PD-L1 restored T cell function and reduced viral load (Barber et al., 2006). Thus it is possible that ligand internalisation by PD-1 evolved to control the inhibitory effects of this receptor in order to overcome T cell inhibition when necessary. Further investigation will be required to establish the functional importance of the discovery that PD-1 can internalise its ligands.

# 3.10.5 OX40-expressing cells acquire OX40L

The studies in this chapter also revealed that the mouse ortholog of OX40 can internalise its ligand. OX40 enhances T cell expansion and survival and promotes the development of memory T cells (Croft et al., 2009). OX40 also inhibits Treg suppression (Valzasina et al., 2005; Vu et al., 2007; Kitamura et al., 2009). Therefore OX40 ligand acquisition may serve to negatively regulate these stimulatory functions and terminate an immune response. Interestingly it has been suggested that reverse signalling through OX40L can enhance the activity of APC (Matsumura et al., 1999; Wang et al., 2004). The capture of OX40L may regulate these signalling events. Alternatively, trans-endocytosis could be a mechanism of OX40/OX40L downregulation which occurs as T cells differentiate into memory cells. Conversely, it has been suggested that OX40 promotes rather than inhibits Treg suppressive activity (Griseri et al., 2010). Sequestering OX40L by trans-endocytosis could be a mechanism by which this is possible. However others have found that OX40 merely increases Treg survival (Piconese et al., 2010). Intriguingly, a study has shown that OX40 can form a heterodimer with 4-1BB (another TNF receptor), and upon ligation they were coendocytosed and T cell proliferation was suppressed (Ma et al., 2005). Similarly, OX40 has been shown to inhibit T cell proliferation under certain priming conditions (Kim et al., 2005). T cell inhibition was associated with OX40L downregulation on DC and T cells and the authors speculated this function of OX40 served to halt T cell proliferation while additional DC signals were integrated in order to avoid unwanted immune responses. Therefore there are circumstances which could be explained by OX40 trans-endocytosis, however OX40 is a

plasma membrane protein not generally known to be endocytic. Also, costimulatory signalling pathways downstream of OX40 are well established (Song et al., 2004; Song et al., 2008), opposing the idea that OX40 may be inhibitory. Therefore speculation about the significance of ligand acquisition by PD-1 and OX40 should be avoided until further investigations in primary human T cells are carried out to support these findings. It remains to be verified whether activated T cells and Tregs expressing physiological levels of these receptors internalise ligand and live imaging will be required to determine whether this phenomenon is truly trans-endocytosis or due to another molecular mechanism.

#### 3.10.6 Summary

In summary, it has been revealed that the YVKM motif of CTLA-4 is not essential for transendocytosis, suggesting that clathrin-mediated endocytosis plays a redundant role in this process. Therefore further studies are required in order to establish the detailed molecular mechanism of trans-endocytosis. In addition, the functional impact of trans-endocytosis in a physiological setting needs further investigation. Here only ligand acquisition was measured but what is functionally more important to consider is whether this causes a significant loss of ligand on the donor cells. A key question that remains to be answered is whether changes in ligand levels for short periods of time significantly alter T cell fate. In other words, do changes in ligand levels have a graded effect on T cell responses and for how long is ligand downregulation effective? The relative contribution of this mechanism to T cell regulation, the context in which it is most relevant, and the biological consequences of restricting CD28 costimulation remain to be fully explored. The subsequent chapters in this thesis aim to address some of these questions to help us understand the role of trans-endocytosis in T cell tolerance, which will hopefully reveal more effective ways of targeting the CD28/CTLA-4 pathway in the treatment of autoimmune diseases and cancer.

### 4 INVESTIGATING CD4 T CELL REQUIREMENTS FOR CD28 COSTIMULATION

### 4.1 CD28 costimulation is required to initiate and maintain a T cell response

The previous chapter demonstrated the ability of CTLA-4 to remove its ligands from other cells by trans-endocytosis, which limits the number of ligands available for CD28 costimulation. To determine the functional significance of this feature of CTLA-4, we need to better understand the costimulatory requirements of CD4 T cells. Therefore studies in this chapter were designed to test when T cells require costimulation and how much they need. Initial experiments were carried out using CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells stimulated with anti-CD3 and CD28 costimulation provided in the form of CD80-expressing CHO cells either immediately (0h) or at various time points after TCR stimulation (figures 4.1A-B). Analysis of T cell proliferation at day five showed that delaying CD28 costimulation reduced the number of T cells that committed to divide and the response was significantly impaired if sufficient costimulation was not received within 24 hours following TCR stimulation. These results show that TCR stimulation and CD28 costimulation are required within a limited time of each other in order to initiate a T cell response. These data also indicate that restricting the availability of CD28 costimulation has a major impact on the size of the response. Next, in order to determine whether CD28 costimulation is required to maintain T cell proliferation, CD28 costimulation was inhibited 24 hours after T cell stimulation by adding CTLA-4-Ig to the culture (figure 4.1C). T cell proliferation was severely impaired, showing that not only is CD28 critical for initiating proliferation, it is also required to maintain proliferation. This suggests that regulation of CD28 costimulation after the response has started is still functionally significant. Together these data show that CD28 costimulation is required for both initiation and maintenance of CD4 T cell responses and therefore suggest that CD28 inhibition by CTLA-4 would be effective at either phase of the response.



**Figure 4.1 Restricting the availability of CD28 costimulation impairs the initiation and maintenance of T cell expansion**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were cultured with 1µg/ml anti-CD3. Fixed CD80-expressing CHO cells were added 0, 4, 8 or 24 hours after the anti-CD3 or no CD80 cells were added (no costimulation). Cells were incubated for five days then proliferation was analysed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Histograms show T cell proliferation (CTV fluorescence) for each condition overlaid. Data are representative of four independent experiments. **(B)** Graph shows the mean (+SEM) percentage of T cells that committed to divide for each condition using at least duplicate measurements from four independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the Wilcoxon test \*\*\*P<0.001. **(C)** CD80 cells and anti-CD3 were added to the T cell culture simultaneously and 18µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig or the equivalent volume of media (untreated) was added after 24 hours. Histogram shows T cell proliferation on day five.

### 4.2 Generating inducible cell lines and optimising their use

Our work showing that CTLA-4 removes its ligands from APC to reduce their capacity to provide CD28 costimulation to T cells generated the prediction that there is a minimum number of costimulatory ligands required for T cell activation. This prediction was tested by generating an inducible gene expression system that enabled the induction of CD80 or CD86 expression over a wide and continuous range of levels (refer to **sections 2.5-2.6** and **figure 2.1**). Briefly, human CD80 and CD86 were cloned into tetracycline-inducible response plasmids, which were transfected into CHO cells expressing the transactivator protein required for gene transcription. Cells were treated with doxycycline which is required for the transactivator protein to bind to the promoter region. Protein expression was induced in a dose dependent manner. These "Tet-On" cells were used to determine the number of ligands required for T cell activation.

Once the cell lines were stable, a protocol for using these cells to stimulate T cells was optimised. Firstly the time to reach maximal protein expression after doxycycline treatment was established. Protein expression level was maximal after 48 hours but started to decline after 72 hours therefore cells were used on the second day following doxycycline treatment (**figure 4.2A**). To verify that doxycycline did not directly affect T cell proliferation, cells constitutively expressing CD80 were cultured in the presence or absence of doxycycline for two days then used to stimulate T cells. This revealed that T cell proliferation was the same whether the T cells were cultured with untreated or doxycycline-treated cells (**figure 4.2B**), indicating that traces of doxycycline in the culture system did not affect T cell proliferation by acting on T cells directly. Finally, to verify that Tet-On CD80 inducible cells were able to stimulate T cells responses, they were treated with the highest recommended dose of doxycycline to induce the maximum level of CD80 expression, then they were fixed and cultured with T cells in the presence of anti-CD3. T cell proliferation was analysed at day five and showed that T cells were able to respond to costimulation using the Tet-On system



**Figure 4.2 Optimising and validating the use of Tet-On cells to stimulate T cell responses**. **(A)** Tet-On CD80 cells were incubated at 37°C for 24, 48 or 72 hours in the presence of 1000ng/ml doxycycline. Cells were labelled with CD80-PE antibody and analysed by flow cytometry. Overlaid histograms show CD80 expression at each time point. **(B)** CD80 CHO cells were incubated with or without 1000ng/ml doxycycline for 48 hours then fixed and incubated with CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells in the presence of 1µg/ml anti-CD3 for five days. T cells proliferation was analysed by flow cytometry. Histograms show T cell proliferation (CTV fluorescence) for each condition overlaid. **(C)** Same as *(B)* using Tet-On CD80 cells. All data are representative of at least two independent experiments. (figure 4.2C). Next different concentrations of doxycycline were tested to find doses that induced a range of protein expression levels (figure 4.3). For CD80-expressing cells, at lower doses of doxycycline not all cells were induced to express CD80 so there were two distinct expression levels within the population. Unfortunately more homogenous expression could not be obtained even when multiple Tet-On CHO clones were screened. For CD86expressing cells, a more homogenous population expressing similar levels of CD86 was observed. There was some background expression of CD86 but this level of protein could not facilitate a T cell response. The average number of ligand molecules per cell was determined by flow cytometry before every experiment using antibody-binding beads and fluorescent antibodies as described in figure 4.4 and section 2.7. This therefore provided an experimental system with which to test the number of costimulatory ligands required for T cell activation.

# 4.3 CD80 is the more potent CD28 ligand

In order to determine whether there is a threshold number of costimulatory ligands required for a T cell response, human naive CD4 T cells were incubated with anti-CD3 and Tet-On cells induced to express different levels of CD80 or CD86. After five days proliferation was analysed by flow cytometry (**figure 4.5A**). This showed that the percentage of T cells that committed to divide increased as the number of costimulatory ligands per cell increased. The initial shallowness of the response curve (especially for CD86) revealed that there was a lack of response until a certain threshold number of costimulatory ligands was available then a proliferative response was initiated (**figure 4.5B** zoomed view). Plotting the number of costimulatory molecules on a logarithmic scale produced a straight line which allowed the interpolation of the number of costimulatory molecules required to initiate a proliferative response (**figures 4.5C-D**). More CD86 molecules were required per cell (>300,000) in order to elicit T cell proliferation compared to CD80 (~200,000), suggesting that CD80 is the more potent or efficient ligand. In addition, CD80 stimulated more T cells to commit to division than



# Figure 4.3 CD80 and CD86 expression was induced by doxycycline in a dose-

**dependent manner**. Cells were incubated at 37°C for 42-48 hours in the presence of 1000, 200, 100, 75, 50 or 0 ng/ml doxycycline. Cells were incubated with fluorescently-labelled antibody and analysed by flow cytometry. Overlaid histograms show CD80-PE or CD86-PE fluorescence after treatment with each concentration of doxycycline. Blank (un-transfected) cells were used as a negative control.



9 1000ng/ml doxycycline 2134 2122 1768333 1767458 C9=B9-\$B\$3 D9=C9/0.0012 E9=D9-(\$B\$2/0.0012)
Figure 4.4 The number of ligand molecules per cell was calculated using antibodybinding beads. Tet-On CD86 cells were incubated at 37°C for 42-48 hours in the presence of 1000, 200, 100, 75, 50 or 0 ng/ml doxycycline. These cells, blank cells and antibody binding beads of four different antibody binding capacities were then incubated with CD86-PE antibody and analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show the CD86-PE fluorescence of each population of beads and cells. (B) Table shows the antibody binding

786

1401

655000

1167500

654125

1166625

7

8

100ng/ml doxycycline

200ng/ml doxycycline

798

1413

capacity of the four types of beads and their CD86-PE MFI. (C) Values from the table (B) were used to create a standard curve and the equation of the line is shown. (D) Table shows how the number of ligands per cell was calculated using the MFI of the cells and the slope of the standard curve. The formulae for row 9 are shown in red as an example. Background fluorescence of the cells and beads was subtracted.



Figure 4.5 Calculating the threshold number of costimulatory ligands required to initiate T cell proliferation. Tet-On cells were incubated at 37°C for 42-48 hours in the presence of 1000, 200, 100, 75, 50 or 0 ng/ml doxycycline then washed and fixed with glutaraldehyde. Cells were incubated with CTV-labelled naive CD4 T cells at a ratio of 1:2 (CHO:T cells) with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show T cell proliferation (CTV fluorescence). Data are representative of six independent experiments. (B) Graph (left) shows the percentage of T cells that committed to divide. Each data point is the average of triplicate samples. Each line shows one of six independent experiments. Graph (right) shows zoomed in view of grey area in left-hand graph. (C) Graph shows the same data as (B) with the number of costimulatory ligands per cell plotted as log(x). Where the straight line intercepts the x axis (shown by dashed line), this represents the number of ligand molecules required for T cell proliferation. (D) Graph shows the mean (+SD) number of ligand molecules required for T cell proliferation interpolated from graph (C). The difference in the number of CD80 and CD86 molecules required was statistically significant according to the paired t test \*\*P<0.01.

CD86 when they were expressed at equivalent levels above the threshold required for T cell activation. Taking one experiment as an example, when 1.8x10<sup>6</sup> ligands were available per cell, CD86 stimulated ~26% of T cells to divide whereas CD80 stimulated ~40% of T cells to enter division (**figure 4.6A-B**). These studies therefore revealed that less CD80 is required than CD86 to initiate a T cell response and to increase the size of the response, in line with their relative affinities for CD28.

Interestingly it was found that the shape of the response profiles differed between CD80 and CD86. When CD80 was provided at increasing levels it was found that the proliferative T cell response was non-linear. At low levels of ligand expression a small increase in ligand number resulted in a large increase in T cell proliferation, but at higher levels of ligand availability the T cell response started to plateau, meaning that changes in ligand number had no further impact on T cell proliferation. On the other hand, where CD86 was the costimulatory ligand, the response produced a straight line meaning there was a direct linear relationship between ligand availability and T cell proliferation. This is demonstrated in **figure 4.6C**, which shows the difference in T cell proliferation was greater with CD86 compared to CD80 when the number of ligands available was reduced by half. One implication of this finding is that the removal of CD86 by trans-endocytosis may have a greater impact on the T cell response than the removal of CD80. This linear relationship between CD86 expression and T cell expansion may be important for Tregs to easily prevent the initiation of unwanted responses by removing ligand by trans-endocytosis, especially in cases of autoantigen recognition in a non-inflammatory environment when only CD86 is expressed.

In addition to proliferation, T cell upregulation of CD40L and CD25 was measured in response to varying numbers of costimulatory molecules (**figure 4.7**). In general the number of costimulatory ligands required to upregulate CD40L and CD25 was comparable to the number of costimulatory molecules required per cell to initiate T cell proliferation (**figures**)



Figure 4.6 Analysing the effects of changing the number of CD80 molecules compared to CD86. Tet-On cells were incubated at  $37^{\circ}$ C for 42-48 hours in the presence of 1000, 200, 100, 75, 50 or 0 ng/ml doxycycline then washed and fixed with glutaraldehyde. Cells were incubated with CTV-labelled naive CD4 T cells at a ratio of 1:2 (CHO:T cells) with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Graph shows the number of costimulatory ligand molecules per cell against T cell proliferation for one experiment representative of six. Dashed lines indicate the difference in efficiency between CD80 and CD86. (B) Graph shows the mean (+SD) percentage of T cells that committed to divide in the presence of CHO cells expressing an average of  $1.8 \times 10^{6}$  ligand molecules per cell. The difference between CD80 and CD86 was statistically significant according to the t test \*P<0.05. (C) Graphs show the percentage of T cells that committed to divide. Data are representative of six independent experiments. Dashed lines indicate T cell proliferation in the presence of  $0.9 \times 10^{6}$  and  $1.8 \times 10^{6}$  ligand molecules. Grey area and annotation indicate the difference in T cell proliferation when ligand number is changed.



Figure 4.7 CD80 is the more potent costimulatory ligand during T cell activation. Tet-On cells were incubated with doxycycline for 42-48 hours then washed and fixed with glutaraldehyde. Cells were incubated with naive CD4 T cells at a ratio of 1:2 (CHO:T cells) with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 for two days. T cells were labelled with antibodies then analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show CD40L or CD25 expression. Data are representative of two independent experiments. (B) Graphs show the percentage of T cells that upregulated CD40L or CD25. Data from two independent experiments are shown. (C) Graphs show the number of costimulatory ligands per cell plotted as log(x) against the percentage of cells expressing CD40L or CD25. Where the straight line intercepts the x axis this represents the number of ligands required to initiate protein upregulation. (D) Table shows the average number of ligand molecules required for T cell marker upregulation interpolated from graphs (C).

**4.5D and 4.7D**). These data reinforce the view that CD80 is the more potent CD28 ligand because less CD80 molecules were required to upregulate CD40L and CD25 expression than CD86. Furthermore, CD80 stimulated more T cells to upregulate these activation markers than the same number of CD86 molecules. Together the analysis of T cell proliferation and activation marker upregulation showed that CD80 and CD86 produce quantitatively different responses.

# 4.4 TCR signal strength and costimulatory cell number determine the level of CD28 costimulation required

It has been reported that CD28 signalling reduces the number of TCR molecules that need to be engaged in order to trigger T cell activation (Viola and Lanzavecchia, 1996). To test whether increasing the TCR signal could likewise reduce the number of CD28 ligand molecules required for T cell activation, Tet-On cells induced to express different levels of CD80 or CD86 were used to stimulate T cells in the presence of a range of anti-CD3 concentrations. Indeed, increasing the anti-CD3 concentration decreased the number of costimulatory ligands required to initiate T cell proliferation and increased the maximum number of T cells that entered division (**figure 4.8**). This indicates that the strength of the TCR signal affects the amount of CD28 costimulation required and suggests that the two signals are additive or synergistic. For example, there was equivalent T cell proliferation in settings where there was a relatively high anti-CD3 concentration ( $4\mu$ g/mI) and  $\sim$ 1.3x10<sup>6</sup> CD80 molecules per cell, and where there was a lower anti-CD3 concentration ( $0.5\mu$ g/mI) but twice the number ( $\sim$ 2.6x10<sup>6</sup>) of CD80 molecules (**figure 4.8B**). This implies that TCR and CD28 signals can compensate for each other and therefore that the combination of both signals together controls T cell activation.

It was also investigated whether the total number of cells expressing costimulatory molecules could have an impact on T cell activation in addition to the density of ligands per cell. It was



**Figure 4.8 Increasing the TCR signal reduces the number of costimulatory ligands required for T cell proliferation**. Tet-On cells were incubated at 37°C for 42-48 hours in the presence of 1000, 200, 100, 75, 50 or 0 ng/ml doxycycline then washed and fixed with glutaraldehyde. Cells were incubated with CTV-labelled naive CD4 T cells at a ratio of 1:2 (CHO:T cells) with 4, 1 or 0.5µg/ml anti-CD3 for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. Data are representative of three independent experiments. (A) Overlaid histograms show T cell proliferation (CTV fluorescence). (B) Graph shows the percentage of T cells that committed to divide. Each line shows T cell proliferation in response to a different concentration of anti-CD3 for each ligand. Boxed points indicate data referred to in the text. (C) Graphs show the number of costimulatory ligands per cell plotted as log(x) against T cell proliferation. Where the straight lines intercept the x axis, this represents the number of ligands required to initiate T cell proliferation.

found that reducing the number of cells expressing CD80 or CD86 reduced T cell proliferation and increased the number of costimulatory ligands required per cell to initiate a response (figure 4.9A). Therefore the number of costimulatory cells available affects the number of costimulatory molecules they are required to express. This suggests that T cells are sensitive to both the number of cells available to provide costimulation and the number of costimulatory ligands they possess. Based on this data it therefore seems possible that T cells can incorporate costimulatory signals from multiple APC. To explore this concept further, it was determined whether the total number of costimulatory ligands in the local environment was relevant to the T cell response. The total amount of ligand in the T cell culture was calculated by multiplying the average number of ligand molecules per cell by the number of cells in each well, and this value was plotted against T cell proliferation (figure **4.9B**). Strikingly, the total amount of ligand required to initiate a response was the broadly similar whether there were a few cells expressing high levels of ligand or many cells expressing fewer ligand molecules, as shown by the response curves which largely overlapped at the start of the response even when different numbers of cells were used (figure 4.9B-C). This shows that even if there was only a low density of costimulatory ligands per cell, T cells can still become activated if there are enough costimulatory cells present. These data suggest that T cells may integrate signals through contact with a few cells expressing costimulatory ligands at high density or with many cells with lower ligand density. Intriguingly the maximum size of the response differed even if the same total amount of ligand was available. For example when ~3.2x10<sup>6</sup> CD80 molecules were available, ~32% of T cells entered division when there were few cells (CHO 1:8 T cell) expressing CD80 at a high density (figure 4.9B). In comparison only ~16% of T cells entered division when more cells were present (CHO 1:2 T cell) but expressing less CD80. This implies that ligand density has more impact on T cell proliferation than the number of ligand-expressing cells. In summary these data suggest that T cells may incorporate costimulatory signals from multiple



Figure 4.9 The number of cells providing costimulation is relevant to the T cell response. Tet-On cells were incubated at 37°C for 42-48 hours in the presence of 1000, 200, 100, 75, 50 or 0 ng/ml doxycycline then washed and fixed with glutaraldehyde. Cells were incubated with CTV-labelled naive CD4 T cells at a ratio of 1:2, 1:4 or 1:8 (CHO:T cells). The number of T cells was fixed at 100,000 per well and the number of CHO cells reduced accordingly. T cells were stimulated with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. Data are representative of two independent experiments. (A) Graph shows the percentage of T cells that committed to divide. Each line shows the proliferation of T cells cultured with different numbers of CD80- or CD86-expressing cells. (B) Graphs show the percentage of T cells that committed to divide against the total number of costimulatory ligands in the well at each CHO:T cell ratio. Dashed lines indicate data points referred to in the text. (C) Table shows the total number of ligands required to initiate T cell proliferation interpolated from data in (*B*).

APC to reach the threshold required for activation, although it appears to be more efficient for APC to express a higher density of costimulatory ligands.

### 4.5 CD80 and CD86 differentially control the T cell response

Although CD80 stimulated more T cells to commit to division, T cells that did respond divided further in the presence of CD86, meaning they had a greater proliferation index (figure 4.10). It is unclear whether this resulted from differences in the quality of CD28 signalling from CD80 and CD86 or from differences in the availability of space and nutrients due to the disparate numbers of expanding cells. To explore the possibility of qualitative differences between CD80 and CD86 engagement, the expression levels of surface proteins were measured on responding T cells at day five (figure 4.11). No differences were found in the expression levels of differentiation markers or costimulatory receptors between T cells receiving CD28 costimulation through CD80 engagement as opposed to CD86. This suggests that CD80 and CD86 do not produce qualitatively different signals. However it has previously been reported that CD80 and CD86 differentially control T cell lineage commitment (Odobasic et al., 2005; Puliti et al., 2010). Unfortunately reports on this topic are inconsistent, possibly due to variations in the ratio of CD80 and CD86 expressed and the type of antigen used. Therefore I took the simple approach of testing each ligand individually and used the inducible expression system to produce cells with similar levels of each ligand. To compare the two ligands, supernatants were collected from cultures where the sizes of the T cell responses were similar and cytokine concentration was measured correcting for any difference in CD80 and CD86 expression level. It was found that there were differences in cytokine production in response to CD80 versus CD86 (figure 4.12). Although not statistically significant, there was a trend for greater IL-2 production in response to CD80 compared to CD86, which is consistent with the concept that CD80 is the more potent ligand and could explain the greater number of T cells that committed to divide in other experiments. In addition, the T<sub>H</sub>1-associated cytokine IFNy was produced at higher levels in

response to CD80 while the T<sub>H</sub>2-associated cytokine IL-13 was secreted more in response to CD86. These data support the possibility that the two ligands produce quantitatively or qualitatively different signals, specifically that CD86 preferentially directs or enhances a  $T_H2$  response while CD80 produces a  $T_H1$  response. Unfortunately not enough experiments were carried out to determine whether these results would reach statistical significance and no IL-4 or IL-5 production was detected in these assays. Overall, although further investigations are required, these data suggest that CD80 and CD86 may differentially regulate T cell phenotype.



**Figure 4.10 CD28 costimulation via CD86 causes T cells to divide further**. Tet-On cells were incubated at 37°C for 42-48 hours in the presence of 1000, 200, 100, 75, 50 or 0 ng/ml doxycycline then washed and fixed with glutaraldehyde. Cells were incubated with CTV-labelled naive CD4 T cells at a ratio of 1:2 (CHO:T cells) with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Histograms show T cell proliferation in the presence of an average of 2612785 CD80 molecules or 1767458 CD86 molecules. Data are representative of four independent experiments. (B) Graph shows the proliferation index (average number of divisions made by cells that entered cell cycle) of T cells cultured in the presence of cells expressing different numbers of costimulatory ligands. Each data point shows the average of triplicate samples. Each line shows one of four independent experiments. (C) Graph shows the mean (+SD) proliferation index of T cells stimulated in the presence of CHO cells expressing an average of  $1.8 \times 10^6$  ligand molecules per cell. The difference between CD80 and CD86 was statistically significant according to the t test \*P<0.05.



Figure 4.11 CD28 costimulation via CD80 and CD86 results in comparable protein expression profiles. Tet-On cells were incubated at 37°C for 42-48 hours in the presence of 1000, 200, 100, 75, 50 or 0 ng/ml doxycycline then washed and fixed with glutaraldehyde. Cells were incubated with CTV-labelled naive CD4 T cells at a ratio of 1:2 (CHO:T cells) with 1 $\mu$ g/ml anti-CD3 for five days. Cells were labelled for surface proteins then analysed by flow cytometry. Graphs show the MFI of surface markers expressed on proliferating T cells. Data are representative of three independent experiments.



Figure 4.12 CD80 and CD86 may differentially direct T cell lineage commitment. Tet-On CD80 cells were incubated in the presence of 200ng/ml doxycycline and Tet-On CD86 cells with 1000ng/ml doxycycline, then cells were washed and fixed with glutaraldehyde. Cells were incubated with naive CD4 T cells at a ratio of 1:2 (CHO:T cells) with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 for five days. Culture supernatants were collected and cytokine concentration was analysed by multiplex bead immunoassay. Graphs show average (+SD) cytokine concentration divided by the average number of costimulatory ligands expressed per cell, determined from duplicate samples collected in three independent experiments. There were not enough replicate experiments for the differences between CD80 and CD86 to be statistically significant.

### 4.6 Discussion

# 4.6.1 Reducing the availability of costimulatory ligands incrementally reduces T cell proliferation

The main objective of the studies in this chapter was to determine the requirements of CD4 T cells for CD28 costimulation in order to better understand the implications of costimulatory ligand trans-endocytosis via CTLA-4. The discovery that CTLA-4 removes costimulatory ligands from APC to reduce their capacity to stimulate T cells generated the prediction that there is a threshold level of costimulation required for effective T cell activation. The studies presented here were designed to test this prediction. Using an inducible ligand expression system, the number of costimulatory molecules required to initiate T cell expansion was quantified and the wider impact of changing the availability of costimulatory ligands was investigated. As expected there was a threshold level of costimulation required to initiate a T cell response. The number of CD80 molecules required per cell to trigger T cell division was higher than previously reported (Chen et al., 2000) and higher than the levels normally expressed by APC (Jansson et al., 2005). This may have been due to the weak TCR stimulus used (soluble anti-CD3) and the lack of additional stimulatory signals normally provided by APC. Ultimately I did not attempt to express physiological levels of ligand, given that the cells were chemically fixed (making surface ligands immobile) and lacked adhesion molecules that normally promote T cell contact. Therefore the required number of ligand molecules per cell was likely to have been much greater than normal in this setting, in order to engage sufficient CD28 molecules within the area of intercellular contact. Nevertheless this experimental model could be used to observe the relative requirements for CD80 and CD86, and to examine the consequences of changing costimulatory ligand expression levels above the minimum threshold.

It was found that increasing the availability of costimulatory molecules increased the number of T cells that committed to division, showing that the T cell response is tunable rather than

"all or nothing". These results are supported by similar findings from other studies (Chen et al., 2000; Murtaza et al., 1999; Oderup et al., 2006). In addition, a study of the efficacy of CTLA-4-Ig showed that increasing the drug concentration gradually reduced T cell proliferation and at a certain concentration proliferation was completely inhibited, supporting the concept of a costimulation threshold and showing that partial inhibition or reducing costimulatory ligands is effective at altering T cell responses (Larsen et al., 2005). Also, simulations of synaptic accumulation of costimulatory molecules revealed that because the affinity of CD28 for its ligands is so low, small changes in ligand expression level may easily affect receptor-ligand complex formation and hence CD28 signalling (Jansson et al., 2005). In support of this, Tregs have been shown to downregulate CD80 and CD86 on DC in a CTLA-4-dependent manner which correlates with inhibition of effector T cell proliferation (Oderup et al., 2006; Onishi et al., 2008; Wing et al., 2008). It has also been shown that Treg-mediated downregulation of CD80/86 on DC can reduce IL-2 production and prevent effector T cell differentiation (Kastenmuller et al., 2011). Overall these findings indicate that even if trans-endocytosis via CTLA-4 cannot reduce ligand expression below an absolute threshold required to initiate T cell expansion, small reductions in ligand number may proportionally reduce the size of the T cell response. Therefore trans-endocytosis by CTLA-4 may be a valuable mechanism for fine-tuning a T cell response.

#### 4.6.2 CD28 costimulation is required to initiate and maintain T cell proliferation

The importance of the timing of T cell regulation was also investigated. A recent study found that CD28 was required to sustain but not initiate T cell proliferation (Pagan et al., 2012). In contrast I found that CD28 costimulation was important for both the initiation and maintenance of T cell proliferation. In order to significantly impair T cell proliferation, costimulation had to be withheld for over eight hours. Therefore for CTLA-4-mediated trans-endocytosis of ligand to be an effective mechanism of T cell inhibition upon initial exposure to antigen, CTLA-4 would have to continually remove ligands for a sustained period of time at a

faster rate than they are upregulated by activated APC. Alternatively, CTLA-4 transendocytosis may only be relevant in non-inflammatory settings where CD80 and CD86 expression is low. This scenario is supported by studies showing that Treg-mediated suppression is more effective in settings where there are fewer costimulatory molecules (Ermann et al., 2001; George et al., 2003; Oderup et al., 2006). Therefore the removal of costimulatory ligands by trans-endocytosis can probably control autoimmune responses in the absence of infection, but will not have a detrimental impact on T cell responses to foreign pathogens.

Unfortunately autoimmunity still occurs in some cases, possibly because costimulatory molecules are highly expressed due to alternative stimuli. Indeed, autoimmunity is strongly associated with infection, which promotes APC activation. Activated APC express high levels of costimulatory molecules and create an inflammatory environment, which theoretically enables the activation of autoreactive T cells that otherwise would have been rendered anergic. For example type I diabetes has been linked to a patient history of respiratory infections and enterovirus infection (Beyerlein et al., 2013; Cubas-Duenas et al., 2013), and Epstein-Barr virus is a risk factor for rheumatoid arthritis (Croia et al., 2013). Alternatively, genetic polymorphisms affecting the CD28/CTLA-4 pathway are associated with autoimmunity (Ueda et al., 2003; Fernandez-Mestre et al., 2009; Li et al., 2012; Chen et al., 2013). Individuals that succumb to autoimmune disease may have insufficient or impaired CTLA-4, or may express high levels of costimulatory ligands that recover their expression rapidly. In summary, my data show that CD28 costimulation is required within a short time frame to initiate T cell proliferation. CTLA-4 may only be able to effectively control CD80 and CD86 expression and completely abrogate an unwanted response when the costimulatory ligand expression level is suboptimal.

Subsequent experiments showed that CD28 costimulation was also required to maintain proliferation because CD28 ligand blockade one day after T cell activation impaired T cell division. This implies that not only does the availability of CD28 costimulation determine the number of T cells that commit to divide but it also determines the maximum number of times those T cell will divide. Therefore costimulation blockade can control the size of the response even once it has started and contribute to the termination of the response. While CTLA-4 is constitutively expressed by Tregs, it is not expressed by naive T cells, therefore Tregs probably play the dominant role in preventing the instigation of unwanted responses. On the other hand, the upregulation of CTLA-4 on activated effector T cells following stimulation may be well timed to help terminate T cell proliferation in order to avoid a prolonged response that may lead to unwanted tissue damage. This concept is supported by a study showing that a lack of CTLA-4 on Tregs leads to inappropriate T cell activation and expansion, but that CTLA-4 expressed by effector T cells prevents these cells from infiltrating and damaging normal tissues (Jain et al., 2010). Furthermore, mice with CTLA-4-deficient Tregs but CTLA-4-sufficient conventional T cells survive longer than completely CTLA-4-deficient animals (Wing et al., 2008), consistent with a role for CTLA-4 on effector T cells in limiting responses. In addition, blocking CTLA-4 on both Tregs and effector T cells can synergistically enhance T cell responses (Peggs et al., 2009). Therefore CTLA-4 on both T cell subsets is functionally important and may function differently. One possibility is that CTLA-4 employs different mechanisms on each cell type (Wing et al., 2011). However recently, CTLA-4 has been shown to function extrinsically on effector T cells and Tregs alike (Wang et al., 2012; Corse and Allison, 2012). Therefore it may be the different times of CTLA-4 expression by these cells that dictates how they differentially mediate suppression and maintain tolerance. In summary, my data show that CD28 costimulation is required to maintain T cell proliferation, suggesting that ligand trans-endocytosis by CTLA-4 may be effective at all stages of the T cell response. Different T cells types may be responsible for regulating costimulation at different times.
# 4.6.3 Comparing the potency and function of CD80 and CD86

I also observed that in order to stimulate T cell activation and proliferation, a greater level of CD86 expression was required compared to CD80, which implies than CD80 is the more potent CD28 ligand. In addition, CD80 could activate a greater percentage of T cells and stimulate more T cells to enter division than CD86. Several in vitro studies agree that CD80 is the strongest ligand in terms of stimulating greater T cell proliferation and cytokine production (Fleischer et al., 1996; Fields et al., 1998; Olsson et al., 1998). This is not surprising considering the higher affinity CD28 has for CD80 and its higher valency (Collins et al., 2002), which may facilitate stronger CD28 signalling. In contrast in vivo studies suggest that CD86 is in fact the more dominant ligand. For example, one of the first studies of CD86-deficient mice showed they were unable to form germinal centres and their antibody production was diminished, whereas there was no marked effect in CD80-deficient mice (Borriello et al., 1997). In support of this, knocking out CD86 was more successful at reducing disease in a NOD mouse model than deleting CD80 (Girvin et al., 2000). Furthermore, a lack of CD86 alleviated allergic responses more significantly than loss of CD80 (Mark et al., 2000). One possibility is that CD86 may be the more stimulatory ligand in vivo because when both receptors and both ligands are present together, due to the varying affinities of all the possible interactions, CD86 engages more CD28 molecules than CTLA-4 while CD80 shows a bias towards CTLA-4, so in fact CD28 is more frequently engaged by CD86 rather than CD80 (Jansson et al., 2005; Pentcheva-Hoang et al., 2004; Collins et al., 2002). Another major factor in the differences seen between CD80 and CD86 knockout mice may be the higher expression of CD86 compared to CD80. CD86 is constitutively expressed by APC and its expression is highly upregulated upon activation, whereas CD80 is only expressed on mature APC and not as highly as CD86 (Lenschow et al., 1993). Indeed, a more recent study found that mucosal immune responses were more significantly inhibited in CD86-deficient mice compared to CD80-deficient, but it was observed that none of the

adjuvants stimulated very efficient CD80 upregulation, therefore CD86 may play a bigger costimulatory role simply because it is the main ligand expressed (Zhang et al., 2007). In summary, my experiments showed that CD80 is the more potent ligand because it stimulated more T cells to commit to divide, which in direct comparison with CD86 in a minimalist *in vitro* model, probably reflects their different affinities for CD28. However *in vivo* studies suggest that CD86 is the more dominant CD28 ligand, probably due to the complexities of different receptor-ligand affinities and ligand expression patterns. In the future, in order to replicate more physiological conditions, the inducible protein expression system could be used to express both ligands together at different ratios or at different times to explore the relative potencies of CD80 and CD86 further.

Another interesting observation was that although more CD86 was required to initiate a T cell response and less cells committed to divide, the responding cells divided further than with CD80 costimulation. This could suggest that the two ligands provide signals of different qualities. Alternatively, the greater number of expanding T cells stimulated with CD80 may have led to restricted space and nutrients and so inhibited the continuation of growth. Indeed it has been reported that a strong stimulus such as high antigen concentration can result in less proliferation (Murtaza et al., 1999; Cassell, 2001; Manzotti et al., 2006). In fact it has recently been shown that higher numbers of responding T cells inhibit expansion (Quiel et al., 2011). Not excluding this possibility, it is also feasible that T cell proliferation stimulated by CD80 was not maintained as long due to stronger inhibition by CTLA-4. When CTLA-4 is upregulated on activated T cells, perhaps CD80, which has a higher affinity for CTLA-4, is more rapidly captured by trans-endocytosis, which reduces CD28 costimulation and terminates the response. In contrast, although changing the level of CD86 appeared to have more impact on T cell expansion, CD86 is not as effectively captured by CTLA-4 (as shown in the previous chapter) so inhibition of CD86-mediated responses may be slower. We have previously reported similar results where more T cells committed to divide when costimulated

with CD80 compared to CD86 but they divided fewer times (Manzotti et al., 2006). The number of divisions with CD80 increased in the presence of anti-CTLA-4 blocking antibody, showing that although CD80 is the more potent costimulatory ligand, it is more effectively inhibited by CTLA-4, and therefore CD86 stimulates more efficient T cell proliferation. In summary, my studies have shown that CD80 stimulates more T cells to divide than CD86 but the responding T cells proliferate fewer times. Also, although T cell proliferation was more sensitive to changes in CD86 expression, CD80 was more efficiently captured by trans-endocytosis, therefore the outcomes of this regulatory mechanism are not straightforward. Understanding the CD28/CTLA-4 system is an ongoing challenge but continued research will hopefully allow us to manipulate it better in the treatment of disease.

Another unresolved debate is whether CD80 and CD86 produce qualitatively different signals via CD28. A large number of studies have found no functional difference between the two ligands (Fields et al., 1998; Schweitzer et al., 1997; Levine et al., 1995; Lanier et al., 1995; Natesan et al., 1996; Greenwald et al., 1997; Lespagnard et al., 1998; Vasilevko et al., 2002; Bhatt et al., 2013). However there is some evidence that CD86 may promote  $T_{H}^2$  responses while CD80 promotes  $T_{H}1$  differentiation (Freeman et al., 1995; Kuchroo et al., 1995; Odobasic et al., 2005). Alternatively, CD86 may promote  $T_{H2}$  responses while CD80 does not influence differentiation in a particular direction (Tao et al., 1997; Zhang et al., 2007). It is not clear how the two ligands could activate different signalling pathways because the binding sites for CD80 and CD86 on CD28 are highly overlapping, although they are not identical (Kariv et al., 1996). The MYPPPY motif is required for CD80 and CD86 binding but some other residues involved vary between the two ligands. The ligation of CD28 by both CD80 and CD86 leads to the recruitment of PI3K (Ghiotto-Raqueneau et al., 1996). suggesting they stimulate the same downstream pathways, yet a thorough investigation of the signalling events following CD80 versus CD86 ligation of CD28 is lacking. The data presented here seem to support the view that CD86 drives  $T_{H2}$  differentiation while CD80

drives  $T_H1$  development, because CD86 costimulation resulted in higher IL-13 production while CD80 costimulation caused greater IFN $\gamma$  production. However the production of a wider range of cytokines needs to be analysed in order to fully define lineage commitment. I have only begun to address the question of why there are two CD28 ligands, but hopefully the ability to compare the two ligands at similar expression levels using the inducible expression system could soon allow us to resolve some of the issues discussed.

# 4.6.4 The sum of TCR and CD28 signalling combined controls T cell activation

Analysis of the costimulatory requirements of T cells stimulated with different doses of anti-CD3 revealed that TCR and CD28 stimulation seem to compensate for one another, suggesting that these two signals are additive or synergistic. Others have made similar observations that low doses of TCR antigen (or anti-CD3) with high CD28 ligand availability and vice versa can stimulate the same amount of T cell proliferation, showing that the combined sum of TCR and CD28 signalling events determines the T cell outcome (Murtaza et al., 1999; Chen et al., 2000). Over the years much work has addressed the question of whether the TCR and CD28 have shared or overlapping signalling pathways, or whether they activate distinct pathways. Many studies have shown that CD28 costimulation enhances TCR signalling by increasing or sustaining the phosphorylation of substrates involved in early TCR signalling events, such as ZAP70 (Tuosto and Acuto, 1998), Vav-1 (Salojin et al., 1999; Dennehy et al., 2007), Lck (Holdorf et al., 2002) and PLCy (Michel et al., 2001). These studies indicate that TCR and CD28 signalling are integrated and that CD28 provides a quantitative signal to amplify or sustain the TCR signal for longer. Consistent with this, microarray studies have shown that CD28 predominantly amplifies the TCR-mediated transcriptional response, although CD28 does mediate some distinct transcriptional changes (Diehn et al., 2002; Riley et al., 2002). A more recent study made similar observations but in addition found that CD28 controls many more genes than TCR signalling alone by regulating alternative splicing of mRNA rather than gene transcription (Butte et al., 2012). CD28 may

mediate alternative splicing via the global regulator hnRNPLL, whose expression is CD28dependent. Altogether there is considerable evidence that CD28 shares downstream activation pathways with the TCR and therefore enhances the TCR signal.

However there also appear to be many non-redundant roles of CD28. Early reports demonstrated that some outcomes of CD28 costimulation were resistant to calcineurin inhibitors, suggesting that CD28 activates signalling pathways distinct from calciumdependent TCR signals (Ghosh et al., 1996; Geginat et al., 2000). More recently it has been shown that both the TCR and CD28 are required for optimal PKC0 function. PKC0 is initially recruited to TCR-CD28 microclusters within the immune synapse then CD28 and PKC0 colocalise in distinct regions separate from TCR (Yokosuka et al., 2008). The TCR and CD28 therefore work cooperatively to recruit PKC0, but CD28 does not simply increase PKC0 activation, CD28 is essential for retaining PKC0 in the immune synapse and CD28-PKC0 interactions are critical for PKC0-mediated activation of NFkB (Sanchez-Lockhart et al., 2008; Isakov and Altman, 2012). This indicates that some outcomes of T cell activation are dependent on CD28 and are not just augmented by costimulation, especially the upregulation of survival factors via NF $\kappa$ B (Kerstan and Hunig, 2004; Takeda et al., 2008; Tuosto, 2011). It is therefore becoming apparent that even though there are many shared signalling mediators downstream of the TCR and CD28, they still each produce unique signals and outcomes (Muscolini et al., 2013). One possibility is that TCR and CD28 signalling activate different subunits of the same transcription factor which each control different genes (Marinari et al., 2004). In summary, my data and that of others suggest that TCR and CD28 signalling are integrated so CD28 costimulation augments the T cell response to antigen and therefore an increase in either signal reduces the requirement for the other. Therefore T cells may commit to divide once a combined threshold of TCR and CD28 activation has been reached, but differences in the relative contributions of TCR and CD28 may lead to differences in survival or differentiation. For example it has been shown

that only weak TCR stimulation with strong CD28 stimulation is sufficient for a  $T_H2$  response and that strong TCR with weak CD28 stimulation does not allow  $T_H2$  differentiation (Tao et al., 1997). These findings are supported by a more recent report showing that CD3 stimulation skews towards a  $T_H1$  response while CD28 stimulation skews towards  $T_H2$ differentiation (Smeets et al., 2012). This question regarding the contributions of CD28 to T cell differentiation and effector function will be explored in the next chapter.

# 4.6.5 T cells seem to integrate signals from multiple APC

My data also pointed towards the possibility that T cells can integrate costimulatory signals from multiple APC, as increasing the number of costimulatory cells increased the percentage of T cells that committed to divide. Although this may simply have been because more T cells were likely to make a successful contact with a costimulatory cell when more were available. Indeed, even if relatively high levels of costimulatory molecules were expressed per cell, if there was a low CHO:T cell ratio, there was no T cell proliferation. However, low levels of costimulatory molecules per cell were sufficient to initiate T cell proliferation if there were enough costimulatory cells present. This suggested that T cells may be able to assimilate costimulatory signals from multiple cells. If each T cell is only required to interact with one costimulatory cell, then the initiation of T cell proliferation would always require the same threshold number of costimulatory molecules per cell. However there was not a fixed number of costimulatory molecules required per cell for T cell activation. If more costimulatory cells were present they could express less costimulatory ligands, implying that T cells do not require a certain number of CD28 receptors to be engaged at once for T cell activation, which supports the possibility that costimulatory signals can be accumulated through interactions with multiple cells.

The simplistic view that T cell activation occurs as the result of one productive interaction between a T cell and an APC has been challenged in recent years. The highly organised

immune synapse that forms between a T cell and APC was initially believed to sustain TCR signalling and it was thought that this was necessary for full T cell activation (Monks et al., 1998). However this is now known not to be the case and the immune synapse may in fact be involved in downregulating the TCR (Alarcon et al., 2011). Interestingly it has been found that "tonic" TCR signalling through frequent weak interactions with self-peptides maintains T cells in a partially activated state that is necessary in order for them to be effectively activated upon encountering foreign antigen (Stefanova et al., 2002; Hochweller et al., 2010). This suggests that interactions with multiple cells contribute to T cell activation. Maybe costimulatory pathways are also "primed" in this way or can contribute to tonic TCR signalling (Garbi and Kreutzberg, 2012). Others have shown that T cell priming consists of three separate phases: 1) T cells experience multiple short-lived interactions with APC, progressively reduce their motility and upregulate activation markers; 2) T cells form prolonged stable interactions with APC and begin to secrete cytokines; 3) T cells resume migration and continue to make brief contacts with APC (Mempel et al., 2004). Importantly the initial transient T cell-APC interactions observed by Mempel and colleagues were productive, as shown by the upregulation of CD69, which suggests that short serial receptor engagements contribute to T cell activation. Another group also described distinct stages of T cell activation where CD69 was upregulated during initial transient T cell-APC interactions (Miller et al., 2004). Consistent with this, others have shown that repeated transient T cell-APC interactions are sufficient to induce calcium signalling and the upregulation of activation markers (Gunzer et al., 2000). Additionally, another study found that repeated interruption of T cell signalling then reforming of the immune synapse did not prevent T cell activation, and what's more the total signalling time correlated with the level of cytokine production, suggesting that intermittent signalling can be summated (Faroudi et al., 2003). Together these data suggest that T cells may integrate signals from serial interactions with multiple APC (Bousso, 2008).

Similar to my findings regarding costimulatory molecules, it has been found that T cell activation is dependent on the total amount of antigen present, which indicates that T cells can sense both antigen density per cell and the number of APC (Henrickson et al., 2008). When DC presented antigen at high density, T cells formed stable contacts with them relatively quickly and became activated, but at low antigen density T cells made short successive contacts for a longer period of time before they eventually formed a stable contact and were fully activated. This provides further evidence that T cells can integrate TCR signals from multiple APC and my data suggest that costimulatory signals may also be summated in a similar way. A recent study has suggested that T cells may be able to integrate signals from serial interactions by retaining the transcription factor NFAT in the nucleus where it remains transcriptionally active between transient interactions with APC (Marangoni et al., 2013). In summary, there is increasing evidence that T cells can integrate signals from serial interactions with different APC. My data support this concept and suggest that this includes the accumulation of CD28 signals. This model of T cell activation may explain how autoreactive T cells can become activated by low levels of antigen and costimulatory molecules.

### 4.6.6 Summary

To conclude, the studies in this chapter have shown that small changes in the number of costimulatory ligands have a noticeable effect on T cell proliferation, suggesting that transendocytosis via CTLA-4 may be able to fine tune a T cell response. However CTLA-4-ligand trans-endocytosis may only be able to completely prevent T cell activation in noninflammatory conditions, such as in cases of auto-reactivity. These studies also showed there were different costimulation requirements depending on the strength of the TCR stimulus. The TCR signal from an autoantigen will be weak, so more CD28 costimulation will be required. Therefore again the data suggest that limiting the availability of costimulatory molecules would have more impact on an autoimmune response. The finding that the

combined levels of TCR and CD28 stimulation control T cell proliferation supports the model that these two signals are integrated. Finally, T cells appear to be able to integrate signals from different APC, which may allow them to respond to lower levels of antigen and costimulation in some settings.

### 5 STUDIES ON THE OUTCOMES OF LIMITING CD28 COSTIMULATION

5.1 CD28 costimulation is not always required for T cell activation and proliferation Previous research has suggested that CD4 T cells have an absolute requirement for CD28 costimulation and that anergy results from a lack of CD28 engagement. However CD28 independent T cell responses do occur in CD28 knockout mice and in certain conditions, such as in the presence of strong TCR signalling. In order to investigate the outcomes of restricting the provision of CD28 costimulation, a simple experimental approach was used where CD28 ligands were either present or absent. Three independent but related experimental conditions were tested: 1) CHO cells expressing the Fcy receptor II (FcR) were used to cross-link anti-CD3; 2) CHO cells co-expressing FcR and CD80 provided both crosslinked TCR and CD28 costimulation; 3) soluble anti-CD3 was used with costimulation provided by CD80 CHO cells. The availability of CD80 was therefore restricted by using CHO cells lacking CD80 expression or by the addition of the blocking antibody CTLA-4-Ig to the T cell culture. Both of these methods for preventing CD28 costimulation were routinely used in parallel to verify observations: FcR CD80 CHO cells were used with or without CTLA-4-Ig to eliminate effects caused by variation in protein expression between different cells lines, whilst FcR CHO cells were also used to avoid the possibility that CTLA-4-Ig may not effectively block all CD80 molecules. The above systems were used to analyse the proliferation of T cells stimulated in the presence or absence of CD28 costimulation (figure 5.1). When CD80 CHO cells lacking FcR were cultured with T cells in the presence of soluble anti-CD3 to provide a weak TCR stimulus, up to 50% of the T cells entered division. However T cell proliferation was completely abrogated when CTLA-4-Ig was added to block CD28 costimulation. In contrast, a substantial proportion of T cells committed to divide in both the presence and absence of CD28 costimulation when FcR-expressing CHO cells were used, demonstrating that the level of TCR signalling dictates the requirements for CD28 costimulation. Although T cell proliferation was robust without CD28 costimulation in the



**Figure 5.1 CD28 costimulation is not required for T cell proliferation**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for five days then proliferation was analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Histograms show dilution of cell trace violet as cells proliferate. Grey peaks represent unstimulated T cells. Data are representative of 21 independent experiments except FcR +CTLA-4-Ig where n=3. (B) Graph shows the mean percentage (+SD) of T cells that committed to divide using data from up to 21 independent experiments except FcR +CTLA-4-Ig where n=3. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the Wilcoxon test \*\*P<0.01 \*\*\*\*P<0.0001 NS=not significant. # T cell proliferation in the presence of CD80 CHO was significantly different to that in the presence of FcR –CTLA-4-Ig and FcR CD80+/-CTLA-4-Ig (P<0.0001) but NS different to FcR +CTLA-4-Ig (not shown).

context of strong TCR signalling, CD28 dependency was nonetheless variable between individuals. This implies that costimulatory requirements may vary between individuals however these results showed that CD28 costimulation was not always required to initiate a proliferative T cell response.

It has been reported that activated T cells can also express CD28 ligands (Sansom and Hall, 1993; Wyss-Coray et al., 1993; Azuma et al., 1993b; Hirokawa et al., 1995; Podojil and Miller, 2009; Radziewicz et al., 2010; Rudulier et al., 2014), therefore T cells were analysed for CD80 and CD86 expression to see whether T cells themselves can provide a source of CD28 costimulation in these studies. Interestingly, it was observed that CD80 and CD86 were expressed on T cells in a CD28 dependent manner (**figure 5.2**). In order to eliminate the possibility that CD80 or CD86 expression on T cells was providing CD28 costimulation in "costimulation deficient" conditions, CTLA-4-Ig was added with FcR CHO cells. T cell proliferation was unaffected (**figure 5.1A**), suggesting that no effective CD28 costimulation was provided by T cell expression of CD28 ligands.

T cell responses were also measured by the upregulation of early activation markers (**figure 5.3**). Similarly to T cell proliferation, CD25 and CD69 upregulation were CD28-independent. T cells upregulated CD25 and CD69 to similar levels when cultured with FcR CHO cells regardless of whether CD28 costimulation was available. On the other hand, optimal CD40L expression required both strong TCR and CD28 signalling. This demonstrates that although CD28 signalling is not required for T cell activation and proliferation, CD28 costimulation is important for other functions.

#### 5.2 CD28 costimulation is required for T cells to acquire an effector phenotype

Having found that T cell activation and proliferation were largely CD28-independent, it was tested whether CD28 is required for the differentiation of T cells. It was found that although



**Figure 5.2 CD80 and CD86 are expressed on T cells activated in the presence of CD28 costimulation**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for two or five days then stained for surface protein expression and analysed by flow cytometry. Plots show CTV fluorescence against CD80 or CD86 expression. CD80/86<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. Data are representative of five independent experiments.



Figure 5.3 Upregulation of early activation markers CD25 and CD69 is CD28 independent but maximal CD40L expression requires CD28 costimulation.  $CD4^+CD25^-T$  cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 for two days then surface proteins were stained with fluorescently-labelled antibodies and analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Histograms show CD25, CD69 and CD40L expression for each condition overlaid. Data are representative of six independent experiments. (B) Graphs show the percentage of T cells expressing each activation marker. Data from six independent experiments are shown. Horizontal bars represent the mean of six experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the Wilcoxon test \*P<0.05.

all responding cells upregulated CD45RO independently of CD28 costimulation, CD45RA expression was less effectively downregulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation (**figure 5.4**). Other naive T cell markers including CD27, CCR7 and CD62L also failed to be downregulated without CD28 costimulation (**figure 5.5**), suggesting that CD28 costimulation is required to promote the phenotypic changes associated with effector T cells.

Next the expression of important effector proteins on responding T cells was analysed, such as the upregulation of costimulatory receptors ICOS and OX40 (figure 5.6 and 5.7). The upregulation of these effector proteins was largely CD28-dependent, and CD28 costimulation maintained their expression at higher levels throughout cell division. Similarly, the expression of CTLA-4 at the cell surface required CD28 costimulation (figure 5.8). This expression was likely due to both *de novo* synthesis and increased protein trafficking because the total amount of CTLA-4 and the amount in the cycling pool were also CD28 dependent (figure 5.8B-C). Together these data show that CD28 costimulation is important for the upregulation of secondary costimulatory receptors and the expression of the regulatory receptor CTLA-4.

Expression of the transferrin receptor CD71 was also analysed as a measure of the capacity for iron uptake and therefore the metabolic state of the T cells. It was found that the level of CD71 expression was significantly impaired in the absence of CD28 costimulation (**figure 5.9**). This restricted the amount of transferrin that was obtained by T cells cultured in the absence of CD28. This was not surprising because CD71 expression is documented to be controlled by CD28 signalling via mTOR (Edinger and Thompson, 2002). CD28 signalling and the downstream activation of mTOR are also reported to be required for the upregulation of other nutrient transporters such as GLUT1 (Frauwirth et al., 2002; Jacobs et al., 2008). A loss of CD28-mediated mTOR activation and the consequential impact on iron and glucose uptake may explain the impaired ability of T cells to upregulate the expression of other proteins such as those described above. To assess the contribution of the mTOR pathway in



**Figure 5.4 T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation upregulate CD45RO but do not downregulate CD45RA**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for five days then stained for CD45 expression and analysed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Plots show CD45RA expression against CD45RO expression of responder T cells only or all unstimulated T cells. The percentage of cells in each quadrant is shown. Data are representative of seven independent experiments. **(B)** Overlaid histograms show CD45RA expression for each condition. Data are representative of 11 independent experiments. **(C)** Graphs show the CD45RA MFI of responding T cells only or all unstimulated T cells (left) and the percentage of responder or unstimulated T cells expressing CD45RA (right). Data from 11 independent experiments are shown. Horizontal bars represent the mean of 11 experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the Wilcoxon test \*\*\*P<0.001.



Figure 5.5 T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation do not downregulate naive T cell markers. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were stimulated for five days then stained for surface protein expression and analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show CD27, CCR7 and CD62L expression for each condition. Data are representative of 13, 4 and 12 independent experiments respectively. (B) Graphs show the MFI of responding T cells only or all unstimulated T cells (left) and the percentage of responder or unstimulated T cells expressing the protein (right). Data from 4-13 independent experiments are shown. Horizontal bars represent the mean of all experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the Wilcoxon test \*P<0.05; \*\*P<0.01; \*\*\*P<0.001.



**Figure 5.6 ICOS upregulation is impaired in the absence of CD28 costimulation**. CTVlabelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were stimulated for five days then stained for ICOS expression and analysed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Plots show CTV fluorescence against ICOS expression. ICOS<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. Data are representative of six independent experiments. **(B)** Overlaid histograms show ICOS expression for each condition. Data are representative of six independent experiments. **(C)** Graphs show the ICOS MFI of responding T cells only or all unstimulated T cells (left) and the percentage of responder or unstimulated T cells expressing ICOS (right). Data from six independent experiments are shown. Horizontal bars represent the mean of all experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the Wilcoxon test \*P<0.05.



Figure 5.7 OX40 expression is CD28 dependent. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were stimulated for five days then stained for OX40 expression and analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Plots show CTV fluorescence against OX40 expression. OX40<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. Data are representative of nine independent experiments. (B) Overlaid histograms show OX40 expression for each condition. Data are representative of nine independent experiments. (C) Graphs show the OX40 MFI of responding T cells only or all unstimulated T cells (left) and the percentage of responder or unstimulated T cells expressing OX40 (right). Data from nine independent experiments are shown. Horizontal bars represent the mean of all experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the Wilcoxon test \*P<0.05; \*\*P<0.01.



**Figure 5.8 CTLA-4 expression is CD28 dependent**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were stimulated for five days. Cells were stained for CTLA-4 expression (surface at 4°C; cycling at 37°C; cell fixation and permeabilisation for total stain) and analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Plots show CTV fluorescence against CTLA-4 expression at the cell surface. CTLA-4<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. Data are representative of seven independent experiments. (B) Overlaid histograms show surface, cycling and total CTLA-4 expression. Data are representative of seven, three and four independent experiments respectively. (C) Graphs show the CTLA-4 MFI of responding T cells only or all unstimulated T cells. Data points for each condition are from independent experiments. Horizontal bars represent the mean of all experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the Wilcoxon test \*P<0.05.



**Figure 5.9 The level of CD71 expression and consequently the amount of transferrin uptake are limited in the absence of CD28 costimulation**. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup>T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig plus 5µg/ml fluorochrome-conjugated transferrin for five days then stained for CD71 expression and analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show CD71 and transferrin fluorescence for each condition. Data are representative of 13 and 7 independent experiments respectively. (B) Graphs show the CD71 and transferrin MFI of responding T cells only or all unstimulated T cells. Data from 7-13 independent experiments are shown. Horizontal bars represent the mean of all experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the Wilcoxon test \*P<0.05; \*\*P<0.01; \*\*\*P<0.001. (C) Plot shows CD71 expression against transferrin fluorescence for each condition overlaid. Data are representative of seven independent experiments.

CD28 function, ribosomal S6 kinase phosphorylation was analysed as a measure of mTORC1 activity. It was found that S6 kinase phosphorylation only occurred to a large extent in the presence of both a strong TCR signal and CD28 costimulation (FcR CD80 CHO) (**figure 5.10**). S6 kinase phosphorylation was only detected in a few T cells in response to a weak TCR signal despite CD28 signalling (CD80 CHO), suggesting that CD28 costimulation are required for mTORC1 activity and that both strong TCR and CD28 stimulation are required for effective phosphorylation of S6 kinase. These data support findings that mTOR is a downstream mediator of CD28 signalling, but also suggest that CD28 can signal independently of mTOR because even when the TCR signal was not strong enough to activate mTOR (CD80 CHO), CD28-dependent changes were still observed (**figures 5.4-5.9**).

A common feature of many receptors is their ability to regulate their own expression. Analysis of CD28 expression by activated T cells revealed that CD28 expression was regulated differently depending on the TCR and costimulatory signals provided (**figure 5.11**). CD28 was completely downregulated by day two in the presence of soluble anti-CD3 and CD80 CHO cells, but expression was almost restored to resting levels by day five. These findings are consistent with the model that CD28 is transiently downregulated via negative feedback mechanisms upon CD28 receptor engagement (Eck et al., 1997). However in the presence of FcR-expressing CHO cells, CD28 expression on T cells was upregulated. The level of CD28 upregulation was significantly higher in the absence of CD28 ligation, and unlike in the presence of CD28 costimulation, had not declined towards normal levels by day five. This implies that a strong TCR signal upregulates CD28 expression, which perhaps overrides any self regulation by CD28. The particularly high CD28 expression in the absence of costimulation may be a compensatory mechanism employed by T cells to try to acquire the costimulatory signals required for proliferation and differentiation. Overall these data show that CD28 expression reflects the strength of TCR and costimulatory signals received



**Figure 5.10 CD28 costimulation is required for activation of the mTOR pathway**. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for two days. Cells were fixed and permeabilised then stained for pS6 expression and analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show pS6 expression. Data are representative of three independent experiments. **(B)** Graphs show the mean (+SD) pS6 MFI and the mean (+SD) percentage of T cells expressing pS6 using data from three independent experiments. There were not enough replicate data for differences to reach statistical significance.



**Figure 5.11 CD28 expression is regulated by TCR and CD28 signalling**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were stimulated for two or five days then stained for CD28 expression and analysed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Plots show CTV fluorescence against CD28 expression. CD28<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. Data are representative of at least six independent experiments. **(B)** Overlaid histograms show CD28 expression for each condition. Data are representative of at least six independent experiments. **(C)** Graphs show the CD28 MFI of responding T cells only or all unstimulated T cells. Data from six (day 2) and nine (day 5) independent experiments are shown. Horizontal bars represent the mean of all experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the Wilcoxon test \*P<0.05; \*\*P<0.01.

by the T cell and raises the possibility of using CD28 expression as a marker of whether T cells received CD28 costimulation.

In order to test the outcomes of limiting CD28 costimulation with a more physiological stimulus, naive CD4 T cells were stimulated with TSST antigen presented by the MHC molecule HLA-DR4 expressed by CHO cells. These CHO cells co-expressed CD80 to provide CD28 costimulation which was blocked as required by CTLA-4-Ig. Consistent with my previous data, T cell proliferation did not require CD28 costimulation, however CD28, CD71 and OX40 expression were CD28-dependent (**figure 5.12**). The downregulation of naive T cell markers also required CD28 costimulation (**figure 5.13**). Therefore using two different TCR stimuli I observed that CD28 costimulation was not essential for T cell proliferation but is crucial for optimal expression of effector molecules by activated T cells.

# 5.3 TCR signalling and CD28 signalling are not redundant

In the previous chapter it was demonstrated that the strength of the TCR signal determines the amount of CD28 stimulation required to initiate T cell proliferation. This suggests that the combined number of TCR and CD28 receptors that are engaged controls T cell division.

**Figures 5.12 and 5.13** show that restricting the availability of CD28 costimulation limits the upregulation of effector molecules and instead T cells retain a more naive phenotype. To investigate whether increasing the TCR signal when CD28 costimulation is restricted can compensate for the lack of CD28 signalling and rescue the protein expression, the antigen concentration was increased ten-fold. The percentage of T cells that proliferated in response to 25ng/ml TSST with costimulation was similar to that which responded to a higher antigen dose of 250ng/ml TSST but in the absence of CD28 costimulation (**figure 5.14**). This again provides evidence that a stronger TCR signal reduces the requirement for CD28 costimulation. When the phenotypes of the responding T cells in these two conditions were compared, although the extent of proliferation was the same, naive T cell markers were not



**Figure 5.12 Protein expression is still largely CD28-dependent when T cells are stimulated with antigen**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> naive T cells were incubated at 37°C with 25ng/ml TSST and fixed CHO cells expressing HLA-DR4 CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-lg for five days then stained for surface protein expression and analysed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Overlaid histograms show T cell proliferation (CTV fluorescence) or surface protein expression for each condition. Data are representative of three independent experiments. **(B)** Graph shows the mean (+SD) percentage of T cells that committed to divide using data from three independent experiments. **(C)** Graphs show the mean (+SEM) MFI of responding T cells only using data from three independent experiments. There were not enough replicate data for differences to reach statistical significance.



**Figure 5.13 Antigen-stimulated T cells do not efficiently downregulate naive T cell markers in the absence of CD28 costimulation**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> naive T cells were incubated at 37°C with 25ng/ml TSST and fixed CHO cells expressing HLA-DR4 CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for five days then stained for surface protein expression and analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show protein expression for each condition. Data are representative of three independent experiments. **(B)** Graphs show the mean (+SEM) MFI of responding T cells using data from three independent experiments. There were not enough replicate data for differences to reach statistical significance.



**Figure 5.14 The combined strength of TCR and CD28 stimulation controls T cell proliferation**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> naive T cells were stimulated with fixed CHO cells expressing HLA-DR4 CD80 and 25-250ng/ml TSST +/- 20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig. Cells were incubated at 37°C for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Overlaid histograms show T cell proliferation (CTV fluorescence). Data are representative of three independent experiments. **(B)** Graph shows the mean (+SD) percentage of T cells that committed to divide using triplicate measurements from three independent experiments. There were not enough replicate data for differences to reach statistical significance.

downregulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation and additionally OX40 and CD71 expression were impaired without CD28 signalling (**figure 5.15**). These findings are consistent with the concept that CD28 costimulation is not absolutely required for T cell proliferation but it is crucial for T cells to adopt an effector phenotype, because increased TCR stimulation could not compensate for the lack of CD28 to implement the changes in protein expression associated with full T cell activation. This indicates that CD28 does not simply enhance TCR signalling to promote effector molecule expression, it controls protein expression independently of the TCR. To explore the relative contributions of TCR and CD28 signalling further, it was tested whether these signals are additive or synergistic by stimulating T cells with anti-CD3, anti-CD28 or both antibodies together. It was found that simultaneous ligation of both receptors caused more T cells to commit to divide than the sum of those that responded to either signal alone (**figure 5.16**). This suggests that the two signals are synergistic rather than simply additive, which again supports the concept that the TCR and CD28 activate separate as well as shared pathways.

# 5.4 CD28 costimulation influences T cell differentiation

Having studied the role of CD28 costimulation in regulating the expression of effector molecules by activated T cells, the requirement for CD28 costimulation in T cell lineage commitment was investigated. Firstly the development of induced Tregs was assessed. It was found that FoxP3 was only significantly induced in response to a strong TCR signal in combination with CD28 costimulation (**figure 5.17**). These cells were identified as induced Tregs by their FoxP3<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup>CD127<sup>-</sup>CTLA-4<sup>+</sup> phenotype. This was consistent with published reports that the magnitude of both TCR and CD28 signals finely control iTreg development (Gabrysova et al., 2011), however the stability and function of these FoxP3-expressing cells was not investigated further. Next the importance of CD28 in the generation of specialised effector phenotypes was studied by analysing intracellular cytokine profiles. As expected the production of IL-2 was strongly enhanced by CD28 costimulation (**figure 5.18**). The



**Figure 5.15 Increasing TCR stimulation cannot compensate for lack of CD28 costimulation to rescue the upregulation of effector proteins**. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> naive T cells were stimulated with fixed CHO cells expressing HLA-DR4 CD80 and 25-250ng/ml TSST +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig. Cells were incubated at 37°C for five days then stained for surface protein expression and analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show surface protein expression. Data are representative of three independent experiments. (B) Graphs show the mean (+SD) MFI of responding T cells only using data from three independent experiments. There were not enough replicate data for differences to reach statistical significance.



**Figure 5.16 TCR and CD28 signalling are synergistic**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were stimulated with fixed FcR CHO cells in the presence of 1µg/ml anti-CD3, 1µg/ml anti-CD28 or both antibodies for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Overlaid histograms show T cell proliferation (CTV fluorescence) for each condition. Data are representative of three independent experiments. **(B)** Graph shows the mean (+SEM) percentage of T cells that committed to divide using data from three independent experiments. Differences between data were statistically significant according to the paired t test \*P<0.05 \*\*P<0.01.



**Figure 5.17 Induced Treg development requires CD28 costimulation**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for five days. Cells were stained for cell surface CD25 and CD127 expression. Then cells were fixed and permeabilised and stained for FoxP3 and CTLA-4 expression before analysis by flow cytometry. (A) Plots show CTV fluorescence against FoxP3 expression. FoxP3<sup>+</sup> cells are gated. Data are representative of four independent experiments. **(B)** Graph shows the percentage of responder or unstimulated T cells expressing FoxP3. Data from four independent experiments are shown. Horizontal bars represent the mean of all experiments. **(C)** Plots show other phenotypic markers expressed by FoxP3<sup>+</sup> cells generated after stimulation with FcR CD80 CHO cells.



**Figure 5.18 CD28 costimulation enhances IL-2, IFNy and IL-21 production**. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup>T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for two or five days. (A) On day two cells were treated with 10µg/ml brefeldin A only for 5-15 hours then fixed, permeabilised and stained with fluorescently-labelled antibodies. Cells were analysed by flow cytometry. Overlaid histograms show intracellular cytokine staining for each condition. Data are representative of four independent experiments. (B) Graphs show the mean (+SD) percentage of T cells expressing the cytokine using data from four independent experiments. (C) On day five culture supernatants were collected and secreted cytokine concentration was measured by multiplex bead immunoassay. Graphs show the mean (+SD) cytokine concentration measured from duplicates in five independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the paired t test \*P<0.05 \*\*P<0.01 \*\*\*\*P<0.0001 NS=not significant.

requirement of CD28 costimulation for robust IL-2 production and the established role of IL-2 in T cell proliferation and differentiation may explain the incomplete differentiation of T cells lacking CD28 costimulation. The role of IL-2 in CD28-mediated outcomes will be discussed shortly. Meanwhile, production of the  $T_H1$  cytokine IFNy was also strongly TCR and CD28 dependent, and similarly the expression of IL-21 was limited without CD28 costimulation (figure 5.18). In order to see rare cell populations, T cells were restimulated with PMA and ionomycin. This approach revealed that IL-17 production was CD28-dependent (figure 5.19). Interestingly, the frequency of IL-10-expressing cells was increased in the absence of CD28 costimulation (figure 5.19). Taken together these data suggest that CD28 costimulation promotes the generation of multiple inflammatory T cell subtypes and normally suppresses the production of anti-inflammatory responses. Finally the production of  $T_{H2}$  cytokines was analysed and most strikingly it was found that the secretion of IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13 was distinctly CD28 dependent in that very little of these cytokines were produced by TCR ligation alone (figure 5.20), consistent with reports that CD28 signalling promotes  $T_{H2}$  differentiation. Overall these data show that both strong TCR and CD28 signalling are required for optimal cytokine production. In addition, the absence of CD28 costimulation favours the development of IL-10 producing T cells and even with weak TCR stimulation CD28 promotes the production of  $T_H2$ -associated cytokines.

### 5.5 Lack of CD28 costimulation does not lead to anergy

It has been widely reported that CD28 costimulation prevents the induction of anergy (Schwartz, 2003; Buckler et al., 2006; Zheng et al., 2009). Therefore using my system it was tested whether T cells primarily stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation could then proliferate after a second stimulation in the presence of costimulation or whether they become anergic. Surprisingly it was found that T cells expanded initially in the absence of CD28 costimulation could still produce a second proliferative response if CD28 costimulation was provided (**figure 5.21**). T cell expansion was comparable to that of T cells that received



**Figure 5.19 T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation secrete more IL-10 but IL-17 production is impaired**. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for two or five days. (A) On day two cells were stimulated with 0.5µM PMA and 0.1mg/ml ionomycin then treated with 10µg/ml brefeldin A for 3.5 hours. Cells were fixed, permeabilised and stained with IL-10 or IL-17 antibody then analysed by flow cytometry. Overlaid histograms show intracellular cytokine staining for each condition. Data are representative of four independent experiments. (B) Graphs show the mean (+SD) percentage of T cells expressing the cytokine using data from four independent experiments. (C) On day five culture supernatants were collected and secreted cytokine concentration was measured by multiplex bead immunoassay. Graphs show the mean (+SD) cytokine concentration measured from duplicates in five independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the paired t test \*P<0.05 \*\*P<0.01 NS=not significant.



Figure 5.20 CD28 costimulation strongly increases the production of  $T_H^2$  cytokines. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for five days. Culture supernatants were collected and secreted cytokine concentration was measured by multiplex bead immunoassay. Graphs show the mean (+SD) cytokine concentration measured from duplicates in five independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the paired t test \*P<0.05 \*\*P<0.01 \*\*\*P<0.001 NS=not significant.


**Figure 5.21 T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation do not become anergic**. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing FcR (-CD28) or FcR CD80 (+CD28) for 7-8 days. T cells were CTV-labelled and restimulated by incubation with FcR or FcR CD80 CHO +/-1µg/ml anti-CD3, with anti-CD3 alone or none of these for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Overlaid histograms show the proliferation (CTV fluorescence) of T cells restimulated with FcR or FcR CD80 CHO and 1µg/ml anti-CD3. Data are representative of seven independent experiments. **(B)** Graph shows the mean (+SD) number of proliferating T cells in the same conditions as *(A)* using data from six independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the t test \*P<0.05 \*\*\*\*P<0.0001. **(C)** Graph shows the mean (+SEM) number of proliferating T cells in all conditions. CD28 costimulation during both stimulations. Also in the presence of CD28 costimulation during the second stimulation there was high CD25, ICOS and CD71 expression on T cells during their secondary response whether or not they received CD28 costimulation in the primary stimulation (**figure 5.22**) and these cells showed further signs of maturation by down-regulating CD27 and CD62L (**figure 5.23**). Taken together these data indicate that lack of CD28 costimulation did not condemn T cells to unresponsiveness and that they can subsequently proliferate and differentiate as well as T cells that were primed in the context of CD28 signalling. Interestingly even T cells that were stimulated twice without CD28 costimulation, although they did not produce a second proliferative response, were not induced to die (**figure 5.24**).

It has been shown that IL-2 can rescue anergy (Schwartz, 2003; Bishop et al., 2009) therefore it is possible that CD28 signals during the second stimulation reversed anergy by increasing IL-2 production. Therefore it was tested whether the addition of IL-2 during the second stimulation after T cells were primed in the absence of CD28 costimulation could also promote a secondary response. Indeed it was found that IL-2 stimulated a secondary proliferative response of an equivalent magnitude to CD28 signalling when T cells primed in the absence of CD28 costimulation were restimulated (figure 5.25A-B). This suggests that CD28 signalling promotes a secondary response or reverses anergy through enhancing IL-2 production. However unlike CD28 signalling, IL-2 signalling during the second stimulation was not sufficient for optimal ICOS upregulation or downregulation of CD27 and CD62L (figure 5.25C-D and figure 5.26). This indicates that outcomes of CD28 signalling independent of IL-2 are required for full T cell activation and function. Furthermore, because IL-2 was not sufficient for the full maturation of T cells primed without CD28 costimulation and others have shown that T cell anergy cannot be reversed by subsequent provision of CD28 costimulation (Lumsden et al., 2003; Mittrucker et al., 1996; Zheng et al., 2009), it seems that the T cells primed without CD28 costimulation were not an ergic. In summary,



**Figure 5.22 Restimulated T cells that did not receive CD28 costimulation in their primary stimulation upregulate effector T cell receptors**. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing FcR (-CD28) or FcR CD80 (+CD28) for 7-8 days. T cells were restimulated by incubation with FcR or FcR CD80 CHO and 1µg/ml anti-CD3 for five days. Surface proteins were stained using fluorescentlylabelled antibodies then cells were analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show T cell protein expression (MFI). Data are representative of at least two independent experiments. **(B)** Graphs show the mean (+SD) MFI using data from 2-4 independent experiments. For ICOS high background fluorescence was subtracted. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the t test \*P<0.05.



Figure 5.23 Restimulated T cells that did not receive CD28 costimulation in their primary stimulation downregulate naive T cell markers.  $CD4^+CD25^-T$  cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing FcR (-CD28) or FcR CD80 (+CD28) for 7-8 days. T cells were restimulated by incubation with FcR or FcR CD80 CHO and 1µg/ml anti-CD3 for five days. Surface proteins were stained using fluorescently-labelled antibodies then cells were analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show T cell protein expression (MFI). Data are representative of five independent experiments. (B) Graphs show the mean (+SD) MFI using data from five independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the t test \*\*P<0.01.



Figure 5.24 T cells that are stimulated twice using CD3 antibody without CD28 costimulation are not induced to die.  $CD4^+CD25^-T$  cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing FcR (-CD28) or FcR CD80 (+CD28) for 7-8 days.  $1x10^5$  T cells were restimulated by incubation with FcR or FcR CD80 CHO and 1µg/ml anti-CD3 for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Plots show all cells in the culture according to their forward (FS) and side (SS) scatter. Live T cells are gated. Data are representative of five independent experiments. (B) Graph shows the mean (+SEM) number of live T cells using data from five independent experiments.



Figure 5.25 IL-2 can rescue the proliferation of T cells restimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation but not ICOS upregulation.  $CD4^+CD25^-T$  cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing FcR (-CD28) or FcR CD80 (+CD28) for 7-8 days. T cells were CTV-labelled and restimulated by incubation with FcR or FcR CD80 CHO +/- 1µg/ml anti-CD3 +/- 200U/ml IL-2 for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show the proliferation (CTV fluorescence) of T cells restimulated with FcR or FcR CD80 CHO and 1µg/ml anti-CD3 +/- IL-2. Data are representative of four independent experiments. (B) Graph shows the mean (+SEM) number of proliferating T cells in the same conditions as (A) using data from four independent experiments. (C) Overlaid histograms show ICOS expression (MFI). Data are representative of two independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the t test \*P<0.05 \*\*P<0.01 NS=not significant.



**Figure 5.26 IL-2 only partially rescues the downregulation of naive T cell markers by T cells restimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation**. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing FcR (-CD28) or FcR CD80 (+CD28) for 7-8 days. T cells were restimulated by incubation with FcR or FcR CD80 CHO and 1µg/ml anti-CD3 +/- 200U/ml IL-2 for five days. Surface proteins were stained using fluorescently-labelled antibodies then cells were analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show T cell protein expression (MFI). Data are representative of two independent experiments. (B) Graphs show the mean (+SD) MFI using data from two independent experiments. Statistically significant differences between data were determined by the t test \*P<0.05 NS=not significant.

contrary to expectation, these results indicate that in the context of strong TCR signalling, a lack of CD28 costimulation does not induce anergy or apoptosis in this system.

#### 5.6 IL-2 dependent and IL-2 independent functions of CD28

It is well documented that IL-2 production is strongly upregulated by CD28 as shown in figure 5.18. Accordingly, signalling events downstream of IL-2 receptor stimulation such as STAT5 phosphorylation were influenced by CD28 stimulation (figure 5.27A). IL-2 promotes T cell growth and differentiation through a variety of mechanisms and is responsible for many of the outcomes of CD28 costimulation. However in the previous section it was shown that IL-2 could not promote ICOS upregulation and T cell maturation to the same extent as CD28 signalling during a secondary response, regardless of whether or not CD28 costimulation was provided during priming (figures 5.25-5.26), suggesting that IL-2 does not mediate all functions downstream of CD28. To investigate this further, the roles of CD28 and IL-2 in the priming of naive T cells were studied. In order to distinguish between CD28 costimulation and IL-2 signalling, exogenous IL-2 was added to T cell cultures where CD28 costimulation was unavailable to determine which effects of costimulation blockade were rescued. Interestingly, it was found that reduced T cell proliferation caused by lack of CD28 costimulation was almost completely restored by the addition of IL-2 (figure 5.27B-C), showing that proliferation is mainly driven by IL-2. Despite its effects on proliferation, IL-2 did not promote CD45RA downregulation (figure 5.27D-E) and did not restore CD71 or OX40 expression (figure 5.28A-B) in the absence of CD28 costimulation. This indicates that the role of CD28 costimulation in these aspects of T cell differentiation is IL-2-independent. Although it is possible that IL-2 may have been unable to rescue the T cell response because expression of the IL-2 receptor alpha chain CD25 was lower without CD28 costimulation (figure 5.28C). It was somewhat surprising that CD71 was not upregulated in response to IL-2 despite this signalling pathway being an alternative to CD28 upstream of mTOR, although the data already discussed did indirectly suggest that mTOR is not necessarily always



Figure 5.27 IL-2 can compensate for lack of CD28 costimulation to promote naive T cell proliferation but not CD45RA downregulation. (A) CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> naive T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 for two days. Cells were fixed and permeabilised then stained for pSTAT5 expression and analysed by flow cytometry. Overlaid histograms show pSTAT5 expression. Data are representative of three independent experiments. (B-E) CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> naive T cells were stimulated with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig +/-200U/ml IL-2 for five days then stained for CD45RA expression and analysed by flow cytometry. Data are representative of three independent experiments. (B) Overlaid histograms show T cell proliferation (CTV fluorescence) when cultured with FcR CHO (-CD28) or FcR CD80 CHO (+CD28) +/-IL-2. (C) Graph shows the mean (+SEM) percentage of T cells that committed to divide using data from three independent experiments. (D) Overlaid histograms show CD45RA expression. (E) Graph shows the mean (+SEM) percentage of responding T cells or unstimulated T cells expressing CD45RA using data from three independent experiments. There were not enough replicate data for differences to reach statistical significance.



**Figure 5.28 IL-2 cannot rescue CD71 or OX40 upregulation by naive T cells in the absence of CD28 costimulation**. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> naive T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing FcR or FcR CD80 +/-200U/ml IL-2 for five days then stained for surface protein expression and analysed by flow cytometry. Data are representative of three independent experiments. **(A)** Overlaid histograms show surface protein expression by T cells cultured with FcR CHO (-CD28) or FcR CD80 CHO (+CD28) +/-IL-2. **(B)** Graphs show the mean (+SEM) MFI of responding T cells only or all unstimulated T cells using data from three independent experiments. There were not enough replicate data for differences to reach statistical significance. **(C)** Overlaid histogram shows surface CD25 expression of T cells cultured with or without CD28 costimulation. needed for CD71 upregulation. Overall these data support the view that CD28 costimulation has both IL-2-dependent and IL-2-independent outcomes.

#### 5.7 Memory T cells are more CD28 dependent than naive T cells

Having investigated the effects of restricting CD28 costimulation upon a mixed resting T cell population and naive T cell priming, the relative costimulatory requirements of naive and memory T cells were examined (figure 5.29). It was observed that upon receiving strong TCR stimulation and CD28 costimulation (FcR CD80 CHO), a similarly high proportion of naive and memory T cells entered division (figure 5.29B). However when TCR signalling was weaker (CD80 CHO) both responses were smaller, but nearly double the percentage of memory T cells committed to divide in comparison to naive T cells, suggesting that memory cells are more sensitive to TCR activation. However when CD28 costimulation was not provided, there was less memory T cell division than naive. In fact despite a stronger TCR stimulus (FcR CHO compared to CD80 CHO), memory T cell division was reduced in the absence of CD28 costimulation. This suggests that memory T cells are more dependent on CD28 costimulation. This is demonstrated in figure 5.29C, which shows that the percentage decrease in T cell proliferation when CD28 costimulation was inhibited was greater for memory cells. In support of these findings, when T cells were stimulated with TSST antigen and HLA-DR4 CD80 CHO cells, memory T cell proliferation was again inhibited more dramatically than naive T cell proliferation by lack of CD28 costimulation (figure 5.30). The data clearly show that proportionally memory T cell proliferation is reduced the most when CD28 costimulation is inhibited. Altogether these data indicate that memory T cells are more sensitive to a lack of CD28 costimulation but more sensitive to weak TCR stimuli. The costimulatory requirements of memory T cells for effector molecule expression was also examined. It was found that memory T cells, like naive T cells, require CD28 costimulation for optimal upregulation of CD40L, ICOS and OX40 (figure 5.31). These data indicate that not only do memory T cells require CD28 costimulation for proliferation they also require

CD28 signals for full effector function. Overall these data suggest that memory T cells are not always CD28-independent.



**Figure 5.29 Memory T cells are CD28 dependent**. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> naive or memory T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Overlaid histograms show T cell proliferation (CTV fluorescence). Data are representative of nine independent experiments. **(B)** Graph shows the mean (+SEM) percentage of T cells that committed to divide using replicate data from nine independent experiments. None of the differences between naive and memory responses were statistically significant. **(C)** Graphs show the mean (+SEM) percentage of T cells that collured with FcR CD80 CHO (data outlined in *(B)*). The percentage decrease in proliferation caused by the addition of CTLA-4-Ig is shown. Differences between data were statistically significant according to the t test \*\*\*\*P<0.0001.



**Figure 5.30** Antigen-stimulated memory T cells are more CD28 dependent than naive T cells. CTV-labelled CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> naive or memory T cells were incubated at 37°C with 250ng/ml TSST and fixed CHO cells expressing HLA-DR4 CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for five days then analysed by flow cytometry. (A) Overlaid histograms show T cell proliferation (CTV fluorescence). Data are representative of three independent experiments. (B) Graphs show the mean (+SEM) percentage of T cells that committed to divide using triplicate measurements from three independent experiments. The percentage decrease in proliferation caused by the addition of CTLA-4-Ig is shown. Differences between data were statistically significant according to the t test \*P<0.05 \*\*\*P<0.001.



**Figure 5.31 Memory T cells require CD28 costimulation for effector molecule expression**. CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> naive or memory T cells were incubated at 37°C with 1µg/ml anti-CD3 and fixed CHO cells expressing CD80, FcR or FcR CD80 +/-20µg/ml CTLA-4-Ig for two or five days then stained for surface protein expression and analysed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Overlaid histograms show CD40L expression (day 2) and ICOS and OX40 MFI (day 5). Data are representative of at least three independent experiments. **(B)** Graphs show the mean (+SEM) MFI of all T cells (CD40L) or responding T cells only (ICOS and OX40) using data from 3-6 independent experiments. Differences between data were statistically significant according to the t test \*P<0.05 \*\*P<0.001 \*\*\*P<0.001 NS=not significant.

#### 5.8 Discussion

The aim of this chapter was to study the outcomes of restricting the availability of CD28 costimulation to CD4 T cells in order to better understand the potential functional impact of ligand trans-endocytosis by CTLA-4. The two-signal model states that T cell activation requires both a TCR signal and a costimulatory signal via CD28, and yet CD28-deficient mice can still produce T cell responses (Brown et al., 1996; Kawai et al., 1996; Honstettre et al., 2006; Hogan et al., 2001). The studies presented here revealed that CD28 is not always essential for T cell activation or proliferation, but the phenotype of T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation is dramatically altered. My data suggest that CD28independent responses are predominantly driven by high intensity TCR signals and occur mainly in naive T cells. During CD28-independent responses, naive T cell markers remained highly expressed while the upregulation of proteins required for optimal function such as CD40L, ICOS, CD71 and OX40 was limited. Cytokine production was also reduced in the absence of CD28 costimulation, except IL-10 production, which was enhanced. Indeed, TCR stimulation without adequate costimulation has been shown to generate IL-10-producing T cells which suppress the activation of other T cells (Groux et al., 1997; Buer et al., 1998; Lombardi et al., 1994; Koenen and Joosten, 2000; Boussiotis et al., 2000; Sundstedt et al., 2003; Levings et al., 2005; Gabrysova and Wraith, 2010). Altogether these results suggest that blocking CD28 may not completely inhibit T cell activation but the response may be suboptimal or skewed towards a particular phenotype. There have been similar findings in mouse models where a lack of CD28 costimulation impairs T cell differentiation and cytokine production but T cell expansion is not affected and the T cell response is still effective. For example, CD28-deficient scurfy (FoxP3 deficient) mice still develop autoimmune disease (Singh et al., 2007; Eberlein et al., 2012) and CD80/86-deficient mice can still clear a viral infection (Singh et al., 2007; Eberlein et al., 2012). This suggests that T cells stimulated in the absence of CD28 costimulation have an abnormal phenotype but still produce an effective response in the absence of Tregs or in the presence of strong antigen. My studies

were consistent with these reports. I stimulated T cells by cross-linking CD3 in the absence of nTregs and found that a lack of CD28 costimulation did not prevent T cell activation or expansion, and protein expression and cytokine production were not completely abrogated. The production of some cytokines, in particular those associated with  $T_H2$  responses, seemed more CD28 dependent than others, suggesting that T cell differentiation may be skewed. Overall it is apparent that Treg function and the strength of TCR signalling influence the fate of T cells stimulated in CD28-deficient conditions.

#### 5.8.1 Investigating the role of CD28 in FoxP3 expression

To further explore T cell differentiation in the absence of CD28 costimulation, I studied the generation of FoxP3-expressing cells. I found that both sufficient TCR stimulation and CD28 costimulation were required for FoxP3 expression. It was initially surprising that FoxP3expressing cells were generated in response to the stronger TCR stimulus (1µg/ml anti-CD3 cross-linked via FcR CD80 CHO) but not in response to weaker TCR stimulation (soluble anti-CD3 with CD80 CHO), because it has been shown that suboptimal TCR signals are required for iTreg differentiation while strong TCR signals inhibit iTreg development (Turner et al., 2009; Gottschalk et al., 2010; Gabrysova et al., 2011; Long et al., 2011; Molinero et al., 2011; Qiao et al., 2013). Although what these reports described as a strong TCR stimulus was in fact a very high dose of antigen. Instead, using 1µg/ml of plate bound anti-CD3 was found not to be too strong a stimulus for Treg induction, which is more consistent with my observations (Gabrysova et al., 2011; Molinero et al., 2011). The role of CD28 in iTreg development is controversial. Some studies have shown that CD28 is required for Treq induction (Liang et al., 2005; Guo et al., 2008), although possibly only due to the increased production of IL-2 (Davidson et al., 2007). In contrast, others have shown that a lack of CD28 engagement or weak CD28 stimulation is optimal for Treg induction (Benson et al., 2007; Semple et al., 2011; Ma et al., 2012; Etemire et al., 2013). This may be because strong PI3K-AKT-mTOR signalling inhibits FoxP3 upregulation and iTreg development (Haxhinasto

et al., 2008; Sauer et al., 2008; Turner et al., 2009; Tomasoni et al., 2011; Etemire et al., 2013). Indeed, mTOR-deficient T cells all differentiate into Tregs (Delgoffe et al., 2009). As the TCR and CD28 are both upstream of the PI3K-AKT-mTOR pathway, it is not surprising that a recent report demonstrated that the combined strength of TCR and CD28 signalling determined the extent of FoxP3 induction (Gabrysova et al., 2011). Indeed, the inhibition of FoxP3 expression upon strong stimulation in their study was mediated in part by the PI3K-AKT-mTOR pathway. Consistent with my findings, this report showed that relatively weak TCR (1µg/ml cross-linked anti-CD3) and strong CD28 stimulation was optimal for FoxP3 upregulation, while weak stimulation of both receptors resulted in low FoxP3 expression. This suggests that CD28 blockade may impair Treg induction. As already discussed, my results indicate that a lack of CD28 costimulation diminishes but doesn't completely abrogate the production of effector cytokines, including the  $T_H 17$ -associated cytokines IL-17 and IL-21, which are strongly implicated in the pathogenesis of autoimmune diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (Azizi et al., 2013). Unfortunately if a lack of CD28 costimulation also prevents FoxP3<sup>+</sup> Treg induction, the T cells that do effectively differentiate into T helper cells may not be suppressed as they should be in the absence of costimulation. Recent research has shown that the differentiation of naive T cells into  $T_H 17$  and Treg lineages is mutually exclusive and that the relative activity of these two populations may be instrumental in the development of autoimmunity versus tolerance (Afzali et al., 2007; Afzali et al., 2010). Overall, my data indicate that the generation of iTregs requires CD28 costimulation, while the production of effector cytokines is reduced but not inhibited by CD28 blockade. This indicates that therapies targeting the CD28 pathway should be used with caution because CD28 controls both effector and regulatory fates.

#### 5.8.2 The requirement for CD28 costimulation varies between individuals

Although T cell proliferation was always initiated to some extent in the absence of CD28 costimulation, the percentage of T cells that committed to divide varied quite widely between

donors. This suggests that costimulatory requirements differ between individuals, which may contribute to differences in susceptibility to autoimmune disease. For example, less dependence on CD28 costimulation may allow T cell activation in the absence of infection and make T cell inhibition via CTLA-4 less effective. In fact, altered TCR signalling thresholds have been observed in autoimmunity, which may reduce the requirement for CD28 costimulation and so reduce the impact of blocking this pathway (Singh et al., 2009; Sakaguchi et al., 2012). Also there is often an expanded population of CD4<sup>+</sup>CD28<sup>null</sup> T cells in autoimmune disease, which may contribute to disease pathology (Thewissen et al., 2007; Pieper et al., 2013). Furthermore, differences in costimulatory requirements may partly explain the variation between patients in the efficacy of CTLA-4-Ig in treating rheumatoid arthritis (Genovese, 2005; Schiff et al., 2008). Indeed a recent study of T cells from rheumatoid arthritis patients showed there was a general trend for upregulation of inflammatory cytokines when CTLA-4 was blocked and downregulation of cytokine production when CD28 was blocked, however in some patients the opposite was observed or the response was unaffected by costimulation blockade (Kormendy et al., 2013). These apparent differences in CD28 dependency may be due to genetic factors and may partly explain the differences in the incidence of autoimmune diseases between populations (Tobon et al., 2010). Indeed, the genetic background of B7-deficient mice determines whether or not CD28 costimulation is required for the induction of autoimmunity (Jabs et al., 2002). While CD28 independence may or may not be a means by which tolerance can be broken, CTLA-4-Ig is nonetheless an effective treatment for many patients. My data support the possibility that some T cells are CD28-dependent while others are CD28-independent, which may account for the variability in the efficacy of CTLA-4-Ig. According to my studies, measuring the expression of surface proteins including CD28, CD40L, OX40 and CD71 on T cells from patients with autoimmune disease may be a simple way to determine whether the T cells received CD28 costimulation. Analysis of these biomarkers could provide valuable information about the disease mechanism or patient suitability for CTLA-4-Ig treatment.

#### 5.8.3 TCR and CD28 signalling are synergistic

In the previous chapter it was shown that increasing the TCR stimulus reduced the amount of costimulation required to initiate T cell proliferation. This suggests that the combined strength of TCR and CD28 signalling controls T cell division. Using the FcR CHO model to cross-link anti-CD3 provides a strong enough signal so that CD28 costimulation is not required at all to initiate T cell proliferation. This supports evidence that TCR and CD28 signalling pathways are integrated and therefore TCR and CD28 signalling combined control T cell activation (Tuosto and Acuto, 1998; Salojin et al., 1999; Dennehy et al., 2007; Holdorf et al., 2002; Michel et al., 2001; Diehn et al., 2002; Riley et al., 2002), suggesting that if there is sufficient stimulation of one of these receptors the other is not required. However using the FcR CHO model I found that despite robust proliferation in the absence of CD28 costimulation, the T cells retained naive characteristics and failed to optimally upregulate effector proteins such as OX40 and CD71. Therefore I tested whether increasing the TCR signal could compensate for this and found that strong TCR signalling did not reduce the need for CD28 engagement to promote these phenotypic changes upon T cell activation. This indicates that CD28 does not solely amplify TCR signals but it also has unique functions mediated by distinct signalling pathways. My data show that CD28 is specifically required for OX40 and CD71 expression, which are vital for full T cell activation and expansion, survival and anergy avoidance, B cell help and the development of memory T cells (Ponka and Lok, 1999; Walker et al., 2000; Zheng et al., 2007; Zheng et al., 2009; Croft et al., 2009). Others have also shown that CD28 signalling is necessary for  $T_H 2$  differentiation, which cannot be rescued by strong TCR signalling (Tao et al., 1997; Manickasingham et al., 1998; Smeets et al., 2012). My data also demonstrated the strict requirement for CD28 costimulation for  $T_{H2}$  cytokine production. Furthermore, stimulation of T cells with both anti-CD3 and anti-CD28 together resulted in greater proliferation than stimulation with either antibody alone, suggesting that the two signals are synergistic. Although it is possible one receptor activates downstream signalling

molecules more effectively than the other, these data support the model that TCR and CD28 have both overlapping and distinct signalling pathways.

#### 5.8.4 mTOR and IL-2 mediate some but not all functions of CD28 costimulation

In recent years the serine/threonine kinase mTOR has come to be known as a major regulator of the T cell response that integrates signals from a variety of stimuli (Delgoffe and Powell, 2009). CD28-mediated activation of the PI3K/AKT pathway leads to the activation of mTOR, which then promotes many outcomes of CD28 signalling such as the upregulation of CD71 and T cell differentiation (Edinger and Thompson, 2002; Tomasoni et al., 2011). CD28 also indirectly activates mTOR by enhancing IL-2 production, as IL-2 receptor signalling also activates the PI3K/AKT pathway upstream of mTOR (Colombetti et al., 2006; Lin et al., 2009). My data show that strong TCR and CD28 signalling were both required for phosphorylation of the mTOR substrate S6 kinase and that weaker TCR signalling and CD28 costimulation was not sufficient. Yet CD71 was highly upregulated in response to CD28 signalling no matter what the TCR signal strength, suggesting that CD28 also functions independently of pS6. Indeed, PI3K signalling can activate both mTOR-dependent and mTOR-independent pathways (Gamper and Powell, 2012). However it is important to note that S6 kinase phosphorylation only measures mTORC1 activity and not mTORC2, and it has been suggested that phosphorylation of the S6 kinase residues threonine 421/serine 424 is more representative of mTOR activity in T cells than phosphorylation at serine 235/236 (Zheng et al., 2007). Ongoing studies of downstream effectors of CD28 signalling, in particular mTOR, may provide further therapeutic targets for treating autoimmunity and manipulating the immune system in organ transplantation and cancer.

It has long been known that IL-2 production is greatly enhanced following CD28 engagement and that IL-2 promotes T cell growth and survival. To investigate the extent to which IL-2 is responsible for the downstream effects of CD28 costimulation, exogenous IL-2 was provided

in the absence of CD28 engagement. It was found that IL-2 rescued naive T cell proliferation, showing that IL-2 can promote T cell proliferation in the absence of CD28 signals. Indeed others have also shown that IL-2 can restore T cell proliferation in the absence of CD28 costimulation if there is sufficient antigen (Lumsden et al., 2003). Although IL-2 is known to be a potent stimulator of T cell division, there are clearly IL-2-independent mechanisms of cell cycle progression (Appleman et al., 2000; Colombetti et al., 2006; Lupino et al., 2010). In contrast to its positive effects on T cell proliferation, IL-2 could not rescue CD45RA downregulation or the expression of OX40 and CD71, which indicates again that there are IL-2-independent functions of CD28. Notably, IL-2 could not rescue CD28 deficiency despite being an upstream activator of mTOR, again showing that mTOR does not mediate all CD28 functions. Understanding the complex signalling pathways separating and integrating CD28, IL-2 and mTOR signalling may allow us to finely control T cell activation to avoid unwanted responses without inhibiting responses to infection.

#### 5.8.5 A lack of CD28 costimulation is not sufficient to induce T cell anergy

Interestingly it was found that T cells primed in the absence of CD28 costimulation could be restimulated to produce a robust proliferative response and upregulate effector molecules if CD28 costimulation was subsequently provided. This suggests that a lack of CD28 does not necessarily render T cells unresponsive to restimulation as long as costimulation is provided with the second exposure to antigen. It was also observed that T cells which received costimulation during their primary stimulation could subsequently divide once or twice in the presence of TCR stimulation or CD28 costimulation alone. However these cells no longer expressed CD25, ICOS and CD71, so this limited cell division was probably a continuation of the primary response and should not be considered a CD28-independent secondary response. Despite having shown that resting T cells could be activated and proliferate in the absence of CD28, I expected the expanded cells to be unresponsive to subsequent stimulation. Previous studies have shown that T cells can go through an effector phase

before tolerance induction (Huang et al., 2003) but ultimately a lack of CD28 costimulation is believed to result in anergy so the T cells cannot be restimulated (Lumsden et al., 2003; Schwartz, 2003). However some reports have shown that T cells primed without CD28 costimulation can be restimulated with costimulation (Lane et al., 1996), although unlike my findings, most found that proliferation and cytokine production were reduced during the second response (Schweitzer and Sharpe, 1998; Fuse et al., 2008). In fact Schweitzer and Sharpe found that there was a complete lack of IL-4 production, suggesting that T cells primed without CD28 costimulation can be restimulated to proliferate but they cannot differentiate into  $T_{H2}$  effector cells. Unfortunately cytokine production was not measured in my studies so the effector function of the restimulated T cells primed without CD28 costimulation remains unclear. However T cells primed without CD28 costimulation did upregulate CD25, ICOS and OX40 to normal levels upon second stimulation with CD28, suggesting that the cells were not completely non-functional. This suggests that tolerance may not be successfully induced by lack of CD28 costimulation upon priming, which indicates how autoimmunity can develop if CD28 is subsequently engaged. This may be possible in an inflammatory environment and explains the strong association of autoimmunity with infection (Beyerlein et al., 2013; Cubas-Duenas et al., 2013; Croia et al., 2013).

In addition, I found that T cells stimulated twice in the absence of CD28 costimulation did not enter cell division but importantly they were not deleted. This was surprising because a lack of CD28 costimulation is reported to lead to cell death (Lumsden et al., 2003) as CD28 signalling normally inhibits apoptosis and promotes cell survival (Boise et al., 1995; Wan and DeGregori, 2003; Kirchhoff et al., 2000; Jones et al., 2002). It is possible that although the T cells stimulated twice without CD28 costimulation were not deleted they may have become anergic. It has been shown that autoreactive T cells chronically stimulated *in vivo* become anergic but are not deleted (Steinert et al., 2012). In the future it would be interesting to include further rounds of restimulation and to analyse T cell differentiation. It has been reported that prolonged or repeated TCR stimulation causes unresponsiveness and the development of IL-10-producing cells (Groux et al., 1997; Buer et al., 1998; Lombardi et al., 1994; Koenen and Joosten, 2000; Boussiotis et al., 2000; Sundstedt et al., 2003; Levings et al., 2005; Gabrysova and Wraith, 2010). Overall these data show that CD28 signals are not necessarily required to prevent anergy or cell death but they are needed to produce a secondary or memory T cell response. This implies that CD28 is involved in chronic autoimmune disease and therefore this pathway remains a promising therapeutic target.

#### 5.8.6 Memory T cells also require CD28 costimulation

Having demonstrated that CD28 costimulation was required to restimulate T cells primed in vitro, I wanted to investigate the costimulatory requirements of memory T cells further. Interestingly, my data show that memory CD4 T cells require CD28 costimulation for an optimal proliferative response. Furthermore, it was found that memory T cells were more dependent on CD28 costimulation than naive cells for cell division. In addition memory T cells required CD28 signalling for the upregulation of CD40L, ICOS and OX40, suggesting that memory T cell function is CD28-dependent. These findings support recent studies in mice, that contrary to initial *in vitro* studies, have shown that memory T cells do require CD28 costimulation (Ndejembi et al., 2006; Garidou et al., 2009; Fuse et al., 2011; Ndlovu et al., 2014). In addition, other research has shown that central memory T cells require CD28 costimulation for effective proliferation and cytokine production while effector memory cells in the target tissue are CD28 independent, which may explain some of the discrepancy between studies (Fontenot et al., 2003a; Teijaro et al., 2009; Bottcher et al., 2013). Consistent with my data, Teijaro et al. showed that the effect of costimulation blockade on antibody production was greater during a memory response compared to naive. In fact it was recently shown that in the absence of CD28 costimulation there was greater phosphorylation of TCR-proximal signalling molecules in naive T cells compared to memory cells, suggesting that memory T cells may be more dependent on CD28 to amplify TCR signals (Kalland et al.,

2011). Although these signalling events were still stronger in naive T cells than memory cells in the event of CD28 engagement, therefore these differences may depend on more than CD28. It has been reported that memory T cells have a higher RNA content than naive cells, supposedly to allow rapid proliferation and translation of effector molecules without the need to wait for the activation of transcription (Allam et al., 2009; Giardino Torchia et al., 2013). However this does not necessarily make memory T cells CD28 independent because it has recently been suggested that CD28 is less important for gene transcription and more important for alternative splicing of RNA (Butte et al., 2012), so perhaps memory T cells still require CD28 after all. Also, it has been shown that memory T cells like naive cells need CD28 costimulation to upregulate Bcl-xL for survival and to downregulate Bcl-2 to allow cell cycle progression (Boesteanu and Katsikis, 2009).

The conflicting publications regarding the costimulatory requirements of memory T cells may be due to differences in the antigen type, dose or exposure time, which are all factors shown to alter the costimulatory requirements of memory T cells (Garcia et al., 2004; Floyd et al., 2011). Studies may also vary depending on how the T cell response was measured because it has been postulated that there are two TCR signalling pathways in memory T cells that have different functional outcomes and differential requirements for CD28. These consist of an early pathway to cytokine production that does not require CD28 (Farber, 2009). In summary, the data presented here show that memory T cells are dependent on CD28 costimulation. Memory T cells were tested using a simple experimental model here and in the presence of additional costimulatory molecules memory T cells may be less dependent on CD28, therefore further studies using DC to test memory T cells may be less dependent on CD28 costimulation will be very interesting. Nonetheless my findings are consistent with other recent research in this field. CD28 dependency of memory T cells should make it harder for autoimmunity to develop. In the future it would be interesting to compare the memory T cell

response of patients with autoimmunity against their healthy relatives to investigate whether autoreactive memory T cells have altered costimulatory requirements.

#### 5.8.7 Summary

Overall these studies showed that inhibition of CD28 signalling did not prevent T cell activation and proliferation but T cell differentiation was affected. In particular, the generation of T<sub>H</sub>2 helper cells and iTregs was impaired, while production of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 was increased. Together with reduced production of inflammatory cytokines and limited expression of stimulatory receptors and nutrient transporters, these findings suggest that inhibition of CD28 costimulation by CTLA-4 may not be sufficient to avoid T cell activation and proliferation but overall the effector response will be dampened. To add further complexity to this finely balanced system, costimulatory requirements appear to vary between individuals and T cells, which may partly explain the development of autoimmunity and the variable efficacy of CTLA-4-Ig treatment. These studies showed that the expression of certain T cell proteins is dependent on CD28 signalling, therefore analysis of these markers may allow us to predict which patients would respond to CD28 blockade. It was also found that CD28 signals were not required to prevent anergy or cell death but they were needed to produce a secondary T cell response. Furthermore, it was found that memory T cells were very sensitive to a lack of CD28 costimulation and were in fact more CD28dependent that naive T cells in the conditions tested. This suggests that CD28 plays a role in chronic autoimmune disease and is therefore a suitable target for treating established autoimmunity.

#### 6 FINAL DISCUSSION

#### 6.1 Background

The immune system has evolved to protect us against a diverse range of pathogens. TCR diversity is achieved through TCR gene rearrangement, although unfortunately this also results in the generation of autoreactive T cells that can cause autoimmune disease. To restrict the release of autoreactive T cells from the thymus, cells expressing receptors with strong affinity for self antigens are deleted. However some autoreactive T cells still escape into the periphery. Understanding how T cells are activated and regulated may help us develop novel therapies to enhance or dampen the immune system to treat cancer or autoimmune disease. CD28 costimulation is a key checkpoint that positively regulates T cell activation. CTLA-4 is the counter-receptor for CD28 which negatively regulates T cell immunity. Fully understanding the functional mechanisms of these receptors is necessary in order to design specific and effective therapeutics.

CD28 has long been known to be critical for T cells responses (Shahinian et al., 1993; Lucas et al., 1995; Ferguson et al., 1996) and yet CD28-deficient mice can still have effective T cell immunity (Brown et al., 1996; Kawai et al., 1996; Honstettre et al., 2006; Hogan et al., 2001). The exact role of CD28 costimulation is therefore not entirely clear and it remains to be fully defined in what context CD28 signalling is required and when it is redundant. It is also unclear what outcomes of T cell activation are strictly CD28-dependent. In addition, the functional mechanism of CTLA-4 has been a matter of debate for many years. Some studies have presented CTLA-4 as providing a cell intrinsic negative signal (Schneider et al., 1995; Bradshaw et al., 1997; Zhang and Allison, 1997), while in vivo models have shown CTLA-4 to function extrinsically (Bachmann et al., 1999; Homann et al., 2006; Friedline et al., 2009; Wang et al., 2012; Corse and Allison, 2012). CTLA-4 has also been shown to play a major

role in Treg suppressive function (Read et al., 2000; Takahashi et al., 2000; Wing et al., 2008), which implicates a cell extrinsic mechanism of action. Consistent with the cell extrinsic model of CTLA-4 function and its cell biology, our laboratory has described a novel mechanism whereby CTLA-4 removes its ligands from opposing cells by trans-endocytosis (Qureshi et al., 2011). In light of this, the primary aim of this project was to study the molecular mechanism of CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis further and to begin to examine the functional implications of reducing the availability of costimulatory molecules.

#### 6.2 Clathrin-mediated endocytosis is not essential for CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis

In order to study trans-endocytosis two complementary methods were used: high throughput flow cytometry and confocal microscopy for visualisation. Using these techniques to measure ligand acquisition by CTLA-4-expressing cells, it was found that the YVKM motif in the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 required for clathrin-mediated endocytosis was not essential for CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis. This was surprising because I expected trans-endocytosis to utilise the same machinery as that used for the constitutive endocytosis of CTLA-4. The molecular pathways involved in trans-endocytosis therefore remain to be elucidated. The trans-endocytosis of CD80 and CD86 was also compared and a trend was found suggesting that CD80 is captured more efficiently than CD86. Given the structural differences between these two ligands there is a possibility that they are captured via different mechanisms. In order to fully establish the molecular mechanisms and kinetics of trans-endocytosis further studies are required.

#### 6.3 Altering the availability of CD28 ligands finely controls T cell proliferation

The functional implications of removing costimulatory ligands by CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis were also investigated. It was found that CD28 ligand availability had a graded effect on the number of T cells that committed to divide, suggesting that CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis can fine-tune the size of the T cell response. Furthermore, CD28 costimulation was important for

both initiating and maintaining T cell proliferation, suggesting that negative regulation via CTLA-4 is effective at all stages of the T cell response. Interestingly, a lack of CD28 costimulation did not completely inhibit T cell proliferation unless costimulation was blocked for a sustained period, suggesting that CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis may be most effective in the context of low costimulatory molecule expression or non-inflammatory conditions. My studies also showed that the level of costimulatory ligands required for T cell activation depended on the strength of the TCR stimulus. More costimulatory molecules were needed to initiate T cell proliferation in the presence of low TCR stimulation. Given that autoreactive TCR have lower antigen affinity, the data suggest that limiting the availability of costimulatory molecules would have more impact on an autoimmune response.

#### 6.4 T cells that do not receive CD28 costimulation can escape anergy and death

Additional studies were performed to examine the fate of T cells activated in absence of CD28 costimulation. It was found that CD28-independent responses required a strong TCR stimulus and mainly occurred in naive T cells not memory T cells. Additionally it was found that CD28 costimulation was required for a fully effective response because T cells that did not receive CD28 costimulation did not optimally upregulate effector molecules or produce  $T_{H2}$  cytokines. Yet surprisingly, T cells primed in the absence of CD28 costimulation did not become anergic because they could be restimulated upon second exposure to antigen if CD28 was subsequently provided. These cells appeared to be fully activated as they upregulated CD25, ICOS and CD71, although cytokine production was not measured. Nevertheless, the data imply that autoreactive T cells could be primed in non-inflammatory conditions and persist, and later become reactivated during an infection when activated APC can provide sufficient costimulation. Furthermore, it was found that T cells stimulated twice in the absence of CD28 costimulation were not deleted, again demonstrating that a lack of CD28 costimulation does not always ensure tolerance.

#### 6.5 Memory T cells require CD28 costimulation

Crucially, CD28 was required for a secondary response *in vitro*, and consistent with this *ex vivo* memory T cells also required CD28 costimulation for proliferation and effector molecule expression. These findings were particularly interesting because they contradict the traditional view that memory T cells are less dependent on costimulation, and support emerging evidence that memory T cells do in fact require CD28 signals. My data even suggest that memory T cells are more dependent on CD28 than naive T cells. Importantly this suggests that CD28 is involved in chronic autoimmune disease which is driven by memory T cells, and CD28 is therefore an attractive and relevant therapeutic target.

# 6.6 Therapies that target more specific proteins or cell populations could improve drug efficacy and safety

Drugs used to systemically block CD28 or CTLA-4 can have unwanted side effects. For example the CTLA-4 blocking antibody lpilimumab has shown great success in treating melanoma and other malignant cancers (O'Day et al., 2007; Hodi et al., 2010), however CTLA-4 blockade to enhance tumour immunity often causes unwanted autoimmunity and inflammation (Della Vittoria Scarpati et al., 2014). On the other hand, CD28 blockade to treat autoimmunity and prevent transplant rejection may inhibit memory responses making patients vulnerable to infections they were vaccinated against or previously exposed to (Linsley and Nadler, 2009). Understanding these costimulatory pathways in more detail may allow us to target them more specifically. Interestingly, a recent study found that ITK-mediated CD28 signals are not required for T cell activation or proliferation but are required for autoreactive T cells to enter non-lymphoid tissues (Jain et al., 2013), so potentially this pathway could be targeted to treat autoimmunity without systemic immunosuppression. Alternatively, specific T cells could be targeted using a new technology consisting of soluble monoclonal TCR molecules fused to an immune-modulating component (Liddy et al., 2012),

for example an autoantigen-specific TCR linked to CTLA-4 could be used to bind to the target tissue and inhibit localised T cells (Sewell, 2012).

## 6.7 Costimulatory requirements vary between individuals: Biomarkers to stratify patients and tailored treatments may improve disease outcome

Another issue to take into consideration when targeting CD28/CTLA-4 is patient variability. My studies have shown that a lack of CD28 costimulation has a variable effect on T cell proliferation between individuals. Consistent with this, the efficacy of abatacept has been shown to vary considerably between patients (Genovese, 2005; Schiff et al., 2008; Kormendy et al., 2013), suggesting that patients may inherently have different costimulatory requirements, or perhaps that disease can occur without CD28. Notably, my data and that of others (Rulifson et al., 1997; Lenschow et al., 1996; Smeets et al., 2012) have shown that CD28 mainly promotes T<sub>H</sub>2 responses, which may partly explain why CD28 blockade is not always effective at treating a  $T_{H}1$  and  $T_{H}17$  driven disease such as rheumatoid arthritis (Boissier et al., 2012). Alternatively, differences in costimulatory requirements may contribute to differences in susceptibility to autoimmunity, in that less dependence on CD28 costimulation may allow T cell activation in non-inflammatory conditions and make CTLA-4-Ig less effective. Also, altered TCR signalling thresholds have been observed in autoimmunity (Singh et al., 2009; Sakaguchi et al., 2012), which may reduce the requirement for CD28 costimulation and so reduce the impact of blocking this pathway. It would be interesting to test T cells from the same donor on repeated occasions to investigate whether every individual has different but consistent costimulatory requirements and to subsequently study how those requirements relate to genotype. It has been shown that the genetic background of mice determines whether they require costimulation for the development of autoimmunity (Jabs et al., 2002). In humans, genetic polymorphisms in numerous genes, including CD28, CTLA-4, ICOS, HLA-DR4, PTPN22 and ZAP70 have been associated with autoimmunity (Raychaudhuri et al., 2009; Kim et al., 2010; Li et al., 2012; Chen et al., 2013; Zouidi et al.,

2014). It is likely that the unique combination of genetic variants of these and other genes determines the T cell dependency on CD28 and how well T cells can be regulated by CTLA-4, all contributing to give each individual a unique likelihood of autoimmunity. Interestingly, there are distinct differences in CD28, CTLA-4 and ICOS haplotypes between separate populations, which may contribute to observed differences in the incidence of autoimmune diseases between populations (Butty et al., 2007). My studies have shown that expression of surface proteins including CD28, CD40L, OX40 and CD71 is dependent on CD28 costimulation. Therefore measuring the expression of these proteins on T cells from patients with autoimmune disease may be a simple way to determine whether the T cells received CD28 costimulation. Analysis of these biomarkers could therefore provide valuable information about the disease mechanism or patient suitability for CTLA-4-Ig treatment.

#### 6.8 Future perspectives

Intriguingly, my studies found that PD-1 can internalise its ligands, although the kinetics of ligand acquisition differed from CTLA-4 trans-endocytosis. There is not known to be a stimulatory receptor for PD-L1 and PD-L2 which would explain the purpose for removing these ligands as part of the inhibitory function of PD-1, although some studies have indicated PD-L1 and PD-L2 may have stimulatory effects (Dong et al., 1999; Tseng et al., 2001; Tamura et al., 2001; Wang et al., 2003; Shin et al., 2003; Shin et al., 2005). Alternatively ligand internalisation may be part of a negative feedback mechanism by which PD-1 regulates its own function. Further studies are required to confirm whether PD-1 ligand internalisation occurs by trogocytosis, trans-endocytosis or by another mechanism, and also to begin to investigate the functional role of this phenomenon. Similarly, OX40 ligand acquisition was also observed during my studies, which I speculate could be a mechanism of negative regulation to inhibit T cell expansion. Further work is required to verify whether human OX40 can also capture ligand and subsequently to explore the role of this mechanism in T cell biology.

Another question that remains to be answered is why there are two different CD28 ligands. This question could be addressed using the inducible expression system I have developed, by expressing the two ligands together at different ratios or at different times in order to compare their functionality, including most importantly their individual and combined effects on cytokine production. Additionally, the importance of CD28 costimulation may depend on the expression of other costimulatory molecules and on other characteristics of the APC. The experiments presented here used a very simple model to begin to quantify the level of CD28 costimulation required in a controlled setting without unknown influential factors, but in the future it would be interesting to use real APC of different types and knockdown costimulatory ligands with siRNA to study the costimulatory requirements of T cells in a more physiological context.

#### 6.9 Final summary

Understanding the molecular mechanism of trans-endocytosis may reveal novel ways of targeting the CD28-CTLA-4 system in order to manipulate T cell responses in the context of autoimmunity, anti-tumour immunity and transplant rejection. Similarly, a more thorough understanding of CD28 function may allow the design of better targeted drugs and more appropriate tests for drug efficacy. This project has highlighted that while CD28 costimulation is not always required for T cell activation, controlling the number of costimulatory ligands can fine tune the proliferative T cell response. However CD28 dependency does vary between individuals. In addition, I have shown that CD28 is required for the upregulation of several important effector molecules and for  $T_H^2$  cytokine production. Importantly, contrary to early publications, I also found that a lack of CD28 costimulation does not necessarily cause anergy or T cell deletion. Most significantly my studies suggest that memory T cells are dependent on CD28 costimulation, which has important implications for immune therapies.

### 7 APPENDIX

Human CD80 cDNA sequence (CCDS2989.1 published at <u>www.ncbi.nlm.nih/gov</u>) cloned into vector pTRE3G and sequence verified after cloned into expression vector

Human CD86 isoform 1 cDNA sequence (CCDS3009.1 published at <u>www.ncbi.nlm.nih/gov</u>) cloned into vector pTRE3G and sequence verified after cloned into expression vector

Human PD-L1 isoform A cDNA sequence (CCDS6464.1 published at <u>www.ncbi.nlm.nih/gov</u>) cloned into vector pEGFP-N3 and sequence verified after cloned into expression vector (Note: primer was designed to mutate stop codon during cloning to add GFP tag to protein)

Human PD-L2 cDNA sequence (CCDS6465.1 published at <u>www.ncbi.nlm.nih/gov</u>) cloned into vector pEGFP-N3 and sequence verified after cloned into expression vector (Note: primer was designed to mutate stop codon during cloning to add GFP tag to protein)

Human LFA-3 variant 3 (GPI-linked isoform) cDNA sequence (NCBI Reference Sequence NR\_026665.1 published by Wallich et al. (1998)) cloned into vector pEGFP-N3 and sequence verified after cloned into expression vector (Note: primer was designed to mutate stop codon during cloning to add GFP tag to protein)

Human LICOS isoform A cDNA sequence (CCDS42952.1 published at <u>www.ncbi.nlm.nih/gov</u>) cloned into vector pEGFP-N3 and sequence verified after cloned into expression vector (Note: primer was designed to mutate stop codon during cloning to add GFP tag to protein)
## 8 REFERENCES

- ADLER, A. J., HUANG, C. T., YOCHUM, G. S., MARSH, D. W. & PARDOLL, D. M. (2000) In vivo CD4+ T cell tolerance induction versus priming is independent of the rate and number of cell divisions. *J Immunol*, 164, 649-55.
- AFZALI, B., LOMBARDI, G., LECHLER, R. I. & LORD, G. M. (2007) The role of T helper 17 (Th17) and regulatory T cells (Treg) in human organ transplantation and autoimmune disease. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 148, 32-46.
- AFZALI, B., MITCHELL, P., LECHLER, R. I., JOHN, S. & LOMBARDI, G. (2010) Translational mini-review series on Th17 cells: induction of interleukin-17 production by regulatory T cells. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 159, 120-30.
- AFZALI, B., MITCHELL, P. J., SCOTTA, C., CANAVAN, J., EDOZIE, F. C., FAZEKASOVA, H., LORD, G. M., JOHN, S., BARBER, L. D., HERNANDEZ-FUENTES, M. P., LECHLER, R. I. & LOMBARDI, G. (2011) Relative resistance of human CD4(+) memory T cells to suppression by CD4(+) CD25(+) regulatory T cells. *Am J Transplant*, 11, 1734-42.
- AGATA, Y., KAWASAKI, A., NISHIMURA, H., ISHIDA, Y., TSUBATA, T., YAGITA, H. & HONJO, T. (1996) Expression of the PD-1 antigen on the surface of stimulated mouse T and B lymphocytes. *Int Immunol*, 8, 765-72.
- AHMED, K. A. & XIANG, J. (2011) Mechanisms of cellular communication through intercellular protein transfer. *J Cell Mol Med*, 15, 1458-73.
- AKIBA, H., TAKEDA, K., KOJIMA, Y., USUI, Y., HARADA, N., YAMAZAKI, T., MA, J., TEZUKA, K., YAGITA, H. & OKUMURA, K. (2005) The role of ICOS in the CXCR5+ follicular B helper T cell maintenance in vivo. *J Immunol*, 175, 2340-8.
- ALARCON, B., MESTRE, D. & MARTINEZ-MARTIN, N. (2011) The immunological synapse: a cause or consequence of T-cell receptor triggering? *Immunology*, 133, 420-5.
- ALEGRE, M. L., NOEL, P. J., EISFELDER, B. J., CHUANG, E., CLARK, M. R., REINER, S. L. & THOMPSON, C. B. (1996) Regulation of surface and intracellular expression of CTLA4 on mouse T cells. *J Immunol*, 157, 4762-70.
- ALLAM, A., CONZE, D. B., GIARDINO TORCHIA, M. L., MUNITIC, I., YAGITA, H., SOWELL, R. T., MARZO, A. L. & ASHWELL, J. D. (2009) The CD8+ memory T-cell state of readiness is actively maintained and reversible. *Blood*, 114, 2121-30.
- ALTIN, J. G. & SLOAN, E. K. (1997) The role of CD45 and CD45-associated molecules in T cell activation. *Immunol Cell Biol*, 75, 430-45.
- APPLEMAN, L. J., BEREZOVSKAYA, A., GRASS, I. & BOUSSIOTIS, V. A. (2000) CD28 costimulation mediates T cell expansion via IL-2-independent and IL-2-dependent regulation of cell cycle progression. *J Immunol*, 164, 144-51.
- AZIZI, G., JADIDI-NIARAGH, F. & MIRSHAFIEY, A. (2013) Th17 Cells in Immunopathogenesis and treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Int J Rheum Dis, 16, 243-53.
- AZUMA, M., ITO, D., YAGITA, H., OKUMURA, K., PHILLIPS, J. H., LANIER, L. L. & SOMOZA, C. (1993a) B70 antigen is a second ligand for CTLA-4 and CD28. *Nature*, 366, 76-9.
- AZUMA, M., YSSEL, H., PHILLIPS, J. H., SPITS, H. & LANIER, L. L. (1993b) Functional expression of B7/BB1 on activated T lymphocytes. *J Exp Med*, 177, 845-50.

- BACHMANN, M. F., KOHLER, G., ECABERT, B., MAK, T. W. & KOPF, M. (1999) Cutting edge: lymphoproliferative disease in the absence of CTLA-4 is not T cell autonomous. *J Immunol,* 163, 1128-31.
- BACHMANN, M. F., SEBZDA, E., KUNDIG, T. M., SHAHINIAN, A., SPEISER, D. E., MAK, T.
   W. & OHASHI, P. S. (1996) T cell responses are governed by avidity and costimulatory thresholds. *Eur J Immunol*, 26, 2017-22.
- BADOUR, K., MCGAVIN, M. K., ZHANG, J., FREEMAN, S., VIEIRA, C., FILIPP, D., JULIUS, M., MILLS, G. B. & SIMINOVITCH, K. A. (2007) Interaction of the Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein with sorting nexin 9 is required for CD28 endocytosis and cosignaling in T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 104, 1593-8.
- BAKDASH, G., SITTIG, S. P., VAN DIJK, T., FIGDOR, C. G. & DE VRIES, I. J. (2013) The nature of activatory and tolerogenic dendritic cell-derived signal II. *Front Immunol*, 4, 53.
- BANDYOPADHYAY, S., SOTO-NIEVES, N. & MACIAN, F. (2007) Transcriptional regulation of T cell tolerance. *Semin Immunol*, 19, 180-7.
- BARBER, D. L., WHERRY, E. J., MASOPUST, D., ZHU, B., ALLISON, J. P., SHARPE, A. H., FREEMAN, G. J. & AHMED, R. (2006) Restoring function in exhausted CD8 T cells during chronic viral infection. *Nature*, 439, 682-7.
- BAROJA, M. L., VIJAYAKRISHNAN, L., BETTELLI, E., DARLINGTON, P. J., CHAU, T. A., LING, V., COLLINS, M., CARRENO, B. M., MADRENAS, J. & KUCHROO, V. K. (2002) Inhibition of CTLA-4 function by the regulatory subunit of serine/threonine phosphatase 2A. *J Immunol*, 168, 5070-8.
- BENNETT, C. L., CHRISTIE, J., RAMSDELL, F., BRUNKOW, M. E., FERGUSON, P. J., WHITESELL, L., KELLY, T. E., SAULSBURY, F. T., CHANCE, P. F. & OCHS, H. D. (2001) The immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked syndrome (IPEX) is caused by mutations of FOXP3. *Nat Genet*, 27, 20-1.
- BENSON, M. J., PINO-LAGOS, K., ROSEMBLATT, M. & NOELLE, R. J. (2007) All-trans retinoic acid mediates enhanced T reg cell growth, differentiation, and gut homing in the face of high levels of co-stimulation. J Exp Med, 204, 1765-74.
- BEYERLEIN, A., WEHWECK, F., ZIEGLER, A. G. & PFLUEGER, M. (2013) Respiratory infections in early life and the development of islet autoimmunity in children at increased type 1 diabetes risk: evidence from the BABYDIET study. *JAMA Pediatr*, 167, 800-7.
- BHATT, K., KIM, A., KIM, A., MATHUR, S. & SALGAME, P. (2013) Equivalent functions for B7.1 and B7.2 costimulation in mediating host resistance to Mycobacterium tuberculosis. *Cell Immunol*, 285, 69-75.
- BIERER, B. E., PETERSON, A., GORGA, J. C., HERRMANN, S. H. & BURAKOFF, S. J. (1988) Synergistic T cell activation via the physiological ligands for CD2 and the T cell receptor. J Exp Med, 168, 1145-56.
- BISHOP, K. D., HARRIS, J. E., MORDES, J. P., GREINER, D. L., ROSSINI, A. A., CZECH, M. P. & PHILLIPS, N. E. (2009) Depletion of the programmed death-1 receptor completely reverses established clonal anergy in CD4(+) T lymphocytes via an interleukin-2-dependent mechanism. *Cell Immunol*, 256, 86-91.
- BOES, M., CERNY, J., MASSOL, R., OP DEN BROUW, M., KIRCHHAUSEN, T., CHEN, J. & PLOEGH, H. L. (2002) T-cell engagement of dendritic cells rapidly rearranges MHC class II transport. *Nature*, 418, 983-8.

- BOESTEANU, A. C. & KATSIKIS, P. D. (2009) Memory T cells need CD28 costimulation to remember. *Semin Immunol*, 21, 69-77.
- BOISE, L. H., MINN, A. J., NOEL, P. J., JUNE, C. H., ACCAVITTI, M. A., LINDSTEN, T. & THOMPSON, C. B. (1995) CD28 costimulation can promote T cell survival by enhancing the expression of Bcl-XL. *Immunity*, 3, 87-98.
- BOISSIER, M. C., SEMERANO, L., CHALLAL, S., SAIDENBERG-KERMANAC'H, N. & FALGARONE, G. (2012) Rheumatoid arthritis: from autoimmunity to synovitis and joint destruction. *J Autoimmun*, 39, 222-8.
- BONILLA, F. A. & OETTGEN, H. C. (2010) Adaptive immunity. *J allergy clin immunol,* 125, S33-S40.
- BOOMER, J. S., DEPPONG, C. M., SHAH, D. D., BRICKER, T. L. & GREEN, J. M. (2014) Cutting Edge: A Double-Mutant Knockin of the CD28 YMNM and PYAP Motifs Reveals a Critical Role for the YMNM Motif in Regulation of T Cell Proliferation and Bcl-xL Expression. *J Immunol*, 192, 3465-9.
- BOROWSKI, A. B., BOESTEANU, A. C., MUELLER, Y. M., CARAFIDES, C., TOPHAM, D. J., ALTMAN, J. D., JENNINGS, S. R. & KATSIKIS, P. D. (2007) Memory CD8+ T cells require CD28 costimulation. *J Immunol*, 179, 6494-503.
- BORRIELLO, F., SETHNA, M. P., BOYD, S. D., SCHWEITZER, A. N., TIVOL, E. A., JACOBY, D., STROM, T. B., SIMPSON, E. M., FREEMAN, G. J. & SHARPE, A. H. (1997) B7-1 and B7-2 have overlapping, critical roles in immunoglobulin class switching and germinal center formation. *Immunity*, 6, 303-13.
- BOTTCHER, J. P., SCHANZ, O., WOHLLEBER, D., ABDULLAH, Z., DEBEY-PASCHER, S., STARATSCHEK-JOX, A., HOCHST, B., HEGENBARTH, S., GRELL, J., LIMMER, A., ATREYA, I., NEURATH, M. F., BUSCH, D. H., SCHMITT, E., VAN ENDERT, P., KOLANUS, W., KURTS, C., SCHULTZE, J. L., DIEHL, L. & KNOLLE, P. A. (2013) Liver-primed memory T cells generated under noninflammatory conditions provide anti-infectious immunity. *Cell Rep*, 3, 779-95.
- BOUCHER, N., DUFEU-DUCHESNE, T., VICAUT, E., FARGE, D., EFFROS, R. B. & SCHACHTER, F. (1998) CD28 expression in T cell aging and human longevity. *Exp Gerontol*, 33, 267-82.
- BOUSSIOTIS, V. A., TSAI, E. Y., YUNIS, E. J., THIM, S., DELGADO, J. C., DASCHER, C. C., BEREZOVSKAYA, A., ROUSSET, D., REYNES, J. M. & GOLDFELD, A. E. (2000) IL-10-producing T cells suppress immune responses in anergic tuberculosis patients. *J Clin Invest*, 105, 1317-25.
- BOUSSO, P. (2008) T-cell activation by dendritic cells in the lymph node: lessons from the movies. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 8, 675-84.
- BRADSHAW, J. D., LU, P., LEYTZE, G., RODGERS, J., SCHIEVEN, G. L., BENNETT, K. L., LINSLEY, P. S. & KURTZ, S. E. (1997) Interaction of the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 (CD152) with a clathrin-associated protein is negatively regulated by tyrosine phosphorylation. *Biochemistry*, 36, 15975-82.
- BRENNAN, P., BABBAGE, J. W., BURGERING, B. M., GRONER, B., REIF, K. & CANTRELL, D. A. (1997) Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase couples the interleukin-2 receptor to the cell cycle regulator E2F. *Immunity*, 7, 679-89.
- BRODIE, D., COLLINS, A. V., IABONI, A., FENNELLY, J. A., SPARKS, L. M., XU, X. N., VAN DER MERWE, P. A. & DAVIS, S. J. (2000) LICOS, a primordial costimulatory ligand? *Curr Biol,* 10, 333-6.

- BROSSARD, C., FEUILLET, V., SCHMITT, A., RANDRIAMAMPITA, C., ROMAO, M., RAPOSO, G. & TRAUTMANN, A. (2005) Multifocal structure of the T cell - dendritic cell synapse. *Eur J Immunol*, 35, 1741-53.
- BROWN, D. R., GREEN, J. M., MOSKOWITZ, N. H., DAVIS, M., THOMPSON, C. B. & REINER, S. L. (1996) Limited role of CD28-mediated signals in T helper subset differentiation. *J Exp Med*, 184, 803-10.
- BROWN, J. A., DORFMAN, D. M., MA, F. R., SULLIVAN, E. L., MUNOZ, O., WOOD, C. R., GREENFIELD, E. A. & FREEMAN, G. J. (2003) Blockade of programmed death-1 ligands on dendritic cells enhances T cell activation and cytokine production. J Immunol, 170, 1257-66.
- BROWNLIE, R. J. & ZAMOYSKA, R. (2013) T cell receptor signalling networks: branched, diversified and bounded. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 13, 257-69.
- BRUNET, J. F., DENIZOT, F., LUCIANI, M. F., ROUX-DOSSETO, M., SUZAN, M., MATTEI, M. G. & GOLSTEIN, P. (1987) A new member of the immunoglobulin superfamily--CTLA-4. *Nature*, 328, 267-70.
- BRUNKOW, M. E., JEFFERY, E. W., HJERRILD, K. A., PAEPER, B., CLARK, L. B., YASAYKO, S. A., WILKINSON, J. E., GALAS, D., ZIEGLER, S. F. & RAMSDELL, F. (2001) Disruption of a new forkhead/winged-helix protein, scurfin, results in the fatal lymphoproliferative disorder of the scurfy mouse. *Nat Genet*, 27, 68-73.
- BUCKLER, J. L., WALSH, P. T., PORRETT, P. M., CHOI, Y. & TURKA, L. A. (2006) Cutting edge: T cell requirement for CD28 costimulation is due to negative regulation of TCR signals by PTEN. *J Immunol*, 177, 4262-6.
- BUER, J., LANOUE, A., FRANZKE, A., GARCIA, C., VON BOEHMER, H. & SARUKHAN, A. (1998) Interleukin 10 secretion and impaired effector function of major histocompatibility complex class II-restricted T cells anergized in vivo. J Exp Med, 187, 177-83.
- BURROUGHS, N. J. & WULFING, C. (2002) Differential segregation in a cell-cell contact interface: the dynamics of the immunological synapse. *Biophys J*, 83, 1784-96.
- BUSCH, D. H. & PAMER, E. G. (1999) T cell affinity maturation by selective expansion during infection. *J Exp Med*, 189, 701-10.
- BUTTE, M. J., LEE, S. J., JESNECK, J., KEIR, M. E., HAINING, W. N. & SHARPE, A. H. (2012) CD28 costimulation regulates genome-wide effects on alternative splicing. *PLoS One*, 7, e40032.
- BUTTY, V., ROY, M., SABETI, P., BESSE, W., BENOIST, C. & MATHIS, D. (2007) Signatures of strong population differentiation shape extended haplotypes across the human CD28, CTLA4, and ICOS costimulatory genes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 104, 570-5.
- CAGAN, R. L., KRAMER, H., HART, A. C. & ZIPURSKY, S. L. (1992) The bride of sevenless and sevenless interaction: internalization of a transmembrane ligand. *Cell*, 69, 393-9.
- CASSELL, D. J. (2001) Validity of the two-signal model for activation of CD28-deficient T lymphocytes: quantitative characterization of an alternative costimulatory function of dendritic cells. *Scand J Immunol*, 53, 346-56.
- CASSELL, D. J. & SCHWARTZ, R. H. (1994) A quantitative analysis of antigen-presenting cell function: activated B cells stimulate naive CD4 T cells but are inferior to dendritic cells in providing costimulation. *J Exp Med*, 180, 1829-40.

- CEDERBOM, L., HALL, H. & IVARS, F. (2000) CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells down-regulate co-stimulatory molecules on antigen-presenting cells. *Eur J Immunol*, 30, 1538-43.
- CEFAI, D., SCHNEIDER, H., MATANGKASOMBUT, O., KANG, H., BRODY, J. & RUDD, C. E. (1998) CD28 receptor endocytosis is targeted by mutations that disrupt phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase binding and costimulation. *J Immunol*, 160, 2223-30.
- CEMERSKI, S., DAS, J., GIURISATO, E., MARKIEWICZ, M. A., ALLEN, P. M., CHAKRABORTY, A. K. & SHAW, A. S. (2008) The balance between T cell receptor signaling and degradation at the center of the immunological synapse is determined by antigen quality. *Immunity*, 29, 414-22.
- CHANG, J. T., PALANIVEL, V. R., KINJYO, I., SCHAMBACH, F., INTLEKOFER, A. M., BANERJEE, A., LONGWORTH, S. A., VINUP, K. E., MRASS, P., OLIARO, J., KILLEEN, N., ORANGE, J. S., RUSSELL, S. M., WENINGER, W. & REINER, S. L. (2007) Asymmetric T lymphocyte division in the initiation of adaptive immune responses. *Science*, 315, 1687-91.
- CHAPLIN, D. D. (2010) Overview of the immune response. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, 125, S3-23.
- CHEMNITZ, J. M., PARRY, R. V., NICHOLS, K. E., JUNE, C. H. & RILEY, J. L. (2004) SHP-1 and SHP-2 associate with immunoreceptor tyrosine-based switch motif of programmed death 1 upon primary human T cell stimulation, but only receptor ligation prevents T cell activation. *J Immunol*, 173, 945-54.
- CHEN, A., ZHENG, G. & TYKOCINSKI, M. L. (2000) Hierarchical costimulator thresholds for distinct immune responses: application of a novel two-step Fc fusion protein transfer method. *J Immunol*, 164, 705-11.
- CHEN, W., JIN, W., HARDEGEN, N., LEI, K. J., LI, L., MARINOS, N., MCGRADY, G. & WAHL, S. M. (2003) Conversion of peripheral CD4+CD25- naive T cells to CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells by TGF-beta induction of transcription factor Foxp3. *J Exp Med*, 198, 1875-86.
- CHEN, Z., FEI, M., FU, D., ZHANG, L., MA, Y., WANG, Y., ZHANG, F., XIA, Q. & WANG, X. (2013) Association between cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4 polymorphism and type 1 diabetes: a meta-analysis. *Gene*, 516, 263-70.
- CHENG, X., VEVERKA, V., RADHAKRISHNAN, A., WATERS, L. C., MUSKETT, F. W., MORGAN, S. H., HUO, J., YU, C., EVANS, E. J., LESLIE, A. J., GRIFFITHS, M., STUBBERFIELD, C., GRIFFIN, R., HENRY, A. J., JANSSON, A., LADBURY, J. E., IKEMIZU, S., CARR, M. D. & DAVIS, S. J. (2013) Structure and interactions of the human programmed cell death 1 receptor. J Biol Chem, 288, 11771-85.
- CHOI, S. & SCHWARTZ, R. H. (2007) Molecular mechanisms for adaptive tolerance and other T cell anergy models. *Semin Immunol,* 19, 140-52.
- CHUANG, E., FISHER, T. S., MORGAN, R. W., ROBBINS, M. D., DUERR, J. M., VANDER HEIDEN, M. G., GARDNER, J. P., HAMBOR, J. E., NEVEU, M. J. & THOMPSON, C. B. (2000) The CD28 and CTLA-4 receptors associate with the serine/threonine phosphatase PP2A. *Immunity*, 13, 313-22.
- CLEMENT, L. T. (1992) Isoforms of the CD45 common leukocyte antigen family: markers for human T-cell differentiation. *J Clin Immunol*, 12, 1-10.
- COBBOLD, S. P., ADAMS, E., FARQUHAR, C. A., NOLAN, K. F., HOWIE, D., LUI, K. O., FAIRCHILD, P. J., MELLOR, A. L., RON, D. & WALDMANN, H. (2009) Infectious

tolerance via the consumption of essential amino acids and mTOR signaling. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 106, 12055-60.

- COLLINS, A. V., BRODIE, D. W., GILBERT, R. J., IABONI, A., MANSO-SANCHO, R., WALSE, B., STUART, D. I., VAN DER MERWE, P. A. & DAVIS, S. J. (2002) The interaction properties of costimulatory molecules revisited. *Immunity*, 17, 201-10.
- COLOMBETTI, S., BASSO, V., MUELLER, D. L. & MONDINO, A. (2006) Prolonged TCR/CD28 engagement drives IL-2-independent T cell clonal expansion through signaling mediated by the mammalian target of rapamycin. *J Immunol*, 176, 2730-8.
- CORSE, E. & ALLISON, J. P. (2012) Cutting edge: CTLA-4 on effector T cells inhibits in trans. *J Immunol*, 189, 1123-7.
- COUDRONNIERE, N., VILLALBA, M., ENGLUND, N. & ALTMAN, A. (2000) NF-kappa B activation induced by T cell receptor/CD28 costimulation is mediated by protein kinase C-theta. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 97, 3394-9.
- CROFT, M., BRADLEY, L. M. & SWAIN, S. L. (1994) Naive versus memory CD4 T cell response to antigen. Memory cells are less dependent on accessory cell costimulation and can respond to many antigen-presenting cell types including resting B cells. *J Immunol*, 152, 2675-85.
- CROFT, M., SO, T., DUAN, W. & SOROOSH, P. (2009) The significance of OX40 and OX40L to T-cell biology and immune disease. *Immunol Rev*, 229, 173-91.
- CROIA, C., SERAFINI, B., BOMBARDIERI, M., KELLY, S., HUMBY, F., SEVERA, M., RIZZO, F., COCCIA, E. M., MIGLIORINI, P., ALOISI, F. & PITZALIS, C. (2013) Epstein-Barr virus persistence and infection of autoreactive plasma cells in synovial lymphoid structures in rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis*, 72, 1559-68.

CROTTY, S. (2011) Follicular helper CD4 T cells (TFH). Annu Rev Immunol, 29, 621-63.

CUBAS-DUENAS, I., CABRERA-RODE, E., SARMIENTO, L., MOLINA, G., FONSECA, M., ARRANZ, C., DOMINGUEZ, E., GONZALEZ, P., VERA, M. & DIAZ-HORTA, O. (2013) First-degree relatives of persons with type 1 diabetes: insulin resistance and enterovirus infection are associated with different patterns of islet cell autoimmunity. *Acta Diabetol*, 50, 233-9.

DAVIDSON, A. & DIAMOND, B. (2001) Autoimmune diseases. N Engl J Med, 345, 340-50.

- DAVIDSON, T. S., DIPAOLO, R. J., ANDERSSON, J. & SHEVACH, E. M. (2007) Cutting Edge: IL-2 is essential for TGF-beta-mediated induction of Foxp3+ T regulatory cells. *J Immunol*, 178, 4022-6.
- DAVIS, D. M. (2007) Intercellular transfer of cell-surface proteins is common and can affect many stages of an immune response. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 7, 238-43.
- DE JONG, J. M., SCHUURHUIS, D. H., IOAN-FACSINAY, A., WELLING, M. M., CAMPS, M. G., VAN DER VOORT, E. I., HUIZINGA, T. W., OSSENDORP, F., VERBEEK, J. S. & TOES, R. E. (2006) Dendritic cells, but not macrophages or B cells, activate major histocompatibility complex class II-restricted CD4+ T cells upon immune-complex uptake in vivo. *Immunology*, 119, 499-506.
- DE JONG, R., LOENEN, W. A., BROUWER, M., VAN EMMERIK, L., DE VRIES, E. F., BORST, J. & VAN LIER, R. A. (1991) Regulation of expression of CD27, a T cellspecific member of a novel family of membrane receptors. *J Immunol*, 146, 2488-94.
- DELGOFFE, G. M., KOLE, T. P., ZHENG, Y., ZAREK, P. E., MATTHEWS, K. L., XIAO, B., WORLEY, P. F., KOZMA, S. C. & POWELL, J. D. (2009) The mTOR kinase

differentially regulates effector and regulatory T cell lineage commitment. *Immunity*, 30, 832-44.

- DELGOFFE, G. M. & POWELL, J. D. (2009) mTOR: taking cues from the immune microenvironment. *Immunology*, 127, 459-65.
- DELLA VITTORIA SCARPATI, G., FUSCIELLO, C., PERRI, F., SABBATINO, F., FERRONE, S., CARLOMAGNO, C. & PEPE, S. (2014) Ipilimumab in the treatment of metastatic melanoma: management of adverse events. *Onco Targets Ther*, 7, 203-209.
- DENNEHY, K. M., ELIAS, F., NA, S. Y., FISCHER, K. D., HUNIG, T. & LUHDER, F. (2007) Mitogenic CD28 signals require the exchange factor Vav1 to enhance TCR signaling at the SLP-76-Vav-Itk signalosome. *J Immunol*, 178, 1363-71.
- DIEHN, M., ALIZADEH, A. A., RANDO, O. J., LIU, C. L., STANKUNAS, K., BOTSTEIN, D., CRABTREE, G. R. & BROWN, P. O. (2002) Genomic expression programs and the integration of the CD28 costimulatory signal in T cell activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99, 11796-801.
- DING, L. & SHEVACH, E. M. (1996) Activated B cells express CD28/B7-independent costimulatory activity. *J Immunol*, 157, 1389-96.
- DIPAOLO, R. J., BRINSTER, C., DAVIDSON, T. S., ANDERSSON, J., GLASS, D. & SHEVACH, E. M. (2007) Autoantigen-specific TGFbeta-induced Foxp3+ regulatory T cells prevent autoimmunity by inhibiting dendritic cells from activating autoreactive T cells. *J Immunol*, 179, 4685-93.
- DONG, C., JUEDES, A. E., TEMANN, U. A., SHRESTA, S., ALLISON, J. P., RUDDLE, N. H. & FLAVELL, R. A. (2001a) ICOS co-stimulatory receptor is essential for T-cell activation and function. *Nature*, 409, 97-101.
- DONG, C., TEMANN, U. A. & FLAVELL, R. A. (2001b) Cutting edge: critical role of inducible costimulator in germinal center reactions. *J Immunol*, 166, 3659-62.
- DONG, H., ZHU, G., TAMADA, K. & CHEN, L. (1999) B7-H1, a third member of the B7 family, co-stimulates T-cell proliferation and interleukin-10 secretion. *Nat Med*, 5, 1365-9.
- DUBEY, C., CROFT, M. & SWAIN, S. L. (1995) Costimulatory requirements of naive CD4+ T cells. ICAM-1 or B7-1 can costimulate naive CD4 T cell activation but both are required for optimum response. *J Immunol*, 155, 45-57.
- DUSTIN, M. L., CHAKRABORTY, A. K. & SHAW, A. S. (2010) Understanding the structure and function of the immunological synapse. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol*, 2, a002311.
- EBERLEIN, J., DAVENPORT, B., NGUYEN, T. T., VICTORINO, F., SPARWASSER, T. & HOMANN, D. (2012) Multiple layers of CD80/86-dependent costimulatory activity regulate primary, memory, and secondary lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus-specific T cell immunity. *J Virol,* 86, 1955-70.
- ECK, S. C., CHANG, D., WELLS, A. D. & TURKA, L. A. (1997) Differential down-regulation of CD28 by B7-1 and B7-2 engagement. *Transplantation*, 64, 1497-9.
- EDINGER, A. L. & THOMPSON, C. B. (2002) Akt maintains cell size and survival by increasing mTOR-dependent nutrient uptake. *Mol Biol Cell*, 13, 2276-88.
- EGEN, J. G. & ALLISON, J. P. (2002) Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4 accumulation in the immunological synapse is regulated by TCR signal strength. *Immunity*, 16, 23-35.

- ERMANN, J., SZANYA, V., FORD, G. S., PARAGAS, V., FATHMAN, C. G. & LEJON, K. (2001) CD4(+)CD25(+) T cells facilitate the induction of T cell anergy. *J Immunol*, 167, 4271-5.
- ETEMIRE, E., KRULL, M., HASENBERG, M., REICHARDT, P. & GUNZER, M. (2013) Transiently reduced PI3K/Akt activity drives the development of regulatory function in antigen-stimulated Naive T-cells. *PLoS One*, 8, e68378.
- FALLARINO, F., GROHMANN, U., HWANG, K. W., ORABONA, C., VACCA, C., BIANCHI, R., BELLADONNA, M. L., FIORETTI, M. C., ALEGRE, M. L. & PUCCETTI, P. (2003) Modulation of tryptophan catabolism by regulatory T cells. *Nat Immunol*, 4, 1206-12.
- FALLARINO, F., GROHMANN, U., VACCA, C., BIANCHI, R., ORABONA, C., SPRECA, A., FIORETTI, M. C. & PUCCETTI, P. (2002) T cell apoptosis by tryptophan catabolism. *Cell Death Differ*, 9, 1069-77.
- FARBER, D. L. (2009) Biochemical signaling pathways for memory T cell recall. Semin *Immunol*, 21, 84-91.
- FAROUDI, M., ZARU, R., PAULET, P., MULLER, S. & VALITUTTI, S. (2003) Cutting edge: T lymphocyte activation by repeated immunological synapse formation and intermittent signaling. *J Immunol*, 171, 1128-32.
- FERGUSON, S. E., HAN, S., KELSOE, G. & THOMPSON, C. B. (1996) CD28 is required for germinal center formation. *J Immunol*, 156, 4576-81.
- FERNANDEZ-MESTRE, M., SANCHEZ, K., BALBAS, O., GENDZEKHZADZE, K., OGANDO, V., CABRERA, M. & LAYRISSE, Z. (2009) Influence of CTLA-4 gene polymorphism in autoimmune and infectious diseases. *Hum Immunol*, 70, 532-5.
- FIELDS, P. E., FINCH, R. J., GRAY, G. S., ZOLLNER, R., THOMAS, J. L., STURMHOEFEL, K., LEE, K., WOLF, S., GAJEWSKI, T. F. & FITCH, F. W. (1998) B7.1 is a quantitatively stronger costimulus than B7.2 in the activation of naive CD8+ TCRtransgenic T cells. *J Immunol*, 161, 5268-75.
- FIELDS, P. E., GAJEWSKI, T. F. & FITCH, F. W. (1996) Blocked Ras activation in anergic CD4+ T cells. *Science*, 271, 1276-8.
- FINN, P. W., HE, H., WANG, Y., WANG, Z., GUAN, G., LISTMAN, J. & PERKINS, D. L. (1997) Synergistic induction of CTLA-4 expression by costimulation with TCR plus CD28 signals mediated by increased transcription and messenger ribonucleic acid stability. *J Immunol*, 158, 4074-81.
- FLEISCHER, J., SOETH, E., REILING, N., GRAGE-GRIEBENOW, E., FLAD, H. D. & ERNST, M. (1996) Differential expression and function of CD80 (B7-1) and CD86 (B7-2) on human peripheral blood monocytes. *Immunology*, 89, 592-8.
- FLOYD, T. L., KOEHN, B. H., KITCHENS, W. H., ROBERTSON, J. M., CHEESEMAN, J. A., STEMPORA, L., LARSEN, C. P. & FORD, M. L. (2011) Limiting the amount and duration of antigen exposure during priming increases memory T cell requirement for costimulation during recall. *J Immunol*, 186, 2033-41.
- FOGER, N., MARHABA, R. & ZOLLER, M. (2000) CD44 supports T cell proliferation and apoptosis by apposition of protein kinases. *Eur J Immunol*, 30, 2888-99.
- FOGER, N., MARHABA, R. & ZOLLER, M. (2001) Involvement of CD44 in cytoskeleton rearrangement and raft reorganization in T cells. *J Cell Sci*, 114, 1169-78.

- FONTENOT, A. P., GHARAVI, L., BENNETT, S. R., CANAVERA, S. J., NEWMAN, L. S. & KOTZIN, B. L. (2003a) CD28 costimulation independence of target organ versus circulating memory antigen-specific CD4+ T cells. *J Clin Invest*, 112, 776-84.
- FONTENOT, J. D., GAVIN, M. A. & RUDENSKY, A. Y. (2003b) Foxp3 programs the development and function of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. *Nat Immunol,* 4, 330-6.
- FONTENOT, J. D., RASMUSSEN, J. P., GAVIN, M. A. & RUDENSKY, A. Y. (2005) A function for interleukin 2 in Foxp3-expressing regulatory T cells. *Nat Immunol,* 6, 1142-51.
- FOOKSMAN, D. R., VARDHANA, S., VASILIVER-SHAMIS, G., LIESE, J., BLAIR, D. A., WAITE, J., SACRISTAN, C., VICTORA, G. D., ZANIN-ZHOROV, A. & DUSTIN, M. L. (2010) Functional anatomy of T cell activation and synapse formation. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 28, 79-105.
- FRANCISCO, L. M., SALINAS, V. H., BROWN, K. E., VANGURI, V. K., FREEMAN, G. J., KUCHROO, V. K. & SHARPE, A. H. (2009) PD-L1 regulates the development, maintenance, and function of induced regulatory T cells. *J Exp Med*, 206, 3015-29.
- FRASER, J. D., IRVING, B. A., CRABTREE, G. R. & WEISS, A. (1991) Regulation of interleukin-2 gene enhancer activity by the T cell accessory molecule CD28. *Science*, 251, 313-6.
- FRAUWIRTH, K. A., RILEY, J. L., HARRIS, M. H., PARRY, R. V., RATHMELL, J. C., PLAS, D. R., ELSTROM, R. L., JUNE, C. H. & THOMPSON, C. B. (2002) The CD28 signaling pathway regulates glucose metabolism. *Immunity*, 16, 769-77.
- FREEMAN, G. J., BOUSSIOTIS, V. A., ANUMANTHAN, A., BERNSTEIN, G. M., KE, X. Y., RENNERT, P. D., GRAY, G. S., GRIBBEN, J. G. & NADLER, L. M. (1995) B7-1 and B7-2 do not deliver identical costimulatory signals, since B7-2 but not B7-1 preferentially costimulates the initial production of IL-4. *Immunity*, 2, 523-32.
- FREEMAN, G. J., GRIBBEN, J. G., BOUSSIOTIS, V. A., NG, J. W., RESTIVO, V. A., JR., LOMBARD, L. A., GRAY, G. S. & NADLER, L. M. (1993) Cloning of B7-2: a CTLA-4 counter-receptor that costimulates human T cell proliferation. *Science*, 262, 909-11.
- FREEMAN, G. J., LONG, A. J., IWAI, Y., BOURQUE, K., CHERNOVA, T., NISHIMURA, H., FITZ, L. J., MALENKOVICH, N., OKAZAKI, T., BYRNE, M. C., HORTON, H. F., FOUSER, L., CARTER, L., LING, V., BOWMAN, M. R., CARRENO, B. M., COLLINS, M., WOOD, C. R. & HONJO, T. (2000) Engagement of the PD-1 immunoinhibitory receptor by a novel B7 family member leads to negative regulation of lymphocyte activation. J Exp Med, 192, 1027-34.
- FRIEDLINE, R. H., BROWN, D. S., NGUYEN, H., KORNFELD, H., LEE, J., ZHANG, Y., APPLEBY, M., DER, S. D., KANG, J. & CHAMBERS, C. A. (2009) CD4+ regulatory T cells require CTLA-4 for the maintenance of systemic tolerance. *J Exp Med*, 206, 421-34.
- FUSE, S., TSAI, C. Y., ROMMEREIM, L. M., ZHANG, W. & USHERWOOD, E. J. (2011) Differential requirements for CD80/86-CD28 costimulation in primary and memory CD4 T cell responses to vaccinia virus. *Cell Immunol*, 266, 130-4.
- FUSE, S., ZHANG, W. & USHERWOOD, E. J. (2008) Control of memory CD8+ T cell differentiation by CD80/CD86-CD28 costimulation and restoration by IL-2 during the recall response. *J Immunol*, 180, 1148-57.
- GABRYSOVA, L., CHRISTENSEN, J. R., WU, X., KISSENPFENNIG, A., MALISSEN, B. & O'GARRA, A. (2011) Integrated T-cell receptor and costimulatory signals determine

TGF-beta-dependent differentiation and maintenance of Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. *Eur J Immunol,* 41, 1242-8.

- GABRYSOVA, L. & WRAITH, D. C. (2010) Antigenic strength controls the generation of antigen-specific IL-10-secreting T regulatory cells. *Eur J Immunol*, 40, 1386-95.
- GAME, D. S., ROGERS, N. J. & LECHLER, R. I. (2005) Acquisition of HLA-DR and costimulatory molecules by T cells from allogeneic antigen presenting cells. Am J Transplant, 5, 1614-25.
- GAMPER, C. J. & POWELL, J. D. (2012) All PI3Kinase signaling is not mTOR: dissecting mTOR-dependent and independent signaling pathways in T cells. *Front Immunol*, 3, 312.
- GANUSOV, V. V., MILUTINOVIC, D. & DE BOER, R. J. (2007) IL-2 regulates expansion of CD4+ T cell populations by affecting cell death: insights from modeling CFSE data. J Immunol, 179, 950-7.
- GARBI, N. & KREUTZBERG, T. (2012) Dendritic cells enhance the antigen sensitivity of T cells. *Front Immunol*, **3**, 389.
- GARCIA, C. A., MARTIN, M. & MICHALEK, S. M. (2004) Role of B7 costimulatory molecules in mediating systemic and mucosal antibody responses to attenuated Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium and its cloned antigen. *Infect Immun*, 72, 5824-31.
- GARCIA, S., DISANTO, J. & STOCKINGER, B. (1999) Following the development of a CD4 T cell response in vivo: from activation to memory formation. *Immunity*, 11, 163-71.
- GARIDOU, L., HEYDARI, S., TRUONG, P., BROOKS, D. G. & MCGAVERN, D. B. (2009) Therapeutic memory T cells require costimulation for effective clearance of a persistent viral infection. *J Virol*, 83, 8905-15.
- GARY, R., VOELKL, S., PALMISANO, R., ULLRICH, E., BOSCH, J. J. & MACKENSEN, A. (2012) Antigen-specific transfer of functional programmed death ligand 1 from human APCs onto CD8+ T cells via trogocytosis. *J Immunol*, 188, 744-52.
- GEGINAT, J., CLISSI, B., MORO, M., DELLABONA, P., BENDER, J. R. & PARDI, R. (2000) CD28 and LFA-1 contribute to cyclosporin A-resistant T cell growth by stabilizing the IL-2 mRNA through distinct signaling pathways. *Eur J Immunol,* 30, 1136-44.
- GENOVESE, M. C. (2005) Biologic therapies in clinical development for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *J Clin Rheumatol*, 11, S45-54.
- GEORGE, T. C., BILSBOROUGH, J., VINEY, J. L. & NORMENT, A. M. (2003) High antigen dose and activated dendritic cells enable Th cells to escape regulatory T cellmediated suppression in vitro. *Eur J Immunol*, 33, 502-11.
- GHIOTTO-RAGUENEAU, M., BATTIFORA, M., TRUNEH, A., WATERFIELD, M. D. & OLIVE, D. (1996) Comparison of CD28-B7.1 and B7.2 functional interaction in resting human T cells: phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase association to CD28 and cytokine production. *Eur J Immunol*, 26, 34-41.
- GHOSH, P., SICA, A., CIPPITELLI, M., SUBLESKI, J., LAHESMAA, R., YOUNG, H. A. & RICE, N. R. (1996) Activation of nuclear factor of activated T cells in a cyclosporin Aresistant pathway. *J Biol Chem*, 271, 7700-4.
- GIARDINO TORCHIA, M. L., CONZE, D. B., JANKOVIC, D. & ASHWELL, J. D. (2013) Balance between NF-kappaB p100 and p52 regulates T cell costimulation dependence. *J Immunol*, 190, 549-55.

- GIRVIN, A. M., DAL CANTO, M. C., RHEE, L., SALOMON, B., SHARPE, A., BLUESTONE, J. A. & MILLER, S. D. (2000) A critical role for B7/CD28 costimulation in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis: a comparative study using costimulatory moleculedeficient mice and monoclonal antibody blockade. *J Immunol*, 164, 136-43.
- GOLDSTEIN, J. S., CHEN, T., BRUNSWICK, M., MOSTOWSKY, H. & KOZLOWSKI, S. (1998) Purified MHC class I and peptide complexes activate naive CD8+ T cells independently of the CD28/B7 and LFA-1/ICAM-1 costimulatory interactions. *J Immunol*, 160, 3180-7.
- GOTTSCHALK, R. A., CORSE, E. & ALLISON, J. P. (2010) TCR ligand density and affinity determine peripheral induction of Foxp3 in vivo. *J Exp Med*, 207, 1701-11.
- GREEN, J. M., KARPITSKIY, V., KIMZEY, S. L. & SHAW, A. S. (2000) Coordinate regulation of T cell activation by CD2 and CD28. *J Immunol,* 164, 3591-5.
- GREEN, J. M., NOEL, P. J., SPERLING, A. I., WALUNAS, T. L., GRAY, G. S., BLUESTONE, J. A. & THOMPSON, C. B. (1994) Absence of B7-dependent responses in CD28deficient mice. *Immunity*, 1, 501-8.
- GREENE, J. L., LEYTZE, G. M., EMSWILER, J., PEACH, R., BAJORATH, J., COSAND, W.
   & LINSLEY, P. S. (1996) Covalent dimerization of CD28/CTLA-4 and oligomerization of CD80/CD86 regulate T cell costimulatory interactions. *J Biol Chem*, 271, 26762-71.
- GREENWALD, R. J., LU, P., HALVORSON, M. J., ZHOU, X., CHEN, S., MADDEN, K. B., PERRIN, P. J., MORRIS, S. C., FINKELMAN, F. D., PEACH, R., LINSLEY, P. S., URBAN, J. F., JR. & GAUSE, W. C. (1997) Effects of blocking B7-1 and B7-2 interactions during a type 2 in vivo immune response. *J Immunol*, 158, 4088-96.
- GREGORI, S., TOMASONI, D., PACCIANI, V., SCIRPOLI, M., BATTAGLIA, M., MAGNANI, C. F., HAUBEN, E. & RONCAROLO, M. G. (2010) Differentiation of type 1 T regulatory cells (Tr1) by tolerogenic DC-10 requires the IL-10-dependent ILT4/HLA-G pathway. *Blood*, 116, 935-44.
- GRISERI, T., ASQUITH, M., THOMPSON, C. & POWRIE, F. (2010) OX40 is required for regulatory T cell-mediated control of colitis. *J Exp Med*, 207, 699-709.
- GROHMANN, U., ORABONA, C., FALLARINO, F., VACCA, C., CALCINARO, F., FALORNI, A., CANDELORO, P., BELLADONNA, M. L., BIANCHI, R., FIORETTI, M. C. & PUCCETTI, P. (2002) CTLA-4-Ig regulates tryptophan catabolism in vivo. *Nat Immunol,* 3, 1097-101.
- GROUX, H., BIGLER, M., DE VRIES, J. E. & RONCAROLO, M. G. (1996) Interleukin-10 induces a long-term antigen-specific anergic state in human CD4+ T cells. *J Exp Med*, 184, 19-29.
- GROUX, H., O'GARRA, A., BIGLER, M., ROULEAU, M., ANTONENKO, S., DE VRIES, J. E.
   & RONCAROLO, M. G. (1997) A CD4+ T-cell subset inhibits antigen-specific T-cell responses and prevents colitis. *Nature*, 389, 737-42.
- GRUNDSTROM, S., CEDERBOM, L., SUNDSTEDT, A., SCHEIPERS, P. & IVARS, F. (2003) Superantigen-induced regulatory T cells display different suppressive functions in the presence or absence of natural CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells in vivo. *J Immunol*, 170, 5008-17.
- GU, P., GAO, J. F., D'SOUZA, C. A., KOWALCZYK, A., CHOU, K. Y. & ZHANG, L. (2012) Trogocytosis of CD80 and CD86 by induced regulatory T cells. *Cell Mol Immunol*, 9, 136-46.

- GUNTERMANN, C. & ALEXANDER, D. R. (2002) CTLA-4 suppresses proximal TCR signaling in resting human CD4(+) T cells by inhibiting ZAP-70 Tyr(319) phosphorylation: a potential role for tyrosine phosphatases. *J Immunol*, 168, 4420-9.
- GUNZER, M., SCHAFER, A., BORGMANN, S., GRABBE, S., ZANKER, K. S., BROCKER, E. B., KAMPGEN, E. & FRIEDL, P. (2000) Antigen presentation in extracellular matrix: interactions of T cells with dendritic cells are dynamic, short lived, and sequential. *Immunity*, 13, 323-32.
- GUNZER, M., WEISHAUPT, C., HILLMER, A., BASOGLU, Y., FRIEDL, P., DITTMAR, K. E., KOLANUS, W., VARGA, G. & GRABBE, S. (2004) A spectrum of biophysical interaction modes between T cells and different antigen-presenting cells during priming in 3-D collagen and in vivo. *Blood*, 104, 2801-9.
- GUO, F., ICLOZAN, C., SUH, W. K., ANASETTI, C. & YU, X. Z. (2008) CD28 controls differentiation of regulatory T cells from naive CD4 T cells. *J Immunol*, 181, 2285-91.
- HARGREAVES, R. G., BORTHWICK, N. J., GILARDINI MONTANI, M. S., PICCOLELLA, E., CARMICHAEL, P., LECHLER, R. I., AKBAR, A. N. & LOMBARDI, G. (1997) Dissociation of T cell anergy from apoptosis by blockade of Fas/Apo-1 (CD95) signaling. *J Immunol*, 158, 3099-107.
- HART, D. N. (1997) Dendritic cells: unique leukocyte populations which control the primary immune response. *Blood*, 90, 3245-87.
- HAXHINASTO, S., MATHIS, D. & BENOIST, C. (2008) The AKT-mTOR axis regulates de novo differentiation of CD4+Foxp3+ cells. *J Exp Med*, 205, 565-74.
- HEISSMEYER, V., MACIAN, F., IM, S. H., VARMA, R., FESKE, S., VENUPRASAD, K., GU, H., LIU, Y. C., DUSTIN, M. L. & RAO, A. (2004) Calcineurin imposes T cell unresponsiveness through targeted proteolysis of signaling proteins. *Nat Immunol*, 5, 255-65.
- HENRICKSON, S. E., MEMPEL, T. R., MAZO, I. B., LIU, B., ARTYOMOV, M. N., ZHENG, H., PEIXOTO, A., FLYNN, M. P., SENMAN, B., JUNT, T., WONG, H. C., CHAKRABORTY, A. K. & VON ANDRIAN, U. H. (2008) T cell sensing of antigen dose governs interactive behavior with dendritic cells and sets a threshold for T cell activation. *Nat Immunol*, 9, 282-91.
- HINTZEN, R. Q., DE JONG, R., LENS, S. M., BROUWER, M., BAARS, P. & VAN LIER, R. A. (1993) Regulation of CD27 expression on subsets of mature T-lymphocytes. *J Immunol*, 151, 2426-35.
- HIROKAWA, M., KITABAYASHI, A., KUROKI, J. & MIURA, A. B. (1995) Signal transduction by B7/BB1 expressed on activated T lymphocytes: cross-linking of B7/BB1 induces protein tyrosine phosphorylation and synergizes with signalling through T-cell receptor/CD3. *Immunology*, 86, 155-61.
- HOCHWELLER, K., WABNITZ, G. H., SAMSTAG, Y., SUFFNER, J., HAMMERLING, G. J. & GARBI, N. (2010) Dendritic cells control T cell tonic signaling required for responsiveness to foreign antigen. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107, 5931-6.
- HODI, F. S., O'DAY, S. J., MCDERMOTT, D. F., WEBER, R. W., SOSMAN, J. A., HAANEN, J. B., GONZALEZ, R., ROBERT, C., SCHADENDORF, D., HASSEL, J. C., AKERLEY, W., VAN DEN EERTWEGH, A. J., LUTZKY, J., LORIGAN, P., VAUBEL, J. M., LINETTE, G. P., HOGG, D., OTTENSMEIER, C. H., LEBBE, C., PESCHEL, C., QUIRT, I., CLARK, J. I., WOLCHOK, J. D., WEBER, J. S., TIAN, J., YELLIN, M. J., NICHOL, G. M., HOOS, A. & URBA, W. J. (2010) Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med, 363, 711-23.

- HOGAN, L. H., MARKOFSKI, W., BOCK, A., BARGER, B., MORRISSEY, J. D. & SANDOR, M. (2001) Mycobacterium bovis BCG-induced granuloma formation depends on gamma interferon and CD40 ligand but does not require CD28. *Infect Immun*, 69, 2596-603.
- HOLDORF, A. D., LEE, K. H., BURACK, W. R., ALLEN, P. M. & SHAW, A. S. (2002) Regulation of Lck activity by CD4 and CD28 in the immunological synapse. *Nat Immunol*, 3, 259-64.
- HOMANN, D., DUMMER, W., WOLFE, T., RODRIGO, E., THEOFILOPOULOS, A. N., OLDSTONE, M. B. & VON HERRATH, M. G. (2006) Lack of intrinsic CTLA-4 expression has minimal effect on regulation of antiviral T-cell immunity. *J Virol,* 80, 270-80.
- HONSTETTRE, A., MEGHARI, S., NUNES, J. A., LEPIDI, H., RAOULT, D., OLIVE, D. & MEGE, J. L. (2006) Role for the CD28 molecule in the control of Coxiella burnetii infection. *Infect Immun*, 74, 1800-8.
- HORI, S., NOMURA, T. & SAKAGUCHI, S. (2003) Control of regulatory T cell development by the transcription factor Foxp3. *Science*, 299, 1057-61.
- HUANG, C. T., HUSO, D. L., LU, Z., WANG, T., ZHOU, G., KENNEDY, E. P., DRAKE, C. G., MORGAN, D. J., SHERMAN, L. A., HIGGINS, A. D., PARDOLL, D. M. & ADLER, A. J. (2003) CD4+ T cells pass through an effector phase during the process of in vivo tolerance induction. *J Immunol*, 170, 3945-53.
- HUANG, J. F., YANG, Y., SEPULVEDA, H., SHI, W., HWANG, I., PETERSON, P. A., JACKSON, M. R., SPRENT, J. & CAI, Z. (1999) TCR-Mediated internalization of peptide-MHC complexes acquired by T cells. *Science*, 286, 952-4.
- HUDRISIER, D., AUCHER, A., PUAUX, A. L., BORDIER, C. & JOLY, E. (2007) Capture of target cell membrane components via trogocytosis is triggered by a selected set of surface molecules on T or B cells. *J Immunol*, 178, 3637-47.
- HUPPA, J. B. & DAVIS, M. M. (2003) T-cell-antigen recognition and the immunological synapse. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 3, 973-83.
- HUTLOFF, A., DITTRICH, A. M., BEIER, K. C., ELJASCHEWITSCH, B., KRAFT, R., ANAGNOSTOPOULOS, I. & KROCZEK, R. A. (1999) ICOS is an inducible T-cell costimulator structurally and functionally related to CD28. *Nature*, 397, 263-6.
- HWANG, I., HUANG, J. F., KISHIMOTO, H., BRUNMARK, A., PETERSON, P. A., JACKSON, M. R., SURH, C. D., CAI, Z. & SPRENT, J. (2000) T cells can use either T cell receptor or CD28 receptors to absorb and internalize cell surface molecules derived from antigen-presenting cells. J Exp Med, 191, 1137-48.
- IIDA, T., OHNO, H., NAKASEKO, C., SAKUMA, M., TAKEDA-EZAKI, M., ARASE, H., KOMINAMI, E., FUJISAWA, T. & SAITO, T. (2000) Regulation of cell surface expression of CTLA-4 by secretion of CTLA-4-containing lysosomes upon activation of CD4+ T cells. *J Immunol*, 165, 5062-8.
- IKEMIZU, S., GILBERT, R. J., FENNELLY, J. A., COLLINS, A. V., HARLOS, K., JONES, E. Y., STUART, D. I. & DAVIS, S. J. (2000) Structure and dimerization of a soluble form of B7-1. *Immunity*, 12, 51-60.
- ISAKOV, N. & ALTMAN, A. (2012) PKC-theta-mediated signal delivery from the TCR/CD28 surface receptors. *Front Immunol*, 3, 273.

- JABS, C., GREVE, B., CHANG, T. T., SOBEL, R. A., SHARPE, A. H. & KUCHROO, V. K. (2002) Genetic background determines the requirement for B7 costimulation in induction of autoimmunity. *Eur J Immunol*, 32, 2687-97.
- JACOBS, S. R., HERMAN, C. E., MACIVER, N. J., WOFFORD, J. A., WIEMAN, H. L., HAMMEN, J. J. & RATHMELL, J. C. (2008) Glucose uptake is limiting in T cell activation and requires CD28-mediated Akt-dependent and independent pathways. *J Immunol*, 180, 4476-86.
- JAIN, N., MIU, B., JIANG, J. K., MCKINSTRY, K. K., PRINCE, A., SWAIN, S. L., GREINER, D. L., THOMAS, C. J., SANDERSON, M. J., BERG, L. J. & KANG, J. (2013) CD28 and ITK signals regulate autoreactive T cell trafficking. *Nat Med*, 19, 1632-7.
- JAIN, N., NGUYEN, H., CHAMBERS, C. & KANG, J. (2010) Dual function of CTLA-4 in regulatory T cells and conventional T cells to prevent multiorgan autoimmunity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107, 1524-8.
- JANARDHAN, S. V., PRAVEEN, K., MARKS, R. & GAJEWSKI, T. F. (2011) Evidence implicating the Ras pathway in multiple CD28 costimulatory functions in CD4+ T cells. *PLoS One,* 6, e24931.
- JANSSON, A., BARNES, E., KLENERMAN, P., HARLEN, M., SORENSEN, P., DAVIS, S. J. & NILSSON, P. (2005) A theoretical framework for quantitative analysis of the molecular basis of costimulation. *J Immunol*, 175, 1575-85.
- JENKINS, M. K., TAYLOR, P. S., NORTON, S. D. & URDAHL, K. B. (1991) CD28 delivers a costimulatory signal involved in antigen-specific IL-2 production by human T cells. J Immunol, 147, 2461-6.
- JOLY, E. & HUDRISIER, D. (2003) What is trogocytosis and what is its purpose? *Nat Immunol,* 4, 815.
- JONES, R. G., ELFORD, A. R., PARSONS, M. J., WU, L., KRAWCZYK, C. M., YEH, W. C., HAKEM, R., ROTTAPEL, R., WOODGETT, J. R. & OHASHI, P. S. (2002) CD28dependent activation of protein kinase B/Akt blocks Fas-mediated apoptosis by preventing death-inducing signaling complex assembly. *J Exp Med*, 196, 335-48.
- KAIZUKA, Y., DOUGLASS, A. D., VARDHANA, S., DUSTIN, M. L. & VALE, R. D. (2009) The coreceptor CD2 uses plasma membrane microdomains to transduce signals in T cells. *J Cell Biol*, 185, 521-34.
- KALLAND, M. E., OBERPRIELER, N. G., VANG, T., TASKEN, K. & TORGERSEN, K. M. (2011) T cell-signaling network analysis reveals distinct differences between CD28 and CD2 costimulation responses in various subsets and in the MAPK pathway between resting and activated regulatory T cells. *J Immunol*, 187, 5233-45.
- KARIV, I., TRUNEH, A. & SWEET, R. W. (1996) Analysis of the site of interaction of CD28 with its counter-receptors CD80 and CD86 and correlation with function. *J Immunol*, 157, 29-38.
- KASTENMULLER, W., GASTEIGER, G., SUBRAMANIAN, N., SPARWASSER, T., BUSCH, D. H., BELKAID, Y., DREXLER, I. & GERMAIN, R. N. (2011) Regulatory T cells selectively control CD8+ T cell effector pool size via IL-2 restriction. *J Immunol*, 187, 3186-97.
- KAWAI, K., SHAHINIAN, A., MAK, T. W. & OHASHI, P. S. (1996) Skin allograft rejection in CD28-deficient mice. *Transplantation*, 61, 352-5.
- KEARNEY, E. R., WALUNAS, T. L., KARR, R. W., MORTON, P. A., LOH, D. Y., BLUESTONE, J. A. & JENKINS, M. K. (1995) Antigen-dependent clonal expansion of

a trace population of antigen-specific CD4+ T cells in vivo is dependent on CD28 costimulation and inhibited by CTLA-4. *J Immunol*, 155, 1032-6.

- KERSTAN, A. & HUNIG, T. (2004) Cutting edge: distinct TCR- and CD28-derived signals regulate CD95L, Bcl-xL, and the survival of primary T cells. *J Immunol,* 172, 1341-5.
- KHORUTS, A., MONDINO, A., PAPE, K. A., REINER, S. L. & JENKINS, M. K. (1998) A natural immunological adjuvant enhances T cell clonal expansion through a CD28-dependent, interleukin (IL)-2-independent mechanism. *J Exp Med*, 187, 225-36.
- KHOSHNAN, A., TINDELL, C., LAUX, I., BAE, D., BENNETT, B. & NEL, A. E. (2000) The NF-kappa B cascade is important in Bcl-xL expression and for the anti-apoptotic effects of the CD28 receptor in primary human CD4+ lymphocytes. *J Immunol*, 165, 1743-54.
- KIM, M. Y., BEKIARIS, V., MCCONNELL, F. M., GASPAL, F. M., RAYKUNDALIA, C. & LANE, P. J. (2005) OX40 signals during priming on dendritic cells inhibit CD4 T cell proliferation: IL-4 switches off OX40 signals enabling rapid proliferation of Th2 effectors. *J Immunol*, 174, 1433-7.
- KIM, Y. O., KIM, H. J., KIM, S. K., CHUNG, J. H. & HONG, S. J. (2010) Association of the CD28/CTLA4/ICOS polymorphisms with susceptibility to rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Chem Lab Med*, 48, 345-53.
- KIRCHHOFF, S., MULLER, W. W., LI-WEBER, M. & KRAMMER, P. H. (2000) Up-regulation of c-FLIPshort and reduction of activation-induced cell death in CD28-costimulated human T cells. *Eur J Immunol.* Germany.
- KITAMURA, N., MURATA, S., UEKI, T., MEKATA, E., REILLY, R. T., JAFFEE, E. M. & TANI, T. (2009) OX40 costimulation can abrogate Foxp3+ regulatory T cell-mediated suppression of antitumor immunity. *Int J Cancer*, 125, 630-8.
- KLEIN, L., HINTERBERGER, M., WIRNSBERGER, G. & KYEWSKI, B. (2009) Antigen presentation in the thymus for positive selection and central tolerance induction. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 9, 833-44.
- KOENEN, H. J. & JOOSTEN, I. (2000) Blockade of CD86 and CD40 induces alloantigenspecific immunoregulatory T cells that remain anergic even after reversal of hyporesponsiveness. *Blood*, 95, 3153-61.
- KORMENDY, D., HOFF, H., HOFF, P., BROKER, B. M., BURMESTER, G. R. & BRUNNER-WEINZIERL, M. C. (2013) Impact of the CTLA-4/CD28 axis on the processes of joint inflammation in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum*, 65, 81-7.
- KRUMMEL, M. F. & ALLISON, J. P. (1995) CD28 and CTLA-4 have opposing effects on the response of T cells to stimulation. *J Exp Med*, 182, 459-65.
- KUCHROO, V. K., DAS, M. P., BROWN, J. A., RANGER, A. M., ZAMVIL, S. S., SOBEL, R. A., WEINER, H. L., NABAVI, N. & GLIMCHER, L. H. (1995) B7-1 and B7-2 costimulatory molecules activate differentially the Th1/Th2 developmental pathways: application to autoimmune disease therapy. *Cell*, 80, 707-18.
- KUMAR, R., FEREZ, M., SWAMY, M., ARECHAGA, I., REJAS, M. T., VALPUESTA, J. M., SCHAMEL, W. W., ALARCON, B. & VAN SANTEN, H. M. (2011) Increased sensitivity of antigen-experienced T cells through the enrichment of oligomeric T cell receptor complexes. *Immunity*, 35, 375-87.
- KUNDIG, T. M., SHAHINIAN, A., KAWAI, K., MITTRUCKER, H. W., SEBZDA, E., BACHMANN, M. F., MAK, T. W. & OHASHI, P. S. (1996) Duration of TCR stimulation determines costimulatory requirement of T cells. *Immunity*, 5, 41-52.

- KUSAKARI, S., OHNISHI, H., JIN, F. J., KANEKO, Y., MURATA, T., MURATA, Y., OKAZAWA, H. & MATOZAKI, T. (2008) Trans-endocytosis of CD47 and SHPS-1 and its role in regulation of the CD47-SHPS-1 system. *J Cell Sci*, 121, 1213-23.
- LAFFERTY, K. J. & WOOLNOUGH, J. (1977) The origin and mechanism of the allograft reaction. *Immunol Rev*, 35, 231-62.
- LANE, P., HALLER, C. & MCCONNELL, F. (1996) Evidence that induction of tolerance in vivo involves active signaling via a B7 ligand-dependent mechanism: CTLA4-Ig protects V beta 8+ T cells from tolerance induction by the superantigen staphylococcal enterotoxin B. *Eur J Immunol*, 26, 858-62.
- LANIER, L. L., O'FALLON, S., SOMOZA, C., PHILLIPS, J. H., LINSLEY, P. S., OKUMURA, K., ITO, D. & AZUMA, M. (1995) CD80 (B7) and CD86 (B70) provide similar costimulatory signals for T cell proliferation, cytokine production, and generation of CTL. *J Immunol*, 154, 97-105.
- LARSEN, C. P., PEARSON, T. C., ADAMS, A. B., TSO, P., SHIRASUGI, N., STROBERT, E., ANDERSON, D., COWAN, S., PRICE, K., NAEMURA, J., EMSWILER, J., GREENE, J., TURK, L. A., BAJORATH, J., TOWNSEND, R., HAGERTY, D., LINSLEY, P. S. & PEACH, R. J. (2005) Rational development of LEA29Y (belatacept), a high-affinity variant of CTLA4-Ig with potent immunosuppressive properties. *Am J Transplant*, 5, 443-53.
- LATCHMAN, Y., WOOD, C. R., CHERNOVA, T., CHAUDHARY, D., BORDE, M., CHERNOVA, I., IWAI, Y., LONG, A. J., BROWN, J. A., NUNES, R., GREENFIELD, E. A., BOURQUE, K., BOUSSIOTIS, V. A., CARTER, L. L., CARRENO, B. M., MALENKOVICH, N., NISHIMURA, H., OKAZAKI, T., HONJO, T., SHARPE, A. H. & FREEMAN, G. J. (2001) PD-L2 is a second ligand for PD-1 and inhibits T cell activation. *Nat Immunol*, 2, 261-8.
- LAZAR-MOLNAR, E., YAN, Q., CAO, E., RAMAGOPAL, U., NATHENSON, S. G. & ALMO, S. C. (2008) Crystal structure of the complex between programmed death-1 (PD-1) and its ligand PD-L2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 105, 10483-8.
- LEE, K. H., HOLDORF, A. D., DUSTIN, M. L., CHAN, A. C., ALLEN, P. M. & SHAW, A. S. (2002) T cell receptor signaling precedes immunological synapse formation. *Science*. United States.
- LEE, K. M., CHUANG, E., GRIFFIN, M., KHATTRI, R., HONG, D. K., ZHANG, W., STRAUS, D., SAMELSON, L. E., THOMPSON, C. B. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (1998) Molecular basis of T cell inactivation by CTLA-4. *Science*, 282, 2263-6.
- LENSCHOW, D. J., HEROLD, K. C., RHEE, L., PATEL, B., KOONS, A., QIN, H. Y., FUCHS, E., SINGH, B., THOMPSON, C. B. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (1996) CD28/B7 regulation of Th1 and Th2 subsets in the development of autoimmune diabetes. *Immunity*, 5, 285-93.
- LENSCHOW, D. J., HO, S. C., SATTAR, H., RHEE, L., GRAY, G., NABAVI, N., HEROLD, K. C. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (1995) Differential effects of anti-B7-1 and anti-B7-2 monoclonal antibody treatment on the development of diabetes in the nonobese diabetic mouse. *J Exp Med*, 181, 1145-55.
- LENSCHOW, D. J., SU, G. H., ZUCKERMAN, L. A., NABAVI, N., JELLIS, C. L., GRAY, G. S., MILLER, J. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (1993) Expression and functional significance of an additional ligand for CTLA-4. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 90, 11054-8.
- LESPAGNARD, L., METTENS, P., DE SMEDT, T., BAZIN, H., URBAIN, J., LEO, O. & MOSER, M. (1998) The immune response induced in vivo by dendritic cells is

dependent on B7-1 or B7-2, but the inhibition of both signals does not lead to tolerance. *Int Immunol*, 10, 295-304.

- LEUNG, H. T., BRADSHAW, J., CLEAVELAND, J. S. & LINSLEY, P. S. (1995) Cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated molecule-4, a high-avidity receptor for CD80 and CD86, contains an intracellular localization motif in its cytoplasmic tail. *J Biol Chem*, 270, 25107-14.
- LEVINE, B. L., UEDA, Y., CRAIGHEAD, N., HUANG, M. L. & JUNE, C. H. (1995) CD28 ligands CD80 (B7-1) and CD86 (B7-2) induce long-term autocrine growth of CD4+ T cells and induce similar patterns of cytokine secretion in vitro. *Int Immunol,* 7, 891-904.
- LEVINGS, M. K., GREGORI, S., TRESOLDI, E., CAZZANIGA, S., BONINI, C. & RONCAROLO, M. G. (2005) Differentiation of Tr1 cells by immature dendritic cells requires IL-10 but not CD25+CD4+ Tr cells. *Blood*, 105, 1162-9.
- LI, X., ZHANG, C., ZHANG, J., ZHANG, Y., WU, Z., YANG, L., XIANG, Z., QI, Z., ZHANG, X. & XIAO, X. (2012) Polymorphisms in the CTLA-4 gene and rheumatoid arthritis susceptibility: a meta-analysis. *J Clin Immunol*, 32, 530-9.
- LIANG, S., ALARD, P., ZHAO, Y., PARNELL, S., CLARK, S. L. & KOSIEWICZ, M. M. (2005) Conversion of CD4+ CD25- cells into CD4+ CD25+ regulatory T cells in vivo requires B7 costimulation, but not the thymus. *J Exp Med*, 201, 127-37.
- LIANG, Y., CUCCHETTI, M., RONCAGALLI, R., YOKOSUKA, T., MALZAC, A., BERTOSIO, E., IMBERT, J., NIJMAN, I. J., SUCHANEK, M., SAITO, T., WULFING, C., MALISSEN, B. & MALISSEN, M. (2013) The lymphoid lineage-specific actinuncapping protein Rltpr is essential for costimulation via CD28 and the development of regulatory T cells. *Nat Immunol*, 14, 858-66.
- LIDDY, N., BOSSI, G., ADAMS, K. J., LISSINA, A., MAHON, T. M., HASSAN, N. J., GAVARRET, J., BIANCHI, F. C., PUMPHREY, N. J., LADELL, K., GOSTICK, E., SEWELL, A. K., LISSIN, N. M., HARWOOD, N. E., MOLLOY, P. E., LI, Y., CAMERON, B. J., SAMI, M., BASTON, E. E., TODOROV, P. T., PASTON, S. J., DENNIS, R. E., HARPER, J. V., DUNN, S. M., ASHFIELD, R., JOHNSON, A., MCGRATH, Y., PLESA, G., JUNE, C. H., KALOS, M., PRICE, D. A., VUIDEPOT, A., WILLIAMS, D. D., SUTTON, D. H. & JAKOBSEN, B. K. (2012) Monoclonal TCRredirected tumor cell killing. *Nat Med*, 18, 980-7.
- LIM, T. S., GOH, J. K., MORTELLARO, A., LIM, C. T., HAMMERLING, G. J. & RICCIARDI-CASTAGNOLI, P. (2012) CD80 and CD86 differentially regulate mechanical interactions of T-cells with antigen-presenting dendritic cells and B-cells. *PLoS One*, 7, e45185.
- LIN, J. T., LINEBERRY, N. B., KATTAH, M. G., SU, L. L., UTZ, P. J., FATHMAN, C. G. & WU, L. (2009) Naive CD4 t cell proliferation is controlled by mammalian target of rapamycin regulation of GRAIL expression. *J Immunol*, 182, 5919-28.
- LINSLEY, P. S., BRADSHAW, J., GREENE, J., PEACH, R., BENNETT, K. L. & MITTLER, R. S. (1996) Intracellular trafficking of CTLA-4 and focal localization towards sites of TCR engagement. *Immunity*, 4, 535-43.
- LINSLEY, P. S., BRADY, W., GROSMAIRE, L., ARUFFO, A., DAMLE, N. K. & LEDBETTER, J. A. (1991a) Binding of the B cell activation antigen B7 to CD28 costimulates T cell proliferation and interleukin 2 mRNA accumulation. *J Exp Med*, 173, 721-30.

- LINSLEY, P. S., BRADY, W., URNES, M., GROSMAIRE, L. S., DAMLE, N. K. & LEDBETTER, J. A. (1991b) CTLA-4 is a second receptor for the B cell activation antigen B7. *J Exp Med*, 174, 561-9.
- LINSLEY, P. S., GREENE, J. L., BRADY, W., BAJORATH, J., LEDBETTER, J. A. & PEACH, R. (1994) Human B7-1 (CD80) and B7-2 (CD86) bind with similar avidities but distinct kinetics to CD28 and CTLA-4 receptors. *Immunity*, 1, 793-801.
- LINSLEY, P. S. & NADLER, S. G. (2009) The clinical utility of inhibiting CD28-mediated costimulation. *Immunol Rev*, 229, 307-21.
- LIU, X., GAO, J. X., WEN, J., YIN, L., LI, O., ZUO, T., GAJEWSKI, T. F., FU, Y. X., ZHENG, P. & LIU, Y. (2003) B7DC/PDL2 promotes tumor immunity by a PD-1-independent mechanism. J Exp Med, 197, 1721-30.
- LOMBARDI, G., SIDHU, S., BATCHELOR, R. & LECHLER, R. (1994) Anergic T cells as suppressor cells in vitro. *Science*, 264, 1587-9.
- LONDON, C. A., LODGE, M. P. & ABBAS, A. K. (2000) Functional responses and costimulator dependence of memory CD4+ T cells. *J Immunol*, 164, 265-72.
- LONG, S. A., RIECK, M., TATUM, M., BOLLYKY, P. L., WU, R. P., MULLER, I., HO, J. C., SHILLING, H. G. & BUCKNER, J. H. (2011) Low-dose antigen promotes induction of FOXP3 in human CD4+ T cells. *J Immunol*, 187, 3511-20.
- LUCAS, P. J., NEGISHI, I., NAKAYAMA, K., FIELDS, L. E. & LOH, D. Y. (1995) Naive CD28deficient T cells can initiate but not sustain an in vitro antigen-specific immune response. *J Immunol*, 154, 5757-68.
- LUMSDEN, J. M., PRASAD, S. J., PEACH, R. J. & RONCHESE, F. (2003) The effects of B7dependent costimulation on T cell division and survival in vivo and in vitro are dependent on antigen concentration. *Eur J Immunol,* 33, 2074-82.
- LUPINO, E., BUCCINNA, B., RAMONDETTI, C., LOMARTIRE, A., DE MARCO, G., RICOTTI, E., TOVO, P. A., RINAUDO, M. T. & PICCININI, M. (2010) In CD28costimulated human naive CD4+ T cells, I-kappaB kinase controls the expression of cell cycle regulatory proteins via interleukin-2-independent mechanisms. *Immunology*, 131, 231-41.
- LUQMAN, M. & BOTTOMLY, K. (1992) Activation requirements for CD4+ T cells differing in CD45R expression. *J Immunol*, 149, 2300-6.
- MA, B. Y., MIKOLAJCZAK, S. A., DANESH, A., HOSIAWA, K. A., CAMERON, C. M., TAKAORI-KONDO, A., UCHIYAMA, T., KELVIN, D. J. & OCHI, A. (2005) The expression and the regulatory role of OX40 and 4-1BB heterodimer in activated human T cells. *Blood*, 106, 2002-10.
- MA, J., DING, Y., FANG, X., WANG, R. & SUN, Z. (2012) Protein kinase C-theta inhibits inducible regulatory T cell differentiation via an AKT-Foxo1/3a-dependent pathway. J Immunol, 188, 5337-47.
- MACAULAY, A. E., DEKRUYFF, R. H., GOODNOW, C. C. & UMETSU, D. T. (1997) Antigenspecific B cells preferentially induce CD4+ T cells to produce IL-4. *J Immunol*, 158, 4171-9.
- MACIAN, F., GARCIA-COZAR, F., IM, S. H., HORTON, H. F., BYRNE, M. C. & RAO, A. (2002) Transcriptional mechanisms underlying lymphocyte tolerance. *Cell*, 109, 719-31.

- MADDUR, M. S., MIOSSEC, P., KAVERI, S. V. & BAYRY, J. (2012) Th17 cells: biology, pathogenesis of autoimmune and inflammatory diseases, and therapeutic strategies. *Am J Pathol,* 181, 8-18.
- MALDONADO, R. A., IRVINE, D. J., SCHREIBER, R. & GLIMCHER, L. H. (2004) A role for the immunological synapse in lineage commitment of CD4 lymphocytes. *Nature*, 431, 527-32.
- MALEK, T. R., YU, A., SCIBELLI, P., LICHTENHELD, M. G. & CODIAS, E. K. (2001) Broad programming by IL-2 receptor signaling for extended growth to multiple cytokines and functional maturation of antigen-activated T cells. *J Immunol*, 166, 1675-83.
- MANICKASINGHAM, S. P., ANDERTON, S. M., BURKHART, C. & WRAITH, D. C. (1998) Qualitative and quantitative effects of CD28/B7-mediated costimulation on naive T cells in vitro. *J Immunol*, 161, 3827-35.
- MANZ, B. N., JACKSON, B. L., PETIT, R. S., DUSTIN, M. L. & GROVES, J. (2011) T-cell triggering thresholds are modulated by the number of antigen within individual T-cell receptor clusters. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 108, 9089-94.
- MANZOTTI, C. N., LIU, M. K., BURKE, F., DUSSABLY, L., ZHENG, Y. & SANSOM, D. M. (2006) Integration of CD28 and CTLA-4 function results in differential responses of T cells to CD80 and CD86. *Eur J Immunol*, 36, 1413-22.
- MARANGONI, F., MUROOKA, T. T., MANZO, T., KIM, E. Y., CARRIZOSA, E., ELPEK, N. M. & MEMPEL, T. R. (2013) The transcription factor NFAT exhibits signal memory during serial T cell interactions with antigen-presenting cells. *Immunity*, 38, 237-49.
- MARENGERE, L. E., WATERHOUSE, P., DUNCAN, G. S., MITTRUCKER, H. W., FENG, G. S. & MAK, T. W. (1996) Regulation of T cell receptor signaling by tyrosine phosphatase SYP association with CTLA-4. *Science*, 272, 1170-3.
- MARINARI, B., COSTANZO, A., MARZANO, V., PICCOLELLA, E. & TUOSTO, L. (2004) CD28 delivers a unique signal leading to the selective recruitment of RelA and p52 NF-kappaB subunits on IL-8 and Bcl-xL gene promoters. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 101, 6098-103.
- MARK, D. A., DONOVAN, C. E., DE SANCTIS, G. T., HE, H. Z., CERNADAS, M., KOBZIK, L., PERKINS, D. L., SHARPE, A. & FINN, P. W. (2000) B7-1 (CD80) and B7-2 (CD86) have complementary roles in mediating allergic pulmonary inflammation and airway hyperresponsiveness. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol*, 22, 265-71.
- MARSTON, D. J., DICKINSON, S. & NOBES, C. D. (2003) Rac-dependent trans-endocytosis of ephrinBs regulates Eph-ephrin contact repulsion. *Nat Cell Biol*, 5, 879-88.
- MASTELLER, E. L., CHUANG, E., MULLEN, A. C., REINER, S. L. & THOMPSON, C. B. (2000) Structural analysis of CTLA-4 function in vivo. *J Immunol*, 164, 5319-27.
- MATSUMURA, Y., HORI, T., KAWAMATA, S., IMURA, A. & UCHIYAMA, T. (1999) Intracellular signaling of gp34, the OX40 ligand: induction of c-jun and c-fos mRNA expression through gp34 upon binding of its receptor, OX40. *J Immunol*, 163, 3007-11.
- MATZINGER, P. (2002) The danger model: a renewed sense of self. Science, 296, 301-5.
- MCADAM, A. J., CHANG, T. T., LUMELSKY, A. E., GREENFIELD, E. A., BOUSSIOTIS, V. A., DUKE-COHAN, J. S., CHERNOVA, T., MALENKOVICH, N., JABS, C., KUCHROO, V. K., LING, V., COLLINS, M., SHARPE, A. H. & FREEMAN, G. J. (2000) Mouse inducible costimulatory molecule (ICOS) expression is enhanced by

CD28 costimulation and regulates differentiation of CD4+ T cells. *J Immunol*, 165, 5035-40.

- MEAD, K. I., ZHENG, Y., MANZOTTI, C. N., PERRY, L. C., LIU, M. K., BURKE, F., POWNER, D. J., WAKELAM, M. J. & SANSOM, D. M. (2005) Exocytosis of CTLA-4 is dependent on phospholipase D and ADP ribosylation factor-1 and stimulated during activation of regulatory T cells. *J Immunol*, 174, 4803-11.
- MEMPEL, T. R., HENRICKSON, S. E. & VON ANDRIAN, U. H. (2004) T-cell priming by dendritic cells in lymph nodes occurs in three distinct phases. *Nature*, 427, 154-9.
- MESTAS, J. & HUGHES, C. C. (2001) Endothelial cell costimulation of T cell activation through CD58-CD2 interactions involves lipid raft aggregation. J Immunol, 167, 4378-85.
- MICHEL, F., ATTAL-BONNEFOY, G., MANGINO, G., MISE-OMATA, S. & ACUTO, O. (2001) CD28 as a molecular amplifier extending TCR ligation and signaling capabilities. *Immunity*, 15, 935-45.
- MICHEL, F., MANGINO, G., ATTAL-BONNEFOY, G., TUOSTO, L., ALCOVER, A., ROUMIER, A., OLIVE, D. & ACUTO, O. (2000) CD28 utilizes Vav-1 to enhance TCRproximal signaling and NF-AT activation. *J Immunol*, 165, 3820-9.
- MILLER, J., BAKER, C., COOK, K., GRAF, B., SANCHEZ-LOCKHART, M., SHARP, K., WANG, X., YANG, B. & YOSHIDA, T. (2009) Two pathways of costimulation through CD28. *Immunol Res*, 45, 159-72.
- MILLER, M. J., SAFRINA, O., PARKER, I. & CAHALAN, M. D. (2004) Imaging the single cell dynamics of CD4+ T cell activation by dendritic cells in lymph nodes. J Exp Med, 200, 847-56.
- MINAMI, Y., KONO, T., MIYAZAKI, T. & TANIGUCHI, T. (1993) The IL-2 receptor complex: its structure, function, and target genes. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 11, 245-68.
- MITTRUCKER, H. W., SHAHINIAN, A., BOUCHARD, D., KUNDIG, T. M. & MAK, T. W. (1996) Induction of unresponsiveness and impaired T cell expansion by staphylococcal enterotoxin B in CD28-deficient mice. *J Exp Med*, 183, 2481-8.
- MOLINERO, L. L., MILLER, M. L., EVARISTO, C. & ALEGRE, M. L. (2011) High TCR stimuli prevent induced regulatory T cell differentiation in a NF-kappaB-dependent manner. J Immunol, 186, 4609-17.
- MONKS, C. R., FREIBERG, B. A., KUPFER, H., SCIAKY, N. & KUPFER, A. (1998) Threedimensional segregation of supramolecular activation clusters in T cells. *Nature*, 395, 82-6.
- MURTAZA, A., KUCHROO, V. K. & FREEMAN, G. J. (1999) Changes in the strength of costimulation through the B7/CD28 pathway alter functional T cell responses to altered peptide ligands. *Int Immunol*, 11, 407-16.
- MUSCOLINI, M., CAMPERIO, C., CAPUANO, C., CARISTI, S., PICCOLELLA, E., GALANDRINI, R. & TUOSTO, L. (2013) Phosphatidylinositol 4-phosphate 5-kinase alpha activation critically contributes to CD28-dependent signaling responses. *J Immunol*, 190, 5279-86.
- NATESAN, M., RAZI-WOLF, Z. & REISER, H. (1996) Costimulation of IL-4 production by murine B7-1 and B7-2 molecules. *J Immunol*, 156, 2783-91.

- NDEJEMBI, M. P., TEIJARO, J. R., PATKE, D. S., BINGAMAN, A. W., CHANDOK, M. R., AZIMZADEH, A., NADLER, S. G. & FARBER, D. L. (2006) Control of memory CD4 T cell recall by the CD28/B7 costimulatory pathway. *J Immunol*, 177, 7698-706.
- NDLOVU, H., DARBY, M., FROELICH, M., HORSNELL, W., LUHDER, F., HUNIG, T. & BROMBACHER, F. (2014) Inducible deletion of CD28 prior to secondary nippostrongylus brasiliensis infection impairs worm expulsion and recall of protective memory CD4(+) T cell responses. *PLoS Pathog*, 10, e1003906.
- NG, T. H., BRITTON, G. J., HILL, E. V., VERHAGEN, J., BURTON, B. R. & WRAITH, D. C. (2013) Regulation of adaptive immunity; the role of interleukin-10. *Front Immunol*, 4, 129.
- NICHOLS, J. T., MIYAMOTO, A., OLSEN, S. L., D'SOUZA, B., YAO, C. & WEINMASTER, G. (2007) DSL ligand endocytosis physically dissociates Notch1 heterodimers before activating proteolysis can occur. *J Cell Biol*, 176, 445-58.
- NISHIMURA, H., NOSE, M., HIAI, H., MINATO, N. & HONJO, T. (1999) Development of lupus-like autoimmune diseases by disruption of the PD-1 gene encoding an ITIM motif-carrying immunoreceptor. *Immunity*, 11, 141-51.
- NURIEVA, R., THOMAS, S., NGUYEN, T., MARTIN-OROZCO, N., WANG, Y., KAJA, M. K., YU, X. Z. & DONG, C. (2006) T-cell tolerance or function is determined by combinatorial costimulatory signals. *EMBO J*, 25, 2623-33.
- NURIEVA, R. I., CHUVPILO, S., WIEDER, E. D., ELKON, K. B., LOCKSLEY, R., SERFLING, E. & DONG, C. (2007) A costimulation-initiated signaling pathway regulates NFATc1 transcription in T lymphocytes. *J Immunol*, 179, 1096-103.
- O'DAY, S. J., HAMID, O. & URBA, W. J. (2007) Targeting cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4): a novel strategy for the treatment of melanoma and other malignancies. *Cancer*, 110, 2614-27.
- ODERUP, C., CEDERBOM, L., MAKOWSKA, A., CILIO, C. M. & IVARS, F. (2006) Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4-dependent down-modulation of costimulatory molecules on dendritic cells in CD4+ CD25+ regulatory T-cell-mediated suppression. *Immunology*, 118, 240-9.
- ODOBASIC, D., KITCHING, A. R., TIPPING, P. G. & HOLDSWORTH, S. R. (2005) CD80 and CD86 costimulatory molecules regulate crescentic glomerulonephritis by different mechanisms. *Kidney Int*, 68, 584-94.
- ODOBASIC, D., LEECH, M. T., XUE, J. R. & HOLDSWORTH, S. R. (2008) Distinct in vivo roles of CD80 and CD86 in the effector T-cell responses inducing antigen-induced arthritis. *Immunology*, 124, 503-13.
- OGAWA, S., WATANABE, M., SAKURAI, Y., INUTAKE, Y., WATANABE, S., TAI, X. & ABE, R. (2013) CD28 signaling in primary CD4+ T cells: identification of both tyrosine phosphorylation-dependent and phosphorylation-independent pathways. *Int Immunol.*
- OHASHI, P. S. (2002) T-cell signalling and autoimmunity: molecular mechanisms of disease. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 2, 427-38.
- OKAZAKI, T., MAEDA, A., NISHIMURA, H., KUROSAKI, T. & HONJO, T. (2001) PD-1 immunoreceptor inhibits B cell receptor-mediated signaling by recruiting src homology 2-domain-containing tyrosine phosphatase 2 to phosphotyrosine. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 98, 13866-71.

- OKI, S., KOHSAKA, T. & AZUMA, M. (1999) Augmentation of CTLA-4 expression by wortmannin: involvement of lysosomal sorting properties of CTLA-4. Int Immunol, 11, 1563-71.
- OLSSON, C., MICHAELSSON, E., PARRA, E., PETTERSSON, U., LANDO, P. A. & DOHLSTEN, M. (1998) Biased dependency of CD80 versus CD86 in the induction of transcription factors regulating the human IL-2 promoter. *Int Immunol,* 10, 499-506.
- ONISHI, Y., FEHERVARI, Z., YAMAGUCHI, T. & SAKAGUCHI, S. (2008) Foxp3+ natural regulatory T cells preferentially form aggregates on dendritic cells in vitro and actively inhibit their maturation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 105, 10113-8.
- PAGAN, A. J., PEPPER, M., CHU, H. H., GREEN, J. M. & JENKINS, M. K. (2012) CD28 promotes CD4+ T cell clonal expansion during infection independently of its YMNM and PYAP motifs. *J Immunol*, 189, 2909-17.
- PAGES, F., RAGUENEAU, M., ROTTAPEL, R., TRUNEH, A., NUNES, J., IMBERT, J. & OLIVE, D. (1994) Binding of phosphatidylinositol-3-OH kinase to CD28 is required for T-cell signalling. *Nature*, 369, 327-9.
- PARK, S. G., SCHULZE-LUEHRMAN, J., HAYDEN, M. S., HASHIMOTO, N., OGAWA, W., KASUGA, M. & GHOSH, S. (2009) The kinase PDK1 integrates T cell antigen receptor and CD28 coreceptor signaling to induce NF-kappaB and activate T cells. *Nat Immunol*, 10, 158-66.
- PARKS, A. L., KLUEG, K. M., STOUT, J. R. & MUSKAVITCH, M. A. (2000) Ligand endocytosis drives receptor dissociation and activation in the Notch pathway. *Development*, 127, 1373-85.
- PARRY, R. V., CHEMNITZ, J. M., FRAUWIRTH, K. A., LANFRANCO, A. R., BRAUNSTEIN, I., KOBAYASHI, S. V., LINSLEY, P. S., THOMPSON, C. B. & RILEY, J. L. (2005) CTLA-4 and PD-1 receptors inhibit T-cell activation by distinct mechanisms. *Mol Cell Biol*, 25, 9543-53.
- PARRY, R. V., REIF, K., SMITH, G., SANSOM, D. M., HEMMINGS, B. A. & WARD, S. G. (1997) Ligation of the T cell co-stimulatory receptor CD28 activates the serinethreonine protein kinase protein kinase B. *Eur J Immunol*, 27, 2495-501.
- PATSOUKIS, N., BROWN, J., PETKOVA, V., LIU, F., LI, L. & BOUSSIOTIS, V. A. (2012) Selective effects of PD-1 on Akt and Ras pathways regulate molecular components of the cell cycle and inhibit T cell proliferation. *Sci Signal*, 5, ra46.
- PEGGS, K. S., QUEZADA, S. A., CHAMBERS, C. A., KORMAN, A. J. & ALLISON, J. P. (2009) Blockade of CTLA-4 on both effector and regulatory T cell compartments contributes to the antitumor activity of anti-CTLA-4 antibodies. *J Exp Med*, 206, 1717-25.
- PENTCHEVA-HOANG, T., EGEN, J. G., WOJNOONSKI, K. & ALLISON, J. P. (2004) B7-1 and B7-2 selectively recruit CTLA-4 and CD28 to the immunological synapse. *Immunity*, 21, 401-13.
- PFISTERSHAMMER, K., KLAUSER, C., PICKL, W. F., STOCKL, J., LEITNER, J., ZLABINGER, G., MAJDIC, O. & STEINBERGER, P. (2006) No evidence for dualism in function and receptors: PD-L2/B7-DC is an inhibitory regulator of human T cell activation. *Eur J Immunol*, 36, 1104-13.
- PICKER, L. J., TERSTAPPEN, L. W., ROTT, L. S., STREETER, P. R., STEIN, H. & BUTCHER, E. C. (1990) Differential expression of homing-associated adhesion molecules by T cell subsets in man. *J Immunol*, 145, 3247-55.

- PICONESE, S., PITTONI, P., BUROCCHI, A., GORZANELLI, A., CARE, A., TRIPODO, C. & COLOMBO, M. P. (2010) A non-redundant role for OX40 in the competitive fitness of Treg in response to IL-2. *Eur J Immunol,* 40, 2902-13.
- PIEPER, J., JOHANSSON, S., SNIR, O., LINTON, L., RIECK, M., BUCKNER, J. H., WINQVIST, O., VAN VOLLENHOVEN, R. & MALMSTROM, V. (2013) Peripheral and site-specific CD4 CD28 T cells from Rheumatoid Arthritis patients show distinct characteristics. *Scand J Immunol.*
- PODOJIL, J. R. & MILLER, S. D. (2009) Cross-linking of CD80 on CD4+ T cells activates a calcium-dependent signaling pathway. *J Immunol*, 182, 766-73.
- PODOJIL, J. R. & MILLER, S. D. (2013) Targeting the B7 family of co-stimulatory molecules: successes and challenges. *BioDrugs*, 27, 1-13.
- PONKA, P. & LOK, C. N. (1999) The transferrin receptor: role in health and disease. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol*, 31, 1111-37.
- POWELL, J. D., LERNER, C. G. & SCHWARTZ, R. H. (1999) Inhibition of cell cycle progression by rapamycin induces T cell clonal anergy even in the presence of costimulation. *J Immunol*, 162, 2775-84.
- PULITI, M., BISTONI, F. & TISSI, L. (2010) Lack of B7-1 and B7-2 costimulatory molecules modulates the severity of group B Streptococcus-induced arthritis. *Microbes Infect*, 12, 302-8.
- QIAO, G., ZHAO, Y., LI, Z., TANG, P. Q., LANGDON, W. Y., YANG, T. & ZHANG, J. (2013) T cell activation threshold regulated by E3 ubiquitin ligase CbI-b determines fate of inducible regulatory T cells. *J Immunol*, 191, 632-9.
- QUIEL, J., CAUCHETEUX, S., LAURENCE, A., SINGH, N. J., BOCHAROV, G., BEN-SASSON, S. Z., GROSSMAN, Z. & PAUL, W. E. (2011) Antigen-stimulated CD4 Tcell expansion is inversely and log-linearly related to precursor number. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 108, 3312-7.
- QURESHI, O. S., KAUR, S., HOU, T. Z., JEFFERY, L. E., POULTER, N. S., BRIGGS, Z., KENEFECK, R., WILLOX, A. K., ROYLE, S. J., RAPPOPORT, J. Z. & SANSOM, D. M. (2012) Constitutive clathrin-mediated endocytosis of CTLA-4 persists during T cell activation. J Biol Chem, 287, 9429-40.
- QURESHI, O. S., ZHENG, Y., NAKAMURA, K., ATTRIDGE, K., MANZOTTI, C., SCHMIDT,
  E. M., BAKER, J., JEFFERY, L. E., KAUR, S., BRIGGS, Z., HOU, T. Z., FUTTER, C.
  E., ANDERSON, G., WALKER, L. S. & SANSOM, D. M. (2011) Trans-endocytosis of
  CD80 and CD86: a molecular basis for the cell-extrinsic function of CTLA-4. *Science*, 332, 600-3.
- RADZIEWICZ, H., IBEGBU, C. C., HON, H., BEDARD, N., BRUNEAU, J., WORKOWSKI, K.
  A., KNECHTLE, S. J., KIRK, A. D., LARSEN, C. P., SHOUKRY, N. H. & GRAKOUI,
  A. (2010) Transient CD86 expression on hepatitis C virus-specific CD8+ T cells in acute infection is linked to sufficient IL-2 signaling. *J Immunol*, 184, 2410-22.
- RAYCHAUDHURI, S., THOMSON, B. P., REMMERS, E. F., EYRE, S., HINKS, A.,
  GUIDUCCI, C., CATANESE, J. J., XIE, G., STAHL, E. A., CHEN, R., ALFREDSSON,
  L., AMOS, C. I., ARDLIE, K. G., BARTON, A., BOWES, J., BURTT, N. P., CHANG,
  M., COBLYN, J., COSTENBADER, K. H., CRISWELL, L. A., CRUSIUS, J. B., CUI, J.,
  DE JAGER, P. L., DING, B., EMERY, P., FLYNN, E., HARRISON, P., HOCKING, L.
  J., HUIZINGA, T. W., KASTNER, D. L., KE, X., KURREEMAN, F. A., LEE, A. T., LIU,
  X., LI, Y., MARTIN, P., MORGAN, A. W., PADYUKOV, L., REID, D. M., SEIELSTAD,
  M., SELDIN, M. F., SHADICK, N. A., STEER, S., TAK, P. P., THOMSON, W., VAN

DER HELM-VAN MIL, A. H., VAN DER HORST-BRUINSMA, I. E., WEINBLATT, M. E., WILSON, A. G., WOLBINK, G. J., WORDSWORTH, P., ALTSHULER, D., KARLSON, E. W., TOES, R. E., DE VRIES, N., BEGOVICH, A. B., SIMINOVITCH, K. A., WORTHINGTON, J., KLARESKOG, L., GREGERSEN, P. K., DALY, M. J. & PLENGE, R. M. (2009) Genetic variants at CD28, PRDM1 and CD2/CD58 are associated with rheumatoid arthritis risk. *Nat Genet*, 41, 1313-8.

- READ, S., MALMSTROM, V. & POWRIE, F. (2000) Cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 plays an essential role in the function of CD25(+)CD4(+) regulatory cells that control intestinal inflammation. *J Exp Med*, 192, 295-302.
- REICHARDT, P., DORNBACH, B., RONG, S., BEISSERT, S., GUELER, F., LOSER, K. & GUNZER, M. (2007) Naive B cells generate regulatory T cells in the presence of a mature immunologic synapse. *Blood*, 110, 1519-29.
- RICHER, M. J., NOLZ, J. C. & HARTY, J. T. (2013) Pathogen-specific inflammatory milieux tune the antigen sensitivity of CD8(+) T cells by enhancing T cell receptor signaling. *Immunity*, 38, 140-52.
- RILEY, J. L., MAO, M., KOBAYASHI, S., BIERY, M., BURCHARD, J., CAVET, G., GREGSON, B. P., JUNE, C. H. & LINSLEY, P. S. (2002) Modulation of TCR-induced transcriptional profiles by ligation of CD28, ICOS, and CTLA-4 receptors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99, 11790-5.
- RINCON, M. & FLAVELL, R. A. (1994) AP-1 transcriptional activity requires both T-cell receptor-mediated and co-stimulatory signals in primary T lymphocytes. *EMBO J*, 13, 4370-81.
- RODRIGUEZ-FERNANDEZ, J. L., RIOL-BLANCO, L. & DELGADO-MARTIN, C. (2010) What is an immunological synapse? *Microbes Infect*, 12, 438-45.
- ROGERS, P. R., DUBEY, C. & SWAIN, S. L. (2000) Qualitative changes accompany memory T cell generation: faster, more effective responses at lower doses of antigen. *J Immunol*, 164, 2338-46.
- RONCAROLO, M. G., GREGORI, S., BATTAGLIA, M., BACCHETTA, R., FLEISCHHAUER, K. & LEVINGS, M. K. (2006) Interleukin-10-secreting type 1 regulatory T cells in rodents and humans. *Immunol Rev*, 212, 28-50.
- RONCHESE, F. & HAUSMANN, B. (1993) B lymphocytes in vivo fail to prime naive T cells but can stimulate antigen-experienced T lymphocytes. *J Exp Med*, 177, 679-90.
- ROTHOEFT, T., GONSCHOREK, A., BARTZ, H., ANHENN, O. & SCHAUER, U. (2003) Antigen dose, type of antigen-presenting cell and time of differentiation contribute to the T helper 1/T helper 2 polarization of naive T cells. *Immunology*, 110, 430-9.
- ROWELL, E. A., WALSH, M. C. & WELLS, A. D. (2005) Opposing roles for the cyclindependent kinase inhibitor p27kip1 in the control of CD4+ T cell proliferation and effector function. *J Immunol*, 174, 3359-68.
- RUDULIER, C. D., MCKINSTRY, K. K., AL-YASSIN, G. A., KROEGER, D. R. & BRETSCHER, P. A. (2014) The number of responding CD4 T cells and the dose of antigen conjointly determine the TH1/TH2 phenotype by modulating B7/CD28 interactions. *J Immunol*, 192, 5140-50.
- RULIFSON, I. C., SPERLING, A. I., FIELDS, P. E., FITCH, F. W. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (1997) CD28 costimulation promotes the production of Th2 cytokines. *J Immunol*, 158, 658-65.

- SABZEVARI, H., KANTOR, J., JAIGIRDAR, A., TAGAYA, Y., NARAMURA, M., HODGE, J., BERNON, J. & SCHLOM, J. (2001) Acquisition of CD80 (B7-1) by T cells. *J Immunol*, 166, 2505-13.
- SAFFORD, M., COLLINS, S., LUTZ, M. A., ALLEN, A., HUANG, C. T., KOWALSKI, J., BLACKFORD, A., HORTON, M. R., DRAKE, C., SCHWARTZ, R. H. & POWELL, J. D. (2005) Egr-2 and Egr-3 are negative regulators of T cell activation. *Nat Immunol*, 6, 472-80.
- SAGI, Y., LANDRIGAN, A., LEVY, R. & LEVY, S. (2012) Complementary costimulation of human T-cell subpopulations by cluster of differentiation 28 (CD28) and CD81. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 109, 1613-8.
- SAHA, B., HARLAN, D. M., LEE, K. P., JUNE, C. H. & ABE, R. (1996) Protection against lethal toxic shock by targeted disruption of the CD28 gene. *J Exp Med*, 183, 2675-80.
- SAKAGUCHI, S., BENHAM, H., COPE, A. P. & THOMAS, R. (2012) T-cell receptor signaling and the pathogenesis of autoimmune arthritis: insights from mouse and man. *Immunol Cell Biol*, 90, 277-87.
- SAKAGUCHI, S., YAMAGUCHI, T., NOMURA, T. & ONO, M. (2008) Regulatory T cells and immune tolerance. *Cell*, 133, 775-87.
- SALLUSTO, F., LANZAVECCHIA, A. & MACKAY, C. R. (1998) Chemokines and chemokine receptors in T-cell priming and Th1/Th2-mediated responses. *Immunol Today*, 19, 568-74.
- SALLUSTO, F., LENIG, D., FORSTER, R., LIPP, M. & LANZAVECCHIA, A. (1999) Two subsets of memory T lymphocytes with distinct homing potentials and effector functions. *Nature*, 401, 708-12.
- SALOJIN, K. V., ZHANG, J. & DELOVITCH, T. L. (1999) TCR and CD28 are coupled via ZAP-70 to the activation of the Vav/Rac-1-/PAK-1/p38 MAPK signaling pathway. *J Immunol,* 163, 844-53.
- SALOMON, B. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (2001) Complexities of CD28/B7: CTLA-4 costimulatory pathways in autoimmunity and transplantation. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 19, 225-52.
- SALOMON, B., LENSCHOW, D. J., RHEE, L., ASHOURIAN, N., SINGH, B., SHARPE, A. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (2000) B7/CD28 costimulation is essential for the homeostasis of the CD4+CD25+ immunoregulatory T cells that control autoimmune diabetes. *Immunity*, 12, 431-40.
- SANCHEZ-LOCKHART, M., GRAF, B. & MILLER, J. (2008) Signals and sequences that control CD28 localization to the central region of the immunological synapse. *J Immunol*, 181, 7639-48.
- SANSOM, D. M. & HALL, N. D. (1993) B7/BB1, the ligand for CD28, is expressed on repeatedly activated human T cells in vitro. *Eur J Immunol*, 23, 295-8.
- SAUER, S., BRUNO, L., HERTWECK, A., FINLAY, D., LELEU, M., SPIVAKOV, M., KNIGHT,
  Z. A., COBB, B. S., CANTRELL, D., O'CONNOR, E., SHOKAT, K. M., FISHER, A. G.
  & MERKENSCHLAGER, M. (2008) T cell receptor signaling controls Foxp3
  expression via PI3K, Akt, and mTOR. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 105, 7797-802.
- SAVAGE, P. A., BONIFACE, J. J. & DAVIS, M. M. (1999) A kinetic basis for T cell receptor repertoire selection during an immune response. *Immunity*, 10, 485-92.
- SCHIFF, M., KEISERMAN, M., CODDING, C., SONGCHAROEN, S., BERMAN, A., NAYIAGER, S., SALDATE, C., LI, T., ARANDA, R., BECKER, J. C., LIN, C.,

CORNET, P. L. & DOUGADOS, M. (2008) Efficacy and safety of abatacept or infliximab vs placebo in ATTEST: a phase III, multi-centre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to methotrexate. *Ann Rheum Dis,* 67, 1096-103.

- SCHMITT, E. G. & WILLIAMS, C. B. (2013) Generation and function of induced regulatory T cells. *Front Immunol*, 4, 152.
- SCHNEIDER, H., MARTIN, M., AGARRABERES, F. A., YIN, L., RAPOPORT, I., KIRCHHAUSEN, T. & RUDD, C. E. (1999) Cytolytic T lymphocyte-associated antigen-4 and the TCR zeta/CD3 complex, but not CD28, interact with clathrin adaptor complexes AP-1 and AP-2. *J Immunol*, 163, 1868-79.
- SCHNEIDER, H., PRASAD, K. V., SHOELSON, S. E. & RUDD, C. E. (1995) CTLA-4 binding to the lipid kinase phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase in T cells. *J Exp Med*, 181, 351-5.
- SCHWARTZ, R. H. (2003) T cell anergy. Annu Rev Immunol, 21, 305-34.
- SCHWEITZER, A. N., BORRIELLO, F., WONG, R. C., ABBAS, A. K. & SHARPE, A. H. (1997) Role of costimulators in T cell differentiation: studies using antigen-presenting cells lacking expression of CD80 or CD86. *J Immunol*, 158, 2713-22.
- SCHWEITZER, A. N. & SHARPE, A. H. (1998) Studies using antigen-presenting cells lacking expression of both B7-1 (CD80) and B7-2 (CD86) show distinct requirements for B7 molecules during priming versus restimulation of Th2 but not Th1 cytokine production. *J Immunol*, 161, 2762-71.
- SEMPLE, K., NGUYEN, A., YU, Y., WANG, H., ANASETTI, C. & YU, X. Z. (2011) Strong CD28 costimulation suppresses induction of regulatory T cells from naive precursors through Lck signaling. *Blood*, 117, 3096-103.
- SEWELL, A. K. (2012) Why must T cells be cross-reactive? Nat Rev Immunol, 12, 669-77.
- SHAHINIAN, A., PFEFFER, K., LEE, K. P., KUNDIG, T. M., KISHIHARA, K., WAKEHAM, A., KAWAI, K., OHASHI, P. S., THOMPSON, C. B. & MAK, T. W. (1993) Differential T cell costimulatory requirements in CD28-deficient mice. *Science*, 261, 609-12.
- SHEPPARD, K. A., FITZ, L. J., LEE, J. M., BENANDER, C., GEORGE, J. A., WOOTERS, J., QIU, Y., JUSSIF, J. M., CARTER, L. L., WOOD, C. R. & CHAUDHARY, D. (2004)
   PD-1 inhibits T-cell receptor induced phosphorylation of the ZAP70/CD3zeta signalosome and downstream signaling to PKCtheta. *FEBS Lett*, 574, 37-41.
- SHEVACH, E. M. (2009) Mechanisms of foxp3+ T regulatory cell-mediated suppression. *Immunity*, 30, 636-45.
- SHIN, T., KENNEDY, G., GORSKI, K., TSUCHIYA, H., KOSEKI, H., AZUMA, M., YAGITA, H., CHEN, L., POWELL, J., PARDOLL, D. & HOUSSEAU, F. (2003) Cooperative B7-1/2 (CD80/CD86) and B7-DC costimulation of CD4+ T cells independent of the PD-1 receptor. J Exp Med, 198, 31-8.
- SHIN, T., YOSHIMURA, K., SHIN, T., CRAFTON, E. B., TSUCHIYA, H., HOUSSEAU, F., KOSEKI, H., SCHULICK, R. D., CHEN, L. & PARDOLL, D. M. (2005) In vivo costimulatory role of B7-DC in tuning T helper cell 1 and cytotoxic T lymphocyte responses. J Exp Med, 201, 1531-41.
- SHINOHARA, T., TANIWAKI, M., ISHIDA, Y., KAWAICHI, M. & HONJO, T. (1994) Structure and chromosomal localization of the human PD-1 gene (PDCD1). *Genomics*, 23, 704-6.

- SHIPKOVA, M. & WIELAND, E. (2012) Surface markers of lymphocyte activation and markers of cell proliferation. *Clin Chim Acta*, 413, 1338-49.
- SHIRATORI, T., MIYATAKE, S., OHNO, H., NAKASEKO, C., ISONO, K., BONIFACINO, J. S. & SAITO, T. (1997) Tyrosine phosphorylation controls internalization of CTLA-4 by regulating its interaction with clathrin-associated adaptor complex AP-2. *Immunity*, 6, 583-9.
- SINGH, K., DESHPANDE, P., PRYSHCHEP, S., COLMEGNA, I., LIARSKI, V., WEYAND, C. M. & GORONZY, J. J. (2009) ERK-dependent T cell receptor threshold calibration in rheumatoid arthritis. *J Immunol*, 183, 8258-67.
- SINGH, N., CHANDLER, P. R., SEKI, Y., BABAN, B., TAKEZAKI, M., KAHLER, D. J., MUNN, D. H., LARSEN, C. P., MELLOR, A. L. & IWASHIMA, M. (2007) Role of CD28 in fatal autoimmune disorder in scurfy mice. *Blood,* 110, 1199-206.
- SKANLAND, S. S., MOLTU, K., BERGE, T., AANDAHL, E. M. & TASKEN, K. (2014) T-cell co-stimulation through the CD2 and CD28 co-receptors induces distinct signaling responses. *Biochem J*, Epub ahead of print.
- SLAVIK, J. M., HUTCHCROFT, J. E. & BIERER, B. E. (1999) CD80 and CD86 are not equivalent in their ability to induce the tyrosine phosphorylation of CD28. *J Biol Chem*, 274, 3116-24.
- SMEETS, R. L., FLEUREN, W. W., HE, X., VINK, P. M., WIJNANDS, F., GORECKA, M., KLOP, H., BAUERSCHMIDT, S., GARRITSEN, A., KOENEN, H. J., JOOSTEN, I., BOOTS, A. M. & ALKEMA, W. (2012) Molecular pathway profiling of T lymphocyte signal transduction pathways; Th1 and Th2 genomic fingerprints are defined by TCR and CD28-mediated signaling. *BMC Immunol*, 13, 12.
- SMITH, K. A. (1988) Interleukin-2: inception, impact, and implications. *Science*, 240, 1169-76.
- SONG, J., SALEK-ARDAKANI, S., ROGERS, P. R., CHENG, M., VAN PARIJS, L. & CROFT, M. (2004) The costimulation-regulated duration of PKB activation controls T cell longevity. *Nat Immunol*, 5, 150-8.
- SONG, J., SO, T. & CROFT, M. (2008) Activation of NF-kappaB1 by OX40 contributes to antigen-driven T cell expansion and survival. *J Immunol*, 180, 7240-8.
- SOTO-NIEVES, N., PUGA, I., ABE, B. T., BANDYOPADHYAY, S., BAINE, I., RAO, A. & MACIAN, F. (2009) Transcriptional complexes formed by NFAT dimers regulate the induction of T cell tolerance. *J Exp Med*, 206, 867-76.
- SPERLING, A. I., AUGER, J. A., EHST, B. D., RULIFSON, I. C., THOMPSON, C. B. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (1996) CD28/B7 interactions deliver a unique signal to naive T cells that regulates cell survival but not early proliferation. *J Immunol*, 157, 3909-17.
- STACHOWIAK, J. C., HAYDEN, C. C. & SASAKI, D. Y. (2010) Steric confinement of proteins on lipid membranes can drive curvature and tubulation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107, 7781-6.
- STEFANOVA, I., DORFMAN, J. R. & GERMAIN, R. N. (2002) Self-recognition promotes the foreign antigen sensitivity of naive T lymphocytes. *Nature*, 420, 429-34.
- STEINERT, E. M., SCHWARTZ, R. H. & SINGH, N. J. (2012) At low precursor frequencies, the T-cell response to chronic self-antigen results in anergy without deletion. *Eur J Immunol*, 42, 2875-80.

- STUMPF, M., ZHOU, X., CHIKUMA, S. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (2014) Tyrosine 201 of the cytoplasmic tail of CTLA-4 critically affects T regulatory cell suppressive function. *Eur J Immunol,* Epub ahead of print.
- SU, B., JACINTO, E., HIBI, M., KALLUNKI, T., KARIN, M. & BEN-NERIAH, Y. (1994) JNK is involved in signal integration during costimulation of T lymphocytes. *Cell*, 77, 727-36.
- SUNDSTEDT, A., O'NEILL, E. J., NICOLSON, K. S. & WRAITH, D. C. (2003) Role for IL-10 in suppression mediated by peptide-induced regulatory T cells in vivo. *J Immunol*, 170, 1240-8.
- SWALLOW, M. M., WALLIN, J. J. & SHA, W. C. (1999) B7h, a novel costimulatory homolog of B7.1 and B7.2, is induced by TNFalpha. *Immunity*, 11, 423-32.
- SZOT, G. L., ZHOU, P., RULIFSON, I., WANG, J., GUO, Z., KIM, O., NEWEL, K. A., THISTLETHWAITE, J. R., BLUESTONE, J. A. & ALEGRE, M. L. (2001) Different mechanisms of cardiac allograft rejection in wildtype and CD28-deficient mice. Am J Transplant, 1, 38-46.
- TAI, X., COWAN, M., FEIGENBAUM, L. & SINGER, A. (2005) CD28 costimulation of developing thymocytes induces Foxp3 expression and regulatory T cell differentiation independently of interleukin 2. *Nat Immunol*, 6, 152-62.
- TAI, X., VAN LAETHEM, F., POBEZINSKY, L., GUINTER, T., SHARROW, S. O., ADAMS, A., GRANGER, L., KRUHLAK, M., LINDSTEN, T., THOMPSON, C. B., FEIGENBAUM, L. & SINGER, A. (2012) Basis of CTLA-4 function in regulatory and conventional CD4(+) T cells. *Blood*, 119, 5155-63.
- TAKAHASHI, S., KATAOKA, H., HARA, S., YOKOSUKA, T., TAKASE, K., YAMASAKI, S., KOBAYASHI, W., SAITO, Y. & SAITO, T. (2005) In vivo overexpression of CTLA-4 suppresses lymphoproliferative diseases and thymic negative selection. *Eur J Immunol,* 35, 399-407.
- TAKAHASHI, T., TAGAMI, T., YAMAZAKI, S., UEDE, T., SHIMIZU, J., SAKAGUCHI, N., MAK, T. W. & SAKAGUCHI, S. (2000) Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by CD25(+)CD4(+) regulatory T cells constitutively expressing cytotoxic T lymphocyteassociated antigen 4. *J Exp Med*, 192, 303-10.
- TAKEDA, K., HARADA, Y., WATANABE, R., INUTAKE, Y., OGAWA, S., ONUKI, K., KAGAYA, S., TANABE, K., KISHIMOTO, H. & ABE, R. (2008) CD28 stimulation triggers NF-kappaB activation through the CARMA1-PKCtheta-Grb2/Gads axis. *Int Immunol*, 20, 1507-15.
- TAMURA, H., DONG, H., ZHU, G., SICA, G. L., FLIES, D. B., TAMADA, K. & CHEN, L. (2001) B7-H1 costimulation preferentially enhances CD28-independent T-helper cell function. *Blood*, 97, 1809-16.
- TAN, Y. X., MANZ, B. N., FREEDMAN, T. S., ZHANG, C., SHOKAT, K. M. & WEISS, A. (2013) Inhibition of the kinase Csk in thymocytes reveals a requirement for actin remodeling in the initiation of full TCR signaling. *Nat Immunol*.
- TAO, X., CONSTANT, S., JORRITSMA, P. & BOTTOMLY, K. (1997) Strength of TCR signal determines the costimulatory requirements for Th1 and Th2 CD4+ T cell differentiation. *J Immunol*, 159, 5956-63.
- TATARI-CALDERONE, Z., SEMNANI, R. T., NUTMAN, T. B., SCHLOM, J. & SABZEVARI, H. (2002) Acquisition of CD80 by human T cells at early stages of activation: functional involvement of CD80 acquisition in T cell to T cell interaction. *J Immunol*, 169, 6162-9.

- TEFT, W. A., CHAU, T. A. & MADRENAS, J. (2009) Structure-Function analysis of the CTLA-4 interaction with PP2A. *BMC Immunol,* 10, 23.
- TEIJARO, J. R., NJAU, M. N., VERHOEVEN, D., CHANDRAN, S., NADLER, S. G., HASDAY, J. & FARBER, D. L. (2009) Costimulation modulation uncouples protection from immunopathology in memory T cell responses to influenza virus. *J Immunol*, 182, 6834-43.
- TESTI, R., PHILLIPS, J. H. & LANIER, L. L. (1989) T cell activation via Leu-23 (CD69). J Immunol, 143, 1123-8.
- THEWISSEN, M., SOMERS, V., HELLINGS, N., FRAUSSEN, J., DAMOISEAUX, J. & STINISSEN, P. (2007) CD4+CD28null T cells in autoimmune disease: pathogenic features and decreased susceptibility to immunoregulation. *J Immunol*, 179, 6514-23.
- THOMAS, R. M., CHUNDER, N., CHEN, C., UMETSU, S. E., WINANDY, S. & WELLS, A. D. (2007) Ikaros enforces the costimulatory requirement for IL2 gene expression and is required for anergy induction in CD4+ T lymphocytes. *J Immunol,* 179, 7305-15.
- THOMPSON, C. B., LINDSTEN, T., LEDBETTER, J. A., KUNKEL, S. L., YOUNG, H. A., EMERSON, S. G., LEIDEN, J. M. & JUNE, C. H. (1989) CD28 activation pathway regulates the production of multiple T-cell-derived lymphokines/cytokines. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 86, 1333-7.
- TIVOL, E. A., BORRIELLO, F., SCHWEITZER, A. N., LYNCH, W. P., BLUESTONE, J. A. & SHARPE, A. H. (1995) Loss of CTLA-4 leads to massive lymphoproliferation and fatal multiorgan tissue destruction, revealing a critical negative regulatory role of CTLA-4. *Immunity*, 3, 541-7.
- TOBON, G. J., YOUINOU, P. & SARAUX, A. (2010) The environment, geo-epidemiology, and autoimmune disease: Rheumatoid arthritis. *J Autoimmun*, 35, 10-4.
- TOMASONI, R., BASSO, V., PILIPOW, K., SITIA, G., SACCANI, S., AGRESTI, A., MIETTON, F., NATOLI, G., COLOMBETTI, S. & MONDINO, A. (2011) Rapamycinsensitive signals control TCR/CD28-driven lfng, II4 and Foxp3 transcription and promoter region methylation. *Eur J Immunol*, 41, 2086-96.
- TOMIZAWA, T., KANEKO, Y., KANEKO, Y., SAITO, Y., OHNISHI, H., OKAJO, J., OKUZAWA, C., ISHIKAWA-SEKIGAMI, T., MURATA, Y., OKAZAWA, H., OKAMOTO, K., NOJIMA, Y. & MATOZAKI, T. (2007) Resistance to experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis and impaired T cell priming by dendritic cells in Src homology 2 domain-containing protein tyrosine phosphatase substrate-1 mutant mice. J Immunol, 179, 869-77.
- TSANG, J. Y., CHAI, J. G. & LECHLER, R. (2003) Antigen presentation by mouse CD4+ T cells involving acquired MHC class II:peptide complexes: another mechanism to limit clonal expansion? *Blood*, 101, 2704-10.
- TSENG, S. Y., OTSUJI, M., GORSKI, K., HUANG, X., SLANSKY, J. E., PAI, S. I., SHALABI, A., SHIN, T., PARDOLL, D. M. & TSUCHIYA, H. (2001) B7-DC, a new dendritic cell molecule with potent costimulatory properties for T cells. J Exp Med, 193, 839-46.
- TSENG, S. Y., WAITE, J. C., LIU, M., VARDHANA, S. & DUSTIN, M. L. (2008) T celldendritic cell immunological synapses contain TCR-dependent CD28-CD80 clusters that recruit protein kinase C theta. *J Immunol*, 181, 4852-63.
- TUOSTO, L. (2011) NF-kappaB family of transcription factors: biochemical players of CD28 co-stimulation. *Immunol Lett*, 135, 1-9.

- TUOSTO, L. & ACUTO, O. (1998) CD28 affects the earliest signaling events generated by TCR engagement. *Eur J Immunol,* 28, 2131-42.
- TURNER, M. S., KANE, L. P. & MOREL, P. A. (2009) Dominant role of antigen dose in CD4+Foxp3+ regulatory T cell induction and expansion. *J Immunol,* 183, 4895-903.
- UEDA, H., HOWSON, J. M., ESPOSITO, L., HEWARD, J., SNOOK, H., CHAMBERLAIN, G., RAINBOW, D. B., HUNTER, K. M., SMITH, A. N., DI GENOVA, G., HERR, M. H., DAHLMAN, I., PAYNE, F., SMYTH, D., LOWE, C., TWELLS, R. C., HOWLETT, S., HEALY, B., NUTLAND, S., RANCE, H. E., EVERETT, V., SMINK, L. J., LAM, A. C., CORDELL, H. J., WALKER, N. M., BORDIN, C., HULME, J., MOTZO, C., CUCCA, F., HESS, J. F., METZKER, M. L., ROGERS, J., GREGORY, S., ALLAHABADIA, A., NITHIYANANTHAN, R., TUOMILEHTO-WOLF, E., TUOMILEHTO, J., BINGLEY, P., GILLESPIE, K. M., UNDLIEN, D. E., RONNINGEN, K. S., GUJA, C., IONESCU-TIRGOVISTE, C., SAVAGE, D. A., MAXWELL, A. P., CARSON, D. J., PATTERSON, C. C., FRANKLYN, J. A., CLAYTON, D. G., PETERSON, L. B., WICKER, L. S., TODD, J. A. & GOUGH, S. C. (2003) Association of the T-cell regulatory gene CTLA4 with susceptibility to autoimmune disease. *Nature*, 423, 506-11.
- VALK, E., LEUNG, R., KANG, H., KANEKO, K., RUDD, C. E. & SCHNEIDER, H. (2006) T cell receptor-interacting molecule acts as a chaperone to modulate surface expression of the CTLA-4 coreceptor. *Immunity*, 25, 807-21.
- VALZASINA, B., GUIDUCCI, C., DISLICH, H., KILLEEN, N., WEINBERG, A. D. & COLOMBO, M. P. (2005) Triggering of OX40 (CD134) on CD4(+)CD25+ T cells blocks their inhibitory activity: a novel regulatory role for OX40 and its comparison with GITR. *Blood,* 105, 2845-51.
- VAN DER MERWE, P. A., BODIAN, D. L., DAENKE, S., LINSLEY, P. & DAVIS, S. J. (1997) CD80 (B7-1) binds both CD28 and CTLA-4 with a low affinity and very fast kinetics. *J Exp Med*, 185, 393-403.
- VAN KOOTEN, C. & BANCHEREAU, J. (2000) CD40-CD40 ligand. J Leukoc Biol, 67, 2-17.
- VAN SEVENTER, G. A., SHIMIZU, Y., HORGAN, K. J. & SHAW, S. (1990) The LFA-1 ligand ICAM-1 provides an important costimulatory signal for T cell receptor-mediated activation of resting T cells. *J Immunol*, 144, 4579-86.
- VARDHANA, S., CHOUDHURI, K., VARMA, R. & DUSTIN, M. L. (2010) Essential role of ubiquitin and TSG101 protein in formation and function of the central supramolecular activation cluster. *Immunity*, 32, 531-40.
- VARMA, R., CAMPI, G., YOKOSUKA, T., SAITO, T. & DUSTIN, M. L. (2006) T cell receptorproximal signals are sustained in peripheral microclusters and terminated in the central supramolecular activation cluster. *Immunity*, 25, 117-27.
- VASILEVKO, V., GHOCHIKYAN, A., HOLTERMAN, M. J. & AGADJANYAN, M. G. (2002) CD80 (B7-1) and CD86 (B7-2) are functionally equivalent in the initiation and maintenance of CD4+ T-cell proliferation after activation with suboptimal doses of PHA. DNA Cell Biol, 21, 137-49.
- VENDETTI, S., CHAI, J. G., DYSON, J., SIMPSON, E., LOMBARDI, G. & LECHLER, R. (2000) Anergic T cells inhibit the antigen-presenting function of dendritic cells. *J Immunol*, 165, 1175-81.
- VIOLA, A. & LANZAVECCHIA, A. (1996) T cell activation determined by T cell receptor number and tunable thresholds. *Science*, 273, 104-6.

- VIOLA, A., SCHROEDER, S., SAKAKIBARA, Y. & LANZAVECCHIA, A. (1999) T lymphocyte costimulation mediated by reorganization of membrane microdomains. *Science*, 283, 680-2.
- VU, M. D., XIAO, X., GAO, W., DEGAUQUE, N., CHEN, M., KROEMER, A., KILLEEN, N., ISHII, N. & LI, X. C. (2007) OX40 costimulation turns off Foxp3+ Tregs. *Blood*, 110, 2501-10.
- WAKAMATSU, E., MATHIS, D. & BENOIST, C. (2013) Convergent and divergent effects of costimulatory molecules in conventional and regulatory CD4+ T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 110, 1023-8.
- WALKER, L. S., GULBRANSON-JUDGE, A., FLYNN, S., BROCKER, T. & LANE, P. J. (2000) Co-stimulation and selection for T-cell help for germinal centres: the role of CD28 and OX40. *Immunol Today*, 21, 333-7.
- WALKER, L. S., GULBRANSON-JUDGE, A., FLYNN, S., BROCKER, T., RAYKUNDALIA, C., GOODALL, M., FORSTER, R., LIPP, M. & LANE, P. (1999) Compromised OX40 function in CD28-deficient mice is linked with failure to develop CXC chemokine receptor 5-positive CD4 cells and germinal centers. J Exp Med, 190, 1115-22.
- WALLICH, R., BRENNER, C., BRAND, Y., ROUX, M., REISTER, M. & MEUER, S. (1998) Gene structure, promoter characterization, and basis for alternative mRNA splicing of the human CD58 gene. *J Immunol*, 160, 2862-71.
- WALUNAS, T. L., BAKKER, C. Y. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (1996) CTLA-4 ligation blocks CD28-dependent T cell activation. *J Exp Med*, 183, 2541-50.
- WAN, Y. Y. & DEGREGORI, J. (2003) The survival of antigen-stimulated T cells requires NFkappaB-mediated inhibition of p73 expression. *Immunity*, 18, 331-42.
- WANG, C. J., KENEFECK, R., WARDZINSKI, L., ATTRIDGE, K., MANZOTTI, C., SCHMIDT, E. M., QURESHI, O. S., SANSOM, D. M. & WALKER, L. S. (2012) Cutting edge: cellextrinsic immune regulation by CTLA-4 expressed on conventional T cells. J Immunol, 189, 1118-22.
- WANG, Q., CHEN, Y., GE, Y., SUN, J., SHI, Q., JU, S., DAI, J., YU, G. & ZHANG, X. (2004) Characterization and functional study of five novel monoclonal antibodies against human OX40L highlight reverse signalling: enhancement of IgG production of B cells and promotion of maturation of DCs. *Tissue Antigens*, 64, 566-74.
- WANG, S., BAJORATH, J., FLIES, D. B., DONG, H., HONJO, T. & CHEN, L. (2003) Molecular modeling and functional mapping of B7-H1 and B7-DC uncouple costimulatory function from PD-1 interaction. *J Exp Med*, 197, 1083-91.
- WATERHOUSE, P., PENNINGER, J. M., TIMMS, E., WAKEHAM, A., SHAHINIAN, A., LEE, K. P., THOMPSON, C. B., GRIESSER, H. & MAK, T. W. (1995) Lymphoproliferative disorders with early lethality in mice deficient in Ctla-4. *Science*, 270, 985-8.
- WELLS, A. D., WALSH, M. C., BLUESTONE, J. A. & TURKA, L. A. (2001) Signaling through CD28 and CTLA-4 controls two distinct forms of T cell anergy. *J Clin Invest*, 108, 895-903.
- WILLIAMS, G. S., COLLINSON, L. M., BRZOSTEK, J., EISSMANN, P., ALMEIDA, C. R., MCCANN, F. E., BURSHTYN, D. & DAVIS, D. M. (2007) Membranous structures transfer cell surface proteins across NK cell immune synapses. *Traffic,* 8, 1190-204.
- WING, K., ONISHI, Y., PRIETO-MARTIN, P., YAMAGUCHI, T., MIYARA, M., FEHERVARI, Z., NOMURA, T. & SAKAGUCHI, S. (2008) CTLA-4 control over Foxp3+ regulatory T cell function. *Science*, 322, 271-5.

- WING, K., YAMAGUCHI, T. & SAKAGUCHI, S. (2011) Cell-autonomous and -nonautonomous roles of CTLA-4 in immune regulation. *Trends Immunol*, 32, 428-33.
- WINGREN, A. G., PARRA, E., VARGA, M., KALLAND, T., SJOGREN, H. O., HEDLUND, G. & DOHLSTEN, M. (1995) T cell activation pathways: B7, LFA-3, and ICAM-1 shape unique T cell profiles. *Crit Rev Immunol*, 15, 235-53.
- WOJCIECHOWSKI, D. & VINCENTI, F. (2012) Belatacept in kidney transplantation. *Curr* Opin Organ Transplant, 17, 640-7.
- WOOLDRIDGE, L., EKERUCHE-MAKINDE, J., VAN DEN BERG, H. A., SKOWERA, A., MILES, J. J., TAN, M. P., DOLTON, G., CLEMENT, M., LLEWELLYN-LACEY, S., PRICE, D. A., PEAKMAN, M. & SEWELL, A. K. (2012) A single autoimmune T cell receptor recognizes more than a million different peptides. *J Biol Chem*, 287, 1168-77.
- WUCHERPFENNIG, K. W., GAGNON, E., CALL, M. J., HUSEBY, E. S. & CALL, M. E. (2010) Structural biology of the T-cell receptor: insights into receptor assembly, ligand recognition, and initiation of signaling. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol*, 2, a005140.
- WYSS-CORAY, T., MAURI-HELLWEG, D., BAUMANN, K., BETTENS, F., GRUNOW, R. & PICHLER, W. J. (1993) The B7 adhesion molecule is expressed on activated human T cells: functional involvement in T-T cell interactions. *Eur J Immunol,* 23, 2175-80.
- YADAV, M., STEPHAN, S. & BLUESTONE, J. A. (2013) Peripherally induced tregs role in immune homeostasis and autoimmunity. *Front Immunol*, 4, 232.
- YANEZ-MO, M., BARREIRO, O., GORDON-ALONSO, M., SALA-VALDES, M. & SANCHEZ-MADRID, F. (2009) Tetraspanin-enriched microdomains: a functional unit in cell plasma membranes. *Trends Cell Biol*, 19, 434-46.
- YANG, K., SHRESTHA, S., ZENG, H., KARMAUS, P. W., NEALE, G., VOGEL, P., GUERTIN, D. A., LAMB, R. F. & CHI, H. (2013) T Cell Exit from Quiescence and Differentiation into Th2 Cells Depend on Raptor-mTORC1-Mediated Metabolic Reprogramming. *Immunity*, 39, 1043-56.
- YAO, S., ZHU, Y., ZHU, G., AUGUSTINE, M., ZHENG, L., GOODE, D. J., BROADWATER,
  M., RUFF, W., FLIES, S., XU, H., FLIES, D., LUO, L., WANG, S. & CHEN, L. (2011)
  B7-h2 is a costimulatory ligand for CD28 in human. *Immunity*, 34, 729-40.
- YI-QUN, Z., JOOST VAN NEERVEN, R. J., KASRAN, A., DE BOER, M. & CEUPPENS, J. L. (1996) Differential requirements for co-stimulatory signals from B7 family members by resting versus recently activated memory T cells towards soluble recall antigens. *Int Immunol*, 8, 37-44.
- YOKOSUKA, T., KOBAYASHI, W., SAKATA-SOGAWA, K., TAKAMATSU, M., HASHIMOTO-TANE, A., DUSTIN, M. L., TOKUNAGA, M. & SAITO, T. (2008) Spatiotemporal regulation of T cell costimulation by TCR-CD28 microclusters and protein kinase C theta translocation. *Immunity*, 29, 589-601.
- YOKOSUKA, T., KOBAYASHI, W., TAKAMATSU, M., SAKATA-SOGAWA, K., ZENG, H., HASHIMOTO-TANE, A., YAGITA, H., TOKUNAGA, M. & SAITO, T. (2010) Spatiotemporal basis of CTLA-4 costimulatory molecule-mediated negative regulation of T cell activation. *Immunity*, 33, 326-39.
- YOUNGNAK, P., KOZONO, Y., KOZONO, H., IWAI, H., OTSUKI, N., JIN, H., OMURA, K., YAGITA, H., PARDOLL, D. M., CHEN, L. & AZUMA, M. (2003) Differential binding properties of B7-H1 and B7-DC to programmed death-1. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 307, 672-7.

- ZHANG, P., LEWIS, J. P., MICHALEK, S. M. & KATZ, J. (2007) Role of CD80 and CD86 in host immune responses to the recombinant hemagglutinin domain of Porphyromonas gingivalis gingipain and in the adjuvanticity of cholera toxin B and monophosphoryl lipid A. *Vaccine*, 25, 6201-10.
- ZHANG, R., HUYNH, A., WHITCHER, G., CHANG, J., MALTZMAN, J. S. & TURKA, L. A. (2013) An obligate cell-intrinsic function for CD28 in Tregs. *J Clin Invest*, 123, 580-93.
- ZHANG, X., SCHWARTZ, J. C., GUO, X., BHATIA, S., CAO, E., LORENZ, M., CAMMER, M., CHEN, L., ZHANG, Z. Y., EDIDIN, M. A., NATHENSON, S. G. & ALMO, S. C. (2004) Structural and functional analysis of the costimulatory receptor programmed death-1. *Immunity*, 20, 337-47.
- ZHANG, Y. & ALLISON, J. P. (1997) Interaction of CTLA-4 with AP50, a clathrin-coated pit adaptor protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 94, 9273-8.
- ZHANG, Y., CHUNG, Y., BISHOP, C., DAUGHERTY, B., CHUTE, H., HOLST, P., KURAHARA, C., LOTT, F., SUN, N., WELCHER, A. A. & DONG, C. (2006) Regulation of T cell activation and tolerance by PDL2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103, 11695-700.
- ZHENG, Y., COLLINS, S. L., LUTZ, M. A., ALLEN, A. N., KOLE, T. P., ZAREK, P. E. & POWELL, J. D. (2007) A role for mammalian target of rapamycin in regulating T cell activation versus anergy. *J Immunol*, 178, 2163-70.
- ZHENG, Y., DELGOFFE, G. M., MEYER, C. F., CHAN, W. & POWELL, J. D. (2009) Anergic T cells are metabolically anergic. *J Immunol*, 183, 6095-101.
- ZHENG, Y., ZHA, Y., DRIESSENS, G., LOCKE, F. & GAJEWSKI, T. F. (2012) Transcriptional regulator early growth response gene 2 (Egr2) is required for T cell anergy in vitro and in vivo. J Exp Med, 209, 2157-63.
- ZHOU, J., TAGAYA, Y., TOLOUEI-SEMNANI, R., SCHLOM, J. & SABZEVARI, H. (2005) Physiological relevance of antigen presentasome (APS), an acquired MHC/costimulatory complex, in the sustained activation of CD4+ T cells in the absence of APCs. *Blood*, 105, 3238-46.
- ZHU, J., YAMANE, H. & PAUL, W. E. (2010) Differentiation of effector CD4 T cell populations (\*). *Annu Rev Immunol,* 28, 445-89.
- ZIMMER, M., PALMER, A., KOHLER, J. & KLEIN, R. (2003) EphB-ephrinB bi-directional endocytosis terminates adhesion allowing contact mediated repulsion. *Nat Cell Biol*, 5, 869-78.
- ZOUIDI, F., STAYOUSSEF, M., BOUZID, D., FOURATI, H., ABIDA, O., AYED, M. B., KAMMOUN, T., HACHICHA, M., PENHA-GONCALVES, C. & MASMOUDI, H. (2014) Contribution of PTPN22, CD28, CTLA-4 and ZAP-70 variants to the risk of type 1 diabetes in Tunisians. *Gene*, 533, 420-6.